AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES INC Form S-11 June 06, 2005

Table of Contents

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on June 6, 2005

Registration No. 333-

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM S-11

FOR REGISTRATION UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933 OF CERTAIN REAL ESTATE COMPANIES

American Campus Communities, Inc.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Governing Instruments)

805 Las Cimas Parkway, Suite 400
Austin, TX 78746
(512) 732-1000
(Address, Including Zip Code and Telephone Number, Including Area Code, of Registrant s Principal Executive Offices)

William C. Bayless, Jr.
President and Chief Executive Officer
805 Las Cimas Parkway, Suite 400
Austin, TX 78746
(512) 732-1000

(Name, Address, Including Zip Code and Telephone Number, Including Area Code, of Agent for Service)

Copies to:

Bryan L. Goolsby Toni Weinstein Locke Liddell & Sapp LLP 2200 Ross Avenue, Suite 2200 Dallas, TX 75201 Telephone: (214) 740-8000

Facsimile: (214) 740-8800

Edward F. Petrosky
J. Gerard Cummins
Sidley Austin Brown & Wood llp
787 Seventh Avenue
New York, NY 10019
Telephone: (212) 839-5300
Facsimile: (212) 839-5599

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: As soon as practicable after this Registration Statement becomes effective.

If this form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement of the same offering.

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. o

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. o

If delivery of the prospectus is expected to be made pursuant to Rule 434, please check the following box. o

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

	Proposed	
	Maximum	
	Aggregate	Amount of
	Offering	Registration
Title of Each Class of Securities To Be Registered	Price (1)	Fee
Common Stock, par value \$.01 per share	\$ 75,000,000	\$ 8,828

⁽¹⁾ Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(o) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or until this registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

Table of Contents

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. The prospectus is not an offer to sell the securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject to Completion, Dated June 6, 2005

PROSPECTUS

Shares American Campus Communities, Inc. Common Stock

We are one of the largest owners, managers and developers of high quality student housing properties in the United States in terms of beds owned, managed and developed. This is a public offering, or Offering, of shares of our common stock. We will receive all of the cash proceeds from the sale of these shares. Our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol ACC. On June 3, 2005, the last reported sales price of our common stock on the New York Stock Exchange was \$20.64 per share. We intend to elect to be taxed as a real estate investment trust, or REIT, for U.S. federal income tax purposes commencing with our tax year ended December 31, 2004.

See Risk Factors beginning on page 18 for certain risk factors relevant to an investment in our common stock, including, among others:

As of March 31, 2005, our total consolidated indebtedness was approximately \$309.4 million (excluding unamortized debt premiums). Our debt service obligations expose us to the risk of default and reduce (or eliminate) cash resources that are available to operate our business or pay distributions, including those necessary to maintain our REIT qualification. There is no limit on the amount of indebtedness that we may incur except as provided by the covenants in our revolving credit facility.

Our results of operations are subject to annual re-leasing, seasonality and other risks that are unique to the student housing industry.

We have been recently organized and have a limited operating history. Our management has limited experience in running a public company or in operating in accordance with the requirements for maintaining its qualification as a REIT.

Provisions of our organizational documents limit the ownership of our shares.

If we fail to qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes, our distributions will not be deductible by us, reducing our cash available for distribution to our stockholders.

We may not be able to make distributions to our stockholders in the future, and we may make distributions that include a return of capital.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

	Per Share	Total
Public offering price	\$	\$
Underwriting discount	\$	\$
Proceeds, before expenses, to us	\$	\$

To the extent the underwriters sell more than overallotment option to purchase up to an additional underwriting discount.

shares of our common stock, they will have an shares from us at the public offering price less the

The underwriters expect to deliver the shares on or about , 2005.

Citigroup Deutsche Bank Securities

The date of this prospectus is , 2005

Table of Contents

[Inside Front Cover]

Table of Contents

Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
PROSPECTUS SUMMARY	1
<u>Our Company</u>	1
Recent Activities	2
Competitive Strengths	3
Summary Risk Factors	4
Our Business and Growth Strategies	6
Our Properties	9
Third Party Services	10
Our Organization	11
<u>Distribution Policy</u>	13
Our Tax Status	13
Summary Historical and Pro Forma Selected Financial Data	14
This Offering	17
RISK FACTORS	18
Risks Related to Our Properties and Our Business	18
Risks Related to the Real Estate Industry	22
Risks Related to Our Organization and Structure	26
Risks Related to this Offering	30
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	32
<u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u>	33
DISTRIBUTION POLICY	33
PRICE RANGE OF COMMON STOCK	35
<u>CAPITALIZATION</u>	35
SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA	36
MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS	
<u>OF OPERATIONS</u>	39
<u>Overview</u>	39
Critical Accounting Policies	43
Results of Operations	45
Cash Flows	56
Liquidity and Capital Resources	59
Contractual Obligations	63
Off-Balance Sheet Items	63
Funds From Operations	63
<u>Inflation</u>	66
Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	66
OUR BUSINESS AND PROPERTIES	67

7

Our Company	67
Recent Activities	67
Industry Outlook	69
Competitive Strengths	70
Our Business and Growth Strategies	71
Operating Segments	76
Competition	79
Our Properties	80
Regulation Regulation	84
<u>Insurance</u>	85
Employees	86
Offices and Website	86
i	

Table of Contents

	Page
<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	86
<u>MANAGEMENT</u>	87
Directors, Executive Officers and Senior Management	87
Board Committees	90
Compensation of Directors	91
Guidelines on Governance and Codes of Ethics	91
Executive Officer Compensation	92
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation	98
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS	98
POLICIES WITH RESPECT TO CERTAIN ACTIVITIES	99
<u>Investment Policies</u>	99
<u>Dispositions</u>	100
Financing Policies	100
Conflict of Interest Policies	101
Interested Director and Officer Transactions	101
Business Opportunities	102
Policies with Respect to Other Activities	102
Reporting Policies	102
STRUCTURE AND FORMATION	102
<u>Our Structure</u>	102
The Operating Partnership	102
The TRS	103
Formation Transactions and Our Recent Formation as a REIT	103
Restrictions on Transfer	104
Conflicts of Interest	104
Restrictions on Ownership of Our Capital Stock	104
DESCRIPTION OF THE PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT OF AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES	
<u>OPERATING PARTNERSHIP LP</u>	104
Management of Our Operating Partnership	104
<u>Transferability of Interests</u>	105
Amendments of the Partnership Agreement	105
<u>Distributions to Unitholders</u>	106
Redemption/ Exchange Rights	106
Issuance of Additional Units, Common Stock or Convertible Securities	106
Tax Matters	106
Allocations of Net Income and Net Losses to Partners	106
<u>Operations</u>	107
Termination Transactions	107
<u>Term</u>	107
Indemnification and Limitation of Liability	108
PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS	109

<u>DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES</u>	111
General Control of the Control of th	111
Common Stock	111
Preferred Stock	112
Restrictions on Transfer	112
Transfer Agent and Registrar	115
CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF MARYLAND LAW AND OF OUR CHARTER AND BYLAWS	115
Our Board of Directors, Vacancies on Our Board of Directors and Removal of Directors	115
Amendment of Our Charter and Bylaws	115
Transactions Outside the Ordinary Course of Business	115
<u>Dissolution</u>	116
ii	

Table of Contents

	Page
Advance Notice of Director Nominations and New Business	116
Ownership Limit	117
Business Combinations	117
Control Share Acquisitions	117
Anti-Takeover Effect of Certain Provisions of Maryland Law and of Our Charter and Bylaws	118
Board Consideration of Relevant Factors and Constituencies	118
<u>Duties of Our Directors</u>	118
<u>Indemnification and Limitation of Directors and Officers Liability</u>	119
Indemnification Agreements	120
SHARES ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE	121
<u>General</u>	121
Rule 144	121
Stock Options and 2004 Incentive Award Plan	121
Registration Rights	121
Lock-up Agreements and Other Contractual Restrictions on Resale	122
FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS	123
Taxation of Our Company	123
Requirements for Qualification	125
Organizational Requirements	125
Taxation of Taxable U.S. Shareholders	133
Income Taxation of the Partnerships and Their Partners	139
ERISA CONSIDERATIONS	141
General	141
Employee Benefit Plans, Tax-Qualified Retirement Plans and IRAs	141
Our Status Under ERISA	142
<u>UNDERWRITING</u>	144
LEGAL MATTERS	147
<u>EXPERTS</u>	147
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	147
INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS List of Subsidiaries Consent of Ernst & Young LLP	F-1

You should rely only on the information contained in this document. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with any additional or different information. This document may only be used where it is legal to sell these securities. The information in this document may only be accurate on the date of this document.

iii

Table of Contents

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

You should read the following summary together with the more detailed information regarding us and our historical and pro forma financial statements appearing elsewhere in this prospectus, including under the caption our, Risk Factors. References in this prospectus to we, us, our Company or like terms when used in the present tense, prospectively or for historical periods since August 17, 2004 (the date of the consummation of the initial public offering, or IPO, of our common stock) refer to American Campus Communities, Inc., a Maryland corporation, together with our consolidated subsidiaries. These consolidated subsidiaries include American Campus Communities Operating Partnership LP, a Maryland limited partnership of which we are the parent of the general partner and which we sometimes refer to in this prospectus as our Operating Partnership, and American Campus Communities Services, Inc., a Delaware corporation and wholly owned subsidiary of our Operating Partnership, which is our taxable REIT subsidiary and which we sometimes refer to in this prospectus as our TRS. References to the Predecessor Entities, Predecessor owners, predecessors, we, our, us, our Company or like terms when used for historical periods prior to August 17, 2004 refer to our predecessor entities, which were a combination of real estate entities under common ownership and voting control collectively doing business as American Campus Communities, L.L.C. and Affiliated Student Housing Properties. Unless otherwise indicated, the information contained in this prospectus is as of March 31, 2005 and assumes that the underwriters overallotment option has not been exercised and the common stock to be sold in this Offering has been sold at \$ per share.

Our Company

We are one of the largest owners, managers and developers of high quality student housing properties in the United States in terms of beds owned, managed and developed. As of March 31, 2005, we owned and/or managed 43 student communities consisting of approximately 26,900 beds in approximately 9,700 units. We are a fully integrated, self-managed and self-administered equity REIT with expertise in the acquisition, design, financing, development, construction management, leasing and management of student housing properties.

As of March 31, 2005, our owned property portfolio consisted of 24 high-quality student housing properties, containing approximately 15,600 beds in approximately 5,200 units. We acquired 16 of these properties and developed the remaining eight properties. We manage all 24 of our owned properties. Nineteen of our 24 owned properties are located off-campus in close proximity to 22 colleges and universities in nine states, and five of these properties are located on-campus, where we manage and participate in their ownership and management through ground/facility leases with two university systems. We refer to these five on-campus properties as our on-campus participating properties. Our owned property portfolio contains modern housing units, offers resort-style amenities and is supported by a classic resident assistant system and other student-oriented programming.

We are also one of the nation s leaders in providing third party services to colleges and universities for the management and development of on-campus student housing. We manage 19 properties on a third party basis primarily for colleges, universities and financial institutions. These third party managed properties contain approximately 11,300 beds in approximately 4,500 units. In addition, since 1996, we have been awarded more than 30 on-campus development projects, resulting in strong relationships with some of the nation s preeminent university systems.

We have driven innovation in the student housing industry, establishing our company as a premier owner, manager and developer in the sector. In 2004, we became the first publicly traded REIT focused solely on student housing properties. Today, operating as a fully integrated, self-managed and self-administered equity REIT, our unique and singular focus has not changed: *Student housing is our core business*.

Our principal executive offices are located at 805 Las Cimas Parkway, Suite 400, Austin, Texas 78746. Our telephone number at that location is (512) 732-1000. Our website is located at www.studenthousing.com or www.americancampuscommunities.com. The information on our website is not part of this prospectus.

1

Table of Contents

Recent Activities

Since our IPO in August of 2004, we have had substantial growth activities in each portion of our business.

Acquisitions

We have acquired seven properties totaling 3,118 beds in 978 units for an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$120.2 million. In connection with these acquisitions, we assumed approximately \$47.2 million of mortgage debt. Each of these acquisitions is described below.

In March 2005, we acquired an off-campus student housing property (Exchange at Gainesville, to be renamed) consisting of 1,044 beds in 396 units, near the University of Florida campus in Gainesville, Florida, for a purchase price of \$47.5 million. We entered into a fixed-rate mortgage loan in the amount of \$38.8 million in connection with this acquisition.

In March 2005, we acquired an off-campus student housing property (City Parc at Fry Street) consisting of 418 beds in 136 units, located near the University of North Texas in Denton, Texas, for a purchase price of \$19.2 million. We assumed approximately \$11.8 million of fixed-rate mortgage debt in connection with this acquisition.

In February 2005, we acquired a portfolio of five off-campus student housing properties (the Proctor Portfolio) for a purchase price of approximately \$53.5 million. Four of the properties are located in Tallahassee, Florida and one property is located in Gainesville, Florida. These five communities contained 1,656 beds in 446 units. We assumed approximately \$35.4 million of fixed-rate mortgage debt in connection with this acquisition.

Owned Development Activities

With the commencement of the 2004/2005 academic year in late August and early September, we completed the development of three owned off-campus student housing properties at Temple University, Cal State Fresno and Cal State San Bernardino. These properties were placed into service with an opening occupancy of 98%. Collectively they contained 1,635 beds in 457 units. On January 5, 2005, we sold the Cal State San Bernardino community to the University upon exercise of its purchase option for \$28.3 million and recognized a gain on sale of \$5.9 million.

We are currently in the process of constructing one owned off-campus property and are in pre-development of two additional off-campus owned properties. We are also currently constructing one owned on-campus participating property. We anticipate that the total development cost relating to these activities will be approximately \$150.3 million. As of March 31, 2005, we have incurred pre-development and development costs of approximately \$26.1 million in connection with these properties, with the remaining development costs estimated at \$124.2 million. The activities are described below:

We acquired a land parcel near the State University of New York - Buffalo and commenced development of an owned off-campus property containing 828 beds in 269 units. Total development cost is estimated to be \$36.1 million. This property is currently in the final stages of construction and is pre-leased to 100% occupancy for its upcoming opening in August 2005. As of March 31, 2005, the project was approximately 68% complete, and we anticipate incurring remaining development costs of approximately \$14.8 million.

We are in the later stages of design and pre-development on two owned off-campus properties with total anticipated development costs of approximately \$97.2 million. One project is located in Newark, New Jersey near the campuses of the New Jersey Institute of Technology, Rutgers University and Essex County Community College. We anticipate development costs of this property to total approximately \$62.3 million and plan to own this property

through a joint venture that we will control with Titan Investments, a partner with whom we have previously developed four off-campus student housing properties. As of March 31, 2005, we have incurred approximately \$0.5 million of pre-development costs related to this project. The second property is located in close proximity to Texas A&M University in College Station, Texas, and we estimate the total development costs of this property to be approximately \$34.9 million. Both developments are currently progressing through their respective entitlement and

2

Table of Contents

municipal approval processes and are contingent upon receiving all necessary approvals. Depending upon the timeliness of these approvals, we plan to commence construction in Summer of 2005 for an August 2006 completion or to commence construction in Summer of 2006 for an August 2007 completion.

Our Cullen Oaks Phase II on-campus participating property, located on the campus of the University of Houston, is currently under construction with total development costs estimated to be \$17.0 million. The project is scheduled to be completed in August 2005 in connection with the 2005/2006 academic year. As of March 31, 2005, the project was approximately 23% complete, and we anticipate incurring remaining development costs of approximately \$12.7 million.

Amended Revolving Credit Facility

Although no assurance can be given, we expect to amend our three-year, \$75 million revolving credit facility and to increase the size of the facility from \$75 million to \$100 million. Key Bank National Association (an affiliate of KeyBanc Capital Markets, Inc.) will act as administrative agent under the amended facility. Citicorp North America, Inc. (an affiliate of Citigroup Global Markets Inc., which is a lead managing underwriter in this offering) and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas (an affiliate of Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., which is a lead managing underwriter in this offering) will be co-syndication agents under the amended facility. This amended facility, if consummated, may be expanded by up to an additional \$100 million upon the satisfaction of certain conditions. This facility is expected to be available to, among other things, fund future property development, acquisitions and other working capital needs. Our ability to borrow from time to time under the amended facility is expected to be subject to certain conditions and the satisfaction of specified financial covenants, which we expect to be more favorable to us than those contained in our current facility. The amended facility is also expected to contain covenants that restrict our ability to pay dividends or other distributions to our stockholders unless certain tests are satisfied.

Senior Management Restructuring

On April 28, 2005 we announced the following restructuring of our senior management:

James C. Hopke, Jr. rejoined our Company and was appointed as Executive Vice President and Chief Investment Officer;

Brian B. Nickel, our former Executive Vice President, Chief Investment Officer and Secretary, was appointed as Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Secretary;

Jonathan Graf, our former Vice President and Controller, was promoted to Senior Vice President, Chief Accounting Officer and Treasurer;

Greg A. Dowell, our former Senior Vice President and Chief of Operations, was promoted to Executive Vice President and Chief of Operations; and

Kim K. Voss, our former Assistant Controller, was promoted to Vice President and Controller. In April 2005, Ronnie Macejewski resigned as Senior Vice President Development and Construction and in May 2005, Mark J. Hager resigned as Executive Vice President, Chief Financial and Accounting Officer and Treasurer.

Competitive Strengths

We believe that we have the following competitive advantages:

Student housing is our core business. We have expertise in the unique and specialized aspects of the student housing industry and focus on student housing as our core business. We are a fully integrated organization, which is capable of conducting market analysis, administering the

3

Table of Contents

entitlement and municipal approval process, coordinating product design, securing financing, administering the development process and providing construction management, leasing and property management services. Since our inception in 1993, we have been one of the most active companies in the sector as we have been involved in the development, acquisition, ownership and/or management of more than 62 student housing properties containing more than 38,200 beds.

One of the industry s most experienced teams. Collectively throughout their individual careers, the seven members of our senior management team have been involved in the development, acquisition or management of more than 114 student housing properties containing more than 73,500 beds at 78 colleges and universities. Our corporate team of student housing professionals have participated in every functional aspect of the ownership, acquisition, development and management of student housing. Seven corporate employees at the level of Vice President or above, including our CEO, began their careers in student housing as resident assistants while in college, providing us with a comprehensive understanding of the operational aspects of the student housing business. We believe that this history of experience provides a base of knowledge that has facilitated building a company with substantial operating and development expertise in the student housing industry.

High quality student housing properties. As of March 31, 2005, our properties had an average age of only 4.7 years. Our properties are located in close proximity to, and in the case of our on-campus participating properties on the grounds of, major colleges and universities. Our typical units include private bedrooms, private or semi-private bathrooms, living rooms and full kitchens with modern appliances. Our properties typically offer extensive amenities and services, including swimming pools, basketball, sand volleyball and/or tennis courts and clubhouses with fitness centers, recreational rooms and computer labs, in an academically oriented environment that parents appreciate. Each of our properties is managed and cared for by our trained on-site staff managers, maintenance, business personnel and resident assistants.

Extensive network of university and college relationships. This network provides us with acquisition, development and management opportunities. Our clients have included some the nation s most prominent systems of higher education, including the State University of New York System, the University of California System, the Texas A&M University System, the Texas State University System, the University of Georgia System, the University of North Carolina System, the Purdue University System, the University of Colorado System and the Arizona State University System.

Industry innovators. With nearly \$1 billion of development completed or in progress and in excess of \$300 million of properties acquired over the last decade, we have led the industry in evolving student housing in the areas of product design concepts, site planning, unit plans and amenity offerings. We have also developed and implemented specialized student housing investment and operating systems and have created a proprietary lease administration and marketing software customized for student housing that enables us to quickly identify and respond to market changes and trends.

Summary Risk Factors

You should carefully consider the following important risks:

Our results of operations are subject to an annual leasing cycle, short lease-up period, seasonal cash flows, changing university admission and housing policies and other risks inherent in the student housing industry. We generally lease our owned properties under 12-month leases, and in certain cases, under ten-month, nine-month or shorter-term semester leases. As a result, we may experience significantly reduced cash flows during the summer months at properties leased under leases having terms shorter than 12 months. Furthermore, all of our properties must be entirely re-leased each year, exposing us to increased leasing risk. Student housing

properties are also

4

Table of Contents

typically leased during a limited leasing season that usually begins in January and ends in August of each year. We are therefore highly dependent on the effectiveness of our marketing and leasing efforts and personnel during this season.

We face significant competition from university-owned on-campus student housing, from other off-campus student housing properties and from traditional multifamily housing located within close proximity to universities. On-campus student housing has certain inherent advantages over off-campus student housing in terms of physical proximity to the university campus and integration of on-campus facilities into the academic community. Colleges and universities can generally avoid real estate taxes and borrow funds at lower interest rates than us and other private sector operators. We also compete with national and regional owner-operators of off-campus student housing in a number of markets as well as with smaller local owner-operators.

As of March 31, 2005, our total consolidated indebtedness was approximately \$309.4 million (excluding unamortized debt premiums). Our debt service obligations expose us to the risk of default and reduce (or eliminate) cash resources that are available to operate our business or pay distributions, including those necessary to maintain our REIT qualification. There is no limit on the amount of indebtedness that we may incur except as provided by the covenants in our existing revolving credit facility and we expect that our amended revolving credit facility will contain limits on the amount of indebtedness that we may incur. Although no assurance can be given, we expect to amend our existing revolving credit facility to fund future property development, acquisitions and other working capital needs. We expect that our ability to borrow from time to time under this facility will be subject to certain conditions and the satisfaction of specified financial covenants. Our level of debt and the limitations imposed on us by our debt agreements could have significant adverse consequences.

Our future growth will be dependent upon our ability to successfully develop, acquire and manage new properties. As we develop and acquire additional properties, we will be subject to risks associated with managing new properties, including lease-up and integration risks. Newly developed properties may not perform as expected and newly acquired properties may have characteristics or deficiencies unknown to us at the time of acquisition. There can be no assurance that future acquisition and development opportunities will be available to us on terms that meet our investment criteria or that we will be successful in capitalizing on such opportunities. Our ability to capitalize on such opportunities will be largely dependent upon external sources of capital that may not be available to us on favorable terms, or at all.

We have been recently organized and have a limited operating history. In addition, all of our properties have been acquired or developed by us or our predecessors within the past nine years and have limited operating histories under current management. Our management has limited experience in running a public company or in operating in accordance with the requirements for maintaining our qualification as a REIT.

Provisions of our charter limit the ownership of our shares. Our charter provides that, subject to certain exceptions, no person or entity may beneficially own, or be deemed to own by virtue of certain constructive ownership provisions, more than 9.8% (by value or by number of shares, whichever is more restrictive) of the outstanding shares of our common stock or more than 9.8% by value of all our outstanding shares, including both common and preferred stock. We refer to this restriction as our ownership limit. Our charter, however, requires exceptions to be made to this limitation if our board of directors determines that such exceptions will not jeopardize our tax status as a REIT. This ownership limit could delay, defer or prevent a change of control or other transaction that might involve a premium price for our common stock or otherwise be in the best interest of our stockholders.

In order to qualify as a REIT, we are required under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Code, to distribute annually at least 90% of our REIT taxable income,

5

Table of Contents

determined without regard to the dividends paid deduction and excluding any net capital gain. Our TRS, or taxable REIT subsidiary, may, in its discretion, retain any income it generates net of any tax liability it incurs on that income without affecting the 90% distribution requirements to which we are subject as a REIT. Net income of our TRS will be included in REIT taxable income, and will increase the amount required to be distributed, only if such amounts are paid out as a dividend by our TRS. In addition, we will be subject to income tax at regular corporate rates to the extent that we distribute less than 100% of our net taxable income, including any net capital gains. Because of these distribution requirements, we may not be able to fund future capital needs, including any necessary acquisition financing, from operating cash flow. Consequently, we will be compelled to rely on third party sources to fund our capital needs. We may not be able to obtain this financing on favorable terms or at all. Any additional indebtedness that we incur will increase our leverage. If we cannot obtain capital from third party sources, we may not be able to acquire or develop properties when strategic opportunities exist, satisfy our debt service obligations or make the cash distributions to our stockholders, including those necessary to qualify as a REIT.

To qualify as a REIT, we are required to comply with highly technical and complex provisions of the Code. Failure to qualify as a REIT would likely subject us to higher tax expenses and reduce or eliminate cash available for distribution to our stockholders.

The operations of our on-campus participating properties and our third party services are conducted through our TRS. The income from these operations is subject to regular federal income taxation and state and local income taxation where applicable, thus reducing the amount of cash available for distribution to our stockholders.

We may not be able to make distributions to our stockholders in the future, and we may make distributions that include a return of capital.

Our Business and Growth Strategies

Our primary business objectives are to maximize long-term stockholder value and cash flow available for distribution to our stockholders. We intend to achieve these objectives by:

developing and acquiring owned off-campus student housing communities that meet our focused investment criteria;

maximizing the profitability of our owned and third-party managed properties through proactive marketing, management and asset preservation strategies; and

continuing to grow our third-party development and management services businesses to generate cash flow and build our national reputation among colleges and universities.

The following summarizes the key aspects of our strategies:

Follow a Disciplined Off-Campus Acquisition and Development Strategy

Our investment criteria are focused on acquiring and developing high quality, modern student housing properties that are located in close proximity to major colleges and universities. We target properties that offer pedestrian or bicycle access to their respective campuses. We acquire and develop properties that feature a differentiated product offering and are located in student housing submarkets with barriers to entry. Our focused investment criteria coupled with our superior operational capabilities provide an opportunity to increase the value and cash flow of our properties. We believe that our reputation and close relationship with colleges and universities also gives us an advantage in sourcing acquisition and development opportunities, obtaining municipal approvals and community support for our

development projects, and in creating marketing or operational advantages.

6

Table of Contents

We consider many factors when determining whether we should enter a market and, if so, whether through acquisition or development and how to position our property within the market, including the following:

Property Factors

Proximity to campus

Unit mix compared to competition

Marketability of floor plans compared to competition

Quality and marketability of amenity offering compared to competition

Total housing cost to residents compared to each direct competitor

Age of the structure

Quality of construction and impact related to ongoing capital expenditures

Quality of furniture, fixtures and equipment and impact on ongoing capital expenditures

Condition and extraordinary cost impacts related to mechanical and physical plant systems

Operational and marketing inefficiencies and identification of areas for improvement

Internet, communications and entertainment features incorporated into the structure

Reputation of the property and competitor properties among students and key university offices University Factors

Size of college or university

Enrollment characteristics and growth projections

Percent of students housed on-campus

On-campus housing requirements and policies

On-campus housing products and pricing

Development plans for future housing

University s admission policy and expected changes to such policies

Presence of university services/programs that enable establishing formal relationships Market Factors

Fundamentals of the overall local housing market

Fundamentals of student housing submarkets

Nature of direct competitors and their product offering

Impact of greater housing market on each student housing submarket

Barriers to entry in each student housing submarket

Student preferences related to each student housing submarket

Planned or potential future student housing development

After we identify a potential student housing acquisition or development opportunity, a due diligence team consisting of in-house personnel and third parties will conduct detailed due diligence to assess the potential opportunity.

Given our significant development and acquisition activities over the last decade, we have developed active relationships with universities, developers, owners, lenders and brokers of student housing properties that allow us to identify and capitalize on acquisition and development opportunities. As a result, we have generated a proprietary database of contacts and properties that assist us in identifying and evaluating acquisition and development opportunities. Through our experienced development staff and our relationship with certain developers with whom we have previously developed off-campus student housing properties, we will continue to identify and acquire development sites in close proximity to colleges and universities that permit us to develop unique properties that offer a competitive advantage. We will also continue to benefit from opportunities derived from our extensive network with colleges and universities.

Maximize Property-Level Profitability

We seek to maximize property-level profitability by maximizing occupancy and revenue along with the implementation of prudent cost control systems. Our experienced and trained on-site management personnel

7

Table of Contents

administer the timely execution of our marketing, management and maintenance plans with corporate support and supervision in all functional areas.

Some of our specific expense control initiatives include:

establishing internal controls and procedures for cost control consistently throughout our communities;

appropriately staffing our properties at the site-level, minimizing multiple layers of management and increasing effectiveness:

negotiating utility and service-level pricing arrangements with national and regional vendors and requiring corporate-level approval of service agreements for each community; and

conducting analysis of the costs and effectiveness of each of our marketing programs via our proprietary LAMS system.

Utilize our Proprietary Marketing Systems

We believe we have developed the industry s only specialized, fully integrated leasing administration and marketing software program, which we call LAMS. We utilize LAMS to maximize our revenue and improve the efficiency and effectiveness of our marketing and lease administration process. Through LAMS, each of our properties ongoing marketing and leasing efforts are supervised at the corporate office on a real time basis. Among other things, LAMS provides:

a fully integrated prospect tracking and follow-up system. Prospect information from all types of inquiries walk-in, telephone, web site/email, or fax is recorded and entered into the LAMS database, and an aggressive, fully-automated follow-up and tracking program is then implemented, with LAMS generating all follow-up marketing pieces, labels and electronic communications.

a built-in marketing effectiveness program to measure the success of our marketing efforts on a real time basis. LAMS generates a weekly traffic analysis that shows the quantity of each type of inquiry received for that period as well as the marketing medium that generated each piece of traffic. In addition, LAMS generates a period-to-period comparative traffic and leasing analysis that allows us to compare the pace of the current year s traffic and leasing activity to that of previous years. This enables us to track the effectiveness of each marketing program being utilized and to respond accordingly.

a real-time monitor of lease closings and leasing terms. LAMS automatically generates closing reports allowing us to measure the staff s closing ratios. The closing ratios are calculated by LAMS on an individual basis so that we may better evaluate performance and optimize our staffing. LAMS generates application and leasing status reports that detail the current period and year-to-date status of applications and leasing broken down by type of accommodation. This enables us to quickly identify potential problems related to pricing and/or desirability of our various types of accommodations and to respond accordingly.

an automated lease generation system. Each property s lease term and rental rate information is set up in LAMS by authorized corporate staff. This enables the corporate office to maintain tight controls on pricing changes and special promotions. LAMS generates each resident lease, eliminating the potential for manual errors of our on-site staff.

8

Table of Contents

Our Properties

Our properties generally are modern facilities, and amenities at most of our properties include a swimming pool, basketball courts and a large community center featuring a fitness center, computer center, tanning beds, study areas, and a recreation room with billiards and other games. Some properties also have a jacuzzi/hot tub, volleyball courts, tennis courts and in-unit washers and dryers. Lease terms are generally 12 months at our off-campus properties and 9 months at our on-campus participating properties. As of March 31, 2005, the average age of our properties was 4.7 years.

The following table presents certain information about our owned property portfolio as of March 31, 2005.

	Year Acquired/			Occupancy	7	
Property	Developed	Location	Primary University Served	Rates (1)	Units	Beds
Off-campus						
properties:						
1. Commons On	1999	Tempe, AZ	Arizona State University	100.0%	111	444
Apache			Main Campus			
2. The Village at	2000	Blacksburg,	Virginia Polytechnic Institute	98.6%	288	1,056
Blacksburg		VA	and State University			
3. The Village on	1999	Tempe, AZ	Arizona State University	99.1%	288	918
University			Main Campus			
4. River Club	1999	Athens, GA	The University of Georgia -	95.5%	266	794
Apartments			Athens			
5. River Walk	1999	Athens, GA	The University of Georgia -	97.1%	100	340
Townhomes			Athens			
6. The Callaway	2001	College	Texas A&M University	101.3%	173	538
House (2)		Station, TX				
7. The Village at	2000	Orlando, FL	The University of Central	97.4%	228	840
Alafaya Club			Florida			
8. The Village at	2001	Orlando, FL	The University of Central	99.3%	192	732
Science Drive			Florida			
9. University Village	2002	Boulder, CO	The University of Colorado at	87.7%	82	309
at Boulder Creek			Boulder			
10. University Village	2004	Fresno, CA	California State University,	98.8%	105	406
at Fresno			Fresno			
11. University Village	2004	Philadelphia,	Temple University	98.8%	220	749
at TU		PA				
12. University Village	2005	Amherst, NY	State University of New York	-	269	828
at Sweet Home (3)			Buffalo			
13. University Club	2005	Tallahassee,	Florida State University	93.4%	152	608
Tallahassee		FL				
14. The Grove at	2005	Tallahassee,	Florida State University	98.4%	64	128
University Club		FL				
15. College Club	2005	Tallahassee,	Florida A&M University	92.4%	96	384
Tallahassee		FL				
16. The Greens at	2005	Tallahassee,	Florida A&M University	96.9%	40	160
College Club		FL				

Edgar Filing: AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES INC - Form S-11

	•					
17. University Club Gainesville	2005	Gainesville, FL	University of Florida	98.9%	94	376
18. City Parc at Fry	2005	Denton, TX	University of North Texas	94.7%	136	418
Street						
19. Exchange at	2005	Gainesville,	University of Florida	95.6%	396	1,044
Gainesville (to be		FL				
renamed)						
Total off-campus				97.2%	3,300	11,072
properties				71.270	3,300	11,072
On-campus						
participating						
properties:						
20. University	1996/97/	Prairie View,	Prairie View A&M University	93.0%	612	1,920
Village-PVAMU	98	TX	Traine view receive emversity	73.070	012	1,520
21. University	2000/	Prairie View,	Prairie View A&M University	95.0%	756	1,470
College-PVAMU	2003	TX	1141110 (10 () 1100111 (111 (0111))	<i>y</i> 0. 070	, 6 0	1,
22. University	1997	Laredo, TX	Texas A&M International	70.2%	84	252
Village-TAMIU		,	University			
23. Cullen Oaks Phase	2001	Houston, TX	The University of Houston	99.6%	231	525
I		,	·			
24. Cullen Oaks Phase	2005	Houston, TX	The University of Houston	-	180	354
II (3)			•			
Total on-campus				93.1%	1,863	4,521
participating						
properties						
Total all properties				96.0%	5,163	15,593
Total all properties				70.0 70	3,103	13,373

9

Table of Contents

- (1) Occupancy rates are calculated as of March 31, 2005. Occupancy is based on the number of total occupied beds (including beds occupied by staff) divided by total beds.
- (2) Also has a food service facility.
- (3) Currently under development with a scheduled completion date of August 2005.

The following table sets forth certain comparative information as of May 27, 2005 and May 28, 2004 (the last Friday in May for each period reported) regarding the leasing status of our owned off-campus properties for the 2005/2006 and 2004/2005 academic years, respectively.

	Applications and	% of Rentable	Applications and				
	Leases as of May	Beds as	Leases as of May	Varia	ance		Total
	27,	of May 27,	28,	to Prio	r Year	Rentable	Design
Applications and Leases	2005	2005	2004	Beds	%	Beds (1)	Beds
Commons of Apache	444	100.0%	444	0	0.0%	444	444
The Village at Blacksburg	1,034	98.7%	1,030	4	0.4%	1,048	1,056
The Village on University	515	56.7%	656	(141)	(21.5%)	909	918
River Club Apartments	719	92.8%	543	176	32.4%	775	794
River Walk Townhomes	296	88.9%	316	(20)	(6.3%)	333	340
The Callaway House	642	121.8%	569	73	12.8%	527	538
The Village at Alafaya Club	581	70.1%	586	(5)	(0.9%)	829	840
The Village at Science Drive	717	99.3%	718	(1)	(0.1%)	722	732
University Village at Boulder							
Creek	168	56.2%	218	(50)	(22.9%)	299	309
University Village Fresno	336	84.8%	218	118	54.1%	396	406
University Village at TU	728	99.3%	734	(6)	(0.8%)	733	749
University Village at Sweet							
Home	835	102.2%	n/a	n/a	n/a	817	828
University Club Tallahassee							
(2)	744	102.5%	n/a	n/a	n/a	726	736
College Club Tallahassee (3)	392	73.1%	n/a	n/a	n/a	536	544
University Club Gainesville	267	71.8%	n/a	n/a	n/a	372	376
City Parc at Fry Street	196	47.6%	n/a	n/a	n/a	412	418
Exchange at Gainesville (to be							
renamed)	949	92.0%	n/a	n/a	n/a	1,032	1,044
Total						10,910	11,072

⁽¹⁾ Rentable Beds exclude beds needed for on-site staff and/or model units.

(3)

⁽²⁾ For lease administration purposes, University Club Tallahassee and the Grove at University Club are reported combined.

For lease administration purposes, College Club Tallahassee and the Greens at College Club are reported combined.

Third Party Services

We are one of the nation s leaders in the third party development and management of on-campus housing, which has allowed us to develop key relationships with colleges and universities. These relationships, and the corresponding national reputation that we have developed in this portion of our business, benefits us when developing and managing our owned off-campus properties. The revenues we earn from our third party services comprised approximately 13% of our 2004 revenues as compared to approximately 16% of our 2003 revenues. We believe that these services continue to provide synergies with respect to our ability to identify, acquire or develop, and successfully operate, student housing properties. These services are conducted through our TRS and are described below.

10

Table of Contents

Development Services. We provide development and construction management services to third parties that range from short-term consulting projects to longer-term full-scale development and construction management projects. We typically provide these services to colleges and universities seeking to modernize their on-campus student housing properties. They look to us to bring our student housing experience and expertise to ensure they develop marketable, functional and financially sustainable facilities. Educational institutions usually seek to build housing that will enhance their recruitment and retention of students while facilitating an academically-oriented environment. Most of these development service contracts are awarded via a competitive request for proposal, or RFP process, that qualifies developers based on their overall ability to provide specialized student housing design, development, construction management, financial structuring and property management services. As of March 31, 2005, we had five third party projects in pre-development or under construction with a total contractual fee amount of approximately \$5.9 million, of which approximately \$5.1 million is to be earned and recognized in the remainder of 2005 and 2006.

Property Management Services. We enter into third party management contracts pursuant to which we are typically responsible for all aspects of a property s operations, including marketing, leasing administration, facilities maintenance, business administration, accounts payable, accounts receivable, financial reporting, capital projects and residence life student development. As of March 31, 2005, we provided third party management services for 19 student housing properties that represented approximately 11,300 beds in approximately 4,500 units. We developed 13 of these properties. We provide these services pursuant to multi-year management agreements that generally range between two and five years.

Our Organization

The following diagram depicts our ownership structure and the ownership structure of our Operating Partnership and TRS as of the date of this prospectus:

11

Table of Contents

- (1) Includes a 0.1% interest held by American Campus Communities Holdings LLC, which is the general partner of our Operating Partnership.
- (2) Profits interest units, or PIUs, represent limited partnership interests in the Operating Partnership.

12

Table of Contents

Distribution Policy

We are required to distribute 90% of our REIT taxable income, excluding capital gains, on an annual basis to qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes. Accordingly, we intend to make, but are not contractually bound to make, regular quarterly distributions to common stockholders and PIU holders. All such distributions are at the discretion of our board of directors. We may be required to use borrowings under our credit facility, if necessary and to the extent permitted thereunder, to meet REIT distribution requirements and qualify as a REIT and otherwise fund the remaining amounts of any distributions. The board of directors considers market factors and our performance in addition to REIT requirements in determining distribution levels.

On May 11, 2005, we declared a distribution per share of common stock of \$0.3375, which was paid on May 31, 2005 to all common stockholders of record as of May 19, 2005. At the same time, we paid an equivalent amount per unit to holders of PIUs and restricted stock awards. These distributions equate to an annualized amount of \$1.35 per share and represent a 6.5% yield based on the June 3, 2005 closing price of \$20.64 per share.

Our Tax Status

We intend to elect to be taxed as a REIT under Sections 856 through 860 of the Code, commencing with our taxable year ended December 31, 2004. We believe that our organization and method of operation will enable us to meet the requirements for qualification and taxation as a REIT for federal income tax purposes. To maintain REIT status, we must meet a number of organizational and operational requirements, including a requirement that we annually distribute at least 90% of our REIT taxable income to our stockholders. As a REIT, we generally are not subject to federal income tax on REIT taxable income we currently distribute to our stockholders. If we fail to qualify as a REIT in any taxable year, we will be subject to federal income tax at regular corporate rates. Even if we qualify for taxation as a REIT, we may be subject to some federal, state and local taxes on our income or property and the income of our TRS will be subject to taxation at normal corporate rates and state and local income tax where applicable. Further, unlike dividends received from a corporation that is not a REIT, our distributions to individual stockholders generally will not be eligible for the recent lower tax rate on dividends except in limited situations.

13

Table of Contents

Summary Historical and Pro Forma Selected Financial Data

The following tables set forth our summary historical selected financial and operating data on a consolidated historical basis for us and on a combined historical basis for our Predecessor Entities. Results for the year ended December 31, 2004 represent the combined historical data for our Predecessor Entities for the period from January 1, 2004 to August 16, 2004 as well as our consolidated results for the period from August 17, 2004 to December 31, 2004. Our consolidated results reflect our post-IPO structure as a REIT, including the operations of the TRS, which was not present in the operations of our Predecessor Entities. The combined historical financial information for our Predecessor Entities includes:

the development and management service operations and real estate operations of American Campus Communities, L.L.C. (one of the Predecessor Entities);

the real estate operations of RAP Student Housing Properties, L.L.C. (RAP SHP) and its subsidiaries (including The Village at Riverside, which we ceased owning after the completion of the IPO, and Coyote Village, which was transferred to Weatherford College in April 2004); and

the joint venture properties and operations of American Campus-Titan, LLC and American Campus-Titan II, LLC.

You should read the following summary financial data in conjunction with the consolidated and combined historical financial statements and the related notes and with Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, which are included elsewhere in this prospectus.

Our unaudited historical consolidated balance sheet information as of March 31, 2005 and consolidated and combined statements of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004 are derived from our unaudited historical combined financial statements, which we believe include all adjustments (consisting of only normal recurring adjustments) necessary to present fairly the information set forth therein. Our results of operations for the interim period ended March 31, 2005 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be obtained for the full fiscal year.

The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated and combined statements of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and for the year ended December 31, 2004 are presented as if we had acquired Exchange at Gainesville (acquired March 2005), City Parc at Fry Street (acquired March 2005) and the five-property Proctor Portfolio (acquired February 2005) as of January 1, 2004. It was also assumed that our IPO transactions all had occurred as of January 1, 2004. The pro forma adjustments include the related repayment of certain debt and the acquisition of minority ownership of certain assets. All such transactions are reflected on our March 31, 2005 consolidated balance sheet, which is included elsewhere in this prospectus.

The following summary unaudited financial data should be read together with the pro forma condensed consolidated and combined statements of operations and our historical financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus. The pro forma condensed consolidated and combined statements of operations are unaudited and are not necessarily indicative of what the actual results of operations would have been had we acquired the properties or consummated the IPO as of January 1, 2004, nor do they purport to represent the results of our operations for future periods. While such unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated and combined financial statements are based on adjustments that we deem appropriate and that were factually supported based on currently available data, the pro forma information may not be indicative of what actual results would have been, nor does this information present our financial results or condition for future periods.

14

Table of Contents

	Three months ended March 31, Pro												
	20	His 005	torical 2004 (Unaudited)			Forma 2005		2004	Historica 2003	2002		Forma 2004 audited)	
			(011		ousan	ds, excep	t for	share a	nd per sha	re data)	(011		
Statements of				,		•	Ü		•	,			
Operations Information:													
Revenues	\$ 19	9,541	\$	15,352	\$	22,325	\$6	0,823	\$ 57,136	\$ 52,131	\$	76,623	
Income (loss) from				4 707		2616			(0.6=)	(0.770)		(4 =0 =)	
continuing operations Discontinued operations:	2	2,311		1,585		2,646	((1,572)	(967)	(2,753)		(1,785)	
(Loss) income attributable to discontinued operations Gain (loss) from		(2)		(55)				272	7	319			
disposition of real estate	4	5,883						(39)	16	295			
Net income (loss)		8,192		1,530			((1,339)	(944)				
Per Share and Distribution Data: (1) Income per diluted share: Income from continuing													
operations	\$	0.19			\$	0.21	\$	0.10			\$	(.14)	
Discontinued operations	Ψ	0.46			Ψ	3 .2 1	Ψ	0.05			Ψ	(11.)	
Net income Cash distributions	\$	0.65					\$	0.15					
declared per share/unit Cash distributions	0.	.3375					0	0.1651					
declared	2	4,277						2,104					
						Marc	As of March						
						31, 2005	=	2	As of 004	f December 3 2003		2002	
						(Unaud			0 04	2003	4	2002	
Balance Sheet Data:	,					(Chada	itcu)		(in thouse	unds)			
Total assets						\$ 486,4	187	\$ 36	7,628	\$ 330,566	\$3	07,658	
Debt						314,3			1,014	267,518		49,706	
Stockholders and Predece	ssor l	Entities	s own	ers equi	ty (2)	-			8,229	27,658		35,526	
Selected Owned Property	Info	rmatio	n:										
Owned properties							24		18	14		14	
Units						5,1	163		4,317	3,567		3,459	
Beds						15,5	593	1	2,955	10,546		10,336	
Occupancy						9	6.0%)	97.1%	91.5%		91.0%	

Edgar Filing: AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES INC - Form S-11

	T	hree mor	ths	ended								
		Marc	h 31	1,	Years ended Decemb					ber 31,		
		2005		2004	2004		2003			2002		
		(Unau	dite	d)								
	(in thousands)											
Cash Flow Information:												
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$	5,713	\$	5,237	\$	17,293	\$	6,862	\$	7,647		
Net cash used in investing activities	((58,853)	((19,213)		(63,621)		(33,738)		(21,678)		
Net cash provided by financing activities		55,515		13,004		45,151		21,537		11,646		
Funds From Operations (FFO):												
Net income (loss)	\$	8,192	\$	1,530	\$	(1,339)	\$	(944)	\$	(2,139)		
Minority interests		87		(21)		(100)		(16)		(30)		
(Gain) loss from disposition of real estate		(5,883)				39		(16)		(295)		
Real estate related depreciation and amortization		3,326		2,277		10,009		8,937		8,233		
Funds from operations (3) (4)	\$	5,722	\$	3,786	\$	8,609	\$	7,961	\$	5,769		
		15										

Table of Contents

- (1) Represents per share information and cash distributions declared during the period from August 17, 2004 through March 31, 2005.
- (2) Information as of March 31, 2005 and December 31, 2004 reflects our stockholders equity as a result of the IPO while previous years reflect the equity of the owners of our Predecessor Entities.
- (3) As defined by the National Association of Real Estate Investment Trusts or NAREIT, funds from operations or FFO represents income (loss) before allocation to minority interest (computed in accordance with GAAP), excluding gains (or losses) from sales of property, plus real estate related depreciation and amortization (excluding amortization of loan origination costs) and after adjustments for unconsolidated partnerships and joint ventures. We present FFO because we consider it an important supplemental measure of our operating performance and believe it is frequently used by securities analysts, investors and other interested parties in the evaluation of REITs, many of which present FFO when reporting their results. FFO is intended to exclude GAAP historical cost depreciation and amortization of real estate and related assets, which assumes that the value of real estate diminishes ratably over time. Historically, however, real estate values have risen or fallen with market conditions. Because FFO excludes depreciation and amortization unique to real estate, gains and losses from property dispositions and extraordinary items, it provides a performance measure that, when compared year over year, reflects the impact to operations from trends in occupancy rates, rental rates, operating costs, development activities and interest costs, providing perspective not immediately apparent from net income.

We compute FFO in accordance with standards established by the Board of Governors of NAREIT in its March 1995 White Paper (as amended in November 1999 and April 2002), which may differ from the methodology for calculating FFO utilized by other equity REITs and, accordingly, may not be comparable to such other REITs. Further, FFO does not represent amounts available for management s discretionary use because of needed capital replacement or expansion, debt service obligations or other commitments and uncertainties. FFO should not be considered as an alternative to net income (loss) (computed in accordance with GAAP) as an indicator of our financial performance or to cash flow from operating activities (computed in accordance with GAAP) as an indicator of our liquidity, nor is it indicative of funds available to fund our cash needs, including our ability to pay dividends or make distributions.

(4) When considering our FFO, we believe it is also a meaningful measure of our performance to exclude certain revenues and expenses from our on-campus participating properties. See Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Funds from Operations.

16

Table of Contents

This Offering

Common stock offered by us shares(1)

Common stock to be outstanding after this Offering shares(1)

Common stock and Operating Partnership units to be

outstanding after this Offering

shares/units(1)(2)

Use of proceeds We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering to

> fund the acquisition and development of student housing properties. In the interim, we intend to use \$ million to repay the outstanding balance of our revolving credit facility and the remaining \$million for

working capital and general corporate purposes.

New York Stock Exchange symbol

ACC

(1) Excludes shares issuable upon exercise of the underwriters overallotment option, 653,345 shares available for future issuance under our 2004 incentive award plan and the following shares issued under our 2004 incentive award plan:

14,375 shares underlying restricted stock units granted to non-employee directors;

53,598 restricted stock awards granted to employees;

367,682 shares underlying an outperformance bonus plan for key employees; and

121,000 PIUs described in Note 2 below.

(2) Includes 121,000 PIUs issued by us to certain of our current and former key employees. Upon the consummation of this Offering, all of the PIUs will become ordinary units exchangeable for cash or, at the option of the Operating Partnership, for shares of our common stock on a one-for-one basis.

17

RISK FACTORS

Investment in our common stock involves a high degree of risk. You should therefore carefully consider the material risks of an investment in our common stock, which are discussed in this section, as well as the other information contained in this prospectus, before making your investment decision. The occurrence of any of the following risks could materially and adversely affect our financial condition, results of operations, cash flow, per share trading price and ability to satisfy our debt service obligations and pay dividends or distributions to you and could cause you to lose all or a part of your investment. Some statements in this prospectus, including statements in the following risk factors, constitute forward looking statements. Please refer to the section entitled Forward Looking Statements.

Risks Related to Our Properties and Our Business

Our results of operations are subject to an annual leasing cycle, short lease-up period, seasonal cash flows, changing university admission and housing policies and other risks inherent in the student housing industry.

We generally lease our owned properties under 12-month leases, and in certain cases, under ten-month, nine-month or shorter-term semester leases. As a result, we may experience significantly reduced cash flows during the summer months at properties leased under leases having terms shorter than 12 months. Furthermore, all of our properties must be entirely re-leased each year, exposing us to increased leasing risk. In addition, we are subject to increased leasing risk on our properties under construction and future acquired properties based on our lack of experience leasing those properties and unfamiliarity with their leasing cycles. Student housing properties are also typically leased during a limited leasing season that usually begins in January and ends in August of each year. We are therefore highly dependent on the effectiveness of our marketing and leasing efforts and personnel during this season.

Changes in university admission policies could adversely affect us. For example, if a university reduces the number of student admissions or requires that a certain class of students, such as freshman, live in a university owned facility, the demand for beds at our properties may be reduced and our occupancy rates may decline. While we may engage in marketing efforts to compensate for such change in admission policy, we may not be able to effect such marketing efforts prior to the commencement of the annual lease-up period or our additional marketing efforts may not be successful.

We rely on our relationships with colleges and universities for referrals of prospective student-tenants or for mailing lists of prospective student-tenants and their parents. Many of these colleges and universities own and operate their own competing on-campus facilities, as discussed below. Any failure to maintain good relationships with these colleges and universities could therefore have a material adverse effect on us. If colleges and universities refuse to make their lists of prospective student-tenants and their parents available to us or increase the costs of these lists, there could be a material adverse effect on us.

Federal and state laws require colleges to publish and distribute reports of on-campus crime statistics, which may result in negative publicity and media coverage associated with crimes occurring on or in the vicinity of our on-campus participating properties. Reports of crime or other negative publicity regarding the safety of the students residing on, or near, our properties may have an adverse effect on both our on-campus and off-campus business.

We face significant competition from university-owned on-campus student housing, from other off-campus student housing properties and from traditional multifamily housing located within close proximity to universities.

On-campus student housing has certain inherent advantages over off-campus student housing in terms of physical proximity to the university campus and integration of on-campus facilities into the academic community. Colleges and universities can generally avoid real estate taxes and borrow funds at lower interest rates than us and

18

Table of Contents

other private sector operators. We also compete with national and regional owner-operators of off-campus student housing in a number of markets as well as with smaller local owner-operators.

Currently, the industry is fragmented with no participant holding a significant market share. There are a number of student housing complexes that are located near or in the same general vicinity of many of our owned properties and that compete directly with us. Such competing student housing complexes may be newer than our properties, located closer to campus, charge less rent, possess more attractive amenities or offer more services or shorter term or more flexible leases.

Rental income at a particular property could also be affected by a number of other factors, including the construction of new on-campus and off-campus residences, increases or decreases in the general levels of rents for housing in competing communities, increases or decreases in the number of students enrolled at one or more of the colleges or universities in the market of the property and other general economic conditions.

We believe that a number of other large national companies with substantial financial and marketing resources may be potential entrants in the student housing business. The entry of one or more of these companies could increase competition for students and for the acquisition, development and management of other student housing properties.

We may be unable to successfully complete and operate our properties or our third party developed properties.

We intend to continue to develop and construct student housing in accordance with our growth strategies, including our one off-campus property and one on-campus participating property currently under development, as well as the two off-campus properties currently in pre-development. These activities may also include any of the following risks:

We may be unable to obtain construction financing on favorable terms or at all.

We may be unable to obtain permanent financing on favorable terms or at all if we finance development projects through construction loans.

We may not complete development projects on schedule, within budgeted amounts or in conformity with building plans and specifications, including our four current properties under development.

We may encounter delays or refusals in obtaining all necessary zoning, land use, building, occupancy and other required governmental permits and authorizations.

Occupancy and rental rates at newly developed or renovated properties may fluctuate depending on a number of factors, including market and economic conditions, and may reduce or eliminate our return on investment.

We may become liable for injuries and accidents occurring during the construction process and for environmental liabilities, including off-site disposal of construction materials.

We may decide to abandon our development efforts if we determine that continuing the project would not be in our best interests.

We may encounter strikes, weather, government regulations and other conditions beyond our control. Our newly developed properties will be subject to risks associated with managing new properties, including lease-up and integration risks. In addition, new development activities, regardless of whether or not they are ultimately successful, typically will require a substantial portion of the time and attention of our development and management personnel. Newly developed properties may not perform as expected.

Table of Contents

We anticipate that we will, from time to time, elect not to proceed with ongoing development projects. If we elect not to proceed with a development project, the development costs associated therewith will ordinarily be charged against income for the then-current period. Any such charge could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations in the period in which the charge is taken.

We may in the future develop properties nationally, internationally or in geographic regions other than those in which we currently operate. We do not possess the same level of familiarity with development in these new markets, which could adversely affect our ability to develop such properties successfully or at all or to achieve expected performance. Future development opportunities may not be available to us on terms that meet our investment criteria or we may be unsuccessful in capitalizing on such opportunities. Our ability to capitalize on such opportunities will be largely dependent upon external sources of capital that may not be available to us on favorable terms or at all.

We typically provide guarantees of timely completion of projects that we develop for third parties. In certain cases, our contingent liability under these guarantees may exceed our development fee from the project. Although we seek to mitigate this risk by, among other things, obtaining similar guarantees from the project contractor, we could sustain significant losses if development of a project were to be delayed or stopped and we were unable to cover our guarantee exposure with the guarantee received from the project contractor.

We may be unable to successfully acquire properties on favorable terms.

Our future growth will be dependent upon our ability to successfully acquire new properties on favorable terms. As we acquire additional properties, we will be subject to risks associated with managing new properties, including lease-up and integration risks. Newly acquired properties may not perform as expected and may have characteristics or deficiencies unknown to us at the time of acquisition. Future acquisition opportunities may not be available to us on terms that meet our investment criteria or we may be unsuccessful in capitalizing on such opportunities. Our ability to capitalize on such opportunities will be largely dependent upon external sources of capital that may not be available to us on favorable terms or at all.

Our ability to acquire properties on favorable terms and successfully operate them involve the following significant risks:

Potential inability to acquire a desired property may be caused by competition from other real estate investors.

Competition from other potential acquirers may significantly increase the purchase price.

We may be unable to finance an acquisition on favorable terms or at all.

We may have to incur significant capital expenditures to improve or renovate acquired properties.

We may be unable to quickly and efficiently integrate new acquisitions, particularly acquisitions of portfolios of properties, into our existing operations.

Market conditions may result in higher than expected costs and vacancy rates and lower than expected rental rates.

We may acquire properties subject to liabilities but without any recourse, or with only limited recourse, to the sellers, or with liabilities that are unknown to us, such as liabilities for clean-up of undisclosed environmental contamination, claims by tenants, vendors or other persons dealing with the former owners of our properties and claims for indemnification by members, directors, officers and others indemnified by the former owners

of our properties.

Our failure to finance property acquisitions on favorable terms, or operate acquired properties to meet our financial expectations, could adversely affect us.

20

Table of Contents

Our debt level reduces cash available for distribution and may expose us to the risk of default under our debt obligations.

As of March 31, 2005, our total consolidated indebtedness was approximately \$309.4 million (excluding unamortized debt premiums). Our debt service obligations expose us to the risk of default and reduce or eliminate cash resources that are available to operate our business or pay distributions that are necessary to maintain our REIT qualification. There is no limit on the amount of indebtedness that we may incur except as provided by the covenants in our existing revolving credit facility, and we expect that the covenants in our amended revolving credit facility will contain limits on the amount of indebtedness that we may incur. We expect to incur additional indebtedness under our revolving credit facility to fund future property development and acquisitions and other working capital needs, which may include the payment of distributions to our stockholders. The amount available to us and our ability to borrow from time to time under our existing revolving credit facility is subject to certain conditions and the satisfaction of specified financial covenants. Although no assurance can be given, we expect to amend our existing revolving credit facility. We expect that our ability to borrow from time to time under this facility will be subject to certain conditions and the satisfaction of specified financial covenants. Our level of debt and the limitations imposed on us by our debt agreements could have significant adverse consequences, including the following:

We may be unable to borrow additional funds as needed or on favorable terms.

We may be unable to refinance our indebtedness at maturity or the refinancing terms may be less favorable than the terms of our original indebtedness.

We may be forced to dispose of one or more of our properties, possibly on disadvantageous terms.

We may default on our payment or other obligations as a result of insufficient cash flow or otherwise, which may result in a cross-default on our other obligations, and the lenders or mortgagees may foreclose on our properties that secure their loans and receive an assignment of rents and leases.

Foreclosures could create taxable income without accompanying cash proceeds, a circumstance that could hinder our ability to meet the REIT distribution requirements imposed by the Code.

We may not be able to recover pre-development costs for university developments.

University systems and educational institutions typically award us development services contracts on the basis of a competitive award process, but such contracts are typically executed following the formal approval of the transaction by the institution s governing body. In the intervening period, we may incur significant pre-development and other costs in the expectation that the development services contract will be executed. If an institution s governing body does not ultimately approve our selection and the terms of the pending development contract, we may not be able to recoup these costs from the institution and the resulting losses could be material.

Our awarded projects may not be successfully structured or financed and may delay our recognition of revenues.

The recognition and timing of revenues from our awarded development services projects will, among other things, be contingent upon successfully structuring and closing project financing as well as the timing of construction. The development projects that we have been awarded have at times been delayed beyond the originally scheduled construction commencement date. If such delays were to occur with our current awarded projects, our recognition of expected revenues and receipt of expected fees from these projects would be delayed.

Table of Contents

Two of our properties are under construction, and we may encounter delays in completion or experience cost overruns.

Two of our properties, which upon completion will comprise approximately 7.6% of our total beds, are currently under construction and are subject to the various risks relating to properties that are under construction referred to elsewhere in these risk factors, including the risks that we may encounter delays in completion and that these two projects may experience cost overruns. These properties may not be completed on time for the 2005-2006 academic year. Additionally, if we do not complete the construction of one of these properties (Cullen Oaks Phase II, an on-campus participating property) prior to such time, we are required to provide alternative housing to the students with whom we have signed leases. We have not made any arrangements for such alternative housing for this property and we would likely incur significant expenses in the event we provide such housing. If construction is not completed prior to the beginning of the 2005/2006 academic year, students may attempt to break their leases and our occupancy at this property for that academic year may suffer. Similar issues may be present in future development projects.

Our guarantees could result in liabilities in excess of our development fees.

In third party developments, we typically provide guarantees of the obligations of the developer, including development budgets and timely project completion. These guarantees include, among other things, the cost of providing alternate housing for students in the event we do not timely complete a development project. These guarantees typically exclude delays resulting from force majeure and also, in third party transactions, are typically limited in amount to the amount of our development fees from the project. In certain cases, however, our contingent liability under these guarantees has exceeded our development fee from the project and we may agree to such arrangements in the future. Our obligations under alternative housing guarantees typically expire five days after construction is complete. Project cost guarantees are normally satisfied within one year after completion of the project.

Universities have the right to terminate our participating ground leases.

The ground leases through which we own our on-campus participating properties provide that the university lessor may purchase our interest in and assume the management of the facility, with the purchase price calculated at the discounted present cash value of our leasehold interest. The exercise of any such buyout would result in a significant reduction in our portfolio.

Risks Related to the Real Estate Industry

Our performance and value are subject to risks associated with real estate assets and with the real estate industry.

Our ability to make expected distributions to our stockholders depends on our ability to generate cash revenues in excess of expenses, scheduled debt service obligations and capital expenditure requirements. Events and conditions generally applicable to owners and operators of real property that are beyond our control may decrease cash available for distribution and the value of our properties. These events include:

general economic conditions;

rising level of interest rates;

local oversupply, increased competition or reduction in demand for student housing;

inability to collect rent from tenants;

vacancies or our inability to rent space on favorable terms;

inability to finance property development and acquisitions on favorable terms;

22

Table of Contents

increased operating costs, including insurance premiums, utilities, and real estate taxes;

costs of complying with changes in governmental regulations;

the relative illiquidity of real estate investments;

decreases in student enrollment at particular colleges and universities;

changes in university policies related to admissions; and

changing student demographics.

In addition, periods of economic slowdown or recession, rising interest rates or declining demand for real estate, or the public perception that any of these events may occur, could result in a general decline in rents or an increased incidence of defaults under existing leases, which would adversely affect us.

Potential losses may not be covered by insurance.

We carry comprehensive liability, fire, earthquake, terrorism, business interruption, vandalism and malicious mischief, extended coverage perils, all physical loss perils, commercial general liability, flood (when the property is located in whole or in material part in a designated flood plain area), workers—compensation and rental loss insurance covering all of the properties in our portfolio under various policies. We believe the policy specifications and insured limits are appropriate and adequate given the relative risk of loss, the cost of the coverage and industry practice. There are, however, certain types of losses, such as property damage from generally unsecured losses such as riots, wars, employment discrimination losses, punitive damage awards or acts of God, that may be either uninsurable or not economically insurable. Some of our properties are insured subject to limitations involving large deductibles or co-payments and policy limits that may not be sufficient to cover losses. In addition, we may discontinue earthquake, terrorism or other insurance on some or all of our properties in the future if the cost of premiums for any of these policies exceeds, in our judgment, the value of the coverage discounted for the risk of loss.

If we experience a loss that is uninsured or that exceeds policy limits, we could lose the capital invested in the damaged properties as well as the anticipated future cash flows from those properties. In addition, if the damaged properties are subject to recourse indebtedness, we would continue to be liable for the indebtedness, even if these properties were irreparably damaged and require substantial expenditures to rebuild or repair. In the event of a significant loss at one or more of our properties, the remaining insurance under our policies, if any, could be insufficient to adequately insure our other properties. In such event, securing additional insurance, if possible, could be significantly more expensive than our current policies.

Unionization or work stoppages could have an adverse effect on us.

We are at times required to use unionized construction workers or to pay the prevailing wage in a jurisdiction to such workers. Due to the highly labor intensive and price competitive nature of the construction business, the cost of unionization and/or prevailing wage requirements for new developments could be substantial. Unionization and prevailing wage requirements could adversely affect a new development s profitability. Union activity or a union workforce could increase the risk of a strike, which would adversely affect our ability to meet our construction timetables.

We could incur significant costs related to government regulation and private litigation over environmental matters.

Under various environmental laws, including the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act (CERCLA), a current or previous owner or operator of real property may be liable for contamination resulting from the release or threatened release of hazardous or toxic substances or petroleum at that property, and an entity that arranges for the disposal or treatment of a hazardous or toxic substance or petroleum at

23

Table of Contents

another property may be held jointly and severally liable for the cost to investigate and clean up such property or other affected property. Such parties are known as potentially responsible parties (PRPs). Such environmental laws often impose liability without regard to whether the owner or operator knew of, or was responsible for, the presence of the contaminants, and the costs of any required investigation or cleanup of these substances can be substantial. PRPs are liable to the government as well as to other PRPs who may have claims for contribution. The liability is generally not limited under such laws and could exceed the property s value and the aggregate assets of the liable party. The presence of contamination or the failure to remediate contamination at our properties may expose us to third party liability for personal injury or property damage, or adversely affect our ability to sell, lease or develop the real property or to borrow using the real property as collateral.

Environmental laws also impose ongoing compliance requirements on owners and operators of real property. Environmental laws potentially affecting us address a wide variety of matters, including, but not limited to, asbestos-containing building materials (ACBM), storage tanks, stormwater and wastewater discharges, lead-based paint, wetlands, and hazardous wastes. Failure to comply with these laws could result in fines and penalties or expose us to third party liability. Some of our properties may have conditions that are subject to these requirements and we could be liable for such fines or penalties or liable to third-parties, as described below in Business and Properties Regulation Environmental Matters.

Existing conditions at some of our properties may expose us to liability related to environmental matters.

Some of the properties in our portfolio may contain asbestos-containing building materials, or ACBMs. Environmental laws require that ACBMs be properly managed and maintained, and may impose fines and penalties on building owners or operators for failure to comply with these requirements. Also, some of the properties in our portfolio contain, or may have contained, or are adjacent to or near other properties that have contained or currently contain storage tanks for the storage of petroleum products or other hazardous or toxic substances. These operations create a potential for the release of petroleum products or other hazardous or toxic substances. Third parties may be permitted by law to seek recovery from owners or operators for personal injury associated with exposure to contaminants, including, but not limited to, petroleum products, hazardous or toxic substances, and asbestos fibers. Also, some of the properties may contain regulated wetlands that can delay or impede development or require costs to be incurred to mitigate the impact of any disturbance. Absent appropriate permits, we can be held responsible for restoring wetlands and be required to pay fines and penalties.

Some of the properties in our portfolio may contain microbial matter such as mold, mildew and viruses. The presence of microbial matter could adversely affect our results of operations. In addition, if any property in our portfolio is not properly connected to a water or sewer system, or if the integrity of such systems are breached, microbial matter or other contamination can develop. If this were to occur, we could incur significant remedial costs and we may also be subject to material private damage claims and awards, which could be material. If we become subject to claims in this regard, it could materially and adversely affect us and our insurability for such matters in the future.

From time to time, the United States Environmental Protection Agency, or EPA, designates certain sites affected by hazardous substances as Superfund sites pursuant to CERCLA. Superfund sites can cover large areas, affecting many different parcels of land. Although CERCLA imposes joint and several liability for contamination on property owners and operators regardless of fault, the EPA may chose to pursue PRPs based on their actual contribution to the contamination. PRPs are liable for the costs of responding to the hazardous substances. Commons on Apache, The Village at University and University Village at San Bernardino (which we disposed of in January 2005) are located within federal Superfund sites. EPA designated these areas as Superfund sites because groundwater beneath these areas is contaminated. We have not been named as a PRP with respect to these sites.

Independent environmental consultants conducted Phase I environmental site assessments on all of the owned properties and on-campus participating properties in our existing portfolio. Phase I environmental site assessments are intended to evaluate information regarding the environmental condition of the surveyed property and surrounding properties based generally on visual observations, interviews and certain publicly available databases. These assessments do not typically take into account all environmental issues, including, but not limited

24

Table of Contents

to, testing of soil or groundwater, comprehensive asbestos survey or an invasive inspection for the presence of mold contamination. In some cases where prior use was a concern, additional study was undertaken.

These assessments may have failed to reveal all environmental conditions, liabilities, or compliance concerns. Material environmental conditions, liabilities, or compliance concerns may have arisen after the assessments were conducted or may arise in the future. In addition, future laws, ordinances or regulations may impose material additional environmental liability. The costs of future environmental compliance may affect our ability to pay distributions to you and such costs or other remedial measures may be material to us.

We may incur environmental liabilities.

We do not carry environmental insurance on our properties. Environmental liability at any of our properties may have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, results of operations, cash flow, the trading price of our common stock or our ability to satisfy our debt service obligations and pay dividends or distributions to our stockholders.

We may incur significant costs complying with the Americans with Disabilities Act and similar laws.

Under the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, or the ADA, all public accommodations must meet federal requirements related to access and use by disabled persons. Additional federal, state and local laws also may require modifications to our properties, or restrict our ability to renovate our properties. For example, the Fair Housing Amendments Act of 1988, or FHAA, requires apartment properties first occupied after March 13, 1990 to be accessible to the handicapped. We have not conducted an audit or investigation of all of our properties to determine our compliance with present requirements. Noncompliance with the ADA or FHAA could result in the imposition of fines or an award or damages to private litigants and also could result in an order to correct any non-complying feature. We cannot predict the ultimate amount of the cost of compliance with the ADA, FHAA or other legislation. If we incur substantial costs to comply with the ADA, FHAA or any other legislation, we could be materially and adversely affected.

We may incur significant costs complying with other regulations.

The properties in our portfolio are subject to various federal, state and local regulatory requirements, such as state and local fire and life safety requirements. If we fail to comply with these various requirements, we might incur governmental fines or private damage awards. Furthermore, existing requirements could change and require us to make significant unanticipated expenditures that would materially and adversely affect us.

Joint venture investments could be adversely affected by our lack of sole decision-making authority, our reliance on co-venturers financial condition and disputes between our co-venturers and us.

We have in the past co-invested, and anticipate that we will continue in the future to co-invest, with third parties through partnerships, joint ventures or other entities, acquiring non-controlling interests in or sharing responsibility for managing the affairs of a property, partnership, joint venture or other entity. In connection with joint venture investment, we do not have sole decision-making control regarding the property, partnership, joint venture or other entity. Investments in partnerships, joint ventures or other entities may, under certain circumstances, involve risks not present were a third party not involved, including the possibility that our partners or co-venturers might become bankrupt or fail to fund their share of required capital contributions. Our partners or co-venturers also may have economic or other business interests or goals that are inconsistent with our business interests or goals, and may be in a position to take actions contrary to our preferences, policies or objectives. Such investments also will have the potential risk of impasses on decisions, such as a sale, because neither we nor our partners or co-venturers would have

full control over the partnership or joint venture. Disputes between us and our partners or co-venturers may result in litigation or arbitration that would increase our expenses and prevent our officers and/or directors from focusing their time and effort exclusively on our business. Consequently, actions by or disputes with our partners or co-venturers might result in subjecting properties owned by the partnership, joint venture or other entity to additional risk. In addition, we may in certain circumstances be liable for the actions of our partners or co-venturers.

25

Risks Related to Our Organization and Structure

We are recently organized and have a limited operating history.

We were organized in March 2004 and have a limited operating history. In addition, all of our properties have been acquired or developed by us or our Predecessor Entities within the past nine years and have limited operating histories under current management. Consequently, our historical operating results and the financial data set forth in this prospectus may not be useful in assessing our likely future performance. The operating performance of the properties may decline under our management. We may not be able to generate sufficient cash from operations to make distributions to our stockholders.

We will also be subject to the risks generally associated with the operation of a relatively new business.

To qualify as a REIT, we may be forced to limit the activities of our TRS.

To qualify as a REIT, no more than 20% of the value of our total assets may consist of the securities of one or more taxable REIT subsidiaries, such as our TRS. Certain of our activities, such as our third party development, management and leasing services, must be conducted through our TRS for us to qualify as a REIT. In addition, certain non-customary services must be provided by a taxable REIT subsidiary or an independent contractor. If the revenues from such activities create a risk that the value of our TRS, based on revenues or otherwise, approaches the 20% threshold, we will be forced to curtail such activities or take other steps to remain under the 20% threshold. Since the 20% threshold is based on value, it is possible that the IRS could successfully contend that the value of our TRS exceeds the 20% threshold even if our TRS accounts for less than 20% of our consolidated revenues, income or cash flow. Our on-campus participating properties and our third party services are held by our TRS. Consequently, income earned from our on-campus participating properties and our third party services will be subject to regular federal income taxation and state and local income taxation where applicable, thus reducing the amount of cash available for distribution to our stockholders.

Our TRS is a taxable REIT subsidiary and is not permitted to directly or indirectly operate or manage a hotel, motel or other establishment more than one-half of the dwelling units in which are used on a transient basis. We believe that our method of operating our TRS will not be considered to constitute such an activity. Future Treasury Regulations or other guidance interpreting the applicable provisions might adopt a different approach, or the IRS might disagree with our conclusion. In such event we might be forced to change our method of operating our TRS, which could adversely affect us, or our TRS could fail to qualify as a taxable REIT subsidiary, which would likely cause us to fail to qualify as a REIT.

Failure to qualify as a REIT would have significant adverse consequences to us and the value of our stock.

We intend to operate in a manner that will allow us to qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes under the Code. If we lose our REIT status, we will face serious tax consequences that would substantially reduce or eliminate the funds available for distribution to stockholders for each of the years involved, because:

we would not be allowed a deduction for dividends to stockholders in computing our taxable income and such amounts would be subject to federal income tax at regular corporate rates;

we also could be subject to the federal alternative minimum tax and possibly increased state and local taxes; and

unless we are entitled to relief under applicable statutory provisions, we could not elect to be taxed as a REIT for four taxable years following the year during which we were disqualified.

In addition, if we fail to qualify as a REIT, we will not be required to pay dividends to stockholders, and all dividends to stockholders will be subject to tax as ordinary income to the extent of our current and accumulated

26

Table of Contents

earnings and profits. As a result of all these factors, our failure to qualify as a REIT also could impair our ability to expand our business and raise capital, and would adversely affect the value of our common stock.

Qualification as a REIT involves the application of highly technical and complex Code provisions for which there are only limited judicial and administrative interpretations. The complexity of these provisions and of the applicable Treasury Regulations that have been promulgated under the Code is greater in the case of a REIT that, like us, holds its assets through a partnership or a limited liability company. The determination of various factual matters and circumstances not entirely within our control may affect our ability to qualify as a REIT. In order to qualify as a REIT, we must satisfy a number of requirements, including requirements regarding the composition of our assets and two gross income tests: (a) at least 75% of our gross income in any year must be derived from qualified sources, such as rents from real property, mortgage interest, dividends from other REITs and gains from sale of such assets, and (b) at least 95% of our gross income must be derived from sources meeting the 75% income test above, and other passive investment sources, such as other interest and dividends and gains from sale of securities. Also, we must pay dividends to stockholders aggregating annually at least 90% of our REIT taxable income, excluding any net capital gains. In addition, legislation, new regulations, administrative interpretations or court decisions may adversely affect our investors, our ability to qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes or the desirability of an investment in a REIT relative to other investments.

Even if we qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes, we may be subject to some federal, state and local taxes on our income or property and, in certain cases, a 100% penalty tax, in the event we sell property as a dealer or if our TRS enters into agreements with us or our tenants on a basis that is determined to be other than an arm s length basis.

To qualify as a REIT, we may be forced to borrow funds on a short-term basis during unfavorable market conditions.

In order to qualify as a REIT, we are required under the Code to distribute annually at least 90% of our REIT taxable income, determined without regard to the dividends paid deduction and excluding any net capital gain. Our TRS may, in its discretion, retain any income it generates net of any tax liability it incurs on that income without affecting the 90% distribution requirements to which we are subject as a REIT. Net income of our TRS is included in REIT taxable income and increases the amount required to be distributed, only if such amounts are paid out as a dividend by our TRS. If our TRS distributes any of its after-tax income to us, that distribution will be included in our REIT taxable income. In addition, we will be subject to income tax at regular corporate rates to the extent that we distribute less than 100% of our net taxable income, including any net capital gains. Because of these distribution requirements, we may not be able to fund future capital needs, including any necessary acquisition financing, from operating cash flow. Consequently, we will be compelled to rely on third party sources to fund our capital needs. We may not be able to obtain this financing on favorable terms or at all. Any additional indebtedness that we incur will increase our leverage. Our access to third party sources of capital depends, in part, on:

general market conditions;
our current debt levels and the number of properties subject to encumbrances;
our current performance and the market s perception of our growth potential;
our cash flow and cash dividends; and
the market price per share of our common stock.

If we cannot obtain capital from third party sources, we may not be able to acquire or develop properties when strategic opportunities exist, satisfy our debt service obligations or make the cash distributions to our stockholders, including those necessary to qualify as a REIT.

27

Table of Contents

Our charter contains restrictions on the ownership and transfer of our stock.

Our charter provides that, subject to certain exceptions, no person or entity may beneficially own, or be deemed to own by virtue of the applicable constructive ownership provisions of the Code, more than 9.8% (by value or by number of shares, whichever is more restrictive) of the outstanding shares of our common stock or more than 9.8% by value of all our outstanding shares, including both common and preferred stock. We refer to this restriction as the ownership limit. A person or entity that becomes subject to the ownership limit by virtue of a violative transfer that results in a transfer to a trust is referred to as a purported beneficial transferee if, had the violative transfer been effective, the person or entity would have been a record owner and beneficial owner or solely a beneficial owner of our stock, or is referred to as a purported record transferee if, had the violative transfer been effective, the person or entity would have been solely a record owner of our stock.

The constructive ownership rules under the Code are complex and may cause stock owned actually or constructively by a group of related individuals and/or entities to be owned constructively by one individual or entity. As a result, the acquisition of less than 9.8% of our stock (or the acquisition of an interest in an entity that owns, actually or constructively, our stock) by an individual or entity, could, nevertheless cause that individual or entity, or another individual or entity, to own constructively in excess of 9.8% of our outstanding stock and thereby subject the stock to the ownership limit. Our charter, however, requires exceptions to be made to this limitation if our board of directors determines that such exceptions will not jeopardize our tax status as a REIT. This ownership limit could delay, defer or prevent a change of control or other transaction that might involve a premium price for our common stock or otherwise be in the best interest of our stockholders.

Certain tax and anti-takeover provisions of our charter and bylaws may inhibit a change of our control.

Certain provisions contained in our charter and bylaws and the Maryland General Corporation Law may discourage a third party from making a tender offer or acquisition proposal to us. If this were to happen, it could delay, deter or prevent a change in control or the removal of existing management. These provisions also may delay or prevent the stockholders from receiving a premium for their shares of common stock over then-prevailing market prices. These provisions include:

the REIT ownership limit described above;

authorization of the issuance of our preferred shares with powers, preferences or rights to be determined by our board of directors:

the right of our board of directors, without a stockholder vote, to increase our authorized shares and classify or reclassify unissued shares;

advance-notice requirements for stockholder nomination of directors and for other proposals to be presented to stockholder meetings; and

the requirement that a majority vote of the holders of common stock is needed to remove a member of our board of directors for cause.

The Maryland business statutes also impose potential restrictions on a change of control of our company.

Various Maryland laws may have the effect of discouraging offers to acquire us, even if the acquisition would be advantageous to stockholders. Our bylaws exempt us from some of those laws, such as the control share acquisition provisions, but our board of directors can change our bylaws at any time to make these provisions applicable to us.

Table of Contents

We have the right to change some of our policies that may be important to our stockholders without stockholder consent.

Our major policies, including our policies with respect to investments, leverage, financing, growth, debt and capitalization, are determined by our board of directors or those committees or officers to whom our board of directors has delegated that authority. Our board of directors also establishes the amount of any dividends or distributions that we pay to our stockholders. Our board of directors may amend or revise the listed policies, our dividend or distribution payment amounts and other policies from time to time without stockholder vote. Accordingly, our stockholders may not have control over changes in our policies.

Our rights and the rights of our stockholders to take action against our directors and officers are limited.

Maryland law provides that a director or officer has no liability in that capacity if he or she performs his or her duties in good faith, in a manner he or she reasonably believe to be in our best interests and with the care that an ordinary prudent person in a like position would use under similar circumstances. In addition, our charter eliminates our directors—and officers—liability to us and our stockholders for money damages except for liability resulting from actual receipt of an improper benefit in money, property or services or active and deliberate dishonesty established by a final judgment and which is material to the cause of action. Our bylaws require us to indemnify directors and officers for liability resulting from actions taken by them in those capacitates to the maximum extent permitted by Maryland law. As a result, we and our stockholders may have more limited rights against our directors and officers than might otherwise exist under common law. In addition, we may be obligated to fund the defense costs incurred by our directors and officers.

Our success depends on key personnel whose continued service is not guaranteed.

We are dependent upon the efforts of our key personnel, particularly William C. Bayless, Jr., our President and Chief Executive Officer, Brian B. Nickel, our Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Secretary, James C. Hopke, Jr., our Executive Vice President and Chief Investment Officer, and Greg A. Dowell, our Executive Vice President and Chief of Operations. Mr. Bayless has directed the company s key business segments since inception and possesses nearly 20 years of student housing development and management experience. Messrs. Bayless, Nickel, Hopke and Dowell all have substantial industry reputations that attract business and investment opportunities and assist us in negotiations with lenders, universities and industry personnel. Jason R. Wills, our Senior Vice President Marketing and Business Development, and Brian N. Winger, our Senior Vice President Development, both have strong industry reputations and specialized experience, which aid us in developing, acquiring and managing our properties. The loss of the services of any of such personnel could materially and adversely affect us.

The majority of our management have limited experience operating a REIT or a public company.

We have a limited operating history as a REIT or a public company. Our board of directors and executive officers will have overall responsibility for our management. While our executive and senior officers have extensive experience in real estate marketing, development, management and finance, they have limited prior experience in operating a business in accordance with the Code requirements for maintaining qualification as a REIT, operating a public company or complying with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC, regulations. Failure to qualify as a REIT would have an adverse effect on our cash available for distribution to our stockholders. Failure to properly comply with SEC regulations and requirements could impair our ability to operate as a public company.

In addition to the underwriting discounts to be received by Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., affiliates of Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. will receive benefits from this Offering.

Affiliates of Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., two of our underwriters, are joint lead arrangers under our existing revolving credit facility. As of June 3, 2005, approximately \$44.5 million of borrowings were outstanding under this facility. Although no assurance can be given, we expect to amend our

29

Table of Contents

existing revolving credit facility. Citicorp North America, Inc. (an affiliate of Citigroup Global Markets Inc., which is a lead managing underwriter in this offering) and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas (an affiliate of Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., which is a lead managing underwriter in this offering) will be co-syndication agents under the amended facility. We intend to repay all of the outstanding borrowings under our then existing revolving credit facility with a portion of the net proceeds of this Offering and, upon application of the net proceeds from this Offering, each lender will receive its proportionate share of the amount repaid. See Use of Proceeds.

Risks Related to this Offering

We may not be able to make distributions to our stockholders in the future.

We are required to distribute 90% of our REIT taxable income (excluding capital gains) on an annual basis in order to qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes. Accordingly, we intend to make, but are not contractually bound to make, regular quarterly distributions to common stockholders and PIU holders. If we do not generate revenues from our properties and third party development and management services sufficient to meet our operating expenses, including debt service and capital expenditures, our cash flow will decrease. This could have an adverse effect on our ability to pay distributions to our stockholders. We may be required to use borrowings under the credit facility, if necessary, to meet REIT distribution requirements and qualify as a REIT. However, our revolving credit facility contains covenants that restrict our ability to pay distributions or other amounts to our stockholders unless certain tests are satisfied and also contains certain provisions restricting our ability to draw funds under the facility. Although no assurance can be given, we expect to amend our existing facility and to incur additional indebtedness through borrowings under our amended revolving credit facility to fund future property development, acquisitions and other working capital needs, which may include the payment of distributions to our stockholders. We expect that our ability to pay distributions or other amounts to our stockholders under the amended facility will be subject to the satisfaction of certain tests and will also contain certain provisions restricting our ability to draw funds under the facility. All distributions are at the discretion of our board of directors. The board of directors considers market factors and our performance in addition to REIT requirements in determining distribution levels. To the extent we use our working capital or borrowings under our revolving credit facility to fund our distributions, our financial condition and our ability to access these funds for other purposes, such as the expansion of our business or future distributions, could be adversely affected. Any such distributions from working capital or borrowings may represent a return of capital for federal income tax purposes. We expect that approximately 60% of our 2005 annual distribution will represent a return of capital for federal income tax purposes.

Our distributions will not be eligible for the recent lower tax rate on dividends except in limited situations.

Unlike dividends received from a corporation that is not a REIT, our distributions to individual stockholders generally will not be eligible for the recent lower tax rate on dividends except in limited situations.

The public offering price of our common stock in this Offering may not be indicative of the market price of our common stock after this Offering and our stock price may be volatile.

The public offering price of our common stock was determined in consultation with the underwriters and may not be indicative of the market price for our common stock after this Offering. The market price of our common stock could be subject to significant fluctuations after this Offering and may decline below the public offering price. You may not be able to resell your shares at or above the public offering price or at all.

The stock market in general has experienced extreme volatility that has been unrelated to the operating performance of particular companies. These broad market fluctuations may adversely affect the trading price of our

common stock.

Certain members of our senior management will receive an economic benefit from this Offering.

In conjunction with our IPO, our then executive officers and certain members of senior management received 121,000 profits interest units in our Operating Partnership, representing approximately a 1% limited

30

Table of Contents

partnership interest in the Operating Partnership at that time. PIUs are a special class of partnership interests in the Operating Partnership. Each PIU awarded is deemed equivalent to an award of one share of our common stock under our 2004 incentive award plan, reducing availability for other equity awards on a one-for-one basis. The consummation of this Offering will constitute a book-up event and thereby automatically convert the PIUs into an equal number of common units of the Operating Partnership.

Market interest rates may have an effect on the value of our common stock.

One of the factors that will influence the price of our common stock will be the dividend yield on our common stock (as a percentage of the price of our common stock) relative to market interest rates. An increase in market interest rates, which are currently at low levels relative to historical rates, may lead prospective purchasers of our common stock to expect a higher dividend yield in order to maintain their investment. Higher interest rates also would likely increase our borrowing costs and potentially decrease funds available for distribution to our stockholders. Thus, higher market interest rates could cause the market price of our common stock to decrease.

The number of shares available for future sale could adversely affect the market price of our common stock.

We cannot predict whether future issuances of shares of our common stock or the availability of shares for resale in the open market will decrease the market price per share of our common stock. Sales of substantial amounts of shares of our common stock or securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for our common stock, such as units, or the perception that such sales might occur could adversely affect the market price of the shares of our common stock.

The exercise of the underwriters—overallotment option, the exchange of units for common stock, the exercise of any options or the vesting of any restricted stock granted to certain directors, executive officers and other employees under our incentive award plan, the issuance of our common stock or units in connection with property, portfolio or business acquisitions and other issuances of our common stock or securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for our common stock could have an adverse effect on the market price of the shares of our common stock, and the existence of units, options, shares of our common stock exercisable upon conversion of, or exchange or exercise for, other securities or reserved for issuance as restricted shares of our common stock or upon exchange of units may adversely affect the terms upon which we may be able to obtain additional capital through the sale of equity securities. In addition, future sales of shares of our common stock or securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for our common stock may be dilutive to existing common stockholders.

31

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

We make statements in this prospectus that are forward-looking statements. In particular, statements pertaining to our capital resources, portfolio performance and results of operations contain forward-looking statements. Likewise, all of our statements regarding anticipated growth in our funds from operations and anticipated market conditions, demographics and results of operations are forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements involve numerous risks and uncertainties and you should not rely on them as predictions of future events. Forward-looking statements depend on assumptions, data or methods that may be incorrect or imprecise and we may not be able to realize them. We do not guarantee that the transactions and events described will happen as described (or that they will happen at all). You can identify forward-looking statements by the use of forward-looking terminology such as believes. expects. may. will. should. seeks. approximately, intends. plans. pro forma. estimates negative of these words and phrases or similar words or phrases. You can also identify forward-looking statements by discussions of strategy, plans or intentions. The following factors, among others, could cause actual results and future events to differ materially from those set forth or contemplated in the forward-looking statements:

changing university admission and housing policies; adverse economic or real estate developments;

general economic conditions;

future terrorist attacks in the U.S. or hostilities involving the U.S.;

defaults on or non-renewal of leases by student-tenants;

increased interest rates and operating costs;

debt levels and property encumbrances;

our failure to obtain necessary third party financing;

decreased rental rates or increased vacancy rates resulting from competition or otherwise;

difficulties in identifying properties to acquire and completing acquisitions;

our failure to successfully operate acquired properties and operations;

our failure to successfully develop properties in a timely manner;

our failure to maintain our status as a REIT;

environmental costs, uncertainties and risks, especially those related to natural disasters;

financial market fluctuations; and

changes in real estate and zoning laws and increases in real property tax rates.

For a further discussion of these and other factors that could impact our future results, performance or transactions, see the section above entitled Risk Factors.

USE OF PROCEEDS

Assuming an offering price of \$ per share, which was the last reported sales price of our common stock on , 2005, we estimate we will receive gross proceeds from this Offering of \$ million and approximately \$ million if the underwriters overallotment option is exercised in full. After deducting the underwriting discount and estimated expenses of this Offering, we expect net proceeds from this Offering of approximately \$ million and approximately \$ million if the underwriters overallotment option is exercised in full.

We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering to fund the acquisition and development of student housing properties. In the interim, we intend to use \$\\$\\$ million to repay the outstanding balance of our revolving credit facility and the remaining \$\\$\\$ million for working capital and general corporate purposes. See Risk Factor Risks Related to Our Organization and Structure In addition to the underwriting discounts to be received by Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., affiliates of Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. will receive benefits from this Offering.

Our existing revolving credit facility bears interest at a variable rate, at our option, based upon a base rate or one, two-, three-, or six-month LIBOR plus, in each case, a spread based upon our total leverage. As of March 31, 2005, the balance outstanding on our existing revolving credit facility bore interest at a weighted average rate of 4.31% per annum. This facility matures in August 2007.

Although no assurance can be given, we expect to amend our existing revolving credit facility and to increase the size of the facility from \$75 million to \$100 million. We expect the amended revolving credit facility to bear interest at a variable rate, at our option, based upon a rate of (i) one-, two-, three- or six-month LIBOR or (ii) the higher of the lenders prime rate and the federal funds rate plus 0.5%, plus, in each case, a spread based upon our total leverage. We also expect that the amended revolving credit facility will mature in August 2007.

Pending application of any portion of the net Offering proceeds, we will invest it in interest-bearing accounts and short-term, interest-bearing securities as is consistent with our intention to maintain our qualification for taxation as a REIT. Such investments may include, for example, obligations of the Government National Mortgage Association, other government and governmental agency securities, certificates of deposit and interest-bearing bank deposits.

DISTRIBUTION POLICY

We are required to distribute 90% of our REIT taxable income, excluding capital gains, on an annual basis to qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes. Accordingly, we intend to make, but are not contractually bound to make, regular quarterly distributions to common stockholders and PIU holders. All such distributions are at the discretion of our board of directors. We may be required to use borrowings under our credit facility, if necessary and to the extent permitted thereunder, to meet REIT distribution requirements and qualify as a REIT and otherwise fund the remaining amounts of any distributions. The board of directors considers market factors and our performance in addition to REIT requirements in determining distribution levels.

On May 11, 2005, we declared a distribution per share of common stock of \$0.3375, which was paid on May 31, 2005 to all common stockholders of record as of May 19, 2005. At the same time, we paid an equivalent amount per unit to holders of PIUs and restricted stock awards. These distributions equate to an annualized amount of \$1.35 per share and represent a 6.5% yield based on the June 3, 2005 closing share price of \$20.64 per share.

If we do not generate revenues from our properties and third party development and management services sufficient to meet our operating expenses, including debt service and capital expenditures, our cash flow will decrease.

This could have an adverse effect on our ability to pay distributions to our stockholders. We may be required to use borrowings under the credit facility, if necessary, to meet REIT distribution requirements and qualify as a REIT. However, our revolving credit facility contains covenants that restrict our ability to pay distributions or other amounts to our stockholders unless certain tests are satisfied and also contains certain provisions restricting our ability to draw funds under the facility. All distributions are at the discretion of our board of directors. The

33

Table of Contents

board of directors considers market factors and our performance in addition to REIT requirements in determining distribution levels. To the extent we use our working capital or borrowings under our revolving credit facility to fund our distributions, our financial condition and our ability to access these funds for other purposes, such as the expansion of our business or future distributions, could be adversely affected. Any such distributions from working capital or borrowings may represent a return of capital for federal income tax purposes. We expect that approximately 60% of our 2005 annual distribution will represent a return of capital for federal income tax purposes.

Availability under our revolving credit facility is limited to a borrowing base amount equal to the lesser of (i) 60% of the appraised value of the properties securing the facility and (ii) the adjusted net operating income from these properties divided by a formula amount. As of March 31, 2005, the borrowing base amount was \$65.1 million.

Our revolving credit facility contains customary affirmative and negative covenants and also contains financial covenants that, among other things, require us to maintain certain minimum ratios of EBITDA (earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization) for interest expense and fixed charges. Before December 31, 2005, we may not pay dividends greater than \$5 million in any quarter. After December 31, 2005, we will also be prohibited from making distributions that exceed 95% of our funds from operations over any four consecutive fiscal quarters. The financial covenants also include consolidated net worth and leverage ratio tests. As of March 31, 2005, we were in compliance with all such covenants.

Although no assurance can be given, we expect to amend our three-year, \$75 million revolving credit facility and to increase the size of the facility from \$75 million to \$100 million. Key Bank National Association (an affiliate of KeyBanc Capital Markets, Inc.) will act as administrative agent under the amended facility. Citicorp North America, Inc. (an affiliate of Citigroup Global Markets Inc., which is a lead managing underwriter in this offering) and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas (an affiliate of Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., which is a lead managing underwriter in this offering) will be co-syndication agents under the amended facility. This amended facility, if consummated, may be expanded by up to an additional \$100 million upon the satisfaction of certain conditions. This facility is expected to be available to, among other things, fund future property development, acquisitions and other working capital needs. We expect that we will be prohibited under this facility from making distributions that exceed 100% of our FFO through June 30, 2006 and 95% of our FFO thereafter, in each case over four consecutive quarters. We also expect that the terms will require compliance with financial ratios relating to consolidated total indebtedness, consolidated EBITDA and consolidated net worth requirements. We further expect that we will also be subject to compliance with additional leverage restrictions. We expect that the conditions and covenants in the amended credit facility will be more favorable to us than those contained in our current facility.

Federal income tax law requires that a REIT distribute annually at least 90% of its REIT taxable income determined without regard to the dividends paid deduction and excluding net capital gains, and that it pay tax at regular corporate rates to the extent that it annually distributes less than 100% of its net taxable income, including capital gains. For more information, please see Federal Income Tax Considerations. We anticipate that our estimated cash available for distribution will exceed the annual distribution requirements applicable to REITs. However, under some circumstances, we may be required to pay distributions in excess of cash available for distribution in order to meet these distribution requirements and we may need to borrow funds to pay the excess portion.

34

PRICE RANGE OF COMMON STOCK

Our common stock is listed and traded on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol ACC. As of , 2005, there were approximately holders of record of our common stock. Our common stock commenced trading on August 17, 2004. The following table sets forth, for the periods indicated, the high and low sales prices per share for our common stock:

	High	Low
2004	J	
Third quarter (August 17 through September 30)	\$ 19.05	\$ 17.00
Fourth quarter	23.06	18.50
2005		
First quarter	\$ 22.75	\$ 19.09
Second quarter (through June 3)	21.80	19.04

On June 3, 2005, the closing price of our common stock on the New York Stock Exchange was \$20.64 per share.

CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth our capitalization as of March 31, 2005 on an actual basis and on a pro forma basis to give effect to this Offering and the use of the net proceeds from this Offering as set forth in Use of Proceeds. You should read this table in conjunction with Use of Proceeds, Selected Financial Data, Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Liquidity and Capital Resources and our consolidated financial statements and the notes to our financial statements appearing elsewhere in this prospectus.

	As of March 31, 2005 Pro Actual Forma (in thousands) (unaudited)
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 6,425
Debt: Revolving credit facility Mortgage, loans and bonds payable Unamortized debt premiums	\$ 33,600 275,829 4,956
Total debt	314,385
Minority interests	2,649
Stockholders Equity: Common stock, \$.01 par value, 800,000,000 shares authorized, 12,615,000 shares issued and outstanding actual, shares issued and outstanding pro forma Additional paid-in capital	126 135,150

Accumulated earnings and distributions Accumulated other comprehensive income	5,717 387
Total stockholders equity	141,380
Total capitalization	\$ 458,414

35

SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA

The following tables set forth our summary selected financial and operating data on a consolidated historical basis for us and on a combined historical basis for our Predecessor Entities. Results for the year ended December 31, 2004 represent the combined historical data for our Predecessor Entities for the period from January 1, 2004 to August 16, 2004 as well as our consolidated results for the period from August 17, 2004 to December 31, 2004. Our consolidated results reflect our post-IPO structure as a REIT, including the operations of the TRS, which was not present in the operations of our Predecessor Entities. The combined historical financial information for our Predecessor Entities includes:

the development and management service operations and real estate operations of American Campus Communities, L.L.C., one of the Predecessor Entities;

the real estate operations of RAP SHP and its subsidiaries, including The Village at Riverside, which we ceased owning after the completion of the IPO, and Coyote Village, which was transferred to Weatherford College in April 2004; and

the joint venture properties and operations of American Campus Titan, LLC and American Campus Titan II, LLC.

You should read the following summary selected financial data in conjunction with the consolidated and combined historical financial statements and the related notes and with Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, which are included elsewhere in this prospectus.

Our unaudited historical consolidated balance sheet information as of March 31, 2005 and consolidated and combined statements of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004 are derived from our unaudited historical combined financial statements, which we believe include all adjustments (consisting of only normal recurring adjustments) necessary to present fairly the information set forth therein. Our results of operations for the interim period ended March 31, 2005 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be obtained for the full fiscal year.

The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated and combined statements of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and for the year ended December 31, 2004 are presented as if we had acquired Exchange at Gainesville (acquired March 2005), City Parc at Fry Street (acquired March 2005) and the five-property Proctor Portfolio (acquired February 2005) as of January 1, 2004. It was also assumed that our IPO transactions all had occurred as of January 1, 2004. The pro forma adjustments include the related repayment of certain debt and the acquisition of minority ownership of certain assets. All such transactions are reflected on our March 31, 2005 consolidated balance sheet, which is included elsewhere in this prospectus.

The following summary unaudited financial data should be read together with the pro forma condensed consolidated and combined statements of operations and our historical financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus. The pro forma condensed consolidated and combined statements of operations are unaudited and are not necessarily indicative of what the actual results of operations would have been had we acquired the properties or consummated the IPO as of January 1, 2004, nor do they purport to represent the results of our operations for future periods. While such unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated and combined financial statements are based on adjustments that we deem appropriate and that were factually supported based on currently available data, the pro forma information may not be indicative of what actual results would have been, nor does this information present our financial results or condition for future periods.

	Three months ended March 31,					Ye	Years ended December 31,						
		Histo 005 (Unau	2004	Fo	Pro orma 2005	2	2004	2003	Historical 2002	2001	2000		Pro Forma 2004 naudited)
		(Ullau	uneu)		(in tho	นรสห	ıds. exce	ept share a	ınd per shai	re data)	,	(UI	iauuiteu)
Statements of Operations Information: Revenues Income	\$1	9,541	\$ 15,352		22,325		50,823	\$ 57,136	\$ 52,131	\$40,752	\$ 25,126	\$	76,623
(loss) from continuing operations Discontinued		2,311	1,585		2,646		(1,572)	(967)	(2,753)	(3,300)	(1,869)		(1,785)
operations: (Loss) income attributable to discontinued													
operations Gain (loss) from disposition of real		(2)	(55)				272	7	319	361	(3)		
estate Net income (loss) Per Share and Distribution		5,883 8,192	1,530			1	(39) (1,339)	16 (944)	295 (2,139)	(2,939)	(1,872)		
Data: (1) Income per diluted share: Income from continuing													
operations Discontinued	\$	0.19		\$	0.21	\$	0.10					\$	(.14)
operations		0.46					0.05						
Net income Cash distributions declared per	\$	0.65				\$	0.15						
share/unit Cash distributions	0	.3375				().1651						
declared		4,277					2,104						
			As o Mar 31,20 (Unaud	ch)05		2004	4	2003	as of Decem		001	2	2000
								(in th	ousands)				

Balance Sheet Data:							
Total assets	\$ 486,48	7 \$367	7,628 \$ 33	30,566	\$ 307,658	\$ 295,637	\$217,151
Debt	314,38	5 201	1,014 2	67,518	249,706	234,449	178,442
Stockholders and Predecess	sor						
entities owners equity (2)	141,38	0 138	3,229	27,658	35,526	40,572	25,609
Selected Owned Property							
Information:							
Owned properties	2	4	18	14	14	13	10
Units	5,16	3	1,317	3,567	3,459	3,377	2,781
Beds	15,59	3 12	2,955	10,546	10,336	10,027	8,232
Occupancy	96.	0%	97.1%	91.5%	91.0%	93.5%	93.3%
Three months ended March 31, Years ended December 31, 2005 2004 2004 2003 2002 2001 20							
	(Unaudi	ited)					
				(in thousan	ds)		
Cash Flow Information: Net cash provided by							
operating activities Net cash used in investing	\$ 5,713	\$ 5,237	\$ 17,293	\$ 6,862	2 \$ 7,647	\$ 5,338	\$ 3,577
activities Net cash provided by	(58,853)	(19,213)	(63,621)	(33,738	(21,678)	(68,540)	(87,652)
financing activities	55,515	13,004	45,151 37	21,537	11,646	72,832	84,215

	Three i						
	Marc	h 31,		Years e			
	2005	2004	2004	2003	2002	2001	2000
	(Unau	dited)					
			(1	in thousands	5)		
Funds From Operations							
(FFO):							
Net income (loss)	\$ 8,192	\$ 1,530	\$ (1,339)	\$ (944)	\$ (2,139)	\$ (2,939)	\$ (1,872)
Minority interests	87	(21)	(100)	(16)	(30)	(110)	(20)
(Gain) loss from disposition of							
real estate	(5,883)		39	(16)	(295)		
Real estate related depreciation							
and amortization	3,326	2,277	10,009	8,937	8,233	6,807	4,188
Funds from operations (3) (4)	\$ 5,722	\$ 3,786	\$ 8,609	\$ 7,961	\$ 5,769	\$ 3,758	\$ 2,296

⁽¹⁾ Represents per share information and cash distributions declared during the period from August 17, 2004 through March 31, 2005.

(3) As defined by the National Association of Real Estate Investment Trusts or NAREIT, funds from operations or FFO represents income (loss) before allocation to minority interest (computed in accordance with GAAP), excluding gains (or losses) from sales of property, plus real estate related depreciation and amortization (excluding amortization of loan origination costs) and after adjustments for unconsolidated partnerships and joint ventures. We present FFO because we consider it an important supplemental measure of our operating performance and believe it is frequently used by securities analysts, investors and other interested parties in the evaluation of REITs, many of which present FFO when reporting their results. FFO is intended to exclude GAAP historical cost depreciation and amortization of real estate and related assets, which assumes that the value of real estate diminishes ratably over time. Historically, however, real estate values have risen or fallen with market conditions. Because FFO excludes depreciation and amortization unique to real estate, gains and losses from property dispositions and extraordinary items, it provides a performance measure that, when compared year over year, reflects the impact to operations from trends in occupancy rates, rental rates, operating costs, development activities and interest costs, providing perspective not immediately apparent from net income.

We compute FFO in accordance with standards established by the Board of Governors of NAREIT in its March 1995 White Paper (as amended in November 1999 and April 2002), which may differ from the methodology for calculating FFO utilized by other equity REITs and, accordingly, may not be comparable to such other REITs. Further, FFO does not represent amounts available for management s discretionary use because of needed capital replacement or expansion, debt service obligations or other commitments and uncertainties. FFO should not be considered as an alternative to net income (loss) (computed in accordance with GAAP) as an indicator of our financial performance or to cash flow from operating activities (computed in accordance with GAAP) as an indicator of our liquidity, nor is it indicative of funds available to fund our cash needs, including our ability to pay dividends or make distributions.

⁽²⁾ Information as of March 31, 2005 and December 31, 2004 reflects our stockholders equity as a result of the IPO while previous years reflect the equity of the owners of our Predecessor Entities.

(4) When considering our FFO, we believe it is also a meaningful measure of our performance to exclude certain revenues and expenses from our on-campus participating properties. See Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Funds from Operations.

38

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion should be read in conjunction with our financial statements, related notes and other financial information appearing elsewhere in this prospectus.

Overview

Our Company and Our Business

We are one of the largest owners, managers and developers of high quality student housing properties in the United States in terms of beds owned, managed and developed. As of March 31, 2005, our total owned and managed portfolio included 43 properties that represented approximately 26,900 beds in approximately 9,700 units. We are a fully integrated, self-managed and self-administered equity REIT with expertise in the acquisition, design, financing, development, construction management, leasing and management of student housing properties.

As of March 31, 2005, our property portfolio consisted of 24 high-quality student housing properties containing 15,600 beds in approximately 5,200 units consisting of 19 off-campus student housing properties within close proximity to 22 colleges and universities in nine states, and five on-campus participating properties owned though ground/facility leases with the respective university systems. These communities contain modern housing units, offer resort-style amenities and are supported by a classic resident assistant system and other student-oriented programming.

We also provide third party services to colleges and universities for the management and development of on-campus student housing. We manage 19 properties on a third party basis primarily for colleges, universities and financial institutions. These third party managed properties contain approximately 11,300 beds in approximately 4,500 units. We provided development and construction management services for 13 of these properties. Our third party management services are typically provided pursuant to multi-year management contracts that have an initial term that ranges from two to five years.

Our third party development and construction management services clients for student housing properties that include universities, charitable foundations and others. We have generally developed student housing properties for these clients and, a majority of the time, have been retained to manage these properties following their opening. As of March 31, 2005, development fees of approximately \$5.1 million remained to be earned by us with respect to contracted third party development projects. The following table provides certain information with respect to third party properties under development as of March 31, 2005:

		Balance to be	
	Fees		
Total	Previously	Earned and	
		Recognized	
Contractual	Earned and	in	Scheduled
Fee		2005 and	
Amount	Recognized	2006	Completion
	(In		
	thousands)		
	Contractual Fee	Total Previously Contractual Earned and Fee Amount Recognized (In	Fees Total Previously Earned and Recognized Contractual Earned and in Fee 2005 and Amount Recognized 2006

Edgar Filing: AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES INC - Form S-11

				Aug
Saint Leo University Phase II	\$ 375	\$ 199	\$ 176	2005
				Aug
Vista del Campo Phase II	3,501	168	3,333	2006
West Virginia University pre development services	400(1)	370	30	Jun 2005
				Aug
Fenn Tower Renovation	1,509	10	1,499	2006
				Nov
Lamar University Dining Hall	110	22	88	2005
Total	\$ 5,895	\$ 769	\$ 5,126	

⁽¹⁾ Contractual fee amount is shown net of approximately \$0.6 million of costs anticipated to be incurred to complete the project.

In addition, as of March 31, 2005, we have been selected to perform construction administration services related to a student housing property for West Virginia University. These services provide a net construction

Table of Contents

administration fee of approximately \$0.3 million and are anticipated to commence in August 2005. We have also received a Notice of Intent to Award from Arizona State University indicating that we have been selected to provide design, development and management of student housing on the Tempe Campus. In addition, we have also been selected by Hope International University in Fullerton, California, to design and oversee a comprehensive redevelopment of its campus, including the development of residence halls, student apartments and faculty housing. Subject to the successful structuring and closing of the Arizona State and Hope transactions, we anticipate that the projects will commence construction during the second or third quarter of 2006.

The net operating income of our student housing communities, which is one of the financial measures that we use to evaluate community performance, is affected by the demand and supply dynamics within our markets, which drives our rental rates and occupancy levels, and is affected by our ability to control operating costs. Our overall operating performance is also impacted by the general availability and cost of capital and the performance of our newly developed and acquired student housing communities as to which there may be little or no operating history. We seek to create long-term stockholder value by accessing capital on cost effective terms, deploying that capital to develop, redevelop and acquire student housing communities and selling communities when they no longer meet our long-term investment strategy and when market conditions are favorable.

We believe that the ownership and operation of student housing communities in close proximity to selected colleges and universities present attractive investment opportunities for us due to a number of factors positively impacting the student housing market in the United States today. We intend to continue to execute our strategy of acquiring and developing high quality, modern student housing communities in close proximity to major universities, which feature a differentiated product offering, with locations in student housing sub-markets that have barriers to entry. In addition, our strategy includes identifying properties with barriers to entry that are projected to experience significant increases in enrollment and/or are under-serviced in terms of existing on and/or off-campus student housing. While fee revenue from our third party development, construction management and property management services allows us to develop strong and key relationships with colleges and universities, this area has over time become a smaller portion of our operations due to the continued focus on and growth of our owned property portfolio. Nevertheless, we believe these services continue to provide synergies with respect to our ability to identify, close and successfully operate student housing properties.

Acquisitions

In March 2005, we acquired an off-campus student housing property (Exchange at Gainesville, to be renamed) consisting of 1,044 beds in 396 units located near the University of Florida campus in Gainesville, Florida, for a purchase price of \$47.5 million. In addition, we anticipate spending approximately \$1.1 million in closing and other external transaction costs, including capital expenditures necessary to bring the property up to our operating standards. We also anticipate spending approximately \$45,000 of initial integration expenses to bring the property up to our operating standards. We entered into a fixed-rate mortgage loan in the amount of \$38.8 million in connection with this acquisition.

In March 2005, we acquired an off-campus student housing property (City Parc at Fry Street) consisting of 418 beds in 136 units located near the University of North Texas in Denton, Texas, for a purchase price of \$19.2 million. In addition, we anticipate spending \$0.4 million in closing and other external transaction costs, including capital expenditures necessary to bring the property up to our operating standards. We also anticipate spending approximately \$35,000 of initial integration expenses to bring the property up to our operating standards. We assumed approximately \$11.8 million of fixed-rate mortgage debt in connection with this acquisition.

In February 2005, we acquired a portfolio of five off-campus student housing properties (the Proctor Portfolio) for a purchase price of approximately \$53.5 million. Four of the properties are located in Tallahassee, Florida and one

property is located in Gainesville, Florida. These five communities contained 1,656 beds in 446 units. We anticipate spending approximately \$1.7 million in closing and other external transaction costs, including capital expenditures necessary to bring the property up to our operating standards. We also anticipate spending approximately \$0.1 million of initial integration expenses to bring the property up to our operating standards. We assumed approximately \$35.4 million of fixed-rate mortgage debt in connection with this acquisition.

40

Table of Contents

Disposition

In November 2004, California State University San Bernardino exercised its option to purchase the University Village at San Bernardino off-campus student housing property for an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$28.3 million. This transaction was consummated in January 2005, resulting in net proceeds of approximately \$28.1 million. The resulting gain on disposition of approximately \$5.9 million is included in discontinued operations in the accompanying consolidated statement of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2005.

Owned Development Activities

We are currently in the process of constructing one owned off-campus property and are in pre-development of two additional off-campus owned properties. We are also currently constructing one owned on-campus participating property. We anticipate that the total pre-development and development cost relating to these activities will be approximately \$150.3 million. As of March 31, 2005, we have incurred development costs of approximately \$26.1 million in connection with these properties, with the remaining development costs estimated at \$124.2 million. The activities are described below:

We acquired a land parcel near the State University of New York - Buffalo and commenced development of an owned off-campus property containing 828 beds in 269 units. Total development cost is estimated to be \$36.1 million. This property is currently in the final stages of construction and is pre-leased to 100% occupancy for its upcoming opening in August 2005. As of March 31, 2005, the project was approximately 68% complete, and we anticipate incurring remaining development costs of approximately \$14.8 million.

We are in the later stages of design and pre-development on two owned off-campus properties with total anticipated development costs of approximately \$97.2 million. One project is located in Newark, New Jersey near the campuses of the New Jersey Institute of Technology, Rutgers University and Essex County Community College. We anticipate development costs on this property to total approximately \$62.3 million and plan to own this property through a joint venture that we will control with Titan Investments, a partner with whom we have previously developed four off-campus student housing properties. As of March 31, 2005, we have incurred approximately \$0.5 million of pre-development costs related to this project. The second property is located in close proximity to Texas A&M University in College Station, Texas, and we estimate the total development costs on this property to be approximately \$34.9 million. Both developments are currently progressing through their respective entitlement and municipal approval processes and are contingent upon receiving all necessary approvals. Depending upon the timeliness of these approvals, we plan to commence construction in Summer of 2005 for an August 2006 completion or to commence construction in Summer of 2006 for an August 2007 completion.

Our Cullen Oaks Phase II on-campus participating property, located on the campus of the University of Houston, is currently under construction with total development costs estimated to be \$17.0 million. The project is scheduled to be completed in August 2005 in connection with the 2005/2006 academic year. As of March 31, 2005, the project was approximately 23% complete, and we anticipate incurring remaining development costs of approximately \$12.7 million.

Structure of On-Campus Participating Properties

At our on-campus participating properties, the subject universities own both the land and improvements. We then have a leasehold interest under a ground/facility lease. Under the lease, we receive an annual distribution representing 50% of these properties net cash available for distribution after payment of operating expenses (which includes our management fees), debt service (which includes repayment of principal) and capital expenditures. We also manage these properties under multi-year management agreements and are paid a management fee representing 5% of receipts.

We do not have access to the cash flows and working capital of these participating properties except for the annual net cash distribution described above. Additionally, a substantial portion of these properties cash flow is dedicated to capital reserves required under the applicable property indebtedness and to the amortization of such

41

Table of Contents

indebtedness. These amounts do not increase our economic interest in these properties since our interest, including our right to share in the net cash available for distribution from the properties, terminates upon the amortization of their indebtedness. Our economic interest in these properties is therefore limited to our interest in the annual net cash distribution described above and management fees from these properties. Accordingly, when considering these properties contribution to our operations, we focus upon our share of these properties net cash available for distribution and the management fees that we receive from these properties, rather than upon their contribution to our gross revenues and expenses for financial reporting purposes.

The following table reflects the actual contribution to our consolidated/combined net income of our on-campus participating properties for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002 and the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004. These results include the contribution of certain on-campus participating properties that were developed by us and by pre-arrangement transferred to the university after we had secured the necessary financing:

	Three I End				
	Marc	ch 31,	Year E	ber 31,	
	2005	2004	2004	2003	2002
			(In		
			thousands)		
Revenues	\$ 5,491	\$ 5,608	\$ 17,730	\$ 17,002	\$ 16,670
Direct operating expenses (1)	1,722	1,785	7,621	7,517	7,273
Amortization	879	854	3,532	3,271	3,152
Amortization of deferred financing costs	46	66	240	180	160
Ground/facility lease expense	212	175	846	584	664
Net operating income	2,632	2,728	5,491	5,450	5,421
Interest income	25	6	53	30	67
Interest expense	(1,347)	(1,449)	(5,547)	(5,293)	(5,291)
Other non-operating income			234		, , ,
Net income (2)	\$ 1,310	\$ 1,285	\$ 231	\$ 187	\$ 197

⁽¹⁾ Excludes the property management fees described below. This expense and the corresponding fee revenue recognized by us have been eliminated in consolidation/combination. Also excludes allocation of expenses related to corporate management and oversight.

We earned \$0.9 million, \$0.8 million and \$0.8 million in management fees under these arrangements for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002, respectively, and \$0.3 for each of the three-month periods ended March 31, 2005 and 2004. Additionally, our share of the net cash flows of these properties for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002 was \$0.8 million, \$0.5 million and \$0.7 million, respectively, and \$0.2 million for each of the three-month periods ended March 31, 2005 and 2004.

Our Recent Formation as a REIT

⁽²⁾ Includes the results of Coyote Village, which was transferred to Weatherford College in April 2004. Operations at this property are classified as discontinued operations for all relevant periods in the consolidated and combined financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. Excludes income taxes associated with these properties, which are owned by our TRS subsequent to the IPO.

We were formed to succeed the business of our predecessor entities (the Predecessor Entities), which were a combination of real estate entities under common ownership and voting control collectively doing business as American Campus Communities, L.L.C. and Affiliated Student Housing Properties, entities engaged in the student housing business since 1993. We were incorporated in Maryland on March 9, 2004. Additionally, American Campus Communities Operating Partnership, L.P., our operating partnership (the Operating Partnership), was formed and our taxable REIT subsidiary (TRS) was incorporated in Maryland on July 14, 2004 and August 17, 2004, respectively, each in anticipation of our initial public offering of common stock (the IPO). The IPO was consummated on August 17, 2004, concurrent with the consummation of various formation

42

Table of Contents

transactions, and consisted of the sale of 12,100,000 shares of our common stock at a price per share of \$17.50, generating gross proceeds of approximately \$211.8 million. The aggregate proceeds to us, net of the underwriters discount and offering costs, were approximately \$189.4 million. In connection with the exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option on September 15, 2004, we issued an additional 515,000 shares of common stock at the IPO price per share, generating an additional \$9.0 million of gross proceeds and \$8.4 million in net proceeds after the underwriters discount. Our operations commenced on August 17, 2004 after completion of the IPO and the formation transactions, and are conducted substantially through the Operating Partnership and its wholly owned subsidiaries, including the TRS.

In connection with the IPO, we completed the following formation transactions:

Redeemed 100% of the ownership interests of the Predecessor Entities in RAP Student Housing Properties L.L.C. (RAP SHP) for approximately \$80.2 million.

Acquired the minority ownership interest of Titan Investments II (Titan) in certain owned off-campus properties in exchange for approximately \$5.7 million.

Repaid certain construction and permanent indebtedness totaling approximately \$105.5 million.

Distributed The Village at Riverside and certain other non-core assets to the Predecessor Entities.

Entered into a \$75 million senior secured revolving credit facility under which our ability to borrow is subject to certain conditions and the satisfaction of specified financial covenants.

Our Predecessor Entities provided certain services to residents that we are not permitted to provide under IRS regulations relating to REITs. Therefore, in conjunction with our formation, we restructured our operations relative to the provision of these services. Subsequent to the commencement of our operations as a REIT, these resident services have been provided by our TRS, resulting in lower rental revenue and higher resident services revenue.

Critical Accounting Policies

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (GAAP) requires management to make estimates and assumptions in certain circumstances that affect amounts reported in our consolidated and combined financial statements and related notes. In preparing these financial statements, management has utilized all available information, including its past history, industry standards and the current economic environment, among other factors, in forming its estimates and judgments of certain amounts included in the consolidated and combined financial statements, giving due consideration to materiality. It is possible that the ultimate outcome anticipated by management in formulating its estimates may not be realized. Application of the critical accounting policies below involves the exercise of judgment and use of assumptions as to future uncertainties and, as a result, actual results could differ from these estimates. In addition, other companies in similar businesses may utilize different estimation policies and methodologies, which may impact the comparability of our results of operations and financial condition to those companies.

Allocation of Fair Value to Acquired Properties

The price that we pay to acquire a property is impacted by many factors, including the condition of the buildings and improvements, the occupancy of the building, favorable or unfavorable financing, and numerous other factors. Accordingly, we are required to make subjective assessments to allocate the purchase price paid to acquire investments in real estate among the assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on our estimate of the fair values of such assets and liabilities. This includes, among other items, determining the value of the buildings and

improvements, land, in-place tenant leases, and any debt assumed from the seller. Each of these estimates requires a great deal of judgment and some of the estimates involve complex calculations. Our calculation methodology is summarized in Note 2 to our consolidated and combined financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. These allocation assessments have a direct impact on our results of operations because if we were to allocate more

43

Table of Contents

value to land there would be no depreciation with respect to such amount or if we were to allocate more value to the buildings as opposed to allocating to the value of in-place tenant leases, this amount would be recognized as an expense over a much longer period of time, since the amounts allocated to buildings are depreciated over the estimated lives of the buildings whereas amounts allocated to in-place tenant leases are amortized over the terms of the leases (generally less than one year).

Revenue and Cost Recognition of Third Party Development and Management Services

Costs associated with the pursuit of third party development and management service contracts are expensed as incurred until such time as we have been notified of a contract award or otherwise believe that it is probable a contract will be awarded. At such time, the reimbursable portion of such costs are recorded as receivables with the remaining portion deferred and expensed in relation to the revenues earned on such contracts. Development revenues are recognized and related costs (including the costs of our development personnel involved in the project) deferred and expensed using the percentage of completion method as determined by construction costs incurred relative to the total estimated construction costs. Fees received in excess of those recognized are reflected as deferred development and construction revenue. Revenues recognized in excess of amounts received are included in other assets. Incentive fees are recognized when the project is complete and the incentive amount has been confirmed by an independent third party.

Third party management fees are generally received and recognized on a monthly basis and are computed as a percentage of property receipts, revenues or a fixed monthly amount, in accordance with the applicable management contract. Incentive management fees are recognized when the contractual criteria have been met.

Student Housing Rental Revenue Recognition and Accounts Receivable

Student housing rental revenue is recognized on a straight-line basis over the term of the contract. Ancillary and other property related income is recognized in the period earned. In estimating the collectibility of our accounts receivable, we analyze specific resident receivables, historical bad debts, and current economic trends. These estimates have a direct impact on our net income, as an increase in our allowance for doubtful accounts reduces our net income.

Long-Lived Assets-Impairment

On a periodic basis, management is required to assess whether there are any indicators that the value of our real estate properties may be impaired. A property s value is considered impaired if management s estimate of the aggregate future cash flows (undiscounted and without interest charges) to be generated by the property are less than the carrying value of the property. These estimates of cash flows consider factors such as expected future operating income, trends and prospects, as well as the effects of demand, competition and other factors. To the extent impairment has occurred, the loss will be measured as the excess of the carrying amount of the property over the fair value of the property, thereby reducing our net income.

Long-Lived Assets-Held For Sale

Long-lived assets to be disposed of are classified as held for sale in the period in which all of the following criteria are met:

Management, having the authority to approve the action, commits to a plan to sell the asset;

The asset is available for immediate sale in its present condition subject only to terms that are usual and customary for sales of such assets;

An active program to locate a buyer and other actions required to complete the plan to sell the asset have been initiated;

44

Table of Contents

The sale of the asset is probable, and transfer of the asset is expected to qualify for recognition as a completed sale, within one year;

The asset is being actively marketed for sale at a price that is reasonable in relation to its current fair value; and

Actions required to complete the plan indicate that it is unlikely that significant changes to the plan will be made or that the plan will be withdrawn.

Discontinued Operations

When material, the results of operations of a property that has either been disposed of, distributed, or is classified as held for sale is reported in discontinued operations if both of the following conditions are met: (a) the operations and cash flows of the component have been (or will be) eliminated from our ongoing operations as a result of the disposal transaction and (b) we will not have any significant continuing involvement in the operations of the component after the disposal transaction.

Construction Property Savings and Fire Proceeds

A Predecessor Entity was entitled to any savings in the budgeted completion cost of three of our owned off-campus construction properties that were completed in Fall 2004. Additionally, upon completion of construction at University Village at TU, which occurred during Fall 2004, our Predecessor Entities received a construction guarantee fee, which was paid from the remaining construction budget. In November 2004, our Predecessor Entities also received insurance proceeds that we received in connection with the fire that occurred at the University Village at Fresno. These payments were accounted for as equity distributions.

Results of Operations

For a discussion of pro forma results of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and for the year ended December 31, 2004, see Notes (A) through (G) to our unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated and combined statements of operations included elsewhere in this prospectus.

Comparison of the Three Months Ended March 31, 2005 and March 31, 2004

The following table presents our results of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, including the amount (in thousands) and percentage change in these results between the two periods:

45

	Three I End Marc	ded				
		ŕ	Change	Change		
Revenues:	2005	2004	(\$)	(%)		
Owned off-campus properties	\$ 12,489	\$ 7,989	\$ 4,500	56.3%		
On-campus participating properties	5,493	5,293	200	3.8%		
Third party development and management services	1,355	2,070	(715)	(34.5)%		
Resident services	204	2,070	204	100.0%		
Total revenues	19,541	15,352	4,189	27.3%		
Operating Expenses:						
Owned off-campus properties	5,136	3,459	1,677	48.5%		
On-campus participating properties	1,875	1,800	75	4.2%		
Third party development and management services	1,464	1,264	200	15.8%		
General and administrative	1,364	453	911	201.1%		
Depreciation and amortization	3,424	2,259	1,165	51.6%		
Ground/facility leases	212	141	71	50.4%		
Total operating expenses	13,475	9,376	4,099	43.7%		
Operating income	6,066	5,976	90	1.5%		
Nonoperating income and (expenses):						
Interest income	58	13	45	346.2%		
Interest expense	(3,808)	(4,281)	473	(11.0)%		
Amortization of deferred financing costs	(246)	(144)	(102)	70.8%		
Other nonoperating income	430		430	100.0%		
Total nonoperating expenses	(3,566)	(4,412)	846	(19.2)%		
Income before income tax provision, minority interests,						
and discontinued operations	2,500	1,564	936	59.8%		
Income tax provision	(102)	1,501	(102)	(100.0)%		
Minority interests	(87)	21	(108)	(514.3)%		
Income from continuing operations	2,311	1,585	726	45.8%		
Discontinued operations:						
Loss attributable to discontinued operations	(2)	(55)	53	(96.4)%		
Gain from disposition of real estate	5,883	. ,	5,883	100.0%		
Total discontinued operations	5,881	(55)	5,936	10,792.7%		

Net income \$ 8,192 \$ 1,530 \$ 6,662 435.4%

Owned Off-Campus Properties Operations

Revenues from our owned off-campus properties for the three months ended March 31, 2005 compared with the same period in 2004 increased by \$4.5 million primarily due to the completion of construction and opening of two properties in August 2004, the acquisition of seven properties during the first quarter of 2005 and higher first quarter occupancy at a majority of the same store properties operated during both periods, as described below. Operating expenses increased approximately \$1.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 compared with the same period in 2004. University Village at San Bernardino, which also opened in August of 2004, was sold in January 2005 and is therefore not reflected in operating revenues and expenses but is included in discontinued operations for the relevant periods.

New Property Operations. In August 2004, we completed construction of and opened a 406-bed property serving California State University, Fresno and a 749-bed property serving Temple University. Additionally, we acquired seven properties containing 3,118 beds at various times during the first quarter of 2005, located in Florida (Gainesville and Tallahassee) and Denton, Texas. These new properties contributed \$3.8 million of additional

46

Table of Contents

revenues and \$1.6 million of additional operating expenses in the first quarter of 2005 as compared to the first quarter of 2004.

Same Store Property Operations (Excluding New Property Operations). We had nine properties containing 5,971 beds which were operating during both the three-month periods ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, and which had average occupancy rates during these periods of 97.9% and 88.8%, respectively. These properties produced revenues of \$8.7 million and \$8.0 million during the three-month periods ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. This increase of \$0.7 million was the result of the improved Fall 2004 lease up and was offset by certain non-rental revenues previously reflected as property revenues by the Predecessor Entities, which are now reflected as resident services revenues in our TRS. Future revenues will be dependent on our ability to maintain our current leases in effect for the 2004/2005 academic year and our ability to obtain appropriate rental rates and desired occupancy for the 2005/2006 academic year at our various properties during our leasing period, which typically begins in January and ends in August.

At these existing properties, operating expenses remained relatively constant at \$3.6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 compared to \$3.5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This slight increase was the result of increases in operating expenses such as marketing, maintenance, employee benefits, utilities and taxes. These increases were due to a combination of increases in inflation and overall higher occupancy rates. We anticipate that operating expenses in 2005 will continue to increase slightly as compared with 2004 as a result of expected increases in utility costs, property taxes and general inflation.

On-Campus Participating Properties (OCPP) Operations

Same Store OCPP Operations. We had four participating properties containing 4,167 beds (including the additional 210 beds at our Prairie View A&M property that opened in August 2003) which were operating during both the three-month periods ended March 31, 2005 and 2004. The Cullen Oaks Phase II property is currently under construction and is scheduled to commence operations in August 2005. Revenues from our on-campus participating properties increased to \$5.5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$5.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004, an increase of \$0.2 million. This increase was primarily due to an increase in rental rates, which was slightly offset by a decrease in average occupancy from 96.2% for the three months ended March 31, 2004 to 94.4% for the three months ended March 31, 2005. Coyote Village, formerly an on-campus participating property that commenced operations in August 2003, had its ground lease transferred to Weatherford College in April 2004; therefore, it is not reflected in operating revenues and expenses but is included in discontinued operations for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

Operating expenses for our on-campus participating properties remained relatively constant at \$1.9 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 compared to \$1.8 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. We anticipate that operating expenses during 2005 will increase slightly as compared with 2004 as a result of expected increases in utility costs and general inflation.

Ground/facility lease expense remained relatively constant at \$0.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 as compared to \$0.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

Third Party Development and Management Services

Third party development and management services revenue decreased \$0.7 million from \$2.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004 to \$1.4 million in 2005, primarily due to the factors discussed in the paragraphs below. Third party development and management services operating expenses increased \$0.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 compared with the same period in 2004, primarily due to expenses incurred in 2005 in relation

to the pre-development and design services provided under the West Virginia University project.

Development Services. Third party development services revenue for the three months ended March 31, 2005 decreased \$1.1 million compared with the same period in 2004. This decrease was primarily due to the UCI Phase I development project being completed in Fall 2004 and therefore earning no revenue during the three months ended March 31, 2005 as compared to earning approximately \$0.8 million of revenue during the three months ended

47

Table of Contents

March 31, 2004. We also recognized \$0.2 million in construction savings on a previously completed third party development project during the three months ended March 31, 2004. In addition, this decrease was due to a combination of fewer projects, a lower average project development cost and corresponding contractual fee per project and the percentage of the contractual fee recognized during the respective periods. We had four projects in progress during the three months ended March 31, 2005 with an average contractual fee of \$1.2 million compared to the five projects in progress with an average contractual fee of \$1.4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. In addition, due to the differences in the percentage of construction completed during the periods, of the total contractual fees of the projects in progress during the respective periods, 12.3% was recognized (on a percentage of completion basis) during the three months ended March 31, 2005 compared with 20.4% for the same period in 2004. Development services revenues are dependent on our ability to successfully be awarded such projects, the amount of the contractual fee related to the project and the timing and completion of the construction of the project. In addition, to the extent projects are completed under budget, we may be entitled to a portion of such savings, which are recognized as revenue upon third party verification of the project costs. It is possible that projects for which we have expended pre-development costs will not close and that we will not be reimbursed for such costs. The pre-development costs associated therewith will ordinarily be charged against income for the then-current period.

Management Services. Third party management revenues increased \$0.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 compared with the same period in 2004. The increase was due to five new contracts that commenced in Fall 2004. We expect third party property management revenues to continue to increase during 2005 as compared with 2004, primarily as a result of a full year of fees on the new contracts that commenced in Fall 2004.

Resident Services

Concurrent with our commencement of operations and our designation as a REIT, certain services previously provided to residents by our Predecessor Entities are now provided by our TRS. These services generally consist of food service and housekeeping (at Callaway House), and certain resident programming activities. These services are provided to the residents at market rates and, under an agreement between our TRS and our Operating Partnership, payments from residents at the properties are collected on behalf of our TRS in conjunction with their collection of rents. Revenue from resident services for the three months ended March 31, 2005 approximated \$0.2 million. As a business strategy, our level of services provided to residents by the TRS is only incidental to that which is necessary to maintain or increase occupancy. As a result of the timing of the formation of the TRS in 2004, we expect revenue from resident services in 2005 to be significantly higher than in 2004.

General and Administrative

General and administrative expenses (relating primarily to corporate operations) increased \$0.9 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 compared with the same period in 2004. The increase was primarily a result of expenses incurred as a public company which were not present in the Predecessor Entities—operations such as directors compensation, investor relations, increased professional services fees, Sarbanes-Oxley Section 404 compliance costs and director and officer liability insurance. As a result of being a public company and a separation agreement entered into with an executive officer in April 2005, we anticipate our future general and administrative expenses will exceed those of our Predecessor Entities.

Depreciation and Amortization

Depreciation and amortization increased \$1.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 compared with the same period in 2004 primarily due to the opening of the two owned off-campus properties in August 2004 and the acquisition of seven properties for \$120.2 million during the first quarter of 2005, as described above. In conjunction with the acquisition of the seven properties, a valuation was assigned to in-place leases which are amortized over the

average remaining lease terms of the acquired leases (generally less than one year). This contributed \$0.2 million of additional depreciation and amortization expense for the three months ended March 31, 2005. We expect depreciation and amortization in 2005 to increase significantly from 2004 primarily due to a full year s depreciation on the two owned off-campus properties that opened in August 2004 and the acquisition of seven properties during the first quarter of 2005.

48

Table of Contents

Amortization of deferred financing costs increased \$0.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 compared with the same period in 2004 primarily due to debt assumed or incurred in connection with the property acquisitions closed during the first quarter of 2005 as well as additional finance costs incurred in 2004 related to our revolving credit facility obtained in connection with the IPO. These increases were offset by a decrease in amortization related to two mortgage loans that were paid off in connection with our IPO.

Interest Expense

Interest expense for the three months ended March 31, 2005 decreased \$0.5 million compared to the same period in 2004 primarily due to the retirement of two mortgage loans in connection with the IPO. This was partially offset by \$0.5 million of additional interest expense from the debt assumed or incurred in relation to the acquisition of the seven properties in the first quarter 2005, as well as increased interest expense in 2005 related to our revolving credit facility. We anticipate that interest expense in 2005 will increase from 2004 levels due to the debt assumed or incurred in connection with our 2005 property acquisitions and to increases in borrowing rates that may impact the floating rate on our revolving credit facility.

Other Income

Other income increased \$0.4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 compared with the same period in 2004 due to a gain recognized related to a property insurance settlement.

Income Tax

Subsequent to our IPO formation transactions, our TRS manages our non-REIT activities. The TRS is subject to federal, state and local income taxes and is required to recognize the future tax benefits attributable to deductible temporary differences between book and tax basis, to the extent that the asset will be realized. For the three months ended March 31, 2005, the TRS recorded \$0.1 million of income tax expense.

Unlike our Predecessor Entities, we are subject to federal, state and local income taxes as a result of the services provided by our TRS, which include our third party services revenues, resident services revenues and the operations of our on-campus participating properties. As a result, the income earned by our TRS, unlike our Predecessor Entities and our results from our owned off-campus properties, is subject to a new level of taxation. The amount of income taxes to be recognized in the future will be dependent on the operating results of the TRS.

Minority Interests

Minority interests during the three months ended March 31, 2004 represented a minority partner s share of the net loss of four owned off-campus properties. We redeemed this minority partner s interest in connection with our IPO. Minority interests for the three months ended March 31, 2005 represented the 1.0% interest in the net equity of our Operating Partnership held by recipients of PIUs. See Management Executive Officer Compensation Profits Interest Units for a description of PIUs.

Discontinued Operations

Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets, requires, among other items, that the operating results of real estate properties sold or classified as held for sale be included in discontinued operations in the statements of operations for all periods presented. Discontinued operations for the three months ended March 31, 2005 includes The Village at San Bernardino, which was sold to Cal State University—San Bernardino in January 2005. The properties included in discontinued operations

for the three months ended March 31, 2004 include the Village at Riverside and other non-core assets that were distributed to our Predecessor Entities as part of the IPO as well as an on-campus participating property whose ground lease was transferred to the Weatherford College in April 2004.

49

Comparison of the Years Ended December 31, 2004 and December 31, 2003

The results for the year ended December 31, 2004 presented below represent the combined financial results of our Predecessor Entities for the period from January 1, 2004 to August 16, 2004, and our consolidated financial results for the period from August 17, 2004 to December 31, 2004. The presentation of results for the year ended December 31, 2004 below is not in accordance with GAAP and is presented only for comparison purposes. The following table presents our results of operations for the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003, including the amount (in thousands) and percentage change in these results between the two periods:

	Year Ended December 31,						
					C	Change	Change
		2004		2003		(\$)	(%)
Revenues:							
Owned off-campus properties	\$	35,115	\$	31,514	\$	3,601	11.4%
On-campus participating properties		17,418		16,482		936	5.7%
Third party development and management services		7,908		9,128		(1,220)	(13.4)%
Resident services		382		12		370	3,083.3%
Total revenues		60,823		57,136		3,687	6.5%
Operating Expenses:							
Owned off-campus properties		16,861		15,272		1,589	10.4%
On-campus participating properties		7,900		7,925		(25)	(0.3)%
Third party development and management services		5,543		5,389		154	2.9%
General and administrative		5,234		2,749		2,485	90.4%
Depreciation and amortization		9,973		8,868		1,105	12.5%
Ground/facility leases		812		489		323	66.1%
Total operating expenses		46,323		40,692		5,631	13.8%
Operating income		14,500		16,444		(1,944)	(11.8)%
Nonoperating income and (expenses):							
Interest income		82		71		11	15.5%
Interest expense		(16,698)		(16,940)		242	(1.4)%
Amortization of deferred financing costs		(1,211)		(558)		(653)	117.0%
Other nonoperating income		927				927	100.0%
Total nonoperating expenses		(16,900)		(17,427)		527	(3.0)%
Loss before income tax benefit, minority interests, and							
discontinued operations		(2,400)		(983)		(1,417)	144.2%
Income tax benefit		728		(703)		728	100.0%
Minority interests		100		16		84	525.0%
money increase		100		10		0-1	323.070

Edgar Filing: AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES INC - Form S-11

Loss from continuing operations	(1,572)	(967)	(605)	62.6%
Discontinued operations:				
Income attributable to discontinued operations	272	7	265	3,785.7%
(Loss) gain from disposition of real estate	(39)	16	(55)	(343.8)%
Total discontinued operations	233	23	210	913.0%
Net loss	\$ (1,339) \$	\$ (944) \$	(395)	41.8%

Owned Off-Campus Properties Operations

Revenues from our owned off-campus properties increased by \$3.6 million in 2004 as compared to 2003 primarily due to the completion of construction and opening of two properties in August 2004 and higher fourth quarter occupancy at a majority of the same store properties operated during both years, as described below. Operating expenses increased \$1.6 million in 2004 as compared to 2003 primarily due to the new property operations described below. University Village at San Bernardino, which also opened in August of 2004, was sold

50

Table of Contents

in January 2005 and is therefore not reflected in operating revenues and expenses but is included in discontinued operations for the relevant periods.

New Property Operations. In August of 2004 we completed construction of and opened a 406-bed property serving California State University, Fresno and a 749-bed property serving Temple University. These new properties contributed \$3.2 million of additional revenues and \$1.3 million of additional operating expenses during 2004 as compared with 2003.

Same Store Property Operations (Excluding New Property Operations). We had nine properties containing 5,971 beds which were operating during both 2004 and 2003, and which had weighted average occupancy rates during these periods of 89.7% and 86.9%, respectively. These properties produced revenues of \$31.9 million and \$31.5 million during 2004 and 2003, respectively. This increase of approximately \$0.4 million or 1.3% was the result of the improved Fall 2004 lease up and was offset by certain non-rental revenues previously reflected as property revenues by the Predecessor Entities, which are now reflected as resident services revenues in our TRS. Revenues in 2005 will be dependent on our ability to maintain our current leases in effect for the 2004/2005 academic year and our ability to obtain appropriate rental rates and desired occupancy for the 2005/2006 academic year at our various properties during our leasing period, which typically begins in January and ends in August.

At these existing properties, operating expenses increased \$0.3 million or 2.0% in 2004 compared with 2003. This increase was the result of increases in operating expenses such as bad debt, maintenance, employee benefits, and taxes. These increases were due to a combination of increases in inflation, overall higher occupancy rates and decreased collection prospects at certain properties. We anticipate that operating expenses in 2005 will increase slightly as compared with 2004 as a result of expected increases in utility costs, property taxes and general inflation.

OCPP Operations

Revenues from our on-campus participating properties increased \$0.9 million in 2004 compared to 2003 primarily due to the opening of 210 additional beds at the University College-Prairie View A&M University property in August 2003, and an increase in both average occupancy and rental rates for properties which were operating during both 2004 and 2003. Operating expenses for our on-campus participating properties remained relatively constant in 2004 as compared to 2003. Coyote Village, an on-campus participating property that commenced operations in August 2003, had its ground lease transferred to Weatherford College in April 2004; therefore, it is not reflected in operating revenues and expenses but is included in discontinued operations for the relevant periods.

New Property Operations. As discussed above, in August 2003 we opened a 210-bed phase of University College-Prairie View A&M University. The opening of this on-campus property contributed \$0.8 million and \$0.4 million of revenues for 2004 and 2003, respectively, an increase of \$0.4 million. This property also contributed a \$0.3 million increase in operating expenses from \$0.1 million in 2003 to \$0.4 million in 2004.

Same Store OCPP Operations (Excluding New Property Operations). We had four properties containing 3,957 beds which were operating during both 2004 and 2003, and which had average occupancy rates during these periods of 82.9% and 78.9% respectively. These properties produced revenues of \$16.6 million and \$16.1 million during 2004 and 2003, respectively.

Operating expenses for our same store OCPPs decreased to \$7.5 million in 2004 from \$7.8 million in 2003, a decrease of \$0.3 million. This decrease is primarily due to reduced utility rates and improved collection prospects. We anticipate that operating expenses in 2005 will increase slightly as compared with 2004 as a result of expected increases in utility costs and general inflation.

Ground/facility lease expense increased by \$0.3 million in 2004 compared with 2003. Ground/facility lease payments reflect the Universities 50% share of the related facilities cash flows, which have increased in 2004 as compared to 2003. The increased cash flows primarily relate to improvements in operations resulting from increased occupancy and rates as well as reductions in turn costs and bad debt expense.

51

Table of Contents

Third Party Development and Management Services

Third party development and management services revenue decreased \$1.2 million from \$9.1 million in 2003 to \$7.9 million in 2004.

Development Services. Third party development services revenue for 2004 decreased \$2.1 million compared to 2003. This decrease was due to a combination of a lower average contractual fee per project and the percentage of the contractual fee recognized during the respective periods. We had 13 projects in progress during 2004 with an average contractual fee of \$1.0 million, as compared to 2003 in which we had ten projects in progress with an average contractual fee of \$1.2 million. In addition, due to differences in the percentage of construction completed during the periods, of the total contractual fees of the projects in progress during the respective periods, 36.0% was recognized (on a percentage of completion basis) during 2004 compared to 60.4% in 2003. Development services revenues are dependent on our ability to successfully be awarded such projects, the amount of the contractual fee related to the project and the timing and completion of the construction of the project. It is possible that projects for which we have expended pre-development costs will not close and that we will not be reimbursed for such costs. The pre-development costs associated therewith will ordinarily be charged against income for the then-current period. Any such charge could have a material effect on our results of operations in the period in which the charge is taken.

Third party development services revenue from on-campus participating properties increased primarily due to the recognition of \$0.4 million of deferred development fees on an on-campus participating property that was transferred to Weatherford College in April 2004.

We continue to see a very active market for third party development and construction management services with active request for proposals, or RFP, process consistent with prior years. The market has begun to expand, with colleges and universities seeking new levels of service ranging from long-range planning, predevelopment consulting, and campus planning, to the more traditional historic full development and construction management services. We pursue these projects based on relative profitability, long-term relationship opportunities and geographical asset growth synergies.

Management Services. Third party management revenues increased by \$0.9 million in 2004 compared with 2003. The increase was due to five new contracts that commenced in Fall 2004 as well as a full year of fees from contracts that began in Fall 2003. We expect third party property management revenues to increase in 2005 from 2004, primarily as a result of the timing of the new contracts that commenced in Fall 2004.

Resident Services

Concurrent with our commencement of operations and our designation as a REIT, certain services previously provided to residents by our Predecessor Entities are now provided by our TRS. These services generally consist of food service and housekeeping (at Callaway House), and certain resident programming activities. These services are provided to the residents at market rates and, under an agreement between our TRS and our Operating Partnership, payments from residents at the properties are collected on behalf of our TRS in conjunction with their collection of rents. Revenue from resident services for the year ended December 31, 2004 approximated \$0.4 million. As a business strategy, our level of services provided to residents by the TRS is only incidental to that which is necessary to maintain or increase occupancy. As a result of the timing of the formation of the TRS in 2004, we expect revenue from resident services in 2005 to be significantly higher than in 2004.

General And Administrative

General and administrative expenses (consisting primarily of corporate expenses) of \$5.2 million for 2004 included \$2.2 million of expenses related to the IPO and formation transactions. Excluding these expenses, general and administrative expenses increased \$0.3 million in 2004 compared to 2003. The IPO and formation transactions consisted of the recognition of compensation expense of \$2.1 million and \$0.1 million in connection with the issuance of PIUs and restricted stock units, respectively. The remaining increase was primarily a result of expenses incurred as a public company which were not present in the Predecessor Entities operations such as directors

52

Table of Contents

compensation, investor relations and director and officer liability insurance. As a result of being a public company, we anticipate our future general and administrative expenses will exceed those of our Predecessor Entities.

Depreciation And Amortization

Depreciation and amortization increased \$1.1 million in 2004 compared to 2003. The increase was primarily due to \$0.8 million of additional depreciation and amortization from the opening of the two owned off-campus properties in August 2004 and the opening of the on-campus participating property in August 2003, as described above. We expect depreciation and amortization in 2005 to increase significantly from 2004 primarily due to a full year s depreciation on the two owned off-campus properties opened in August 2004 and the \$120.2 million of announced 2005 acquisitions already closed or pending closure. Amortization of deferred financing costs increased \$0.7 million in 2004 compared to 2003 primarily due to the write-off of \$0.6 million of unamortized deferred financing costs associated with the repayment of debt in connection with the IPO.

Interest Expense

Interest expense of \$16.7 million for 2004 represented a decrease of \$0.2 million from \$16.9 million in 2003. Interest expense decreased due to the retirement of certain debt in connection with the IPO, which was partially offset by loan prepayment penalties incurred in connection with such debt repayment and an increase in interest expense recognized on the opening of the on-campus participating property in August 2003. We anticipate that interest expense in 2005 will increase from 2004 levels due to interest expense on debt assumed or incurred in connection with potential property acquisitions and to increases in borrowing rates that may impact our floating rate on our revolving credit facility, which would be slightly offset by a reduction in interest expense due to the repayment of \$46.0 million in mortgage loans in connection with the IPO.

Other Income

Other income increased \$0.9 million in 2004 as compared with 2003 primarily due to gains related to two property insurance settlements.

Discontinued Operations

Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 144 Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets requires, among other items, that the operating results of real estate properties sold or classified as held for sale be included in discontinued operations in the statements of operations for all periods presented. The properties included in discontinued operations for the years ended December 31, 2004 and/or December 31, 2003 include (i) the Village at Riverside and other non-core assets that were distributed to our Predecessor Entities as part of the IPO, (ii) an on-campus participating property whose ground lease was transferred to the Weatherford College in April 2004, and (iii) University Village at San Bernardino, which was sold to California State University - San Bernardino in January 2005 and is classified as Owned Off-Campus Property - Held for Sale as of December 31, 2004.

Please refer to Note 15 in the accompanying notes to consolidated and combined financial statements contained elsewhere in this prospectus summarizing the results of operations of the properties sold, distributed, or classified as held for sale during the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003.

Comparison of Years Ended December 31, 2003 and December 31, 2002

The following table presents our results of operations for the years ended December 31, 2003 and 2002, including the amount (in thousands) and percentage change in these results between the two periods:

53

	Year Ended				
	2003	2002	Change (\$)	Change (%)	
Revenues:			\(\frac{1}{2}\)	,	
Owned off-campus properties	\$ 31,514	\$ 29,997	\$ 1,517	5.1%	
On-campus participating properties	16,482	16,055	427	2.7%	
Third party development and management services	9,128	6,019	3,109	51.7%	
Resident services	12	60	(48)	(80.0)%	
Total revenues	57,136	52,131	5,005	9.6%	
Operating Expenses:					
Owned off-campus properties	15,272	14,856	416	2.8%	
On-campus participating properties	7,925	8,101	(176)	(2.2)%	
Third party development and management services	5,389	4,441	948	21.3%	
General and administrative	2,749	1,995	754	37.8%	
Depreciation and amortization	8,868	8,077	791	9.8%	
Ground/facility leases	489	643	(154)	(24.0)%	
Total operating expenses	40,692	38,113	2,579	6.8%	
Operating income	16,444	14,018	2,426	17.3%	
Nonoperating income and (expenses):					
Interest income	71	166	(95)	(57.2)%	
Interest expense	(16,940)	(16,421)	(519)	3.2%	
Amortization of deferred financing costs	(558)	(546)	(12)	2.2%	
Total nonoperating expenses	(17,427)	(16,801)	(626)	3.7%	
Loss before minority interests and discontinued					
operations	(983)	(2,783)	1,800	(64.7)%	
Minority interests	16	30	(14)	(46.7)%	
Loss from continuing operations	(967)	(2,753)	1,786	(64.9)%	
Discontinued operations:					
Income attributable to discontinued operations	7	319	(312)	(97.8)%	
Gain from disposition of real estate	16	295	(279)	(94.6)%	
Total discontinued operations	23	614	(591)	(96.3)%	
Net loss	\$ (944)	\$ (2,139)	\$ 1,195	(55.9)%	

Owned Off-Campus Properties Operations

Revenues from our owned off-campus properties increased in 2003 by \$1.5 million as compared to 2002, primarily from a full year of operations at a property we developed and opened in 2002, as discussed below.

New Property Operations. In August 2002, we completed construction of a 309-bed property (University Village at Boulder Creek) and opened the property at 100% occupancy for the 2002/2003 academic year. This property contributed revenues of \$2.6 million and operating expenses of \$0.8 million in 2003, its first full calendar year of operations, an increase of approximately \$1.6 million and \$0.5 million, respectively, from its partial first year of operation in 2002.

Same Store Property Operations (Excluding New Property Operations). We had eight properties containing 5,662 beds in 2003 and 2002 which produced revenues of \$28.9 million and \$29.0 million in those years, respectively. Our weighted average occupancy of 86.4% for 2003 decreased slightly from 86.7% in 2002. The decrease in both revenue and occupancy from 2002 to 2003 was primarily due to a softening of the overall multifamily submarket primarily impacting two properties.

54

Table of Contents

At these existing properties, operating expenses remained relatively constant and decreased by \$0.1 million in 2003 as compared to 2002.

OCPP Operations

Revenues from our on-campus participating properties increased \$0.4 million in 2003 compared to 2002 primarily due to the opening of 210 additional beds at the University College PVAMU property in August 2003, as discussed below. Coyote Village, formerly an on-campus participating property that commenced operations in August 2003, had its ground leases transferred to Weatherford College in April 2004; therefore, it is not reflected in operating revenues and expenses but is included in discontinued operations. In addition, Lamar, an on-campus participating property that commenced operations in August 2002, had its ground lease transferred to Lamar University in December 2002; therefore, it is not reflected in operating revenues and expenses but is included in discontinued operations for the year ended December 31, 2003.

New Property Operations. In August 2003 we opened a 210-bed phase of University College-Prairie View A&M University. The opening of this on-campus property contributed \$0.4 million of revenue and \$0.1 million of operating expenses in 2003.

Same Store OCPP Operations (Excluding New Property Operations). We had four properties containing 3,957 beds which were operating during both 2003 and 2002, and which had average occupancy rates during these periods of 78.9% and 78.7%, respectively. These properties produced revenues of \$16.1 million in both 2003 and 2002.

Operating expenses for our same store OCPP properties were \$7.8 million and \$8.1 million in 2003 and 2002, respectively, a decrease of \$0.3 million. This decline was the result of a reduction in insurance premiums and reductions in expenses related to corporate management and oversight.

Ground/facility lease expense decreased by \$0.2 million in 2003 compared with 2002. Ground/facility lease payments reflect the Universities 50% share of the related facilities cash flows, which decreased in 2003 as compared to 2002.

Third Party Development and Management Services

Third party development and management services revenues increased from \$6.0 million in 2002 to \$9.1 million in 2003, an increase of \$3.1 million.

Development Services. Third party development services revenues of \$7.9 million in 2003 represented an increase of \$2.8 million from \$5.1 million in 2002. This increase resulted primarily from an increase in the number of development projects in progress (twelve in 2003 compared to nine in 2002, a 33% increase). Incentive fees based on cost savings were \$0.2 million for 2002 and 2003.

Management Services. Third party property management revenues of \$1.2 million in 2003 represented an increase of \$0.2 million from \$1.0 million in 2002. The increase consisted of \$0.2 million from a full year of fees from contracts beginning in 2002 and an increase of \$0.2 million from five contracts that commenced in Fall 2003, offset, in part, by the final amortization in 2002 of a deferred cancellation fee in the amount of \$0.2 million.

The increase in the volume of our third party service business required us to correspondingly increase the resources and related costs dedicated to the pursuit and delivery of third party services. Consequently, our compensation and benefits, insurance and pursuit costs increased by \$1.0 million from \$4.4 million in 2002 to \$5.4 million in 2003. In part, these increased expenses reflect our increased staffing needs in this area.

Table of Contents

General and Administrative

General and administrative expenses (consisting primarily of corporate expenses) of \$2.8 million in 2003 represented an increase of \$0.8 million from \$2.0 million in 2002. The increase was primarily a result of a severance accrual for our Predecessor Entities former chief executive officer.

Depreciation and Amortization

Depreciation and amortization of \$8.9 million for 2003 represented an increase of \$0.8 million due to a full year s depreciation of one owned off-campus property placed in service during 2002 and depreciation of an on-campus participating property placed in service in August 2003. Amortization of deferred financing costs remained relatively constant at \$0.6 million for both 2003 and 2002.

Interest Expense

Interest expense of \$16.9 million in 2003 represented an increase of \$0.5 million from \$16.4 million in 2002. The increase consisted primarily of a full year s interest expense in 2003 relating to a developed property that opened in Fall 2002 and a partial year s interest expense on a developed on-campus participating property that opened in Fall 2003, partially offset by a decrease in interest expense resulting from principal payments.

Discontinued Operations

SFAS No. 144 requires, among other items, that the operating results of real estate properties sold or classified as held for sale be included in discontinued operations in the statements of operations for all periods presented. The properties included in discontinued operations for the years ended December 31, 2003 and/or December 31, 2002 include (i) the Village at Riverside and other non-core assets that were distributed to our Predecessor Entities owners as part of the IPO, (ii) an on-campus participating property whose ground lease was transferred to the Weatherford College in April 2004, and (iii) an on-campus participating property whose ground lease was transferred to Lamar University in December 2002.

Please refer to Note 15 to the accompanying notes to consolidated and combined financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus for a table summarizing the results of operations of the properties sold, distributed, or classified as held for sale during the years ended December 31, 2003 and 2002.

Cash Flows

Comparison of the Three Months Ended March 31, 2005 and March 31, 2004

Operating Activities

For the three months ended March 31, 2005, net cash provided by operating activities before changes in working capital accounts provided approximately \$6.1 million, as compared to \$4.0 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004, an increase of \$2.1 million. This increase was primarily due to an increase in net income of approximately \$6.7 million, resulting primarily from a gain on disposition of approximately \$5.9 million. Additionally, operations for the three months ended March 31, 2005 were impacted by a \$1.1 million increase in depreciation and amortization resulting from the seven new properties that we acquired during the first quarter of 2005 as well as a full quarter of depreciation from two owned off-campus properties that completed construction in the third quarter 2004.

Changes in working capital accounts utilized approximately \$0.4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 while approximately \$1.2 million was provided by working capital for the three months ended March 31, 2004, a decrease of \$1.6 million. This change was primarily due to an increase in accrued expenses during the three months ended March 31, 2004 related to our IPO and a decrease in restricted cash during the same period that was used to fund the rebuild of an off-campus property that was destroyed by a fire in 2003. These items were offset by

56

Table of Contents

the release of restricted cash to our Predecessor Entities in the first quarter 2005 in relation to the completion of three owned off-campus properties in the third quarter 2004.

Investing Activities

Investing activities utilized \$58.9 million and \$19.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. The increase in 2005 related primarily to the acquisition of the seven properties in the first quarter of 2005. This increase was offset by proceeds received from the sale of University Village at San Bernardino in January 2005 as well as a decrease in cash used to fund three owned off-campus development properties that were completed in the third quarter 2004. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, our cash used in investing activities was comprised of the following (in thousands):

Three Months Ended Month

	31,			a March
		2005		2004
Property acquisitions	\$	(72,763)	\$	
Property dispositions		28,023		
Capital expenditures for on-campus participating properties		(28)		(124)
Capital expenditures for owned off-campus properties		(852)		(168)
Investments in on-campus participating properties under development		(3,027)		
Investment in owned off-campus properties under development		(10,120)		(18,866)
Purchase of corporate furniture, fixtures and equipment		(86)		(55)
Total	\$	(58,853)	\$	(19,213)

Financing Activities

Cash provided by financing activities totaled \$55.5 million and \$13.0 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. The increase was primarily due to draws under our revolving credit facility in 2005 as well as a bridge loan we obtained in connection with the March 2005 acquisition of Exchange at Gainesville (to be renamed). These increases were offset by a decrease in proceeds from construction loans due to the completion of three owned off-campus development projects in the third quarter 2004, as well as distributions paid to our stockholders in 2005 as a result of our new public ownership structure.

Comparison of Years Ended December 31, 2004 and December 31, 2003

Operating Activities

For the year ended December 31, 2004, net cash provided by operating activities before changes in working capital accounts provided approximately \$11.9 million, as compared to \$8.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2003, an increase of \$3.0 million. Despite a \$0.4 million increase in net loss from 2003 to 2004, operations for 2004 were impacted by \$3.4 million of non-cash expenses which primarily consisted of compensation related to the issuance of PIUs and restricted stock units in connection with our IPO and increased depreciation and amortization primarily due to the timing of various student housing property additions.

Changes in working capital accounts provided approximately \$5.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2004 while \$2.0 million was utilized by working capital for the year ended December 31, 2003, an increase of \$7.4 million.

This change was primarily the result of a receivable for insurance proceeds in 2003 related to a fire that occurred at one of our owned off-campus properties under development in Fresno, California the subsequent receipt and use of those proceeds in 2004 to fund the related rebuild costs, as well as higher payables associated with three development projects under construction as of December 31, 2003. Additionally, in connection with the pay down of three construction loans as part of our IPO formation transactions, certain restricted funds were released by the lender in the third quarter 2004.

57

Table of Contents

Investing Activities

Investing activities used \$63.6 million and \$33.7 million for the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003, respectively. The increase in the cash used in investing activities during the year ended December 31, 2004 related primarily to the use of cash to fund the development costs at University Village at Fresno, University Village at San Bernardino and University Village at TU owned off-campus construction projects, which were completed in Fall 2004. Additionally, in 2004, we purchased land and funded development costs for University Village at Sweet Home and commenced construction of a new on-campus facility (Cullen Oaks Phase II), both of which are scheduled to be completed in August 2005. For the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003, our cash used in investing activities was comprised of the following (in thousands):

	Year ended December 31		
	2004	2003	
Property dispositions / transfers to University	\$	\$ (7,976)	
Capital expenditures for on-campus participating properties	(1,045)	(406)	
Capital expenditures for owned off-campus properties	(7,674)	(3,775)	
Investments in on-campus participating properties under development	(836)	(3,382)	
Investments in owned off-campus properties under development	(53,446)	(18,002)	
Purchase of corporate furniture, fixtures, and equipment	(620)	(197)	
Total	\$ (63,621)	\$ (33,738)	

Financing Activities

Cash provided by financing activities totaled \$45.2 million and \$21.5 million for the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003, respectively. In connection with our IPO and our subsequent issuance of additional shares under the exercise of the underwriters—over-allotment option, we generated gross proceeds of approximately \$220.8 million. Approximately \$23.0 million of the gross proceeds were used for the underwriters—discount, offering costs and financing costs, leaving us with net proceeds of approximately \$197.8 million. Approximately \$85.9 million of our gross proceeds were used to purchase the equity interests of our Predecessor Entities. In addition, during 2004, we borrowed approximately \$41.2 million to fund the three development projects described above. In connection with our IPO, we paid off the then-outstanding loan balance (including approximately \$18.3 million of outstanding loan draws from 2003) using approximately \$59.5 million from our IPO proceeds. We also used our IPO proceeds to pay off \$46.0 million of mortgage debt and the \$1.7 million balance on our Predecessor Entities—line of credit. In connection with the IPO, we also entered into a \$75 million revolving credit facility, of which \$11.8 million was outstanding at December 31, 2004. Also, a \$2.1 million partial-quarter distribution for the third quarter 2004 was paid in November 2004.

Comparison of Years Ended December 31, 2003 and December 31, 2002

Operating Activities

Net cash provided by operating activities before changes in working capital accounts totaled \$8.9 million and \$6.8 million for 2003 and 2002, respectively, an increase of \$2.1 million. This increase resulted from a corresponding decrease in net loss of \$1.2 million and an increase in depreciation and amortization of \$0.8 million. Changes in working capital accounts used \$2.0 million in 2003 while \$0.8 million was provided by changes in working capital accounts in 2002, a decrease of \$2.8 million. The change is primarily due to an increase in restricted cash in 2003

related to the receipt of insurance proceeds from a fire that occurred at one of our owned off-campus properties under development in Fresno, California, as well as certain restricted funds that were set aside as required under construction loan agreements.

Investing Activities

Net cash used in investing activities totaled \$33.7 million and \$21.7 million for 2003 and 2002, respectively, an increase of \$12.0 million. The increase related to the construction of two on-campus participating properties that opened in 2003 and three owned off-campus owned properties under construction during 2003 that

58

Table of Contents

opened in Fall 2004. For the years ended December 31, 2003 and 2002, our cash used in investing activities was comprised of the following (in thousands):

	Year ended December 3	
	2003	2002
Property dispositions / transfers to University	\$ (7,976)	\$
Capital expenditures for on-campus participating properties	(406)	(396)
Capital expenditures for owned off-campus properties	(3,775)	(2,024)
Investments in on-campus participating properties under development	(3,382)	
Investments in owned off-campus properties under development	(18,002)	(18,877)
Purchase of corporate furniture, fixtures, and equipment	(197)	(381)
Total	\$ (33,738)	\$ (21,678)

Financing Activities

Net cash provided by financing activities totaled \$21.5 million and \$11.6 million for 2003 and 2002, respectively, an increase of \$9.9 million. This increase was due primarily to borrowings and contributions to fund the construction of two on-campus participating properties and three owned off-campus owned properties under construction during 2003, offset by an increase in distributions to our Predecessor Entities of \$2.1 million.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Cash Balances and Liquidity

As of March 31, 2005, excluding our on-campus participating properties, we had \$6.7 million in cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash and short-term investments, as compared to \$7.0 million and \$7.8 million in cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash and short-term investments as of December 31, 2004 and 2003, respectively. Restricted cash primarily consists of escrow accounts held by lenders and resident security deposits, as required by law in certain states. Additionally, restricted cash as of December 31, 2004 also included \$0.8 million of funds held in escrow that were paid to the owners of our Predecessor Entities in February 2005 in accordance with the terms of the Contribution Agreement executed in conjunction with the IPO.

As of March 31, 2005, our short-term liquidity needs included, but were not limited to, the following: (i) anticipated distribution payments to our stockholders and unitholders for 2005 totaling approximately \$17.2 million based on an anticipated annual distribution of \$1.35 per share or unit, including those required to qualify as a REIT and satisfy our current distribution policy, (ii) remaining development costs on our University Village at Sweet Home development project, estimated to be approximately \$14.8 million, and (iii) funds for other potential future development projects. We expect to meet our short-term liquidity requirements generally through net cash provided by operations, borrowings under our revolving credit facility and permanent property level debt.

We may seek additional funds to undertake initiatives not contemplated by our business plan or obtain additional cushion against possible shortfalls. We also may pursue additional financing as opportunities arise. Future financings may include a range of different sizes or types of financing, including the sale of additional debt or equity securities. While we believe we will be able to obtain such funds, these funds may not be available on favorable terms or at all. Our ability to obtain additional financing depends on several factors, including future market conditions, our success

or lack of success in penetrating our markets, our future creditworthiness and restrictions contained in agreements with our investors or lenders, including the restrictions contained in the agreements governing our revolving credit facility. These financings could increase our level of indebtedness or result in dilution to our equity holders.

Revolving Credit Facility

Our Operating Partnership has a senior secured revolving credit facility with a term of 36 months that provides a maximum capacity of \$75 million, subject to certain conditions as contained in the credit agreement. The maximum capacity may be increased by up to an additional \$25 million, subject to certain borrowing base

59

Table of Contents

requirements, as outlined in the credit agreement. The facility bears interest at a variable rate, at our option, based upon a base rate or one-, two-, three-, or six-month LIBOR plus, in each case, a spread based upon our total leverage. Additionally, we are required to pay an unused commitment fee ranging from 0.20% to 0.25% per annum, depending on the aggregate unused balance. The credit facility is secured by our ownership interests in a minimum of four unlevered owned off-campus properties. We guarantee the Operating Partnership's obligations under the credit facility. As of March 31, 2005, the balance outstanding on the revolving credit facility totaled \$33.6 million, bearing interest at a weighted average rate of 4.31% per annum, with remaining availability (subject to certain financial covenants) totaling \$31.5 million.

The terms of the credit facility include certain restrictions and covenants that limit, among other things, the payment of distributions, the incurrence of additional indebtedness, liens and the disposition of assets. The terms also require compliance with financial ratios relating to consolidated net worth and leverage requirements. We are also subject to compliance with additional fixed charge and debt coverage ratios. The distribution restriction provides that, except to enable us to continue to qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes, before December 31, 2005, we may not pay distributions greater than \$5 million in any given quarter. Subsequent to December 31, 2005, we will be prohibited from making distributions that exceed 95% of our funds from operations, as defined, over any four consecutive fiscal quarters. As of March 31, 2005, we were in compliance with all such covenants.

Although no assurance can be given, we expect to amend our three-year, \$75 million revolving credit facility and to increase the size of the facility from \$75 million to \$100 million. Key Bank National Association (an affiliate of KeyBanc Capital Markets, Inc.) will act as administrative agent under the amended facility. Citicorp North America, Inc. (an affiliate of Citigroup Global Markets Inc., which is a lead managing underwriter in this offering) and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas (an affiliate of Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., which is a lead managing underwriter in this offering) will be co-syndication agents under the amended facility. This amended facility, if consummated, may be expanded by up to an additional \$100 million upon the satisfaction of certain conditions. This facility is expected to be available to, among other things, fund future property development, acquisitions and other working capital needs. This facility is also expected to contain covenants that restrict our ability to pay dividends or other distributions to our stockholders unless certain tests are satisfied. We expect that we will be prohibited under this facility from making distributions that exceed 100% of our FFO through June 30, 2006 and 95% of our FFO thereafter, in each case over four consecutive quarters. We also expect that the terms will require compliance with financial ratios relating to consolidated total indebtedness, consolidated EBITDA and consolidated net worth requirements. We further expect that we will also be subject to compliance with additional leverage restrictions. We expect that the conditions and covenants in the amended credit facility will be more favorable to us than those contained in our current facility.

Distributions

We are required to distribute 90% of our REIT taxable income (excluding capital gains) on an annual basis in order to qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes. Accordingly, we intend to make, but are not contractually bound to make, regular quarterly distributions to common stockholders and PIU holders. All such distributions are at the discretion of our board of directors. We may be required to use borrowings under the credit facility, if necessary and to the extent permitted thereunder, to meet REIT distribution requirements and qualify as a REIT. The board of directors considers market factors and our performance in addition to REIT requirements in determining distribution levels.

On May 11, 2005, we declared a distribution per share of common stock of \$0.3375, which was paid on May 31, 2005 to all common stockholders of record as of May 19, 2005. At the same time, we paid an equivalent amount per unit to holders of PIUs and restricted stock awards.

Distributions to Owners of the Predecessor Entities

An entity newly formed by the owners of our Predecessor Entities was entitled to any savings in the budgeted completion cost of three of our owned off-campus construction properties that were completed in Fall 2004. Accordingly, in February 2005, we distributed approximately \$0.4 million of designated unspent funds to an entity affiliated with the owners of our Predecessor Entities and accounted for the payment as an equity distribution. The \$0.8 million in escrowed funds described above were also released to an entity affiliated with the owners of our

60

Table of Contents

Predecessor Entities. We do not have any ownership interest in either such entity and neither entity has any ownership interest in us.

Additionally, upon completion of construction at University Village at TU, which occurred Fall 2004, the owners of our Predecessor Entities received \$0.5 million relating to a construction guarantee fee, which was paid from the remaining construction budget. In November 2004, the owners of our Predecessor Entities also received \$0.9 million relating to insurance proceeds we received in connection with the fire that occurred at the University Village at Fresno. These payments were also accounted for as equity distributions. Subsequent to December 31, 2004, other than the completion funds described above, the only payments that the owners of our Predecessor Entities are entitled to relate to potential additional insurance proceeds received in connection with the fire at the University Village at Fresno.

Recurring Capital Expenditures

Our properties require periodic investments of capital for general capital expenditures and improvements. Our policy is to capitalize costs related to the acquisition, development, rehabilitation, construction and improvement of properties, including interest and certain internal personnel costs related to the communities under rehabilitation and construction. Capital improvements are costs that increase the value and extend the useful life of an asset. Ordinary repair and maintenance costs that do not extend the useful life of the asset are expensed as incurred. Recurring capital expenditures represent non-incremental building improvements required to maintain current revenues and typically include: appliances, carpeting and flooring, HVAC equipment, kitchen/bath cabinets, new roofs, site improvements and various exterior building improvements. Non-recurring capital expenditures include expenditures that were taken into consideration when underwriting the purchase of a property which were considered necessary to bring the property up to operating standard, and incremental improvements that include, among other items, community centers, new windows and kitchen/bath apartment upgrades. Additionally, we are required by certain of our lenders to contribute amounts to reserves for capital repairs and improvements at their mortgaged properties. These annual contributions may exceed the amount of capital expenditures actually incurred in such year at such properties.

Pre-Development Expenditures

Our third party development activities have historically required us to fund pre-development expenditures such as architectural fees, permits and deposits. Because the closing of a development project s financing is often subject to third party delay, we cannot always predict accurately the liquidity needs of these activities. We frequently incur these predevelopment expenditures before a financing commitment has been obtained and, accordingly, bear the risk of the loss of these predevelopment expenditures if financing cannot ultimately be arranged on acceptable terms. Historically, the development projects that we have been awarded have been successfully structured and financed; however, their development has at times been delayed beyond the period initially scheduled, causing revenue to be recognized in later periods.

Indebtedness

As of March 31, 2005, we had approximately \$309.4 million of outstanding consolidated indebtedness (excluding unamortized debt premiums of approximately \$5.0 million), comprised of a \$33.6 million balance on our revolving credit facility secured by four of our owned off-campus properties, \$196.1 million in mortgage and bridge loan indebtedness secured by 13 of our owned off-campus properties, \$20.0 million in mortgage and construction loans secured by two on-campus participating properties and \$59.7 million in bond issuances secured by three of our on-campus participating properties. The weighted average interest rate on our consolidated indebtedness as of March 31, 2005 was 6.6% per annum. All of our outstanding indebtedness is fixed rate except for our revolving credit facility and the Cullen Oaks Phase II construction loan discussed below. As of March 31, 2005, approximately 11.9%

of our total consolidated indebtedness was variable rate debt.

Owned Off-Campus Properties. The following table contains certain summary information concerning the mortgage and bridge loan indebtedness that encumbers our owned off-campus properties, excluding unamortized debt premiums, as of March 31, 2005:

61

Table of Contents

		Balance as of March 31,			
	Original	Interest	Maturity	17.2	2005
Properties	Date	Rate	Date	(In t	thousands)
University Village at Boulder Creek	12/01/2002	5.71%	Nov 2012	\$	16,479
River Club Apartments	07/28/2000	8.18%	Aug 2010		18,482
River Walk Townhomes	08/31/1999	8.00%	Sep 2009		7,660
Village at Alafaya Club	07/11/2000	8.16%	Aug 2010(1)		20,418
Village at Blacksburg	12/15/2000	7.50%	Jan 2011		21,287
Commons on Apache	05/14/1999	7.66%	Jun 2009		7,635
Callaway House	03/30/2001	7.10%	Apr 2011		19,661
University Club Tallahassee	11/01/2002	7.99%	Oct 2010		13,537
The Grove at University Club	04/01/2003	5.75%	Mar 2013		4,389
College Club Tallahassee	01/01/2003	6.74%	Dec 2011		8,885
University Club Gainesville	11/01/1999	7.88%	Nov 2009		8,518
City Parc at Fry Street	10/05/2004	5.96%	Sep 2014		11,776
Exchange at Gainesville (to be renamed)	03/29/2005	5.13%	Sep 2005 (2)		37,400
Total				\$	196,127

⁽¹⁾ Represents the Anticipated Repayment Date, as defined in the loan agreement. If the loan is not repaid on the Anticipated Repayment Date, then certain monthly payments, including excess cash flow, as defined, become due during the remaining term of the loan until the maturity date of August 2030.

The weighted average interest rate of such indebtedness was 6.9% per annum as of March 31, 2005. Each of these mortgages is a non-recourse obligation subject to customary exceptions and has a 30 year amortization schedule. None of the indebtedness is cross-defaulted or cross-collateralized to any other indebtedness. The loans generally may not be prepaid prior to maturity; in certain cases, prepayment is allowed, subject to prepayment penalties.

On-Campus Participating Properties. Three of our on-campus participating properties are 100% financed with project-based taxable bonds, as listed below. Under the terms of these financings, one of our special purpose subsidiaries publicly issued three series of taxable bonds and loaned the proceeds to three special purpose subsidiaries that each hold a separate leasehold interest. Although a default in payment by these special purpose subsidiaries could result in a default under one or more series of bonds, the indebtedness of any of these special purpose subsidiaries is not cross-defaulted or cross-collateralized with our indebtedness or the indebtedness of our Operating Partnership or other special purpose subsidiaries. Repayment of principal and interest on these bonds is insured by MBIA, Inc. The loans encumbering the leasehold interests are non-recourse, subject to customary exceptions.

The following table sets forth certain information concerning these bond financings:

Balance as of March 31, 2005

Properties

⁽²⁾ This bridge loan was refinanced in May 2005 by entering into a permanent mortgage loan in the amount of \$38.8 million at a fixed rate of 5.2% per annum.

Edgar Filing: AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES INC - Form S-11

	Original	Original	Maturity		(In
	Date	Term	Date	tho	ousands)
University Village-PVAMU (1)	Sep 1999	24 years	Sep 2023	\$	30,851
University Village-TAMIU (1)	Sep 1999	24 years	Sep 2023		4,719
University College-PVAMU (Phase I) (2)	May 2001	22 years	Aug 2025		19,855
University College-PVAMU (Phase II) (2)	Jul 2003	25 years	Aug 2028		4,230
Total				\$	59,655

⁽¹⁾ Part of combined bond issuance. Separate loan agreements are not cross-collateralized or cross-defaulted.

62

⁽²⁾ Two financings of the University College-PVAMU facility. The two phases of this property were placed in service in 2000 and 2003.

Table of Contents

Contractual Obligations

The following table summarizes our contractual obligations (in thousands) as of December 31, 2004:

	Total	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	Thereafter
Long-term debt (1)	\$ 345,771	\$ 30,368	\$ 17,795	\$ 28,867	\$ 32,626	\$ 29,362	\$ 206,753
Operating leases (2)	9,810	527	509	482	478	480	7,334
Capital leases	715	275	182	135	95	28	
Owned off-campus							
development project (3)	24,977	24,977					
Severance agreement	625	455	170				
	\$ 381,898	\$ 56,602	\$ 18,656	\$ 29,484	\$ 33,199	\$ 29,870	\$ 214,087

- (1) Long-term debt obligations reflect the payment of both principal and interest. For long-term obligations with a variable interest rate, the rate in effect at December 31, 2004 was assumed to remain constant over all periods presented.
- (2) Includes minimum annual lease payments of \$0.1 million required through 2079 under the ground lease for University Village at TU.
- (3) Consists of the completion costs related to University Village at Sweet Home, which is scheduled to be completed in August 2005. We have entered into a contract with a general contractor for certain phases of the construction of this project. However, this contract does not generally cover all of the costs that are necessary to place the property into service, including the cost of furniture and marketing and leasing costs. The unfunded commitments presented include all such costs, not only those costs that we are obligated to fund under the construction contract. This amount does not include completion costs related to Cullen Oaks Phase II, which is funded through the construction loan described above.

Off Balance Sheet Items

We do not have any off-balance sheet items.

Funds From Operations

As defined by NAREIT, FFO represents income (loss) before allocation to minority interests (computed in accordance with GAAP), excluding gains (or losses) from sales of property, plus real estate related depreciation and amortization (excluding amortization of loan origination costs) and after adjustments for unconsolidated partnerships and joint ventures. We present FFO because we consider it an important supplemental measure of our operating performance and believe it is frequently used by securities analysts, investors and other interested parties in the evaluation of REITs, many of which present FFO when reporting their results. FFO is intended to exclude GAAP historical cost depreciation and amortization of real estate and related assets, which assumes that the value of real estate diminishes ratably over time. Historically, however, real estate values have risen or fallen with market conditions. Because FFO excludes depreciation and amortization unique to real estate, gains and losses from property dispositions and extraordinary items, it provides a performance measure that, when compared year over year, reflects the impact to operations from trends in occupancy rates, rental rates, operating costs, development activities and interest costs, providing perspective not immediately apparent from net income.

We compute FFO in accordance with standards established by the Board of Governors of NAREIT in its March 1995 White Paper (as amended in November 1999 and April 2002), which may differ from the methodology for calculating FFO utilized by other equity REITs and, accordingly, may not be comparable to such other REITs. Further, FFO does not represent amounts available for management s discretionary use because of needed capital replacement or expansion, debt service obligations or other commitments and uncertainties. FFO should not be considered as an alternative to net income (loss) (computed in accordance with GAAP) as an indicator of our financial performance or to cash flow from operating activities (computed in accordance with GAAP) as an

63

Table of Contents

indicator of our liquidity, nor is it indicative of funds available to fund our cash needs, including our ability to pay distributions.

The following table presents a reconciliation of our historical FFO to our net income (loss):

	Tł	nree Months March 3			Period From 17/04 to]	Period From 11/04 to		Ended ber 31,
		2005	2004	12	2/31/04	8	/16/04	2003	2002
		,			t share and	per	share inf	,	
Net income (loss)	\$	8,192	\$ 1,530	\$	1,802	\$	(3,141)	\$ (944)	\$ (2,139)
Minority interests		87	(21)		29		(129)	(16)	(30)
(Gain) loss from dispositions of real		(5.00 2)					20	(1.6)	(205)
estate		(5,883)					39	(16)	(295)
Real estate related depreciation and amortization:									
Total depreciation and amortization		3,424	2,259		4,158		5,815	8,868	8,077
Discontinued operations depreciation		3,727	2,237		7,130		3,013	0,000	0,077
and amortization			87		152		219	346	334
Furniture, fixtures and equipment					-				
depreciation		(98)	(69)		(154)		(181)	(277)	(178)
T 1.0 (TTO)	Α.		4.2.	.	- 00-			↑ = 0 < 4	4 (0
Funds from operations (FFO)	\$	5,722	\$ 3,786	\$	5,987	\$	2,622	\$ 7,961	\$ 5,769
FFO per share basic	\$	0.45		\$	0.48				
•									
FFO per share-diluted	\$	0.45		\$	0.47				
W. 1. 1. 1									
Weighted average common shares									
outstanding: Basic	1	2 622 145		10	2,513,130				
Dasic	1.	2,622,145		12	2,515,150				
Diluted	1	2,769,939		12	2,634,130				
	1	_,. 0,,,,,,		14	-,00 .,100				

Our FFO for the year ended December 31, 2004 was impacted by a series of charges totaling approximately \$2.6 million related to our recent IPO and related formation transactions. The primary components of the charges include: (i) PIU grants of approximately \$2.1 million, (ii) restricted stock unit grants of \$0.1 million, and (iii) the write-off of loan origination costs and exit fees associated with the repayment of indebtedness of approximately \$1.2 million. These items were partially offset by the recognition of a deferred tax asset associated with a step up in the tax basis of the on-campus participating properties owned by our TRS, resulting in an income tax benefit of \$0.8 million.

While our on-campus participating properties contributed \$17.4 million, \$16.5 million and \$16.1 million to our revenues for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002, and \$5.5 million and \$5.3 million to our revenues for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively, under our participating ground leases, we and the

participating university systems each receive 50% of the properties net cash available for distribution after payment of operating expenses, debt service (which includes significant amounts towards repayment of principal) and capital expenditures. A substantial portion of our revenues attributable to these properties is reflective of cash that is required to be used for capital expenditures and for the amortization of applicable property indebtedness. These amounts do not increase our economic interest in these properties or otherwise benefit us since our interest in the properties terminates upon the repayment of the applicable property indebtedness.

As noted above, FFO excludes GAAP historical cost depreciation and amortization of real estate and related assets because these GAAP items assume that the value of real estate diminishes over time. However, unlike the ownership of our owned off-campus properties, the unique features of our ownership interest in our on-campus participating properties cause the value of these properties to diminish over time. For example, since the

64

Table of Contents

ground/facility leases under which we operate the participating properties require the reinvestment from operations of specified amounts for capital expenditures and for the repayment of debt while our interest in these properties terminates upon the repayment of the debt, such capital expenditures do not increase the value of the property to us and mortgage debt amortization only increases the equity of the ground lessor. Accordingly, when considering our FFO, we believe it is also a meaningful measure of our performance to modify FFO to exclude the operations of our on-campus participating properties and to consider their impact on performance by including only that portion of our revenues from those properties that are reflective of our share of net cash flow and the management fees that we receive, both of which increase and decrease with the operating measure of the properties, a measure referred to herein as FFOM.

	Т	hree Month	s Ended		Period From	Period From 1/1/04	Year l	Ended
		March ?	,	8/17/04 to		to	Decem	
		2005	2004		2/31/04	8/16/04	2003	2002
P 16	Φ.					per share inj		ф. 5.7 60
Funds from operations Elimination of operations of on-campus participating properties: Net (income) loss from on-campus	\$	5,722	\$ 3,786	\$	5,987	\$ 2,622	\$ 7,961	\$ 5,769
participating properties Amortization of investment in		(1,310)	(1,285)		(1,023)	753	(187)	(197)
on-campus participating properties		(879)	(854)		(1,309)	(2,222)	(3,270)	(3,158)
Modifications to reflect operational performance of on-campus participating properties:		3,533	1,647		3,655	1,153	4,504	2,414
Our share of net cash flow(1)		212	175		214	583	471	651
Management fees On-campus participating properties		263	273		371	489	809	796
development fees (2)		230			15			
Impact of on-campus participating properties		705	448		600	1,072	1,280	1,447
Funds from operations-modified for operational performance of on-campus participating properties (FFOM)	\$	4,238	\$ 2,095	\$	4,255	\$ 2,225	\$ 5,784	\$ 3,861
FFOM per share basic	\$	0.34		\$	0.34			
FFOM per share-diluted	\$	0.33		\$	0.34			

Weighted average common shares

outstanding:

Basic 12,622,145 12,513,130

Diluted 12,769,939 12,634,130

(2) Development and construction management fees related to the Cullen Oaks Phase II on-campus participating property.

65

^{(1) 50%} of the properties net cash available for distribution after payment of operating expenses, debt service (including repayment of principal) and capital expenditures. Amounts represent actual cash received for the year-to-date periods and amounts accrued for the interim periods. As a result of using accrual-based results in interim periods and cash-based results for year-to-date periods, the sum of reported interim results may not agree to annual cash received.

Table of Contents

This narrower measure of performance measures our profitability for these properties in a manner that is similar to the measure of our profitability from our services business where we similarly incur no initial or ongoing capital investment in a property and derive only consequential benefits from capital expenditures and debt amortization. We believe, however, that this narrower measure of performance is inappropriate in traditional real estate ownership structures where debt amortization and capital expenditures enhance the property owner s long-term profitability from its investment.

Our FFOM may have limitations as an analytical tool because it reflects the unique contractual calculation of net cash flow from our on-campus participating properties, which is different from that of our off-campus owned properties. Additionally, FFOM reflects features of our ownership interests in our on-campus participating properties that are unique to us. Companies that are considered to be in our industry may not have similar ownership structures; therefore, those companies may not calculate FFOM in the same manner that we do, or at all, limiting its usefulness as a comparative measure. We compensate for these limitations by relying primarily on our GAAP and FFO results and using our FFOM only supplementally.

Inflation

Our leases do not typically provide for rent escalations. However, they typically do not have terms that extend beyond 12 months. Accordingly, although on a short term basis we would be required to bear the impact of rising costs resulting from inflation, we have the opportunity to raise rental rates at least annually to offset such rising costs. However, a weak economic environment or declining student enrollment at our principal universities may limit our ability to raise rental rates.

Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosure About Market Risk

Our future income, cash flows and fair values relevant to financial instruments are dependent upon prevailing market interest rates. Market risk refers to the risk of loss from adverse changes in market prices and interest rates. The fair value of our fixed rate debt is impacted by changes in interest rates, as an example, a 1% increase in interest rates (100 basis points) would cause a \$13.7 million and \$16.3 million decline in the fair value of our fixed rate debt as of December 31, 2004 and 2003, respectively. Conversely, a 1% decrease in interest rates would cause a \$15.9 million and \$18.9 million increase in the fair value of our fixed rate debt as of December 31, 2004 and 2003, respectively. Due to the structure of our floating rate debt and interest rate protection instruments, the impact of a 1% increase or decrease in interest rates on our cash flows would not be significant at December 31, 2004 or 2003.

All of our outstanding indebtedness is fixed rate except for our revolving credit facility and the Cullen Oaks Phase II construction loan. Our revolving credit facility had an outstanding balance of \$33.6 million at March 31, 2005 and bears interest at the lender s Prime rate or LIBOR plus, in each case, a spread based on our total leverage. The Cullen Oaks Phase II construction loan had an outstanding balance of \$3.1 million at March 31, 2005 and bears interest at the lender s Prime rate or LIBOR plus 2.0%, at our election. We have in place an interest rate swap agreement, designated as a cash flow hedge, which effectively fixes the interest rate on the outstanding balance of the Cullen Oaks Phase I mortgage loan at 5.5% per annum through maturity in 2008. We anticipate incurring additional variable rate indebtedness in the future, including draws under our revolving credit facility. We may in the future use derivative financial instruments to manage, or hedge, interest rate risks related to such variable rate borrowings. We do not, and do not expect to, use derivatives for trading or speculative purposes, and we expect to enter into contracts only with major financial institutions.

Table of Contents

OUR BUSINESS AND PROPERTIES

Our Company

We are one of the largest owners, managers and developers of high quality student housing properties in the United States in terms of beds owned, managed and developed. As of March 31, 2005, we owned and/or managed 43 student communities consisting of approximately 26,900 beds in approximately 9,700 units. We are a fully integrated, self-managed and self-administered equity REIT with expertise in the acquisition, design, financing, development, construction management, leasing and management of student housing properties.

As of March 31, 2005, our owned property portfolio consisted of 24 high-quality student housing properties, containing 15,600 beds in approximately 5,200 units. We acquired 16 of these properties and developed the remaining eight properties. We manage all 24 of our owned properties. Nineteen of our 24 owned properties are located off-campus in close proximity to 22 colleges and universities in nine states, and five of these properties are located on-campus, where we manage and participate in their ownership and management through ground/facility leases with two university systems. We refer to these five on-campus properties as our on-campus participating properties. Our owned property portfolio contains modern housing units, offers resort-style amenities and is supported by a classic resident assistant system and other student-oriented programming.

We are also one of the nation s leaders in providing third party services to colleges and universities for the management and development of on-campus student housing. We manage 19 properties on a third party basis primarily for colleges, universities and financial institutions. These third party managed properties contain approximately 11,300 beds in approximately 4,500 units. In addition, since 1996, we have been awarded more than 30 on-campus development projects, resulting in strong relationships with some of the nation s preeminent university systems.

We have driven innovation in the student housing industry, establishing our company as a premier owner, manager and developer in the sector. In 2004, we became the first publicly traded REIT focused solely on student housing properties. Today, operating as a fully integrated, self-managed and self-administered equity REIT, our unique and singular focus has not changed: *Student housing is our core business*.

Recent Activities

Since our IPO in August of 2004, we have had substantial growth activities in each portion of our business.

Acquisitions

We have acquired seven properties totaling 3,118 beds in 978 units for an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$120.2 million. In connection with these acquisitions, we assumed approximately \$47.2 million of mortgage debt. Each of these acquisitions is described below.

In March 2005, we acquired an off-campus student housing property (Exchange at Gainesville, to be renamed) consisting of 1,044 beds in 396 units, near the University of Florida campus in Gainesville, Florida, for a purchase price of \$47.5 million. We entered into a fixed-rate mortgage loan in the amount of \$38.8 million in connection with this acquisition.

In March 2005, we acquired an off-campus student housing property (City Parc at Fry Street) consisting of 418 beds in 136 units, located near the University of North Texas in Denton, Texas, for a purchase price of \$19.2 million.

We assumed approximately \$11.8 million of fixed-rate mortgage debt in connection with this acquisition.

In February 2005, we acquired a portfolio of five off-campus student housing properties (the Proctor Portfolio) for a purchase price of approximately \$53.5 million. Four of the properties are located in Tallahassee, Florida and one property is located in Gainesville, Florida. These five communities contained 1,656 beds in 446 units. We assumed approximately \$35.4 million of fixed-rate mortgage debt in connection with this acquisition.

67

Table of Contents

Owned Development Activities

With the commencement of the 2004/2005 academic year in late August and early September, we completed the development of three owned off-campus student housing properties at Temple University, Cal State Fresno and Cal State San Bernardino. These properties were placed into service with an opening occupancy of 98%. Collectively they contained 1,635 beds in 457 units. On January 5, 2005, we sold the Cal State San Bernardino community to the University upon exercise of its purchase option for \$28.3 million and recognized a gain on sale of \$5.9 million.

We are currently in the process of constructing one owned off-campus property and are in pre-development of two additional off-campus owned properties. We are also currently constructing one owned on-campus participating property. We anticipate that the total development cost relating to these activities will be approximately \$150.3 million. As of March 31, 2005, we have incurred pre-development and development costs of approximately \$26.1 million in connection with these properties, with the remaining development costs estimated at \$124.2 million. The activities are described below:

We acquired a land parcel near the State University of New York—Buffalo and commenced development of an owned off-campus property containing 828 beds in 269 units. Total development cost is estimated to be \$36.1 million. This property is currently in the final stages of construction and is pre-leased to 100% occupancy for its upcoming opening in August 2005. As of March 31, 2005, the project was approximately 68% complete, and we anticipate incurring remaining development costs of approximately \$14.8 million.

We are in the later stages of design and pre-development on two owned off-campus properties with total anticipated development costs of approximately \$97.2 million. One project is located in Newark, New Jersey near the campuses of the New Jersey Institute of Technology, Rutgers University and Essex County Community College. We anticipate development costs of this property to total approximately \$62.3 million and plan to own this property through a joint venture that we will control with Titan Investments, a partner with whom we have previously developed four off-campus student housing properties. As of March 31, 2005, we have incurred approximately \$0.5 million of pre-development costs related to this project. The second property is located in close proximity to Texas A&M University in College Station, Texas, and we estimate the total development costs of this property to be approximately \$34.9 million. Both developments are currently progressing through their respective entitlement and municipal approval processes and are contingent upon receiving all necessary approvals. Depending upon the timeliness of these approvals, we plan to commence construction in Summer of 2005 for an August 2006 completion or to commence construction in Summer of 2006 for an August 2007 completion.

Our Cullen Oaks Phase II on-campus participating property, located on the campus of the University of Houston, is currently under construction with total development costs estimated to be \$17.0 million. The project is scheduled to be completed in August 2005 in connection with the 2005/2006 academic year. As of March 31, 2005, the project was approximately 23% complete, and we anticipate incurring remaining development costs of approximately \$12.7 million.

Senior Management Restructuring

On April 28, 2005 we announced the following restructuring of our senior management:

James C. Hopke, Jr. rejoined our Company and was appointed as Executive Vice President and Chief Investment Officer;

Brian B. Nickel, our former Executive Vice President, Chief Investment Officer and Secretary, was appointed as Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Secretary;

Jonathan Graf, our former Vice President and Controller, was promoted to Senior Vice President, Chief Accounting Officer and Treasurer;

68

Table of Contents

Greg A. Dowell, our former Senior Vice President and Chief of Operations, was promoted to Executive Vice President and Chief of Operations; and

Kim K. Voss, our former Assistant Controller, was promoted to Vice President and Controller. In April 2005, Ronnie Macejewski resigned as Senior Vice President Development and Construction and in May 2005, Mark J. Hager resigned as Executive Vice President, Chief Financial and Accounting Officer and Treasurer.

Industry Outlook

We believe there will be a surge in college enrollment in the United States, fueling demand for student housing, and that markets in which we currently operate will experience among the largest increases in enrollment, largely as a result of favorable demographic trends. The major catalyst for enrollment increases and subsequently student housing demand in the coming decade will be the growth in the college-aged population represented by the Echo Boom and the increase in the percentage of graduating high school students attending college.

The Echo Boom generation are the children of the Baby Boomers who represent a demographic group as large as the Baby Boom generation that was born between 1946 and 1964. While the Baby Boom generation is nearing retirement, much of the Echo Boom generation, which was born between 1977 and 1997, is entering or has yet to enter adulthood. In 2003, 4.0 million Americans turned 18; by 2010, that number will peak at 4.4 million and remain above 4.0 million annually through 2020.

Additionally, the percentage of high school graduates attending college has been increasing. According to the 2002 report of the U.S. Census Bureau, the share of high school graduates choosing to attend college increased from 45% in 1997 to 65% in 2002. As such, the pool of future college students has been expanding and is poised to increase to record numbers in the coming decade.

During 2003, an estimated 16.4 million students were enrolled in colleges and universities, representing an increase of 14.6% from ten years earlier and adding 2.1 million more students to the college rolls. The Department of Education projects that nationally, enrollments will climb to 18.2 million students by 2013 for an increase of 1.8 million from 2003.

College Enrollment: 1988-2013

69

Table of Contents

The impact of demographic changes on college enrollment levels will not be felt equally across all states. During the past decade, the fastest growth of post-secondary enrollment has primarily been concentrated in the Mountain States and the Sunbelt (Southeast and Southwest). The Sunbelt, the Pacific and the Northeast are projected to be the fastest growing regions in college enrollment between 2000 and 2010, fueled by above average growth projections in the young adult population in these regions, according to the U.S. Census Bureau.

Among individual states, California, Texas, New York and Florida are projected to have the four largest populations of 18 to 24 year olds during the next decade, according to the U.S. Census Bureau. The fact that these states are major immigration gateways will also bolster future demographic and accompanying college enrollment growth.

The following table provides information with respect to the states projected to experience the most significant changes in population growth between 2000 and 2010. The states in which we currently own student housing properties are indicated in bold face type:

Population Growth Projections (Age 18-24)

Donle	Stata	Change (2000, 2010)	% Change
Rank	State California	(2000-2010)	(2000-2010)
1	California	1,196,012	38.2%
2	Texas	395,320	18.6%
3	New York	302,794	18.6%
4	Florida	274,826	21.9%
5	Massachusetts	142,520	26.0%
6	Georgia	134,177	16.9%
7	North Carolina	131,863	18.2%
8	Virginia	122,361	18.5%
9	New Jersey	105,659	15.1%
10	Illinois	97,118	8.3%
11	Arizona	96,911	20.8%
12	Maryland	94,938	20.3%
13	Pennsylvania	85,846	8.1%
14	Washington	73,766	13.2%
15	Tennessee	55,653	10.2%
16	Connecticut	53,506	19.4%
17	South Carolina	49,999	13.6%
18	Colorado	49,826	12.0%
19	Michigan	38,027	4.1%
20	Alabama	35,155	8.1%
	National Average	70,067	14.8%

Source: U.S. Census Bureau

Competitive Strengths

We believe that we have the following competitive advantages:

Student housing is our core business. We have expertise in the unique and specialized aspects of the student housing industry and focus on student housing as our core business. We are a fully integrated organization, which is capable of conducting market analysis, administering the entitlement and municipal approval process, coordinating product design, securing financing, administering the development process and providing construction management, leasing and property management services. Since our inception in 1993, we have been one of the most active

70

Table of Contents

companies in the sector as we have been involved in the development, acquisition, ownership and/or management of more than 62 student housing properties containing more than 38,200 beds.

One of the industry s most experienced teams. Collectively throughout their individual careers, the seven members of our senior management team have been involved in the development, acquisition or management of more than 114 student housing properties containing more than 73,500 beds at 78 colleges and universities. Our corporate team of student housing professionals have participated in every functional aspect of the ownership, acquisition, development and management of student housing. Seven corporate employees at the level of Vice President or above, including our CEO, began their careers in student housing as resident assistants while in college, providing us with a comprehensive understanding of the operational aspects of the student housing business. We believe that this history of experience provides a base of knowledge that has facilitated building a company with substantial operating and development expertise in the student housing industry.

High quality student housing properties. As of March 31, 2005, our properties had an average age of only 4.7 years. Our properties are located in close proximity to, and in the case of our on-campus participating properties on the grounds of, major colleges and universities. Our typical units include private bedrooms, private or semi-private bathrooms, living rooms and full kitchens with modern appliances. Our properties typically offer extensive amenities and services, including swimming pools, basketball, sand volleyball and/or tennis courts and clubhouses with fitness centers, recreational rooms and computer labs, in an academically oriented environment that parents appreciate. Each of our properties is managed and cared for by our trained on-site staff managers, maintenance, business personnel and resident assistants.

Extensive network of university and college relationships. This network provides us with acquisition, development and management opportunities. Our clients have included some the nation s most prominent systems of higher education, including the State University of New York System, the University of California System, the Texas A&M University System, the Texas State University System, the University of Georgia System, the University of North Carolina System, the Purdue University System, the University of Colorado System and the Arizona State University System.

Industry innovators. With nearly \$1 billion of development completed or in progress and in excess of \$300 million of properties acquired over the last decade, we have led the industry in evolving student housing in the areas of product design concepts, site planning, unit plans and amenity offerings. We have also developed and implemented specialized student housing investment and operating systems and have created a proprietary lease administration and marketing software customized for student housing that enables us to quickly identify and respond to market changes and trends.

Our Business and Growth Strategies

Our primary business objectives are to maximize long-term stockholder value and cash flow available for distribution to our stockholders. We intend to achieve these objectives by:

developing and acquiring owned off-campus student housing communities that meet our focused investment criteria;

maximizing the profitability of our owned and third-party managed properties through proactive marketing, management and asset preservation strategies; and

continuing to grow our third-party development and management services businesses to generate cash flow and build our national reputation among colleges and universities.

71

Table of Contents

The following summarizes the key aspects of our strategies:

Follow a Disciplined Off-Campus Acquisition and Development Strategy

Our investment criteria are focused on acquiring and developing high quality, modern student housing properties that are located in close proximity to major colleges and universities. We target properties that offer pedestrian or bicycle access to their respective campuses. We acquire and develop properties that feature a differentiated product offering and are located in student housing submarkets with barriers to entry. Our focused investment criteria coupled with our superior operational capabilities provide an opportunity to increase the value and cash flow of our properties. We believe that our reputation and close relationship with colleges and universities also gives us an advantage in sourcing acquisition and development opportunities, obtaining municipal approvals and community support for our development projects, and in creating marketing or operational advantages.

We consider many factors when determining whether we should enter a market and, if so, whether through acquisition or development and how to position our property within the market, including the following:

Property Factors

Proximity to campus

Unit mix compared to competition

Marketability of floor plans compared to competition

Quality and marketability of amenity offering compared to competition

Total housing cost to residents compared to each direct competitor

Age of the structure

Quality of construction and impact related to ongoing capital expenditures

Quality of furniture, fixtures and equipment and impact on ongoing capital expenditures

Condition and extraordinary cost impacts related to mechanical and physical plant systems

Operational and marketing inefficiencies and identification of areas for improvement

Internet, communications and entertainment features incorporated into the structure

Reputation of the property and competitor properties among students and key university offices University Factors

Size of college or university

Enrollment characteristics and growth projections

Percent of students housed on-campus

On-campus housing requirements and policies

On-campus housing products and pricing

Development plans for future housing

University s admission policy and expected changes to such policies

Presence of university services/programs that enable establishing formal relationships Market Factors

Fundamentals of the overall local housing market

Fundamentals of student housing submarkets

Nature of direct competitors and their product offering

Impact of greater housing market on each student housing submarket

Barriers to entry in each student housing submarket

Student preferences related to each student housing submarket

Planned or potential future student housing development

After we identify a potential student housing acquisition or development opportunity, a due diligence team consisting of in-house personnel and third parties will conduct detailed due diligence to assess the potential opportunity.

72

Table of Contents

Given our significant development and acquisition activities over the last decade, we have developed active relationships with universities, developers, owners, lenders and brokers of student housing properties that allow us to identify and capitalize on acquisition and development opportunities. As a result, we have generated a proprietary database of contacts and properties that assist us in identifying and evaluating acquisition and development opportunities. Through our experienced development staff and our relationship with certain developers with whom we have previously developed off-campus student housing properties, we will continue to identify and acquire development sites in close proximity to colleges and universities that permit us to develop unique properties that offer a competitive advantage. We will also continue to benefit from opportunities derived from our extensive network with colleges and universities.

Maximize Property-Level Profitability

We seek to maximize property-level profitability by maximizing occupancy and revenue along with the implementation of prudent cost control systems. Our experienced and trained on-site management personnel administer the timely execution of our marketing, management and maintenance plans with corporate support and supervision in all functional areas.

Some of our specific expense control initiatives include:

establishing internal controls and procedures for cost control consistently throughout our communities;

appropriately staffing our properties at the site-level, minimizing multiple layers of management and increasing effectiveness;

negotiating utility and service-level pricing arrangements with national and regional vendors and requiring corporate-level approval of service agreements for each community; and

conducting analysis of the costs and effectiveness of each of our marketing programs via our proprietary LAMS system.

Utilize our Proprietary Marketing Systems

We believe we have developed the industry s only specialized, fully integrated leasing administration and marketing software program, which we call LAMS. We utilize LAMS to maximize our revenue and improve the efficiency and effectiveness of our marketing and lease administration process. Through LAMS, each of our properties ongoing marketing and leasing efforts are supervised at the corporate office on a real time basis. Among other things, LAMS provides:

a fully integrated prospect tracking and follow-up system. Prospect information from all types of inquiries walk-in, telephone, web site/email, or fax is recorded and entered into the LAMS database, and an aggressive, fully-automated follow-up and tracking program is then implemented, with LAMS generating all follow-up marketing pieces, labels and electronic communications.

a built-in marketing effectiveness program to measure the success of our marketing efforts on a real time basis. LAMS generates a weekly traffic analysis that shows the quantity of each type of inquiry received for that period as well as the marketing medium that generated each piece of traffic. In addition, LAMS generates a period-to-period comparative traffic and leasing analysis that allows us to compare the pace of the current year s traffic and leasing activity to that of previous years. This enables us to track the effectiveness of each marketing program being utilized and to respond accordingly.

a real-time monitor of lease closings and leasing terms. LAMS automatically generates closing reports allowing us to measure the staff s closing ratios. The closing ratios are calculated by LAMS on an individual basis so that we may better evaluate performance and optimize our

73

Table of Contents

staffing. LAMS generates application and leasing status reports that detail the current period and year-to-date status of applications and leasing broken down by type of accommodation. This enables us to quickly identify potential problems related to pricing and/or desirability of our various types of accommodations and to respond accordingly.

an automated lease generation system. Each property s lease term and rental rate information is set up in LAMS by authorized corporate staff. This enables the corporate office to maintain tight controls on pricing changes and special promotions. LAMS generates each resident lease, eliminating the potential for manual errors of our on-site staff.

Capitalize on our Unique Understanding of Student Housing

Student housing has undergone a dramatic evolution over the past two decades. Today, students and parents factor in the quality of housing when selecting a college. Many of the members of our corporate staff have spent the majority of their careers in student housing. We witnessed, and at times have driven, this evolution. Our grass roots understanding of the business gives us a unique perspective in how we analyze student markets, design and construct our developments, underwrite our investments and lease and operate our communities.

Build Products that Meet Students Expectations

Many teenagers now leaving for college grew up with their own bedrooms, bathrooms and all the luxuries of the modern home. The traditional dormitory featuring double occupancy bedrooms, community bathrooms and low budget food service is no longer an acceptable product. That s why our units typically feature private bedrooms, private bathrooms, large living rooms and conveniences like high-speed internet. We provide the privacy and conveniences today s student expects.

Build a Sense of Community Through Design

Our projects are designed to facilitate resident interaction and management supervision. Unlike multifamily housing, we do not site plan our properties around the park at your door concept. Our buildings are typically located around spacious courtyards with parking located on the perimeters. Within the core of the community are resort-style amenities and large community centers with fitness centers, recreation/game rooms, social lounges and computer labs.

Proactively Manage Leasing Cycles and Annual Turnover

Each market has its own distinctive leasing cycle. Leasing windows can be very short and may differ among targeted student groups. If you miss a market s cycle, recovery may not occur until the following academic year. Our LAMS proprietary leasing administration and marketing software program enables us to proactively manage this process to maximize results.

Most of our owned, off-campus properties have 12-month leases that provide for 11.5 months of occupancy. This typically leaves only two weeks to move students out at the end of one academic year, prepare units and move students in for the next academic year, a process most traditional real estate operators are ill equipped to manage. We ve spent a decade refining our annual turnover program to achieve maximum efficiency.

Manage Individual Lease Liability and Accounts Receivables

We lease by the bed on an individual liability basis, as opposed to joint and several unit leases used in multifamily. We require a parent or guardian to sign as a guarantor unless a student provides proof of financial capability. Parents and students find comfort, and are willing to pay a premium, in knowing they are not responsible for a roommate s

rent. With mom and dad being a party to the lease, it enables us to involve them directly whenever the need may arise.

74

Table of Contents

There is a misperception that delinquent rents are very high in student housing. We consider students to be a minimal credit risk, as parents are typically the true credit behind most leases. For students with inadequate parental support, substantial financial aid is available in the form of student loans, grants and scholarships. Historically, our reserve for uncollectible rent is less than 1% of rental revenue for our owned, off-campus assets.

Dispel the Animal House Myth

Owners and managers once considered students undesirable tenants whose lack of respect for the community resulted in excessive damage. For the absentee landlord who doesn t proactively maintain their student properties, this can be a self-fulfilling expectation.

We provide students with high-quality, well-amenitized product that we maintain impeccably. We then communicate to our residents the expectation that they will respect and care for the community. Students appreciate our approach and respond favorably when management is truly proactive in caring for the community. If students do not respect this philosophy, and malicious damage does occur, we demonstrate low tolerance and generally move to evict those students as an example to others.

Maintain Communities Conducive to Academic Achievement

Each of our communities is staffed to foster an academically oriented environment. Our general managers or assistant general managers live on-site. We also have on-site resident assistants who organize an array of educational, recreational and social programs. This approach assists us in gaining the respect of the subject university, which, in many cases, provides us with a competitive advantage.

Develop and Retain Personnel

We strive to develop staff from within via extensive training in each functional area and via our formal management training program, which we refer to as Inside Track. Each year we identify 1 to 20 management candidates from our student and professional field staff, who are invited to partake in a three-day kick-off training program to prepare them to become property managers. They then return to their respective properties where they undergo a one-year mentoring program, under the tutelage of their general manager and regional manager, where they are trained in the each functional aspect of our business. To aid in retaining field employees, we have also developed an incentive-based compensation structure for our on-site personnel.

Maintain and Develop Strategic Relationships

We seek to maintain and establish relationships with universities. We believe that establishing and maintaining relationships with universities is important to the ongoing success of our business. These relationships should continue to provide us with favored referrals to enhance our leasing efforts, opportunities for additional acquisitions of student housing communities and contracts for third-party services.

Efficiently Manage the Unique Structure of our Leases

Student housing properties are typically leased by the bed on an individual lease liability basis, unlike multifamily housing where leasing is by the unit. Individual lease liability limits each resident s liability for his or her own rent without liability for a roommate s rent. A parent or guardian is required to execute each lease as a guarantor unless the resident provides adequate proof of income. The number of lease contracts that we administer are therefore equivalent to the number of beds occupied and not the number of units. Unlike traditional multifamily housing, most of our leases commence and terminate on the same dates and may have terms of 9, 10, or 12 months. As an example, in the

case of our typical 12-month leases, these dates coincide with the commencement of the universities fall academic term and typically terminate at the completion of the last subsequent summer school session. As such, we must re-lease each property in its entirety each year. We have developed an annual turnover program to efficiently manage this process.

75

Table of Contents

Operating Segments

We define business segments by their distinct customer base and service provided. We have identified the following reportable segments: Owned Off-Campus Properties, On-Campus Participating Properties and Third Party Services, which consists of Development Services and Property Management Services.

Owned Off-Campus Properties

As of March 31, 2005, our Owned Off-Campus Properties segment consisted of 19 owned off-campus properties that are in close proximity to 22 public colleges and universities in nine states. Off-campus properties are generally located in close proximity to the school campus, generally with pedestrian, bicycle, or University shuttle access. We tend to offer more relaxed rules and regulations than on-campus housing that are more appealing to upper-classmen. We believe that the support of colleges and universities can be beneficial to the success of our off-campus properties. We actively seek to have these institutions recommend our off-campus facilities to their students or to provide us with mailing lists so that we may directly market to students and parents. In some cases, the institutions actually promote our off-campus facilities in their recruiting and admissions literature. In cases where the educational institutions do not offer recommendations for off-campus housing or mailing lists, most nonetheless provide lists of suitable properties to their students, and we continually work to ensure that our properties are on these lists in each of the markets that we serve.

Due to the unique structure of our leases, as discussed above, we may experience reduced cash flows during the summer months. Additionally, changes in university admission policies could adversely affect this segment. For example, if a university reduces the number of student admissions or requires that a certain class of students (e.g., freshmen) live in a university owned facility, the demand for beds at our properties may be reduced and our occupancy rates may decline. While we may engage in marketing efforts to compensate for such changes in admission policies, we may not be able to affect such marketing efforts prior to the commencement of the annual lease-up period or our additional marketing efforts may not be successful.

This segment is subject to competition for tenants with on-campus housing owned by colleges and universities. Colleges and universities can generally avoid real estate taxes and borrow funds at lower interest rates than us (and other private sector operators), thereby decreasing their operating costs. Residence halls owned and operated by the primary colleges and universities in the markets of our owned properties typically charge lower rental rates, but offer fewer amenities than those charged by our properties. Additionally, most universities are only able to house a small percentage of their overall enrollment, and are therefore highly dependant upon the off-campus market to provide housing for their students. High-quality, well run off-campus student housing can be a critical component to an institution s ability to attract and retain students. Therefore, developing and maintaining good relationships with educational institutions can result in a privately owned off-campus facility becoming, in effect, an extension of the institution s housing program, with the institution providing highly valued references and recommendations to students and parents.

This segment also competes with national and regional owner-operators of off-campus student housing in a number of markets as well as with smaller local owner-operators. Therefore, the performance of this segment could be affected by the construction of new off-campus residences in close proximity to our existing properties, increases or decreases in the general levels of rents for housing in competing communities, increases or decreases in the number of students enrolled at one or more of the colleges or universities in the market of a property, and other general economic conditions.

On-Campus Participating Properties

Our On-Campus Participating Properties segment includes on-campus leaseholds owned by our TRS that are operated under ground/facility leases with the related university systems. We participate with two university systems in the operations and cash flows of five on-campus participating properties (one of which is currently under construction) under long-term ground/facility leases. The subject universities hold title to both the land and improvements on these properties.

76

Table of Contents

Under our ground/facility leases, we receive an annual distribution representing 50% of these properties net cash available for distribution after payment of operating expenses (which includes our management fees), debt service (which includes repayment of principal) and capital expenditures. We also manage these properties under multi-year management agreements and are paid a management fee representing 5% of receipts.

While the terms of each specific ground/facility lease agreement tend to vary in certain respects, the following terms are generally common to all:

a term of 30-40 years, subject to early termination upon repayment of the mortgage financing, which generally has a 25-year amortization;

ground/facility lease rent of a nominal amount (e.g., \$100 per annum over the lease term) plus 50% of net cash available for distribution;

the right of first refusal by the educational institution to purchase our leasehold interest in the event we propose to sell it to any third party;

an obligation by the educational institution to promote the project, include information relative to the project in brochures and mailings and to permit us to advertise the project;

the requirement to receive the educational institution s consent to increase rental rates by a percentage greater than the percentage increase in our property operating expenses plus the amount of any increases in debt service; and

the option of the educational institution to purchase our interest in and assume management of the facility, with the purchase price calculated at the discounted present cash value of our leasehold interest.

We do not have access to the cash flows and working capital of these on-campus participating properties except for the annual net cash distribution. Additionally, a substantial portion of these properties—cash flow is dedicated to capital reserves required under the applicable property indebtedness and to the amortization of such indebtedness. These amounts do not increase our economic interest in these properties since our interest, including our right to share in the net cash available for distribution from the properties, terminates upon the amortization of their indebtedness. Our economic interest in these properties is therefore limited to our interest in the net cash flow and management fees from these properties. Accordingly, when considering these properties—contribution to our operations, we focus upon our share of these properties—net cash available for distribution and the management fees that we receive from these properties rather than upon their contribution to our gross revenues and expenses for financial reporting purposes.

Third Party Services

We are one of the nation s leaders in the third party development and management of on-campus housing, which has allowed us to develop key relationships with colleges and universities. These relationships, and the corresponding national reputation that we have developed in this portion of our business, benefits us when developing and managing our owned off-campus properties. The revenues we earn from our third party services comprised approximately 13% of our 2004 revenues as compared to approximately 16% of our 2003 revenues. We believe that these services continue to provide synergies with respect to our ability to identify, acquire or develop, and successfully operate, student housing properties. These services are conducted through our TRS and are described below.

While management evaluates the operational performance of our third party services based on the distinct segments identified below, at times, we also evaluate these segments on a combined basis. These services are described below.

77

Table of Contents

Development Services. Our Third Party Development Services segment consists of development and construction management services that we provide for third parties that range from short-term consulting projects to long-term full-scale development and construction projects. Revenues earned on such contracts are recognized as deliverables are provided or, in the case of long-term full-scale development and construction projects, based on the percentage-of-completion method. We typically provide these services to colleges and universities seeking to modernize their on-campus student housing properties. They look to us to bring our student housing experience and expertise to ensure they develop marketable, functional and financially sustainable facilities. Educational institutions usually seek to build housing that will enhance their recruitment and retention of students while facilitating their academic objectives. Most of these development service contracts are awarded via a competitive request for proposal, or RFP, process that qualifies developers based on their overall ability to provide specialized student housing design, development, construction management, financial structuring and property management services. Our development services typically include pre-development, design and financial structuring services. Our pre-development services typically include feasibility studies for third party owners and design services. Feasibility studies include (i) initial feasibility analysis, (ii) review of conceptual design and (iii) assistance with master planning. Some of the documents produced in this process include the conceptual design documents, preliminary development and operating budgets, cash flow projections and a preliminary market assessment. Our design services include (i) coordination with the architect and other members of the design team, (ii) review of construction plans and (iii) assistance with project due diligence and project budgets.

Construction management services typically consist of coordinating and supervising the construction, equipping and furnishing process on behalf of the project owner, including site visits, hiring of a general contractor and project professionals and full coordination and administration of all activities necessary for project completion in accordance with plans and specifications and with verification of adequate insurance.

Our development services activities benefit our primary goal of owning and operating student housing properties in a number of ways. By providing these services to others, we are able to expand and refine our unit plan and community design, the operational efficiency of our material specifications and our ability to determine market acceptance of unit and community amenities. Our development and construction management personnel enable us to establish relationships with general contractors, architects and project professionals throughout the nation. Through these services, we gain experience and expertise in residential and commercial construction methodologies under various labor conditions, including right-to-work labor markets, markets subject to prevailing wage requirements and fully unionized environments.

With regard to our third party development services for colleges and universities, our clients have included some of the nation s most prominent systems of higher education, including the State University of New York System, the University of California System, the Texas A&M University System, the Texas State University System, the University of Georgia System, the University of North Carolina System, the Purdue University System and the University of Colorado System. We have developed student housing properties for these clients and a majority of the time have been retained to manage these properties following their opening. As of March 31, 2005, development fees of approximately \$5.1 million remained to be earned by us with respect to third party development projects. The following table provides certain information with respect to third party properties under development as of March 31, 2005:

		Balance to be	
	Fees		
Total	Previously	Earned and	
Contractual	_	Recognized in	
Fee	Earned and	2005	Scheduled

Edgar Filing: AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES INC - Form S-11

Property	Am	ount	Reco	gnized	and 2006	Completion Aug	
Saint Leo University Phase II	\$	375	\$	199	\$ 176	_	
Vista del Campo Phase II West Virginia University pre-development		3,501		168	3,333	2006 Jun	
services		400(1)		370	30		
Fenn Tower Renovation		1,509		10	1,499	_	
Lamar University Dining Hall		110		22	88	2005	
Total	\$	5,895	\$	769	\$ 5,126		

⁽¹⁾ Net of approximately \$0.6 million of costs anticipated to be incurred to complete the project. 78

Table of Contents

In addition, as of March 31, 2005, we have been selected to perform construction administration services related to a student housing property for West Virginia University. These services provide a net construction administration fee of approximately \$0.3 million and are anticipated to commence in August 2005. We have also received a Notice of Intent to Award from Arizona State University indicating that we have been selected to provide design, development and management of student housing on the Tempe Campus. In addition, we have also been selected by Hope International University in Fullerton, California to design and oversee a comprehensive redevelopment of its campus, including the development of residence halls, student apartments and faculty housing. Subject to the successful structuring and closing of the Arizona State and Hope transactions, we anticipate that the projects will commence construction during the second or third quarter of 2006.

Property Management Services. Our Third Party Property Management Services segment includes revenues generated from third party management contracts in which we are typically responsible for all aspects of a property s operations, including marketing, leasing administration, facilities maintenance, business administration, accounts payable, accounts receivable, financial reporting, capital projects and residence life student development. As of March 31, 2005, we provided third party management services for 19 student housing properties that represented approximately 11,300 beds in approximately 4,500 units, 13 of which we developed. We provide these services pursuant to multi-year management agreements (generally ranging between two to five years).

Competition

Competition from Universities and Colleges

We are subject to competition for student-tenants from on-campus housing operated by educational institutions, charitable foundations and others. On-campus student housing has certain inherent advantages over off-campus student housing in terms of physical proximity to the university campus, captive student body, perception of a more secure environment and the fuller integration of on-campus facilities into the academic community. Colleges and universities can generally avoid real estate taxes and borrow funds at lower interest rates than us (and other private sector operators), thereby decreasing their costs of operating new on-campus student housing. Residence halls owned and operated by the primary colleges and universities in the markets of our owned properties typically charge lower rental rates, but offer fewer amenities than those charged by our properties.

On the other hand, most universities are able to house only a small percentage of their overall enrollment, and are therefore highly dependant upon the off-campus market to provide housing for their students. High-quality, well run off-campus student housing can be a critical component to an institution s ability to attract and retain students. Accordingly, a university or college, rather than being a competitor, may actually become a potential customer of off-campus student housing. Developing and maintaining a good relationship with an educational institution can result in a privately owned off-campus facility becoming, in effect, an extension of the institution s housing program, with the institution providing highly valued references and recommendations to students and parents.

Competition from Public and Private Owners

We compete with several regional and national owner-operators of off-campus student housing in a number of markets, including GMH Communities Trust and Education Realty Trust, Inc., each of which has recently completed an initial public offering of its common stock and, in connection therewith, has publicly disclosed its intention to grow its student housing business. We also compete with smaller local or regional owner-operators. Currently, the industry is fragmented with no participant holding a significant market share. There are a number of student housing complexes that are located near to or in the same general vicinity of many of our owned properties and that compete directly with us. We believe that a number of other large national companies with substantial financial resources may

be potential entrants in the student housing business. The entry of one or more of these companies could increase competition for students and for the acquisition or development of other student housing properties.

79

Table of Contents

Our Properties

Our properties generally are modern facilities, and amenities at most of our properties include a swimming pool, basketball courts and a large community center featuring a fitness center, computer center, tanning beds, study areas and a recreation room with billiards and other games. Some properties also have a jacuzzi/hot tub, volleyball courts, tennis courts and in-unit washers and dryers. Two of our off-campus properties completed development and opened in Fall 2004, one owned off-campus property is currently under construction with a scheduled completion date of August 2005, and one on-campus participating property is currently under construction with a scheduled completion date of August 2005. Lease terms are generally 12 months at our off-campus properties and 9 months at our on-campus participating properties. The average age of our properties is 4.7 years.

We own fee title to all of these properties except for:

The Callaway House, in which we own an 80% partnership interest and are entitled to significant preferred distributions;

University Village at TU, which is subject to a 75-year ground lease from Temple University (with four additional six-year extensions); and

Five on-campus participating properties held under ground/facility leases with two university systems. The following table presents certain information about our owned property portfolio as of March 31, 2005.

		Year Acquired/			Occupancy Rates		
Off-	oerty campus	Developed	Location	Primary University Served	(1)	Units	Beds
	erties:	1000		A to a Good Att to the	100.00		444
1.	Commons On Apache	1999	Tempe, AZ	Arizona State University Main Campus	100.0%	111	444
2.	The Village at Blacksburg	2000	Blacksburg, VA	Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University	98.6%	288	1,056
3.	The Village on University	1999	Tempe, AZ	Arizona State University Main Campus	99.1%	288	918
4.	River Club Apartments	1999	Athens, GA	The University of Georgia Athens	95.5%	266	794
5.	River Walk Townhomes	1999	Athens, GA	The University of Georgia Athens	97.1%	100	340
6.	The Callaway House (2)	2001	College Station, TX	Texas A&M University	101.3%	173	538
7.	The Village at Alafaya Club	2000	Orlando, FL	The University of Central Florida	97.4%	228	840
8.	The Village at Science Drive	2001	Orlando, FL	The University of Central Florida	99.3%	192	732
9.	University Village at Boulder Creek	2002	Boulder, CO	The University of Colorado at Boulder	87.7%	82	309
10.	University Village at Fresno	2004	Fresno, CA	California State University, Fresno	98.8%	105	406

Edgar Filing: AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES INC - Form S-11

11.	University Village at TU	2004	Philadelphia, PA	Temple University	98.8%	220	749
12.	University Village at Sweet Home (3)	2005	Amherst, NY	State University of New York Buffalo		269	828
13.	University Club Tallahassee	2005	Tallahassee, FL	Florida State University	93.4%	152	608
14.	The Grove at University Club	2005	Tallahassee, FL	Florida State University	98.4%	64	128
15.	College Club Tallahassee	2005	Tallahassee, FL	Florida A&M University	92.4%	96	384
16.	The Greens at College Club	2005	Tallahassee, FL	Florida A&M University	96.9%	40	160
17.	University Club Gainesville	2005	Gainesville, FL	University of Florida	98.9%	94	376
18.	City Parc at Fry Street	2005	Denton, TX	University of North Texas	94.7%	136	418
19.	Exchange at Gainesville (to be renamed)	2005	Gainesville, FL	University of Florida	95.6%	396	1,044
	l off-campus erties				97.2%	3,300	11,072

80

Table of Contents

		Year Acquired/		О	eccupancy Rates		
-	perty campus	Developed	Location	Primary University Served	(1)	Units	Beds
part	ticipating						
proj	perties:						
20.	University Village PVAMU	1996/97/ 98	Prairie View, TX	Prairie View A&M University	93.0%	612	1,920
21.	University	2000/2003	Prairie	Prairie View A&M	95.0%	756	1,470
	College PVAMU		View, TX	University			
22.	University	1997	Laredo,	Texas A&M International	70.2%	84	252
	Village TAMIU		TX	University			
23.	Cullen Oaks Phase I	2001	Houston, TX	The University of Houston	99.6%	231	525
24.	Cullen Oaks Phase	2005	Houston,	The University of Houston		180	354
	II (3)		TX	,			
Tota	al on-campus				93.1%	1,863	4,521
parti	icipating properties						
	Total all properties				96.0%	5,163	15,593

⁽¹⁾ Occupancy rates are calculated as of March 31, 2005. Occupancy is based on the number of total occupied beds (including beds occupied by staff) divided by total beds.

The following table sets forth certain comparative information as of May 27, 2005 and May 28, 2004 (the last Friday in May for each period reported) regarding the leasing status of our owned off-campus properties for the 2005/2006 and 2004/2005 academic years, respectively.

	Applications and Leases as	% of Rentable Beds as	Applications and Leases as	Varia	nce		Total
	of May 27,	of May 27,	of May 28,	to Prio	Year	Rentable	Design
Applications and Leases	2005	2005	2004	Beds	%	Beds (1)	Beds
Commons of Apache	444	100.0%	444	0	0.0%	444	444
The Village at Blacksburg	1,034	98.7%	1,030	4	0.4%	1,048	1,056
The Village on University	515	56.7%	656	(141)	(21.5%)	909	918
River Club Apartments	719	92.8%	543	176	32.4%	775	794
River Walk Townhomes	296	88.9%	316	(20)	(6.3%)	333	340

⁽²⁾ Also has a food service facility.

⁽³⁾ Currently under development with a scheduled completion date of August 2005.

Edgar Filing: AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES INC - Form S-11

642	121.8%	569	73	12.8%	527	538
581	70.1%	586	(5)	(0.9%)	829	840
717	99.3%	718	(1)	(0.1%)	722	732
168	56.2%	218	(50)	(22.9%)	299	309
336	84.8%	218	118	54.1%	396	406
728	99.3%	734	(6)	(0.8%)	733	749
835	102.2%	n/a	n/a	n/a	817	828
744	102.5%	n/a	n/a	n/a	726	736
392	73.1%	n/a	n/a	n/a	536	544
267	71.8%	n/a	n/a	n/a	372	376
196	47.6%	n/a	n/a	n/a	412	418
949	92.0%	n/a	n/a	n/a	1,032	1,044
					10,910	11,072
	581 717 168 336 728 835 744 392 267 196	581 70.1% 717 99.3% 168 56.2% 336 84.8% 728 99.3% 835 102.2% 744 102.5% 392 73.1% 267 71.8% 196 47.6%	581 70.1% 586 717 99.3% 718 168 56.2% 218 336 84.8% 218 728 99.3% 734 835 102.2% n/a 744 102.5% n/a 392 73.1% n/a 267 71.8% n/a 196 47.6% n/a	581 70.1% 586 (5) 717 99.3% 718 (1) 168 56.2% 218 (50) 336 84.8% 218 118 728 99.3% 734 (6) 835 102.2% n/a n/a 744 102.5% n/a n/a 392 73.1% n/a n/a 267 71.8% n/a n/a 196 47.6% n/a n/a	581 70.1% 586 (5) (0.9%) 717 99.3% 718 (1) (0.1%) 168 56.2% 218 (50) (22.9%) 336 84.8% 218 118 54.1% 728 99.3% 734 (6) (0.8%) 835 102.2% n/a n/a n/a 744 102.5% n/a n/a n/a 392 73.1% n/a n/a n/a 267 71.8% n/a n/a n/a 196 47.6% n/a n/a n/a	581 70.1% 586 (5) (0.9%) 829 717 99.3% 718 (1) (0.1%) 722 168 56.2% 218 (50) (22.9%) 299 336 84.8% 218 118 54.1% 396 728 99.3% 734 (6) (0.8%) 733 835 102.2% n/a n/a n/a 817 744 102.5% n/a n/a n/a 536 392 73.1% n/a n/a n/a 536 267 71.8% n/a n/a n/a 372 196 47.6% n/a n/a n/a 1,032 949 92.0% n/a n/a n/a 1,032

⁽¹⁾ Rentable Beds exclude beds needed for on-site staff and/or model units.

81

⁽²⁾ For lease administration purposes, University Club Tallahassee and the Grove at University Club are reported combined.

⁽³⁾ For lease administration purposes, College Club Tallahassee and the Greens at College Club are reported combined.

Table of Contents

The following describes certain of our material properties:

University Village at TU, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. University Village at TU is located in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania less than one-quarter mile east of the Temple University campus. The University had a Fall 2004 student enrollment of approximately 34,000.

The University s current on-campus housing can accommodate approximately 4,400 students, and these facilities are 100% occupied with a significant wait list. The University also leases approximately 1,200 sponsored beds in various off-campus apartment complexes. The majority of on-campus housing is either residence hall style or residence suites. The University does not currently have a residence requirement.

There currently are over 800 beds of dedicated student housing in the area, which includes the Kardon Building, a converted loft building located one block east of the campus, and Oxford House, a new student housing development one block west of the campus that opened in Fall 2004. In addition to dedicated and sponsored student housing, there is a significant amount of conventional multi-family housing throughout the city (estimated to be over 140,000 units). This includes a significant concentration of multi-family housing in Center City, the Philadelphia downtown area that is located approximately three miles south of the University s main campus.

We completed the construction of this property in August 2004. The property is built on a 2.3-acre site and consists of three buildings that are three, four and six stories. Construction is of steel and concrete with a brick, stucco and metal exterior. The property totals approximately 182,000 rentable square feet (rsf) with 220 apartment units and 749 beds, offered in a Two Bedroom/One Bathroom, Three Bedroom/Three Bathroom, Two Bedroom/Two Bathroom (double occupancy), or a Four Bedroom/Four Bathroom unit configuration. Units range in size from approximately 448 rsf to approximately 1,125 rsf, and all feature private or semi-private baths, full kitchen appliances (including microwave), nine-foot ceilings and high-speed network, cable and telephone hook-ups in each bedroom. All units are fully furnished. Community amenities include laundry center, business center with computers connected to the Internet, fitness center, social lounge with big-screen televisions and a game room.

Residents are required to sign-up for a communications package that includes cable television and Internet access. The unit mix is as follows:

		Beds/				Monthly Asking
	No.				Total	
Unit Type	Units	Unit	Beds	Unit SF	RSF	Rent/Bed*
Four Bedroom/Four Bath	105	4	420	1,125	118,125	\$ 645-675
Two Bedroom/Two Bath (Double Occ.)	49	4	196	682	33,418	\$ 500
Three Bedroom/Three Bath	1	3	3	905	905	\$ 660-690
Two Bedroom/One Bath	65	2	130	448	29,120	\$ 625
Total	220		749		181,568	

^{*} Asking prices for 2005-2006 academic year.

The property is rented primarily on full-year leases running from mid-August to mid-August. Rent is collected in 12 equal consecutive installments paid July through June. The occupancy rate was 98.8% as of March 31, 2005. As of May 27, 2005, we have received applications with refundable deposits for the upcoming 2005-2006 academic year for 99.3% of the 733 rentable beds and executed leases for 95.9% of the 733 rentable beds.

For the approximately seven and one-half months that the property was operating during the 12 months ended March 31, 2005, the total revenue of the property was approximately \$3.8 million. Approximately 100% of the units are estimated to be leased as fully furnished in Fall 2005. With the property being fully leased and receiving full utility revenue from each resident for the upcoming 2005-2006 academic year, contracted revenue is projected to increase by approximately \$0.1 million over the 2004-2005 academic year.

We hold a leasehold interest in the property pursuant to a 75-year ground lease (with four six-year options, which may be unilaterally denied by the University) with Temple University that requires us to pay annual minimum

82

Table of Contents

rent of \$0.1 million, plus (i) an annual Preferred Return (defined as the amount by which Net Revenues exceed \$150,000, not to exceed \$50,000), and (ii) 1% of the amount by which Net Revenues exceed the sum of the Preferred Return plus \$150,000. In addition, we must pay the University (a) 1% of the amount, if any, of the refinancing net proceeds and (b) 1% of the amount, if any, of the Sale Net Proceeds from any sale of our leasehold interest, excluding sales to an affiliate or the University. We may not transfer the lease without the University s consent, which consent may not be unreasonably withheld. Any proposed transfer of our rights to the property must first be offered to the University. The University has the option at any time, commencing on the 40th anniversary of the rent commencement date (such option vesting date estimated to be no later than September 1, 2044), to purchase our interest in the lease. The purchase price for our leasehold interest is the fair market value of the lease as determined by an appraisal process set forth in the lease. The closing of such transaction will occur within 60 days following the determination of the purchase price. The University also has a right of first offer with respect to any third party receiving or purchasing our leasehold interest.

The property (and our leasehold interest) is part of our unencumbered pool of properties under our revolving credit facility. We have budgeted approximately \$25,000 in capital expenditures for 2005 mostly for recurring capital items such as carpet and furniture replacement. Real estate taxes with a rate of 8.3% at this property are estimated to be approximately \$9,700 for the year ended December 31, 2005. The property benefits from a 10-year tax abatement on all improvements, with only the land being taxable. The tax abatement is in place until 2014. For federal income tax purposes, this property has a basis of \$45.6 million and is depreciated using the straight-line method and rate over a depreciable life of 27.5 years.

Exchange at Gainesville, Gainesville, Florida. We acquired The Exchange at Gainesville (the Exchange) on March 29, 2005. The community is located one-quarter mile west of the University of Florida campus in Gainesville, Florida on a 25.9 acre site. With approximately 49,000 students, the University of Florida is now one of the five largest universities in the nation, and the largest in the state of Florida.

The University s current on-campus housing can accommodate approximately 10,000 students. There are no on campus housing requirements. The on-campus facilities are currently over 100% occupied and have remained full for the past five years. The majority of on campus housing was built between 1906 and 1967 and offer predominantly double occupancy dorm rooms or suite-style accommodations with semi-private baths. Limited private bedroom and private bathroom accommodations are available in on campus housing. There is only one known on-campus housing development currently planned. The university plans to build a 676-bed apartment-style facility to cater to graduate students by 2007.

In 2004, approximately 39,700 students (81%) lived off campus. We believe the off-campus housing market includes nine direct competitive communities that are new, modern student housing that offer one, two, three and four-bedroom accommodations, as well as single family rental homes and older traditional multi-family communities in close proximity to campus. The direct competitive communities are located between 0.25 and 3.0 miles from campus. Seven of these nine properties have a more inferior location to the campus than the Exchange. For the 2004 academic year, the competitive off-campus student housing set of nine properties was approximately 90% occupied, while the Exchange averaged approximately 96% occupancy.

The property was completed in August 2002 and consists of 20 three-story garden-style residential buildings. The residential buildings and club house are wood frame construction with an exterior sheathing consisting of hardiboard siding with architectural accents. The project also includes 1,112 parking spaces with bus service to campus. The property totals approximately 383,000 rsf with 396 apartment units and 1,044 beds. Units feature fully carpeted common and bedroom areas with ceramic tile in the entry foyers and vinyl flooring in the bathrooms and kitchens. The units also feature ceiling fans in each bedroom, full size washers and dryers, white GE appliances (including microwave) and spacious patios/balconies. Each bedroom is hard wired for high-speed Internet, telephone and cable

television as well as each unit is pre-wired for a monitored intrusion alarm. The community features two pools: a large resort-style swimming pool with a large sun deck and a smaller community pool with swim lanes. The clubhouse contains a fully-equipped fitness center, game room with billiards, computer lab and business center, tanning bed and a large clubroom with big-screen TV and service bar. Additional on-site amenities include barbeque grills, basketball court and sand volleyball court.

83

Table of Contents

Rental rates include water/sewer, trash, basic cable television, Internet access and electric. The unit mix is as follows:

		Beds/					onthly sking
	No.					_	
Unit Type	Units	Unit	Beds	Unit SF	Total RSF	Ren	t/Bed*
Four Bedroom/Four Bath	36	4	144	1,355	48,780	\$	501
Four Bedroom/Four Bath	48	4	192	1,313	63,024	\$	486
Three Bedroom/Three Bath	24	3	72	1,083	25,992	\$	516
Three Bedroom/Three Bath	108	3	324	1,040	112,320	\$	499
Two Bedroom/Two Bath	132	2	264	807	106,524	\$	532
One Bedroom/One Bath	48	1	48	554	26,592	\$	801
Total	396		1,044		383,232		

^{*} Asking prices for 2005-2006 academic year.

The property is rented primarily on full-year leases running from mid-August to mid-August. Rent is currently collected in 11 equal installments with the first and last months of occupancy prorated based on the date of occupancy and the date of termination of the applicable lease, respectively. The occupancy rate was 95.6% as of March 31, 2005. As of May 27, 2005, we have received applications with refundable deposits for the upcoming 2005-2006 academic year for 92.0% of the 1,044 beds and executed leases for 91.6% of the 1,044 beds.

Approximately 100% of the units are estimated to be leased as fully furnished in Fall 2005.

The purchase price for the property was approximately \$47.5 million. In addition, we anticipate spending approximately \$1.1 million in closing and other external transactions costs, including capital expenditures necessary to bring the property up to our operating standards. We also anticipate spending approximately \$45,000 of initial integration expenses to bring the property up to our operating standards. We entered into a 5.2% fixed-rate mortgage loan of \$38.8 million in connection with the acquisition of this property, which requires monthly debt service payments sufficient to amortize the debt over a 30-year period. The indebtedness matures on June 1, 2015 at which time it is scheduled to have an outstanding principal balance of approximately \$32.1 million. Voluntary prepayment is prohibited except during the last ninety days of the term, when prepayment may be made in whole but not in part.

We have budgeted approximately \$0.1 million for capital expenditures at this property in 2005, mostly for recurring capital items such as carpet and furniture replacement. Real estate taxes with a rate of 2.4% at this property totaled approximately \$0.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2004. For federal income tax purposes, this property has a basis of \$47.5 million and is depreciated using the straight-line method and rate over a depreciable life of 27.5 years.

Regulation

General

Student housing properties are subject to various laws, ordinances and regulations, including regulations relating to common areas. We believe that each of the existing properties has the necessary permits and approvals to operate its

business. Apartment community properties are subject to various laws, ordinances and regulations, including regulations relating to recreational facilities such as swimming pools, activity centers and other common areas.

Americans With Disabilities Act and Federal Fair Housing Act

Many laws and governmental regulations are applicable to our properties and changes in the laws and regulations, or their interpretation by agencies and the courts, occur frequently. Our properties must comply with

84

Table of Contents

Title III of the Americans with Disabilities Act, or ADA, to the extent that such properties are public accommodations as defined by the ADA. The ADA may require removal of structural barriers to access by persons with disabilities in certain public areas of our properties where such removal is readily achievable. We believe that the existing properties are in substantial compliance with the ADA and that we will not be required to make substantial capital expenditures to address the requirements of the ADA. However, noncompliance with the ADA could result in imposition of fines or an award of damages to private litigants. The obligation to make readily achievable accommodations is an ongoing one, and we will continue to assess our properties and to make alterations as appropriate in this respect.

Under the Federal Fair Housing Act and state fair housing laws, discrimination on the basis of certain protected classes is prohibited. Violation of these laws can result in significant damage awards to victims. We have a strong policy against any kind of discriminatory behavior and train our employees to avoid discrimination or the appearance of discrimination. There is no assurance, however, that an employee will not violate our policy against discrimination and thus violate fair housing laws. This could subject us to legal actions and the possible imposition of damage awards.

Environmental Matters

Under various laws and regulations relating to the protection of the environment, an owner of real estate may be held liable for the costs of removal or remediation of certain hazardous or toxic substances located on or in its property. These laws often impose liability without regard to whether the owner was responsible for, or even knew of, the presence of such substances. The presence of such substances may adversely affect the owner sability to rent or sell the property or use the property as collateral. Independent environmental consultants conducted Phase I environmental site assessments (which involve visual inspection but not soil or groundwater analysis) on all of the owned off-campus properties and on-campus participating properties in our existing portfolio. Phase I environmental site assessments did not reveal any environmental liabilities that would have a material adverse effect on us. In addition, we are not aware of any environmental liabilities that management believes would have a material adverse effect on us. There is no assurance that Phase I environmental site assessments would reveal all environmental liabilities or that environmental conditions not known to us may exist now or in the future which would result in liability to us for remediation or fines, either under existing laws and regulations or future changes to such requirements.

From time to time, the United States Environmental Protection Agency, or EPA, designates certain sites affected by hazardous substances as Superfund sites pursuant to CERCLA. Superfund sites can cover large areas, affecting many different parcels of land. Although CERCLA imposes joint and several liability for contamination on property owners and operators regardless of fault, the EPA may choose to pursue potentially responsible parties (PRPs) based on their actual contribution to the contamination. PRPs are liable for the costs of responding to the hazardous substances. Each of Commons on Apache, The Village at University and University Village at San Bernardino (disposed of in January 2005) are located within federal Superfund sites. The EPA designated these areas as Superfund sites because groundwater underneath these areas is contaminated. We have not been named, and do not expect to be named, as a PRP with respect to these sites. However, there can be no assurance regarding potential future developments concerning such sites.

We cannot assure you that costs of future environmental compliance will not affect our ability to pay distributions to you or that such costs or other remedial measures will not be material to us. See Risk Factors Risks Related to the Real Estate Industry Existing conditions at some of our properties may expose us to liability related to environmental matters.

Insurance

We carry comprehensive liability and property insurance on our properties, which we believe is of the type and amount customarily obtained on real property assets. We intend to obtain similar coverage for properties we acquire in the future. However, there are certain types of losses, generally of a catastrophic nature, such as losses from floods or earthquakes, that may be subject to limitations in certain areas. When not otherwise contractually stipulated, we exercise our judgment in determining amounts, coverage limits and deductibles, in an effort to maintain appropriate levels of insurance on our investments. If we suffer a substantial loss, our insurance coverage

85

Table of Contents

may not be sufficient due to market conditions at the time or other unforeseen factors. Inflation, changes in building codes and ordinances, environmental considerations and other factors also might make it infeasible to use insurance proceeds to replace a property after it has been damaged or destroyed. See Risk Factors Risks Related to the Real Estate Industry Potential losses may not be covered by insurance.

Employees

As of March 31, 2005, we had approximately 763 employees, consisting of:

approximately 226 on-site employees in our owned off-campus properties segment, including 78 resident assistants;

approximately 87 on-site employees in our on-campus participating properties segment, including 41 resident assistants;

approximately 394 employees in our third party property management services segment, including 372 on-site employees and 22 corporate office employees;

approximately 19 corporate office employees in our third party development services segment; and

approximately 37 executive, corporate administration and financial personnel. Our employees are not currently represented by a labor union.

Offices and Website

Our principal executive offices are located at 805 Las Cimas Parkway, Suite 400, Austin, Texas 78746. Our telephone number at that location is (512) 732-1000. We also have a regional office located at 4199 Campus Drive, Suite 550, Irvine, California 92612 and have management offices in each of our properties. Our website is located at www.americancampuscommunities.com or www.studenthousing.com. The information on our website is not part of this prospectus.

Legal Proceedings

Neither we nor our subsidiaries are currently involved in any material litigation nor, to our management s knowledge, is any material litigation currently threatened against us or our subsidiaries or properties, other than routine litigation arising in the ordinary course of business, all of which is expected to be covered by liability insurance.

86

Table of Contents

MANAGEMENT

Directors, Executive Officers and Senior Management

Our board of directors consists of eight members, five of whom are classified under applicable New York Stock Exchange listing standards as independent directors. Pursuant to our charter, each of our directors is elected by our stockholders to serve until the next annual meeting and until their successors are duly elected and qualify. See Certain Provisions of Maryland Law and of Our Charter and Bylaws Our Board of Directors, Vacancies on Our Board of Directors and Removal of Directors. Subject to rights granted under any employment agreements, officers serve at the pleasure of our board of directors.

The following table sets forth certain information concerning the individuals who are our directors, executive officers and certain of our other senior officers upon the consummation of this Offering:

Name	Age	Position
William C. Bayless, Jr.	41	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director
R.D. Burck	72	Chairman of the Board and Independent Director
G. Steven Dawson	47	Independent Director
Cydney Donnell	45	Independent Director
Edward Lowenthal	60	Independent Director
Brian B. Nickel	32	Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer, Secretary
		and Director
Scott H. Rechler	37	Director
Winston W. Walker	61	Independent Director
Greg A. Dowell	41	Executive Vice President and Chief of Operations
James C. Hopke, Jr.	43	Executive Vice President and Chief Investment Officer
Brian N. Winger	37	Senior Vice President Development
Jason R. Wills	33	Senior Vice President Marketing and Business Development
Jonathan Graf	40	Senior Vice President, Chief Accounting Officer and
		Treasurer

The following is a biographical summary of the experience of our directors, executive officers and certain other senior officers.

William C. Bayless, Jr. has been our President and Chief Executive Officer since October 2003. Mr. Bayless is a co-founder of our Company and participated in the founding of the student housing business of our Predecessor Entities. Mr. Bayless served as Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer of our Predecessor Entities from July 1995 to September 2003, where he directed all aspects of our Predecessor Entities business segments including business development, development and construction management, acquisitions and management services. He served as our Vice President of Development from the inception of our Predecessor Entities in 1993 until July 1995. Mr. Bayless served as the Director of Operations for Century Development s student housing division from 1991 to 1993. From 1988 to 1991, Mr. Bayless served as the Director of Marketing responsible for business development and marketing for the student housing division of Cardinal Industries. Mr. Bayless began his career in student housing with Allen & O Hara where he held the positions of Resident Assistant, Resident Manager and Area Marketing Coordinator from 1984 to 1988. He received a B.S. in Business Administration from West Virginia University.

R.D. Burck has been our Chairman of the Board since August 2004. Mr. Burck retired from the position of chancellor of The University of Texas System in 2002. He currently serves as the first advisory director appointed by

The University of Texas Investment Management Co., a non-profit corporation created by the University of Texas Board of Regents to manage the investment of all assets over which the board has fiduciary responsibility. Mr. Burck joined the University of Texas System in 1988 to serve as the vice chancellor of business affairs and then as executive vice chancellor for business affairs before being appointed by the Board of Regents as interim chancellor in June 2000 and chancellor six months later in December 2000. Mr. Burck worked worldwide for Getty Oil Co., headquartered in Los Angeles, from 1955 to 1984. In 1979, he was involved in the creation and served as director, as well as vice president, of ESPN, the first cable TV sports network. Mr. Burck is currently a member of the board of directors of infiNET, Inc. and Celo Data, Inc., and is a Senior Client Advocate for Willis Group Holdings. He also serves on the advisory boards for Frost Bank, G51 Capital Management, L.L.C. and Patton

87

Table of Contents

Medical Devices. In addition, Mr. Burck serves on The Headliners Club Board of Trustees. He also has been a member of the board of the Texas Department of Information Resources, the board of the Texas Life, Accident, Health, the board of Hospital Service Insurance Guaranty Association, the formal advisory committee of the Texas Higher Education Coordinating Board, and the advisory council of the U.T. Austin College of Natural Sciences. Mr. Burck is a former director of the National Conference of Christians and Jews, and a former member of the board of directors of the American Cancer Society. Mr. Burck graduated from The University of Texas at Austin with a B.B.A. He also attended the South Texas School of Law in Houston.

G. Steven Dawson has served on our board of directors since August 2004. He has primarily been a private investor since 2003 and from 1990 to 2003 he served as the Chief Financial Officer of Camden Property Trust (NYSE: CPT) and its predecessors. Camden is a large multifamily REIT based in Houston with apartment operations, construction and development activities throughout the United States. Mr. Dawson serves on the boards of Trustreet Properties, Inc. (NYSE: TSY), the largest restaurant REIT in the U.S.; Sunset Financial Resources, Inc. (NYSE: SFO), a mortgage REIT; AmREIT (AMEX: AMY), a retail property REIT; and Desert Capital REIT, Inc., an unlisted, public mortgage REIT. In addition, Mr. Dawson is on the board of Medical Properties Trust, a private REIT, and on boards of various private charities and civic organizations and has other private interests. Mr. Dawson holds a degree in business from Texas A&M University.

Cydney Donnell has served on our board of directors since August 2004. She has been an Executive Professor at the Mays Business School of Texas A&M University since August 2004, where she teaches in the Finance Department. Ms. Donnell joined the Mays School in January of 2004 as a Visiting Lecturer. Ms. Donnell was formerly a principal and Managing Director of European Investors/E.I.I. Realty Securities, Inc. Ms. Donnell served in various capacities at EII and was Chair of the Investment Committee from 2002 to 2003, the Head of the Real Estate Securities Group and Portfolio Manager from 1992 to 2002 and Vice-President and Analyst from 1986 to 1992. Prior to joining EII, she was a real estate lending officer at RepublicBanc Corporation in Dallas from 1983 to 1986. Ms. Donnell has served on the Board of Directors of European Investors Holding Company since 1992 and also currently serves on the Board of Directors of Madison Harbor Balanced Strategies Inc., a closed-end investment fund registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940. Ms. Donnell has served on the Board and Institutional Advisory Committee of NAREIT. She is an active volunteer currently serving on the Board of Directors of the Association of Former Students of Texas A&M University and served in various leadership capacities for the Junior League of the City of New York. Ms. Donnell received a B.B.A. from Texas A&M University and an M.B.A. from Southern Methodist University.

Edward Lowenthal has served on our board of directors since August 2004. He has been President of Ackerman Management LLC since April 2002, a private investment management and advisory company with particular focus on real estate and other asset-based investments. Mr. Lowenthal was a founder and served as the President of Wellsford Real Properties, Inc. (AMEX: WRP) from 1997 until 2002, which manages primarily multifamily and office properties as well as real estate debt held directly and through joint ventures with institutional partners. He continues to serve as a Director of Wellsford Real Properties, Inc. Mr. Lowenthal was a Founder, Trustee and President of Wellsford Residential Property Trust, a NYSE listed multi-family real estate investment trust, until May 1997 when it was merged into Equity Residential. Mr. Lowenthal has more than 30 years of real estate and merger and acquisition experience in both public and private entities. Mr. Lowenthal serves as a Trustee of Omega Healthcare Investors, Inc. (NYSE: OHI), as a director of Ark Restaurants (NASDAQ: ARKR), as a director of Reis, Inc., a privately held real estate information and analytics provider and as a director of Desarrolladora Homex, S.A. de C.V., a vertically integrated home development company focusing on affordable entry level and middle income housing in Mexico. Mr. Lowenthal serves as a Trustee of The Manhattan School of Music and serves on its Finance and Executive Committees and chairs its New Building Committee. He served as a member of the Board of Governors of NAREIT from 1992-2000. He received a B.A. degree from Case Western Reserve University and a J.D. degree from Georgetown University Law Center, where he was an editor of the Georgetown University Law Journal.

Brian B. Nickel has served on our board of directors since August 2004. He served as our Executive Vice President, Chief Investment Officer and Secretary from October 2003 until May 2005 and Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Secretary since May 2005. Mr. Nickel joined our Predecessor Entities in June 1996 as Director of Business Development and has served in various capacities during his tenure. Prior to this time, Mr.

88

Table of Contents

Nickel held positions in the investment banking firms of Kidder, Peabody Company and with the corporate finance group of LaSalle Partners. Mr. Nickel received a B.S. in Economics from Northwestern University.

Scott H. Rechler has served on our board of directors since August 2004. He has been Chief Executive Officer and President of Reckson Associates Realty Corp. (NYSE: RA) since December 2003, served as Co-Chief Executive Officer of Reckson from May 1999 until December 2003, serves as the Chairman of the Executive Committee of the Board of Directors of Reckson and has served as a director of Reckson since its formation. He served as President of Reckson from February 1997 to May 2001 and served as Chief Operating Officer of Reckson from its formation until May 1999. Mr. Rechler is a member of the Board of Directors of the Long Island Children's Museum and is a member of the Board of Governors of NAREIT. Since 1997, Mr. Rechler has served as Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Directors of Frontline Capital Group, and also served as the non-executive Chairman of the Board of Directors and as former interim executive officer of HQ Global Holdings, Inc. Mr. Rechler is a graduate of Clark University and received a Master's Degree in Finance with a specialization in real estate from New York University.

Winston W. Walker has served on our board of directors since August 2004. He has been President and Chief Executive Officer of Walker & Associates since 1993, which provides strategic consultation primarily to clients in the healthcare and insurance industries. From 1987 until October 1993, Mr. Walker served as the Chief Executive Officer of Provident Life and Accident Insurance Company of America. Mr. Walker is currently a member of the board of directors and the audit committee chair of CBL & Associates Properties, Inc. (NYSE: CBL) and a member of the board of directors of MRI Medical. Mr. Walker received a B.A. in Russian from Tulane University and a Ph.D. in mathematics from the University of Georgia.

Greg A. Dowell has served as our Executive Vice President and Chief of Operations since May 2005, and served as our Senior Vice President and Chief of Operations from August 2004 until May 2005. Mr. Dowell joined the Predecessor Entities in October 2001 as Senior Vice President - Management Services. Prior to this, Mr. Dowell was employed by Century Development from 1991 to 2001 where he began his tenure as accountant and ultimately served as Senior Vice President over the operations of their 29 property student housing portfolio. Mr. Dowell received a B.S. in accounting from the University of Louisiana, Lafayette and is a Certified Public Accountant.

James C. Hopke has served as our Executive Vice President and Chief Investment Officer since May 2005. From November 2002 to April 2005, Mr. Hopke served as Vice President, Asset Management and Advisory Services of Wachovia Securities. From February 2000 to November 2002, he served as Senior Vice President, Acquisitions of our Predecessor Entities. Mr. Hopke received a B.S. in administrative management from Clemson University.

Brian N. Winger serves as our Senior Vice President Development. Mr. Winger joined us in March 2000 as Director On-Campus Development and has since served in increasing capacities and was promoted to Senior Vice President Development in October 2003. Prior to joining us, Mr. Winger was the Chief Operating Officer with Aspen Gold Development Company (a private real estate developer) from 1999 to 2000. From 1996 to 1999, he was an endowment development officer and ultimately served as General Counsel for Oklahoma Christian University. From 1994 to 1996, Mr. Winger was a real estate analyst with Kabili & Company. Mr. Winger received a J.D. from Oklahoma City University and a B.S. in history/pre-law from Oklahoma Christian University in 1990. Mr. Winger is a licensed attorney in Oklahoma and a real estate broker licensed to practice in Oklahoma and Colorado.

Jason R. Wills serves as our Senior Vice President Marketing and Business Development. Mr. Wills joined us in February 1997 as Manager Marketing and Leasing and has served in increasing capacities, achieving his current position of Senior Vice President Marketing and Business Development in October of 2003. Mr. Wills served as Vice President of On-Campus Business Development from 1999 through 2003. Mr. Wills began his career in student housing with Century Development, where he held the positions of Resident Assistant and Marketing Coordinator in 1993. Mr. Wills attended the University of Texas, Arlington, where he studied Journalism and Marketing.

Jonathan Graf has served as our Senior Vice President, Chief Accounting Officer and Treasurer since May 2005, and served as our Vice President and Controller from October 2004 until May 2005. From September 1994 to

89

Table of Contents

September 2004, he served in various capacities at Southern Union Company, most recently as Vice President and Controller. From 1988 until 1994, he was an audit manager and information systems auditor at Ernst & Young LLP. Mr. Graf received a B.A. in accounting from Texas A&M University and is a Certified Public Accountant.

Board Committees

Audit Committee

The current members of the audit committee are Messrs. Dawson (Chairman), Burck and Walker. Each member of the audit committee satisfies the requirements for independence set forth in Rule 10A-3(b)(1) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and the New York Stock Exchange s listing standards. The board of directors, after reviewing all of the applicable facts, circumstances and attributes, has determined that Mr. Dawson is an audit committee financial expert, as such term is defined in Item 401(h) of Regulation S-K.

The audit committee s responsibilities include assisting the board in overseeing the integrity of our financial statements, compliance with legal and regulatory requirements, the independent auditors—qualifications and independence and the performance of our independent auditors. In addition, the audit committee reviews, as it deems appropriate, the adequacy of our systems of disclosure controls and internal controls regarding financial reporting and accounting. In accordance with its charter, the audit committee has the sole authority to appoint and replace the independent auditors, who report directly to the audit committee, approve the engagement fee of the independent auditors and pre-approve the audit services and any permitted non-audit services that the independent auditors may provide to us. The responsibilities of our audit committee are more specifically set forth in the audit committee charter, which is available on our website. See Where You Can Find More Information.

Executive Committee

Subject to the supervision and oversight of the board of directors, the executive committee, which consists of Mr. Bayless (Chairman), Ms. Donnell, Mr. Nickel and Mr. Rechler, has the authority to approve, with limitations, our acquisitions, financings and dispositions and to authorize the execution, with limitations, of certain contracts and agreements, including those relating to our borrowing of money and to exercise generally all other powers of the board, except for those that require action by all directors or the non-employee directors under our charter or bylaws or applicable law.

Compensation Committee

The current members of the compensation committee are Messrs. Walker (Chairman), Dawson and Lowenthal. Each member of the compensation committee satisfies the requirements for independence set forth in the New York Stock Exchange s listing standards. The compensation committee operates under a written charter, which is reviewed and assessed for adequacy on an annual basis. A copy of the charter is available on our website. See Where You Can Find More Information. The compensation committee s responsibilities include overseeing our compensation programs and practices and determining compensation for the executive officers.

Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee

The current members of the nominating and corporate governance committee are Mr. Lowenthal (Chairman), Mr. Burck and Ms. Donnell. Each member of the nominating and corporate governance committee satisfies the requirements for independence set forth in the New York Stock Exchange s listing standards. The nominating and corporate governance committee operates under a written charter, which is reviewed and assessed for adequacy on an

annual basis. A copy of the charter is available on our website. See Where You Can Find More Information. The responsibilities of the nominating and corporate governance committee include assisting the board in promoting our and our stockholders best interests through the implementation of sound corporate governance principals and practices. The nominating and corporate governance committee is also responsible for (i) identifying individuals qualified to become board members, consistent with criteria approved by the board, and recommending to the board the director nominees for the next annual meeting of stockholders, (ii) developing and

90

Table of Contents

recommending to the board a set of corporate governance principles, and (iii) overseeing the evaluation of the board and our management.

Our board of directors may from time to time establish certain other committees to facilitate the management of our operations and may change the responsibilities of the board s existing committees.

Compensation of Directors

Each director who is not an employee of us or our subsidiaries receives an annual fee of \$25,000 for services as a director, payable quarterly. The Chairman of the Board receives an additional annual fee of \$25,000, but is not entitled to receive any other committee meeting fees. Directors who serve on the audit committee, executive committee, nominating and corporate governance committee and/or compensation committee receive a fee of \$2,000 for each committee meeting attended in person or \$1,000 for each committee meeting attended by conference telephone or similar communications equipment, except that in lieu of such meeting fee for audit committee meetings, the chairman of the audit committee receives a monthly fee of \$2,000. Messrs. Bayless and Nickel do not receive compensation for their services as directors.

Our 2004 incentive award plan provides for formula grants of restricted stock units to non-employee directors. On the closing date of the IPO, each non-employee director received 1,429 restricted stock units, valued at \$17.50, the initial public offering price, or an aggregate of \$25,000. Thereafter, on the date of each annual meeting of stockholders at which each non-employee director is re-elected to the board of directors, each non-employee director receives \$25,000 of restricted stock units valued at 100% of the fair market value of our common stock on the date of grant. Similarly, each non-employee director who is initially elected to the board of directors receives \$25,000 of restricted stock units on the date of such initial election and \$25,000 of restricted stock units on the date of each annual meeting of stockholders at which the non-employee director is re-elected to the board of directors, in each case valued at 100% of the fair market value of our common stock on the date of grant. Shares underlying restricted stock units granted to directors will be settled, in accordance with the terms of the 2004 incentive award plan, on the third anniversary of the date of the grant. Dividends accrue on the restricted stock units, without interest, equal to the cash dividends we pay on our common stock. Mr. Rechler waived receipt of any director compensation until such time as he was re-elected to the board by our stockholders, which occurred in May 2005. A total of 14,375 restricted stock units have been issued to non-employee directors, all of which are currently outstanding.

Members of the board of directors also are reimbursed for travel expenses incurred in connection with our business, including attendance at meetings of the board and its committees. Additionally, members of the board of directors are provided with liability insurance coverage for their activities as our directors.

Guidelines on Governance and Codes of Ethics

During 2004, the board adopted Guidelines on Governance to address significant corporate governance issues. These guidelines provide a framework for our corporate governance initiatives and cover a variety of topics, including the role of our board, board selection and composition, board committees, board operation and structure, board orientation and evaluation, board planning and oversight functions and executive share ownership. The nominating and corporate governance committee is responsible for overseeing and reviewing the guidelines and reporting and recommending to the board any changes to the guidelines.

Also during 2004, the board adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, which is designed to help officers, managers and employees resolve ethical issues in an increasingly complex business environment. It covers topics such

as reporting unethical or illegal behavior, compliance with law, share trading, conflicts of interest, fair dealing, protection of our assets, disclosure of proprietary information, internal controls, personal community activities, business records, communication with external audiences and obtaining assistance to help resolve ethical issues. The board also adopted a Code of Ethical Conduct for Senior Financial Officers, which is applicable to our principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or controller and persons performing similar functions.

91

Table of Contents

You may obtain a copy of the committee charters, Guidelines on Governance, Code of Business Conduct and Ethics and Code of Ethical Conduct for Senior Financial Officers on our website. See Where You Can Find More Information.

Executive Officer Compensation

The following table sets forth information regarding the compensation awarded for the past three fiscal years by us and our subsidiaries (i) to our Chief Executive Officer and (ii) to each of our next four most highly compensated key executive officers at December 31, 2004 (this group is referred to as the Named Executive Officers):

Summary Compensation Table

				Long-Term Compensation	
		Annual		Restricted	
Name and Dringinal Desition	Year	Compensation		Stock	
Name and Principal Position	2004	Salary \$ 253,333	Bonus \$ 130,000	Awards (1) \$ 300,000	
William C. Bayless, Jr. Chief Executive Officer and President	2004	210,000	80,000	\$ 300,000	
Ciliei Executive Officer and Fresident	2003	200,000	80,000		
	2002	200,000	80,000		
Brian B. Nickel	2004	210,333	115,000	200,000	
Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and					
Secretary	2003	175,000	100,000		
	2002	153,500	155,440		
Mark J. Hager (2) Former Executive Vice President, Chief Financial and	2004	162,944	100,000	150,000	
Accounting Officer and Treasurer	2003	132,500	50,000		
	2002	128,116	40,000		
	2004	120.000	40.000	50,000	
Greg A. Dowell	2004	130,000	40,000	50,000	
Executive Vice President and Chief of Operations	2003	124,000	25,000		
	2002	120,000	20,000		
Ronnie L. Macejewski (2) Former Senior Vice President Development and	2004	126,690	25,000	24,000	
Construction	2003	123,000	90,000		
	2002	118,976	48,810		

⁽¹⁾ Represents the value, as of February 16, 2005, the date of grant, of restricted stock awards to the Named Executive Officers. Awards to Messrs. Bayless, Nickel and Hager vest in five equal annual installments beginning on February 28, 2006. Awards to Messrs. Dowell and Macejewski vest in three equal annual installments beginning on February 28, 2006, and were forfeited on the date of termination of employment. Dividends on restricted stock awards are paid at the same rate and time as paid to holders of our common stock. No stock appreciation rights were granted and no long-term incentive plan payouts were made in 2004, 2003 or 2002.

(2) Mr. Macejewski resigned in April 2005 and Mr. Hager resigned as Executive Vice President, Chief Financial and Accounting Officer and Treasurer in May 2005 and will resign as an employee in June 2005.

Option Grants in 2004

We did not grant any options in 2004.

92

Table of Contents

Aggregated Option Exercises in 2004 and 2004 Year-End Values

There were no options or stock appreciation rights exercised during 2004 or outstanding at December 31, 2004.

Long-Term Incentive Plan Awards in Last Fiscal Year

Performances Estimated Future Payouts Under Number of or Other Non-Stock Period Until Shares. **Price-Based Plans** Units or **Maturation Threshold** Maximum **Target** Other (# of (# of (# of Rights Shares) Shares) Shares) Name or Payout William C. Bayless, Jr. PIU Award 48,400 48,400 (1) 48,400 Outperformance Award (2) 110,305 8/17/07 110,305 110,305 Brian B. Nickel PIU Award 29,040 29,040 29,040 (1) Outperformance Award (2) 66,183 8/17/07 66,183 66,183 Mark J. Hager PIU Award 12,100 (1) 12,100 12,100 Outperformance Award (2) 29,415 29,415 8/17/07 29,415 Greg A. Dowell PIU Award 10,890 10,890 10,890 (1)Outperformance Award (2) 29,415 8/17/07 29,415 29,415 Ronnie L. Macejewski PIU Award 9,074 (1)9,074 9,074 Outperformance Award (2) 8/17/07 18,384 18,384 18.384

Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units

Under our 2004 incentive award plan, our compensation committee may award restricted shares of our common stock and restricted stock units to directors, executive officers and eligible employees, subject to conditions and restrictions determined by our compensation committee. Restricted stock units are essentially the same as restricted stock, except that instead of actual shares, restricted stock units represent a promise to pay out shares at some future date. Restricted stock units have a tax advantage over restricted stock because the recipient is not taxed at the time of vesting (as with restricted stock) but only when the shares are actually received.

Profits Interest Units

PIUs are a special class of partnership interests in the Operating Partnership. Each PIU awarded is deemed equivalent to an award of one share of our common stock under our 2004 incentive award plan, reducing availability for other equity awards on a one-for-one basis. PIUs, whether vested or not, receive the same quarterly per unit distributions as holders of our common stock receive. This treatment with respect to quarterly distributions is similar to the treatment of restricted stock awards and restricted stock units. We have issued 121,000 PIUs to certain of our

⁽¹⁾ See discussion of Profits Interest Units below.

⁽²⁾ See discussion of Outperformance Award below.

current and former key employees. PIUs are automatically convertible into an equal number of common units of the Operating Partnership once the PIUs achieve full parity with common units on account of certain book-up events. The common units are redeemable for cash based upon the fair market value of an equivalent number of shares of our common stock, or, at our election, an equal number of shares of our common stock.

93

Table of Contents

Book-up events will occur upon a contribution of cash or property to the Operating Partnership, including contributions by us of the proceeds from future issuances of securities, or upon certain distributions of cash or property by the Operating Partnership to one or more partners of the Operating Partnership. The consummation of this Offering will constitute a book-up event and the holders of the outstanding PIUs will achieve parity with the common stock at such time.

Holders of the PIUs are entitled to customary registration rights, including demand and piggyback registration rights, with respect to the shares of our common stock that may be received by the PIU holders upon a conversion/exchange of the PIUs in accordance with the terms of the partnership agreement. We will bear all fees, costs and expenses of such registrations, other than underwriting discounts and commissions.

The grant or vesting of PIUs is not expected to be a taxable transaction to recipients. Therefore, a recipient who wishes to hold incentive equity awards for the long term may be able to do so more efficiently with PIUs and ultimately enjoy a greater after-tax return when disposing of them. Conversely, we will not receive any tax deduction for compensation expense from the grant of PIUs.

Outperformance Awards

Upon the consummation of the IPO, we granted a special award of a bonus pool equal to the value on the date of vesting of 367,682 shares of our common stock to executive officers and certain key employees, subject to continued service and attainment of certain performance measures. Subsequent to the IPO, 53,008 shares became eligible for regrant as result of former recipients termination of employment and were regranted to certain other executive officers and key employees. No dividends or dividend equivalent payments accrue with respect to the shares of our common stock underlying this bonus pool.

Vesting of the awards will occur on August 17, 2007, the third anniversary of the IPO, provided that the employees have maintained continued service and that at least one performance measure, as outlined in the plan, has been achieved. These performance measures include: (i) a total return on our common stock of at least 25% per year from August 17, 2004 through the vesting date (the Primary Performance Measure), or (ii) a total return on our common stock of at least 12% per annum from August 17, 2004 through the vesting date, and such return is at or above the 60th percentile of the total return achieved by peer companies during the same period (the Alternate Performance Measure).

Payments of vested awards will be made within 120 days of vesting. Such payments will be paid in cash. However, the compensation committee may, in its sole discretion, elect to pay such an award through the issuance of shares of common stock, PIUs or similar securities (provided that such issuance will not result in any recognition of taxable income by the recipient), valued at the date of issuance. Because the achievement of the required performance measures is considered to be remote as of December 31, 2004 and March 31, 2005, nothing was reflected in the consolidated financial statements at such dates related to these awards.

In the event of a change of control of us, or termination of employment other than for cause or by a designated recipient for good reason, the award will be fully vested at that time (with the value of the bonus pool to be determined at that time for any affected award recipient) if the Primary Performance Measure has been achieved. Otherwise, a portion (but not less than 50%) of the special award (equal to the portion of the initial 3-year vesting period that has elapsed) will be vested at that time if the Alternate Performance Measure has been achieved.

Employment Contracts

We have employment agreements in effect with Messrs. Bayless, Nickel, Dowell and Hopke that provide that during the term of the respective agreement, the executive s base salary will not be reduced and that the executive will remain eligible for participation in our executive compensation and benefit programs. The employment agreements provide for Mr. Bayless to serve as a member of our board and President and Chief Executive Officer, Mr. Nickel to serve as a member of our board and Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Secretary, Mr. Dowell to serve as Executive Vice President and Chief of Operations and Mr. Hopke to

94

Table of Contents

serve as Executive Vice President and Chief Investment Officer. The term of each agreement ends upon an executive s termination of employment as discussed below.

The employment agreements provide for, among other things: (i) an annual base salary of \$300,000 for Mr. Bayless, \$250,000 for Mr. Nickel and \$175,000 for each of Messrs. Dowell and Hopke, subject in each case to increase in accordance with our normal executive compensation practices; (ii) eligibility for annual cash bonus awards determined by the compensation committee or in the event that we have a formal annual bonus plan for other senior executives, the bonus will be determined in accordance with the terms of the bonus plan on the same basis as other of our senior executives (with appropriate adjustments due to title and salary); (iii) in the case of Messrs. Bayless, Nickel and Dowell, a PIU grant, which was immediately vested; (iv) eligibility to receive an outperformance award subject to the terms and conditions of our 2004 Outperformance Bonus Program; and (v) participation in other employee benefit plans applicable generally to our senior executives.

Under the terms of the respective employment agreements, as of the consummation of our IPO, Messrs. Bayless, Nickel and Dowell were issued 48,400, 29,040 and 10,890 PIUs, respectively, valued at \$847,000, \$508,200 and \$190,575, respectively, based on the value of the common stock at the time of the IPO. These PIUs represent a 0.40%, 0.24% and 0.09% limited partnership interests in the Operating Partnership for Messrs. Bayless, Nickel and Dowell, respectively. The PIUs are not subject to any vesting period or requirement.

Each employment agreement provides that the respective executive may terminate the agreement at any time by delivering written notice of termination to us at least 30 days prior to the effective date of such termination, in which case he will be entitled to payment of his base salary through the effective date of termination, plus all other benefits to which he has a vested right at that time. Additionally, each employment agreement provides that he may terminate the agreement for good reason, which is defined in the employment agreement, in general, as any substantial change in the nature of his employment by us without his express written consent; the requirement that he be based at a location at least 50 miles further than from his current principal location of employment; any failure by us to obtain a satisfactory agreement from any successor to assume the terms of the employment agreement; and a breach by us of any material provision of the employment agreement.

The employment agreements provide that, if we terminate an executive s employment without cause or by executive terminates the employment agreement for good reason (each as defined in the applicable employment agreement), the executive will be entitled to the following payments and benefits, subject to his execution and non-revocation of a general release of claims: (i) a cash payment equal to 299% for Mr. Bayless, 200% for Mr. Nickel and 100% for Messrs. Dowell and Hopke, in each case times the sum of his then-current annual base salary plus the average annual bonus paid or payable in respect of the last prior three years, payable over the remaining term of his non-competition agreement; (ii) his prorated annual bonus for the year in which the termination occurs; and (iii) health benefits for the remaining term of his non-competition agreement following the executive s termination of employment at the same cost to the executive as in effect immediately preceding such termination, subject to reduction to the extent that the executive receives comparable benefits from a subsequent employer. Additionally, the employment agreements provide for excise tax equalization payments.

Non-Competition Agreements

We have entered into non-competition agreements with Messrs. Bayless, Nickel, Dowell and Hopke, which survive the termination of the executive s employment for two years, unless his employment is terminated by us without cause, by the executive with good reason or by the executive for any reason prior to the first anniversary of a change in control of us, in which case the agreement will survive for one year after his termination. Pursuant to each agreement, each of Messrs. Bayless, Nickel, Dowell and Hopke agreed not to (i) conduct, directly or indirectly, any business involving the development, acquisition, sale or management of facilities whose primary function and purpose is

student housing and/or the provision of third party student housing services to providers of student housing, whether such business is conducted by them individually or as principal, partner, officer, director, consultant, employee, stockholder or manager of any person, partnership, corporation, limited liability company or any other entity; or (ii) own interests in student housing properties that are competitive, directly or indirectly, with any business carried on by us or our successors, subsidiaries and affiliates. In addition, the members of our senior management who are receiving grants of our common stock as well as any other employees receiving grants of or options for our common stock will be required to execute a Restricted Stock Grant Notice or similar notice, which

95

Table of Contents

will include substantially similar non-competition provisions. The executive agreed to comply with all obligations under the non-competition agreement and further agreed that the non-competition agreement will survive any termination of the respective employment agreement or the executive s employment, or subsequent service relationship with us, if any.

Indemnification Agreements

We have entered into indemnification agreements with each of our executive officers and directors, which are described below.

If a director or executive officer is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any proceeding, other than a proceeding by or in the right of us, by reason of such director s or executive officer s status as a director, officer or employee of us, we must indemnify such director or executive officer for all expenses and liabilities actually and reasonably incurred by him or her, or on his or her behalf, unless it has been established that:

the act or omission of the director or executive officer was material to the matter giving rise to the proceeding and was committed in bad faith or was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty;

the director or executive officer actually received an improper personal benefit in money, property or other services; or

with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, the director or executive officer had reasonable cause to believe that his or her conduct was unlawful.

If a director or executive officer is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any proceeding by or in the right of us to procure a judgment in our favor by reason of such director s or executive officer s status as a director, officer or employee of us, we must indemnify such director or executive officer for all expenses and liabilities actually and reasonably incurred by him or her, or on his or her behalf, unless it has been established that:

the act or omission of the director or executive officer was material to the matter giving rise to the proceeding and was committed in bad faith or was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty; or

the director or executive officer actually received an improper personal benefit in money, property or other services:

provided, however, that we will have no obligation to indemnify such director or executive officer for all expenses and liabilities actually and reasonably incurred by him or her, or on his or her behalf, if it has been adjudged that such director or executive officer is liable to us with respect to such proceeding.

Upon application of a director or executive officer to a court of appropriate jurisdiction, the court may order indemnification of such director or executive officer if:

the court determines that such director or executive officer is entitled to indemnification under the applicable section of the laws of the state of Maryland or Maryland law (which includes without limitation, Maryland General Corporation Law, as amended), in which case the director or executive officer shall be entitled to recover from us the expenses of securing such indemnification; or

the court determines that such director or executive officer is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnification in view of all of the relevant circumstances, whether or not the director or executive officer has met the standards of conduct set forth in the applicable section of Maryland law or has been adjudged liable for receipt of an improper personal benefit under the applicable section of Maryland law; provided, however, that

our indemnification obligations to such director or executive officer will be limited to the expenses actually and reasonably incurred by him or her, or on his or her behalf, in connection with any proceeding by or in the right of our Company or in

96

Table of Contents

which the officer or director shall have been adjudged liable for receipt of an improper personal benefit under the applicable section of Maryland law.

Notwithstanding, and without limiting, any other provisions of the agreements, if a director or executive officer is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any proceeding by reason of such director s or executive officer s status as a director, officer or employee, and such director or executive officer is successful, on the merits or otherwise, as to one or more but less than all claims, issues or matters in such proceeding, we must indemnify such director or executive officer for all expenses actually and reasonably incurred by him or her, or on his or her behalf, in connection with each successfully resolved claim, issue or matter, including any claim, issue or matter in such a proceeding that is terminated by dismissal, with or without prejudice.

We must pay all indemnifiable expenses in advance of the final disposition of any proceeding if the director or executive officer furnishes us with a written affirmation of the director s or executive officer s good faith belief that the standard of conduct necessary for indemnification by us has been met and a written undertaking to reimburse us if a court of competent jurisdiction determines that the director or executive officer is not entitled to indemnification.

We must pay all indemnifiable expenses to the director or executive officer within 20 calendar days following the date the director or executive officer submits proof of the expenses to us.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act, may be permitted to directors, officers or persons controlling the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, the registrant has been informed that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

Equity Compensation Plan Information

We have adopted the 2004 incentive award plan, which provides for the grant to our and our affiliates selected employees and directors of stock options, PIUs, restricted stock units, restricted stock and other stock-based incentive awards. We have reserved a total of 1,210,000 shares of common stock for issuance pursuant to this plan, subject to certain adjustments for changes in our capital structure. As of December 31, 2004, the total units and shares issued under this plan were as follows:

Plan Category Equity Compensation Plans Approved by Security Holders (2)	Number of Securities	Weighted-Average	Number of Securities
	to be Issued Upon	Exercise Price of	Remaining Available for
	Exercise of	Outstanding	Future Issuance Under
	Outstanding Options,	Options, Warrants	Equity Compensation
	Warrants and Rights	and Rights	Plans
	7,145 (1)	\$0	1,202,855
Equity Compensation Plans Not Approved by Security Holders	n/a	n/a	n/a

- (1) Consists of restricted stock units granted to non-employee directors other than Mr. Rechler in connection with our IPO.
- (2) Does not include 121,000 PIUs and 367,682 common stock awards in the form of an outperformance bonus plan. Upon the occurrence of certain events or the achievement of certain performance measures, these awards will be paid to the recipients in either stock or cash, at the discretion of the compensation committee of the

board of directors. If these awards were included in the above table, as of December 31, 2004 we would have 714,173 shares available for future issuance under the 2004 incentive award plan.

97

Table of Contents

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

None of our executive officers serve as a member of the board of directors or compensation committee of any entity that has an executive officer serving as a member of our board of directors or compensation committee.

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

Prior to the Formation Transactions, most of the interests in our off-campus properties were owned by RAP SHP, which was wholly-owned by Reckson Asset Partners, LLC (RAP), which is owned indirectly by Reckson Associates Realty Corp. (Reckson) and Reckson Strategic Ventures Partnership, LLC (RSVP). RSVP owned a 67% interest in RAP and, prior to the IPO, was our sole stockholder. Scott Rechler is a member of our board of directors and also the Chief Executive Officer and President of Reckson and the Chief Executive Officer and sole director of FrontLine Capital Group. We understand that FrontLine is the indirect parent of RSVP and Reckson is the indirect non-controlling minority owner of RAP and the largest creditor of FrontLine. In 2002, FrontLine filed for protection from creditors under the federal bankruptcy laws. In connection with the IPO and the Formation Transactions, the former owners of our properties received material benefits, including:

RAP received a cash payment of approximately \$78.5 million for the redemption of its interests in RAP SHP. Additionally, RAP received a final working capital distribution from cash on hand of \$1.5 million and \$0.2 million in budgeted development fees relating to the construction properties to be paid from the remaining construction budgets.

RAP SHP and an affiliate of RSVP distributed their interests in the entities owning The Village at Riverside to an affiliate of RAP and RSVP, and RAP SHP maintained its guaranty of certain contingent obligations of RAP and RSVP under the non-recourse indebtedness encumbering this property. Subsequent to the IPO, the property was foreclosed upon by the lender.

RAP SHP distributed to entities affiliated with RSVP, RAP and other persons certain assets that we considered to be unrelated to its core business, including a fee title to a parcel of commercially-zoned land that is adjacent to the University Village at San Bernardino and interests in entities that previously developed a residential condominium project adjacent to University Village at Boulder Creek and that currently own one remaining condominium unit in that project.

RAP and RSVP were entitled to \$0.4 million, which was paid in February 2005, of savings in the budgeted completion cost of our three owned off-campus construction properties that were completed in Fall 2004, as well as \$0.9 million, which was paid in November 2004, of insurance proceeds that we received with respect to the fire at University Village at Fresno. Additionally, upon completion of the construction at University Village at TU, RAP was entitled to receive \$0.5 million relating to a construction guarantee fee, which was paid from the remaining construction budget in September 2004.

RSVP granted us an option to acquire its indirect 23% ownership interest in Dobie Center at a price based on a \$52.0 million valuation of the property less the then outstanding debt. The option expires in August 2008 but may expire earlier if title to Dobie Center is transferred to a third party.

Reckson and RSVP, through their respective ownership interests in RAP, were entitled to participate in the benefits realized by RAP described above.

We agreed to nominate Mr. Rechler to be a director of our board of directors at our next two annual meetings, subject to his consent and eligibility to serve. Mr. Rechler agreed to waive receipt of any director

compensation until such time as he was reelected by our stockholders, which occurred in May 2005. One of our indirect wholly owned subsidiaries provides customary property management services to Dobie Center and serves as exclusive leasing agent for the commercial space at the property. An indirect subsidiary of

98

Table of Contents

RSVP owns a 23% interest in this property. The agreement expires on May 31, 2008, after which time the agreement renews on a month to month basis. The fee payable for managing the property is 3% of gross receipts from the operation of property, calculated on cumulative annualized basis (6% for supervision and coordination of restoration activities following a casualty and major rehabilitation/renovation of the property). In addition, the property manager earns a commission equal to 4% of base rents payable under each commercial lease (6% if a co-broker is involved) for acting as exclusive leasing agent for commercial space. We received \$146,000 under this agreement from the closing of the IPO until December 31, 2004 and \$80,000 during the first quarter of 2005.

This wholly owned subsidiary also provides customary property management services to The Village at Riverside, which was owned by an affiliate of RAP and RSVP, and subsequent to the IPO the property was foreclosed upon by the lender. The fee received for managing the property from the closing of the IPO until foreclosure was not material. We continue to manage the property for the lender.

Upon the completion of the IPO, our then executive officers and certain members of senior management received 121,000 PIUs in our Operating Partnership, representing approximately a 1% limited partnership interest in the Operating Partnership. PIUs are a special class of partnership interests in the Operating Partnership. Each PIU awarded is deemed equivalent to an award of one share of our common stock under our 2004 incentive award plan, reducing availability for other equity awards on a one-for-one basis. PIUs are automatically convertible into an equal number of common units of the Operating Partnership once the holders of the outstanding PIUs achieve full parity with common units on account of certain book-up events. The consummation of this Offering will constitute a book-up event.

Certain of our key executive officers had, through ownership of a separate entity, a promoted ownership interest in us. This promoted interest ceased upon the consummation of our IPO.

POLICIES WITH RESPECT TO CERTAIN ACTIVITIES

The following is a discussion of certain of our investment, financing and other policies. These policies have been adopted by our board of directors and, in general, may be amended or revised from time to time by our board of directors without a vote of our stockholders.

Investment Policies

Investment in Real Estate or Interests in Real Estate

We conduct all of our investment activities through our Operating Partnership and its affiliates. Our investment objectives are to provide quarterly cash distributions and achieve long-term capital appreciation through increases in our value. We have not established a specific policy regarding the relative priority of these investment objectives. For a discussion of the properties and our acquisition and other strategic objectives, see Business and Properties and Strategy for Growth.

We intend to pursue our investment objectives primarily through the ownership by our Operating Partnership of the properties and other acquired properties and assets. We currently intend to invest primarily in developments of student housing and acquisitions of existing improved properties or properties in need of redevelopment and acquisitions of land which we believe has development potential for student housing. Future investment or development activities will not be limited to any geographic area, product type or to a specified percentage of our assets. While we may diversify in terms of property locations, size and market, we do not have any limit on the amount or percentage of our

assets that may be invested in any one property or any one geographic area. We intend to engage in such future investment or development activities in a manner that is consistent with the maintenance of our status as a REIT for federal income tax purposes. In addition, we may purchase or lease income-producing commercial and other types of properties for long-term investment, expand and improve the properties we presently own or other acquired properties, or sell such properties, in whole or in part, when circumstances warrant.

99

Table of Contents

We may also participate with third parties in property ownership, through joint ventures or other types of co-ownership. These types of investments may permit us to own interests in larger assets without unduly restricting our diversification and, therefore, provide us with flexibility in structuring our portfolio. We will not, however, enter into a joint venture or other partnership arrangement to make an investment that would not otherwise meet our investment policies.

Equity investments in acquired properties may be subject to existing mortgage financing and other indebtedness or to new indebtedness, which may be in acquired properties incurred in connection with acquiring or refinancing these investments. Debt service on such financing or indebtedness will have a priority over any distributions with respect to our common stock. We may in the future acquire some, all or substantially all of the securities or assets of other REITs or similar entities where that investment would be consistent with our investment policies. Subject to the limitations imposed by such other REITs on the ownership of their stock and to the requirement that we satisfy the asset tests described in Federal Income Tax Considerations Taxable REIT Subsidiaries Asset Tests, there are no limitations on the amount or percentage of our total assets that may be invested in any one issuer. However, we do not anticipate investing in other issuers of securities for the purpose of exercising control or acquiring any investments primarily for sale in the ordinary course of business or holding any investments with a view to making short-term profits from their sale. In any event, we do not intend that our investments in securities will require us to register as an investment company under the Investment Company Act, and we intend to divest securities before any registration would be required.

Investments in Real Estate Mortgages

While our current portfolio consists of, and our business objectives emphasize, equity investments in real estate, we may, at the discretion of our board of directors, invest in mortgages and other types of real estate interests consistent with our qualification as a REIT. We do not presently intend to invest in mortgages or deeds of trust, but may invest in participating or convertible mortgages if we conclude that we may benefit from the gross revenues or any appreciation in value of the property. Investments in real estate mortgages run the risk that one or more borrowers may default under certain mortgages and that the collateral securing certain mortgages may not be sufficient to enable us to recoup our full investment.

Securities of or Interests in Persons Primarily Engaged in Real Estate Activities and Other Issuers

Subject to the percentage of ownership limitations and gross income tests necessary for REIT qualification, we may invest in securities of other REITs, other entities engaged in real estate activities or securities of other issuers, including for the purpose of exercising control over such entities.

Dispositions

We may dispose of any of a property if, based upon management s periodic review of our portfolio, our board of directors determines that such action would be in the best interest of our stockholders. For example, we may seek to enter into tax-efficient joint ventures in our stabilized properties with third party investors to raise low-cost equity capital that we can reinvest in properties with higher growth potential. Any decision to dispose of a property will be made by our board of directors.

Financing Policies

We presently intend to maintain a ratio of our consolidated total indebtedness-to-total market capitalization of 50% or less (excluding indebtedness encumbering our on-campus participating properties or properties that we subsequently develop or acquire that have similar ownership structures). For purposes of this calculation, our indebtedness does not include the indebtedness encumbering our on-campus participating properties or properties that we subsequently develop or acquire that have similar ownership structures. Our total market capitalization is defined as the sum of the market value of our outstanding common stock and preferred stock (which may decrease, thereby increasing our debt to total capitalization ratio), including shares of restricted stock or restricted stock units that we may issue to our employees and directors under our 2004 incentive award plan, plus the aggregate value of Operating Partnership units not owned by us, plus the book value of our total consolidated indebtedness (excluding

100

Table of Contents

indebtedness encumbering our on-campus participating properties or properties that we subsequently develop or acquire that have similar ownership structures). Since this ratio is based, in part, upon market values of equity, it will fluctuate with changes in the price of our common stock; however, we believe that this ratio provides an appropriate indication of leverage for a company whose assets are primarily real estate. We expect that our ratio of debt-to-total market capitalization upon consummation of this Offering will be approximately % (% if the underwriters overallotment option is exercised in full). Our charter and bylaws do not limit the amount or percentage of indebtedness that we may incur. Our board of directors may from time to time modify our debt policy in light of then-current economic conditions, relative costs of debt and equity capital, market values of our properties, general conditions in the market for debt and equity securities, fluctuations in the market price of our common stock, growth and acquisition opportunities and other factors. Accordingly, we may increase or decrease our ratio of debt-to-total market capitalization beyond the limits described above. If these policies were changed, we could become more highly leveraged, resulting in an increased risk of default on our obligations and a related increase in debt service requirements that could adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations and our ability to pay distributions to our stockholders. See Risk Factors Risks Related to Our Properties and Our Business Our debt level reduces cash available for distribution and may expose us to the risk of default under our debt obligations and Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Liquidity and Capital Resources.

Conflict of Interest Policies

We have adopted certain policies that are designed to eliminate or minimize certain potential conflicts of interest. In addition, our board of directors is subject to certain provisions of Maryland law, which are also designed to eliminate or minimize conflicts.

However, there can be no assurance that these policies or provisions of law will always be successful in eliminating the influence of such conflicts, and if they are not successful, decisions could be made that might fail to reflect fully the interests of all stockholders.

Interested Director and Officer Transactions

Pursuant to Maryland law, a contract or other transaction between us and a director or between us and any other corporation or other entity in which any of its directors is a director or has a material financial interest is not void or voidable solely on the grounds of such common directorship or interest. The common directorship or interest, the presence of such director at the meeting at which the contract or transaction is authorized, approved or ratified or the counting of the director s vote in favor thereof will not render the transaction void or voidable if:

the material facts relating to the common directorship or interest and as to the transaction are disclosed to our board of directors or a committee of our board, and our board or committee authorizes, approves or ratifies the transaction or contract by the affirmative vote of a majority of disinterested directors, even if the disinterested directors constitute less than a quorum;

the material facts relating to the common directorship or interest and as to the transaction are disclosed to our stockholders entitled to vote thereon, and the transaction is authorized, approved or ratified by a majority of the votes cast by the stockholders entitled to vote; or

the transaction or contract is fair and reasonable to us at the time it is authorized, ratified or approved.

Furthermore, under Maryland law (where our Operating Partnership is formed), we, as general partner, have a fiduciary duty to our Operating Partnership and, consequently, such transactions also are subject to the duties of care and loyalty. We have adopted a policy that requires that all contracts and transactions between us, our Operating Partnership or any of our subsidiaries, on the one hand, and any of our directors or executive officers or any entity in which such director or executive officer is a director or has a material financial interest, on the other hand, must be approved by the affirmative vote of a majority of the disinterested directors. Where appropriate in the judgment of the disinterested directors, our board of directors may obtain a fairness opinion or engage independent

101

Table of Contents

counsel to represent the interests of nonaffiliated security holders, although our board of directors will have no obligation to do so.

Business Opportunities

Pursuant to Maryland law, each director is obligated to offer to us any business opportunity (with certain limited exceptions) that comes to him or her and that we reasonably could be expected to have an interest in pursuing.

Policies with Respect to Other Activities

We have authority to offer common stock, preferred stock or options to purchase stock in exchange for property and to repurchase or otherwise acquire our common stock or other securities in the open market or otherwise, and we may engage in such activities in the future. Except in connection with the Formation Transactions or employment agreements, we have not issued common stock, units or any other securities in exchange for property or any other purpose other than under our 2004 incentive award plan, and our board of directors has no present intention of causing us to repurchase any common stock. We may issue preferred stock from time to time, in one or more series, as authorized by our board of directors without the need for stockholder approval. See Description of Securities Preferred Stock. We have not engaged in trading, underwriting or agency distribution or sale of securities of other issuers other than our Operating Partnership and do not intend to do so. At all times, we intend to make investments in such a manner as to qualify as a REIT, unless because of circumstances or changes in the Code, or the Treasury Regulations, our board of directors determines that it is no longer in our best interest to qualify as a REIT. We have not made any loans to third parties, although we may in the future make loans to third parties, including, without limitation, to joint ventures in which we participate. We intend to make investments in such a way that we will not be treated as an investment company under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended.

Reporting Policies

We are subject to the full information reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act. Pursuant to these requirements, we file periodic reports, proxy statements and other information, including certified financial statements, with the Securities and Exchange Commission. See Where You Can Find More Information

STRUCTURE AND FORMATION

Our Structure

We intend to elect to be taxed as a REIT for federal income tax purposes commencing with our tax year ended December 31, 2004. We own substantially all of our properties and conduct substantially all of our operations through American Campus Communities Operating Partnership LP, our Operating Partnership, and its wholly-owned subsidiary, American Campus Communities Services, Inc., our TRS. All of our operating expenses are borne by our Operating Partnership or TRS, as the case may be. One of our wholly-owned subsidiaries is the sole general partner of our Operating Partnership and we, therefore, have control over its management and each of our owned properties. Our board of directors consists of eight directors, five of whom are classified under applicable NYSE listing standards as independent directors. See Management Directors, Executive Officers and Senior Management.

The Operating Partnership

Substantially all of our assets are held by, and our operations conducted through, our Operating Partnership. We own 99.0% of the units in our Operating Partnership. Certain of our officers own PIUs in the Operating Partnership representing approximately a 1% limited partnership interest. One of our wholly-owned subsidiaries is the sole general partner of our Operating Partnership; accordingly, our board of directors effectively directs all of our Operating Partnership s affairs.

102

Table of Contents

The TRS

In order to qualify as a REIT, a specified percentage of our gross income must be derived from real property sources, which would generally exclude our income from providing development and management services to third parties as well as our income from certain services afforded student-tenants in our owned properties. See Federal Income Tax Considerations Taxation of Our Company. In order to avoid realizing such income in a manner that would adversely affect our ability to qualify as a REIT, we provide certain services through our TRS, which elects, together with us, to be treated as our taxable REIT subsidiary or TRS. See Federal Income Tax Considerations Taxation of Our Company. Our TRS is wholly-owned and controlled by our Operating Partnership. Our on-campus participating properties are owned by our TRS. The income earned by our TRS (including income from our on-campus participating properties) is subject to regular federal income tax and state and local income tax where applicable and is therefore subject to an additional level of tax as compared to the income earned from our properties.

Formation Transactions and Our Recent Formation as a REIT

We were formed to succeed the business of our Predecessor Entities, which were a combination of real estate entities under common ownership and voting control collectively doing business as American Campus Communities, L.L.C. and Affiliated Student Housing Properties. These entities had been engaged in the student housing business since 1993. We were incorporated in Maryland on March 9, 2004. Additionally, our Operating Partnership was formed and our TRS was incorporated in Maryland on July 14, 2004 and August 17, 2004, respectively, each in anticipation of our IPO. The IPO was consummated on August 17, 2004, concurrent with the consummation of the Formation Transactions, and consisted of the sale of 12,100,000 shares of our common stock at a price per share of \$17.50, generating gross proceeds of approximately \$211.8 million. The aggregate proceeds to us, net of the underwriters discount and offering costs, were approximately \$189.4 million. In connection with the exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option on September 15, 2004, we issued an additional 515,000 shares of common stock at the IPO price per share, generating an additional \$9.0 million of gross proceeds and \$8.4 million in net proceeds after the underwriters discount. Our operations commenced on August 17, 2004 with completion of the IPO and the Formation Transactions, and are conducted substantially through the Operating Partnership and its wholly owned subsidiaries, including the TRS.

In connection with the IPO, we completed the following formation transactions:

Redeemed 100% of the ownership interests of the Predecessor Entities in RAP SHP for approximately \$80.2 million.

Acquired the minority ownership interest of Titan in certain owned off-campus properties in exchange for approximately \$5.7 million.

Repaid certain construction and permanent indebtedness totaling approximately \$105.5 million.

Distributed The Village at Riverside and certain other non-core assets to the Predecessor Entities.

Entered into a \$75 million senior secured revolving credit facility with affiliates of Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., two of our underwriters, as joint lead arrangers.

Our Predecessor Entities provided certain services to residents that we are not permitted to provide under IRS regulations relating to REITs. Therefore, in conjunction with our formation, we restructured our operations relative to the provision of these services. Subsequent to the commencement of our operations as a REIT, these resident services have been provided by our TRS, resulting in lower rental revenue and higher resident services revenue.

In connection with the Formation Transactions, the former owners of our properties received material benefits, which are described in Certain Relationships and Related Transactions.

103

Table of Contents

Restrictions on Transfer

William C. Bayless, Jr., our President, Chief Executive Officer and a director, Brian B. Nickel, our Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer, Secretary and a director, Greg A. Dowell, our Executive Vice President and Chief of Operations, James C. Hopke, Jr., our Executive Vice President and Chief Investment Officer, and other members of our senior management have agreed not to sell or otherwise transfer or encumber any shares of our common stock or securities convertible or exchangeable into our common stock owned by them at the completion of this Offering (including, without limitation, their PIUs) or thereafter acquired by them through and including October 11, 2005.

Conflicts of Interest

We have adopted policies that are designed to eliminate or minimize certain potential conflicts of interest and the partners of our Operating Partnership have agreed that in the event of a conflict in the fiduciary duties owed by us to our stockholders and, in our capacity as sole general partner of our Operating Partnership, to such partners, we will fulfill our fiduciary duties to such partners by acting in the best interests of our stockholders. See Policies with Respect to Certain Activities Conflict of Interest Policies.

Restrictions on Ownership of Our Capital Stock

Our charter generally prohibits any person or entity from actually or constructively owning more than 9.8% of the outstanding shares of our stock. Our charter, however, requires exceptions to be made to this limitation if our board of directors determines that such exceptions will not jeopardize our tax status as a REIT. See Description of Securities Restrictions on Transfer.

DESCRIPTION OF THE PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT OF AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES OPERATING PARTNERSHIP LP

We have summarized the material terms and provisions of the Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of American Campus Communities Operating Partnership LP, which we refer to as the partnership agreement. For more detail, you should refer to the partnership agreement itself, a copy of which is filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. For purposes of this section, references to we, our, us and our company refer to American Campus Communities, Inc.

Management of Our Operating Partnership

Our operating partnership, American Campus Communities Operating Partnership LP, is a Maryland limited partnership that was formed on July 15, 2004. Through our wholly owned subsidiary, we are the sole general partner of our Operating Partnership and conduct substantially all of our business in or through the Operating Partnership. As sole general partner of our Operating Partnership, we exercise exclusive and complete responsibility and discretion in its day-to-day management and control. We have the power to cause our Operating Partnership to enter into certain major transactions, including acquisitions, dispositions and refinancings, subject to certain limited exceptions. The limited partners of our Operating Partnership may not transact business for, or participate in the management activities or decisions of, our Operating Partnership, except as provided in the partnership agreement and as required by applicable law. Certain restrictions under the partnership agreement restrict our ability to engage in a business combination, as more fully described in Termination Transactions below.

Under the terms of the partnership agreement, the limited partners of our Operating Partnership expressly acknowledge that we, as general partner of our Operating Partnership, are acting for the benefit of the Operating Partnership, the limited partners and our stockholders collectively. We are under no obligation to give priority to the separate interests of the limited partners or our stockholders in deciding whether to cause our Operating Partnership to take or decline to take any actions. If there is a conflict between the interests of our stockholders on one hand and the limited partners on the other, we will endeavor in good faith to resolve the conflict in a manner not adverse to either our stockholders or the limited partners; provided, however, that for so long as we own a controlling interest

104

Table of Contents

in our Operating Partnership, any conflict that cannot be resolved in a manner not adverse to either our stockholders or the limited partners shall be resolved in favor of our stockholders. We are not liable under the partnership agreement to our Operating Partnership or to any partner for monetary damages for losses sustained, liabilities incurred, or benefits not derived by limited partners in connection with such decisions, provided that we have acted in good faith.

All of our business activities, including all activities pertaining to the acquisition and operation of properties, must be conducted through our Operating Partnership, and our Operating Partnership must be operated in a manner that will enable us to satisfy the requirements for being classified as a REIT.

Transferability of Interests

Except in connection with a transaction described in Termination Transactions below, we, as general partner, may not voluntarily withdraw from our Operating Partnership, or transfer or assign all or any portion of our interest in our Operating Partnership, without the consent of the holders of a majority of the limited partnership interests, including our 99.0% interest therein.

Amendments of the Partnership Agreement

Amendments to the partnership agreement may be proposed by us, as general partner, or by limited partners owning at least 25% of the units held by limited partners.

Generally, the partnership agreement may be amended, modified or terminated with the approval of partners holding 66 2/3% of all outstanding units (including the units held by us). As general partner, we will have the power to unilaterally make certain amendments to the partnership agreement without obtaining the consent of the limited partners as may be required to:

add to our obligations as general partner or surrender any right or power granted to us as general partner for the benefit of the limited partners;

reflect the issuance of additional units or the admission, substitution, termination or withdrawal of partners in accordance with the terms of the partnership agreement;

reflect a change of an inconsequential nature that does not adversely affect the limited partners in any material respect, or cure any ambiguity, correct or supplement any provisions of the partnership agreement not inconsistent with law or with other provisions of the partnership agreement, or make other changes concerning matters under the partnership agreement that will not otherwise be inconsistent with the partnership agreement or law;

satisfy any requirements, conditions or guidelines contained in any order, directive, opinion, ruling or regulation of a federal or state agency or contained in federal or state law;

reflect changes that are reasonably necessary for us to maintain our status as a REIT; or

modify the manner in which capital accounts are computed.

Amendments that would, among other things, convert a limited partner s interest into a general partner s interest, modify the limited liability of a limited partner, alter a partner s right to receive any distributions or allocations of profits or losses, or materially alter or modify the redemption rights described below must be approved by each

limited partner that would be adversely affected by such amendment.

In addition, without the written consent of the holders of a majority of the limited partnership interests, we, as general partner, may not do any of the following:

105

Table of Contents

take any action in contravention of an express prohibition or limitation contained in the partnership agreement;

enter into or conduct any business other than in connection with our role as general partner of the Operating Partnership and our operation as a REIT;

withdraw from the Operating Partnership or transfer any portion of our general partnership interest; or

be relieved of our obligations under the partnership agreement following any permitted transfer of our general partnership interest.

Distributions to Unitholders

The partnership agreement provides that holders of units are entitled to receive quarterly distributions of available cash on a pro rata basis in accordance with their respective percentage interests.

Redemption/ Exchange Rights

Limited partners who acquire units have the right to require our Operating Partnership to redeem part or all of their units for cash based upon the fair market value of an equivalent number of shares of our common stock at the time of the redemption. Alternatively, we may elect to acquire those units in exchange for shares of our common stock. Our acquisition will be on a one-for-one basis, subject to adjustment in the event of stock splits, stock dividends, issuance of stock rights, specified extraordinary distributions and similar events. Limited partners who hold units may exercise this redemption right from time to time, in whole or in part, except when, as a consequence of shares of our common stock being issued, any person—s actual or constructive stock ownership would exceed our ownership limits, or any other limit as provided in our charter or as otherwise determined by our board of directors as described under the section entitled—Description of Securities—Restrictions on Transfer.

Issuance of Additional Units, Common Stock or Convertible Securities

As sole general partner, we have the ability, without the consent of the other limited partners, to cause the Operating Partnership to issue additional units representing general and limited partnership interests. These additional units may include PIUs and preferred limited partnership units. In addition, we may issue additional shares of our common stock or convertible securities, but only if we cause our Operating Partnership to issue to us partnership interests or rights, options, warrants or convertible or exchangeable securities of our Operating Partnership having designations, preferences and other rights, so that the economic interests of our Operating Partnership s interests issued are substantially similar to the securities that we have issued and we contribute the net proceeds from the issuance of such shares to our Operating Partnership as a capital contribution.

Tax Matters

As general partner, we have authority to make tax elections under the Code on behalf of our Operating Partnership. In addition, we are the tax matters partner of our Operating Partnership.

Allocations of Net Income and Net Losses to Partners

The net income or net loss of our Operating Partnership will generally be allocated to us, as general partner, and the limited partners in accordance with our respective percentage interests in our Operating Partnership. However, in some cases losses may be disproportionately allocated to partners who have guaranteed debt of our Operating Partnership. The allocations described above are subject to special allocations relating to depreciation deductions and to compliance with the provisions of Sections 704(b) and 704(c) of the Code and the associated Treasury Regulations.

106

Table of Contents

Operations

The partnership agreement provides that we, as general partner, will determine and distribute all available cash, which includes, without limitation, the net operating cash revenues of our Operating Partnership, as well as the net sales and refinancing proceeds, quarterly, pro rata in accordance with the partners percentage interests.

The partnership agreement provides that our Operating Partnership will assume and pay when due, or reimburse us for payment of, all costs and expenses relating to the operations of, or for the benefit of, our Operating Partnership.

Termination Transactions

The partnership agreement provides that we may not engage in any merger, consolidation or other combination with or into another person, any sale of all or substantially all of our assets (a termination transaction), unless in connection with a termination transaction either

- (a) all limited partners will receive, or have the right to elect to receive, for each unit an amount of cash, securities, or other property equal to the product of:
 - (i) the number of shares of our common stock into which each unit is then exchangeable; and
 - (ii) the greatest amount of cash, securities or other property paid to the holder of one share of our common stock in consideration of one share of our common stock pursuant to the termination transaction; or
- (b) the following conditions are met:
 - (i) substantially all of the assets of the surviving entity are held directly or indirectly by our Operating Partnership or another limited partnership or limited liability company which is the survivor of a merger, consolidation or combination of assets with our Operating Partnership;
 - (ii) the holders of units own a percentage interest of the surviving entity based on the relative fair market value of the net assets of our Operating Partnership and the other net assets of the surviving entity immediately prior to the consummation of this transaction;
 - (iii) the rights, preferences and privileges of such unit holders in the surviving entity are at least as favorable to those in effect immediately prior to the consummation of the transaction and as those applicable to any other limited partners or non-managing members of the surviving entity; and
 - (iv) the limited partners may exchange their interests in the surviving entity for either the consideration available to the common limited partners pursuant to the first paragraph in this section or, if the ultimate controlling person of the surviving entity has publicly traded common equity securities, shares of those common equity securities, at an exchange ratio based on the relative fair market value of those securities and our common stock.

Term

Our Operating Partnership will continue in full force and effect until it is dissolved in accordance with the terms of the partnership agreement or as otherwise provided by law.

Table of Contents

Indemnification and Limitation of Liability

To the extent permitted by applicable law, the partnership agreement indemnifies us, as general partner, and our officers, directors, employees, agents and any other persons we may designate from and against any and all claims arising from operations of our Operating Partnership in which any indemnitee may be involved, or is threatened to be involved, as a party or otherwise, unless it is established that:

the act or omission of the indemnitee was material to the matter giving rise to the proceeding and either was committed in bad faith or fraud or was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty;

the indemnitee actually received an improper personal benefit in money, property or services; or

in the case of any criminal proceeding, the indemnitee had reasonable cause to believe that the act or omission was unlawful.

In any event, we, as general partner of our Operating Partnership, and our officers, directors, agents or employees, are not liable or accountable to our Operating Partnership for losses sustained, liabilities incurred or benefits not derived as a result of errors in judgment or mistakes of fact or law or any act or omission so long as we acted in good faith.

108

Table of Contents

PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS

The following table sets forth the number of all shares of our common stock beneficially owned by each director, certain executive officers, each person known by us to beneficially own 5% or more of our outstanding common stock and all directors and executive officers as a group on June 3, 2005, unless otherwise indicated in the footnotes. Each of the following persons and members of the group had sole voting and investment power with respect to the shares shown unless otherwise indicated in the footnotes. Unless otherwise indicated, the address of each person named below is c/o American Campus Communities, Inc., 805 Las Cimas Parkway, Suite 400, Austin, Texas 78746.

	Shares Benef	•				
	Owned Prior	to this	a			
	0.00		Shares Beneficially Owned After this			
	Offerin	g	Offe	Pering Percent Before Exercise of Over- allotment	Percent After Exercise of Over- allotment	
			Number		•••••	
	Number	Percent	(14)	Option	Option	
William C. Bayless, Jr.	14,027 (1)	*	62,427 (1)(14)	•	-	
R.D. Burck	2,000 (2)	*	2,000 (2)			
G. Steven Dawson	2,000 (2)	*	2,000 (2)			
Cydney Donnell	1,000 (2)	*	1,000 (2)			
Edward Lowenthal	14,000 (2)	*	14,000 (2)			
Brian B. Nickel	9,385 (3)	*	38,425 (3)(14)			
Scott H. Rechler	28,500 (2)	*	28,500 (2)			
Winston W. Walker						
Greg A. Dowell	2,321 (4)	*	13,211 (4)(14)			
FMR Corp.	1,553,990 (5)	12.3%	1,553,990 (5)			
Deutsche Bank AG	1,521,652 (6)	12.0%	1,521,652 (6)			
Clarion CRA Securities, LP	1,283,300 (7)	10.1%	1,283,300 (7)			
LaSalle Investment Management		8.1%				
Securities Ltd.	1,022,603 (8)		1,022,603 (8)			
Cohen & Steers Capital Management,		8.0%				
Inc.	1,007,600 (9)		1,007,600 (9)			
K.G. Redding & Associates, LLC	934,500 (10)	7.4%	934,500 (10)			
Morgan Stanley	804,500 (11)	6.4%	804,500 (11)			
AMVESCAP PLC	696,800 (12)	5.5%	696,800 (12)			
All directors and executive officers as a		*				
group (13 persons)	77,357 (13)		177,183 (13)(14)			

Less than one percent.

(2) Represents shares of common stock owned directly.

⁽¹⁾ Represents 100 shares of common stock owned directly and 13,927 shares of restricted stock.

- (3) Represents 100 shares of common stock owned directly and 9,285 shares of restricted stock.
- (4) Represents 2,321 shares of restricted stock.
- (5) This information is based upon information contained in filings made by the stockholder with the SEC reporting beneficial ownership as of December 31, 2004. The address of FMR Corp. is 82 Devonshire 109

Table of Contents

Street, Boston, MA 02109. FMR Corp. possessed sole voting power over 149,900 shares and sole dispositive power over 1,553,990 shares and each of Edward C. Johnson and Abigail P. Johnson possessed sole dispositive power over 1,553,990 shares.

- (6) This information is based upon information contained in filings made by the stockholder with the SEC reporting beneficial ownership as of December 31, 2004. The address of Deutsche Bank AG is Taunusanlage 12, D-60325, Frankfurt am Main, Federal Republic of Germany. Deutsche Bank AG and RREEF America, L.L.C. each possessed sole voting and sole dispositive power over these shares.
- (7) This information is based upon information contained in filings made by the stockholder with the SEC reporting beneficial ownership as of December 31, 2004. The address of Clarion CRA Securities, L.P. is 259 North Radnor Chester Road, Suite 205, Radnor, PA 19087.
- (8) This information is based upon information contained in filings made by the stockholder with the SEC reporting beneficial ownership as of December 31, 2004. The address LaSalle Investment Management Securities, Ltd. is 100 E. Pratt Street, 20th Floor, Baltimore, MD 21202.
- (9) This information is based upon information contained in filings made by the stockholder with the SEC reporting beneficial ownership as of December 31, 2004. The address of Cohen & Steers Capital Management Inc. is 757 Third Avenue, New York, NY 10017.
- (10) This information is based upon information contained in filings made by the stockholder with the SEC reporting beneficial ownership as of December 31, 2004. The address of K.G. Redding & Associates, LLC is One North Wacker Drive, Suite 4343, Chicago, IL 60606. K.G. Redding & Associates, LLC possessed sole voting power over 157,400 shares and sole dispositive power over 934,500 shares.
- (11) This information is based upon information contained in filings made by the stockholder with the SEC reporting beneficial ownership as of December 31, 2004. The address of Morgan Stanley is 1585 Broadway, New York, NY 10036. Morgan Stanley beneficially owned an aggregate of 804,500 shares and possessed sole voting and sole dispositive power over 585,000 shares, and Morgan Stanley Investment Management Inc. beneficially owned an aggregate of 760,800 shares and possessed sole voting and sole dispositive power over 558,400 shares.
- (12) This information is based upon information contained in filings made by the stockholder with the SEC reporting beneficial ownership as of December 31, 2004. The address of AMVESCAP PLC is 11 Devonshire Square, London EC2M 4YR, England.
- (13) Represents 48,900 shares of common stock owned directly and 28,457 shares of restricted stock.
- (14) Includes the following units owned as a result of this Offering constituting a book-up event for purposes of the PIUs and the PIUs achieving full parity with common units. Each common unit is redeemable for cash based on the fair market value of a share of our common stock, or, at our election, one share of our common stock.

	Number of
Name	PIUs
William C. Bayless, Jr.	48,400
Brian B. Nickel	29,040
Greg A. Dowell	10,890
All directors and executive officers as a group (13 persons)	99,826

Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES

We are a Maryland corporation. Your rights as a stockholder are governed by Maryland law, including the Maryland General Corporation Law, and our charter and bylaws. The following is a summary of the material terms of our capital stock. You should read our charter and bylaws, copies of which are exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, for complete information. See Where You Can Find More Information.

General

Authorized Shares. Our charter provides that we may issue up to 800,000,000 shares of our common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, and 200,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$0.01 par value per share. Upon completion of this Offering, shares of our common stock (or shares if the underwriters exercise their overallotment option in full) and no shares of preferred stock will be issued and outstanding.

Authority of Our Board of Directors Relating to Authorized Shares. Our charter authorizes our board of directors to amend our charter to increase or decrease the total number of our authorized shares, or the number of shares of any class or series of capital stock that we have authority to issue, without stockholder approval. Our board of directors also has the authority, under our charter and without stockholder approval, to classify any unissued shares of common or preferred stock into one or more classes or series of stock and to reclassify any previously classified but unissued shares of any series of our common or preferred stock. If, however, there are any laws or stock exchange rules that require us to obtain stockholder approval in order for us to take these actions, we will contact our stockholders to solicit that approval.

We believe that the power to issue additional shares of common stock or preferred stock and to classify or reclassify unissued shares of common or preferred stock and then issue the classified or reclassified shares provides us with increased flexibility in structuring possible future financings and acquisitions and in meeting other needs that may arise in the future. These actions can be taken without stockholder approval, unless stockholder approval is required by applicable law or the rules of any stock exchange or automated quotation system on which our securities may be listed or traded. Although our board of directors has no present intention of doing so, we could issue a class or series of stock that could delay, defer or prevent a transaction or a change of control that would involve a premium price for holders of our common stock or otherwise be favorable to them.

Terms and Conditions of Authorized Shares. Prior to issuance of shares of each class or series, our board of directors is required by Maryland law and our charter to set, subject to the provisions of our charter regarding restrictions on transfer of stock, the terms, preferences, conversion or other rights, voting powers, restrictions, limitations as to dividends or other distributions, qualifications and terms or conditions of redemption for each class or series. As a result, our board of directors could authorize the issuance of shares of common stock or preferred stock with terms and conditions that could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a transaction or a change of control that would involve a premium price for holders of our common stock or otherwise be favorable to them.

Stockholder Liability. Applicable Maryland law provides that our stockholders will not be personally liable for our acts and obligations and that our funds and property will be the only recourse for our acts and obligations.

Common Stock

All shares of our common stock offered hereby will be duly authorized, fully paid and nonassessable. Subject to the preferential rights of any other class or series of stock and to the provisions of the charter regarding restrictions on

transfer of stock, holders of shares of our common stock are entitled to receive distributions on such stock if, as and when authorized by our board of directors out of assets legally available for the payment of distributions, and declared by us, and to share ratably in our assets legally available for distribution to our stockholders in the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, after payment of or adequate provision for all of our known debts and liabilities.

111

Table of Contents

Subject to the provisions of our charter regarding restrictions on transfer of stock, as described in more detail below under Restrictions on Transfer, each outstanding share of our common stock entitles the holder to one vote on all matters submitted to a vote of stockholders, including the election of directors and, except as provided with respect to any other class or series of stock, the holders of our common stock will possess the exclusive voting power. There is no cumulative voting in the election of our directors. Under Maryland law, the holders of a plurality of the votes cast at a meeting at which directors are to be elected is sufficient to elect a director unless a corporation s charter or bylaws provide otherwise. Our bylaws provide for such plurality voting in the election of directors.

Holders of shares of our common stock have no preference, conversion, exchange, sinking fund, redemption or appraisal rights and have no preemptive or other rights to subscribe for any of our securities. Subject to the provisions of our charter regarding the restrictions on transfer of stock, shares of our common stock will have equal dividend, liquidation and other rights.

Preferred Stock

Under our charter, our board of directors may from time to time establish and issue one or more series of preferred stock without stockholder approval. Prior to issuance of shares of each series, our board of directors is required by Maryland law and our charter to set, subject to the provisions of our charter regarding restrictions on transfer of stock, the terms, preferences, conversion or other rights, voting powers, restrictions, limitations as to dividends or other distributions, qualifications and terms or conditions of redemption for each series. As of the date hereof, no shares of preferred stock are outstanding and we have no present plans to issue any preferred stock.

Restrictions on Transfer

In order for us to qualify as a REIT under the Code, our stock must be beneficially owned by 100 or more persons during at least 335 days of a taxable year of 12 months (other than the first year for which an election to be a REIT has been made) or during a proportionate part of a shorter taxable year. Also, not more than 50% of the value of the outstanding shares of stock may be owned, directly or indirectly, by five or fewer individuals (as defined in the Code to include certain entities such as qualified pension plans) during the last half of a taxable year (other than the first year for which an election to be a REIT has been made).

Our charter contains restrictions on the ownership and transfer of our stock which are intended to assist us in complying with these requirements and continuing to qualify as a REIT. The relevant sections of our charter provide that, subject to the exceptions described below, no person or entity may beneficially own, or be deemed to own by virtue of the applicable constructive ownership provisions of the Code, more than 9.8% (by value or by number of shares, whichever is more restrictive) of the outstanding shares of our common stock or more than 9.8% by value of all of our outstanding shares, including both common and preferred stock. We refer to this restriction as the ownership limit. A person or entity that becomes subject to the ownership limit by virtue of a violative transfer that results in a transfer to a trust, as set forth below, is referred to as a purported beneficial transferee if, had the violative transfer been effective, the person or entity would have been a record owner and beneficial owner or solely a beneficial owner of our stock, or is referred to as a purported record transferee if, had the violative transfer been effective, the person or entity would have been solely a record owner of our stock.

The constructive ownership rules under the Code are complex and may cause stock owned actually or constructively by a group of related individuals and/or entities to be owned constructively by one individual or entity. As a result, the acquisition of less than 9.8% of our stock (or the acquisition of an interest in an entity that owns, actually or constructively, our stock) by an individual or entity, could, nevertheless cause that individual or entity, or

another individual or entity, to own constructively in excess of 9.8% of our outstanding stock and thereby subject the stock to the applicable ownership limit.

Our board of directors must waive the ownership limit with respect to a particular person if it:

112

Table of Contents

determines that such ownership will not cause any individual s beneficial ownership of shares of our stock to violate the ownership limit and that any exemption from the ownership limit will not jeopardize our status as a REIT; and

determines that such stockholder does not and will not own, actually or constructively, an interest in a tenant of ours (or a tenant of any entity whose operations are attributed in whole or in part to us) that would cause us to own, actually or constructively, more than a 9.8% interest (as set forth in Section 856(d)(2)(B) of the Code) in such tenant or that any such ownership would not cause us to fail to qualify as a REIT under the Code.

As a condition of our waiver, our board of directors may require the applicant to submit such information as the board of directors may reasonably need to make the determinations regarding our REIT status and additionally may require an opinion of counsel or IRS ruling satisfactory to our board of directors, and/or representations or undertakings from the applicant with respect to preserving our REIT status.

In connection with the waiver of the ownership limit or at any other time, our board of directors may increase the ownership limitation for some persons and decrease the ownership limit for all other persons and entities; provided, however, that the decreased ownership limit will not be effective for any person or entity whose percentage ownership in our stock is in excess of such decreased ownership limit until such time as such person or entity s percentage of our stock equals or falls below the decreased ownership limit, but any further acquisition of our stock in excess of such percentage ownership of our common stock will be in violation of the ownership limit. Additionally, the new ownership limit may not allow five or fewer stockholders to beneficially own more than 50% in value of our outstanding stock.

Our charter provisions further prohibit:

any person from beneficially or constructively owning shares of our stock that would result in our being closely held under Section 856(h) of the Code or otherwise cause us to fail to qualify as a REIT; and

any person from transferring shares of our stock if such transfer would result in shares of our stock being beneficially owned by fewer than 100 persons (determined without reference to any rules of attribution). Any person who acquires or attempts or intends to acquire beneficial or constructive ownership of shares of our stock that will or may violate any of the foregoing restrictions on transferability and ownership will be required to give notice immediately to us and provide us with such other information as we may request in order to determine the effect of such transfer on our status as a REIT. The foregoing provisions on transferability and ownership will not apply if our board of directors determines that it is no longer in our best interests to attempt to qualify, or to continue to qualify, as a REIT.

Pursuant to our charter, if any purported transfer of our stock or any other event would otherwise result in any person violating the ownership limits or such other limit as permitted by our board of directors, then any such purported transfer will be void and of no force or effect as to that number of shares in excess of the ownership limit (rounded up to the nearest whole share). That number of shares in excess of the ownership limit will be automatically transferred to, and held by, a trust for the exclusive benefit of one or more charitable organizations selected by us. The automatic transfer will be effective as of the close of business on the business day prior to the date of the violative transfer or other event that results in a transfer to the trust. Any dividend or other distribution paid to the purported record transferee, prior to our discovery that the shares had been automatically transferred to a trust as described above, must be repaid to the trustee upon demand for distribution to the beneficiary of the trust. If the transfer to the trust as described above is not automatically effective, for any reason, to prevent violation of the applicable ownership limit or as otherwise permitted by our board of directors, then our charter provides that the transfer of the excess shares will be void.

Table of Contents

Shares of our stock transferred to the trustee are deemed offered for sale to us, or our designee, at a price per share equal to the lesser of (i) the price paid by the purported record transferee for the shares (or, if the event which resulted in the transfer to the trust did not involve a purchase of such shares of our stock at market price, the last reported sales price reported on the NYSE on the trading day immediately preceding the day of the event which resulted in the transfer of such shares of our stock to the trust); and (ii) the market price on the date we, or our designee, accepts such offer. We have the right to accept such offer until the trustee has sold the shares of our stock held in the trust pursuant to the clauses discussed below. Upon a sale to us, the interest of the charitable beneficiary in the shares sold terminates and the trustee must distribute the net proceeds of the sale to the purported record transferee and any dividends or other distributions held by the trustee with respect to such stock will be paid to the charitable beneficiary.

If we do not buy the shares, the trustee must, within 20 days of receiving notice from us of the transfer of shares to the trust, sell the shares to a person or entity designated by the trustee who could own the shares without violating the ownership limits or as otherwise permitted by our board of directors. After that, the trustee must distribute to the purported record transferee an amount equal to the lesser of (i) the price paid by the purported record transferee or owner for the shares (or, if the event which resulted in the transfer to the trust did not involve a purchase of such shares at market price, the last reported sales price reported on the NYSE on the trading day immediately preceding the relevant date); and (ii) the sales proceeds (net of commissions and other expenses of sale) received by the trust for the shares. The purported beneficial transferee or purported record transferee has no rights in the shares held by the trustee.

The trustee will be designated by us and will be unaffiliated with us and with any purported record transferee or purported beneficial transferee. Prior to the sale of any excess shares by the trust, the trustee will receive, in trust for the beneficiary, all dividends and other distributions paid by us with respect to the excess shares, and may also exercise all voting rights with respect to the excess shares.

Subject to Maryland law, effective as of the date that the shares have been transferred to the trust, the trustee shall have the authority, at the trustee s sole discretion:

to rescind as void any vote cast by a purported record transferee prior to our discovery that the shares have been transferred to the trust; and

to recast the vote in accordance with the desires of the trustee acting for the benefit of the beneficiary of the trust.

However, if we have already taken irreversible corporate action, then the trustee may not rescind and recast the vote.

Any beneficial owner or constructive owner of shares of our stock and any person or entity (including the stockholder of record) who is holding shares of our stock for a beneficial owner must, on request, provide us with a completed questionnaire containing the information regarding their ownership of such shares, as set forth in the applicable Treasury Regulations. In addition, any person or entity that is a beneficial owner or constructive owner of shares of our stock and any person or entity (including the stockholder of record) who is holding shares of our stock for a beneficial owner or constructive owner shall, on request, be required to disclose to us in writing such information as we may request in order to determine the effect, if any, of such stockholder s actual and constructive ownership of shares of our stock on our status as a REIT and to ensure compliance with the ownership limit, or as otherwise permitted by our board of directors.

All certificates representing shares of our stock bear a legend referring to the restrictions described above.

This ownership limit could delay, defer or prevent a transaction or a change of control of us that might involve a premium price for our stock or otherwise be in the best interest of our stockholders.

114

Table of Contents

Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is The Bank of New York.

CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF MARYLAND LAW AND OF OUR CHARTER AND BYLAWS

The following description summarizes the material terms of certain provisions of Maryland law, including the Maryland General Corporation Law, and our charter and bylaws. You should review the Maryland General Corporation Law, our charter and our bylaws for complete information. We have filed our charter and bylaws as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. See Where You Can Find More Information.

Our Board of Directors, Vacancies on Our Board of Directors and Removal of Directors

Number and Election of Directors. Our bylaws provide that, except for any directors elected by holders of a class or series of shares other than common stock, the number of our directors will be fixed by a majority of our entire board of directors, but may not be fewer than the minimum number permitted under Maryland law or more than fifteen. In establishing the number of directors, the board of directors may not alter the term of office of any director in office at that time.

Pursuant to our charter, each of our directors is elected by our stockholders to serve until their successors are duly elected and qualify. Holders of shares of our common stock will have no right to cumulative voting in the election of directors. Our bylaws provide that at each annual meeting of stockholders, a plurality of votes cast will be able to elect our directors.

Vacancies on Our Board of Directors. Any vacancy may be filled by a majority of the remaining directors even if the remaining directors do not constitute a quorum, except (i) if the vacancy results from an increase in the number of directors constituting the board, in which case the vacancy shall be filled by a majority of the entire board, (ii) if the vacancy results from a removal of a director, in which case the vacancy may also be filled by our stockholders and (iii) as may be otherwise provided for in the terms of any class or series of preferred stock.

Removal of Directors. Our charter provides that, except for any directors elected by holders of a class or series of shares other than common stock, a director may be removed by the stockholders only with the affirmative vote of at least a majority of the votes entitled to be cast generally in the election of directors and only for cause. In our charter, cause means, with respect to any particular director, conviction of a felony or a final judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction holding that such director caused demonstrable, material harm to us through bad faith or active and deliberate dishonesty.

Amendment of Our Charter and Bylaws

Our charter, including its provisions on removal of directors, may be amended by the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of all of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter. Our bylaws may be amended only by a majority of our directors. The stockholders have no right to amend or propose an amendment to our bylaws.

Transactions Outside the Ordinary Course of Business

Under Maryland law, a Maryland corporation may not merge with or into another entity, sell all or substantially all of our assets, engage in a share exchange or engage in similar transactions outside the ordinary course of our business unless the transaction or transactions are approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of not less than two-thirds of all of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter. However, a Maryland corporation may provide in its charter for approval of these matters by a lesser percentage of the shares entitled to vote on the matter, but not less than a majority of all of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter. Our charter provides for approval of these matters by at least a majority of the votes entitled to be cast except if:

115

Table of Contents

the merger will merge one of our 90% or more owned subsidiaries into us without amending our charter other than in limited respects and without altering the contract rights of the stock of the subsidiary (in which case only the approval of our board of directors and the board of directors of the subsidiary is necessary);

we are the successor corporation in a share exchange (in which case only the approval of our board of directors is necessary); or

we are the survivor in the merger and the merger does not change the terms of any class or series of our outstanding stock, or otherwise amend our charter, and the number of shares of stock of each class or series outstanding immediately before the merger does not increase by more than 20% of the number of shares of each such class or series of stock that was outstanding immediately prior to effectiveness of the merger (in which case only the approval of our board of directors is necessary).

Dissolution

A proposal that we dissolve must be approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of all of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter.

Advance Notice of Director Nominations and New Business

Our bylaws provide for advance notice by a stockholder or stockholders wishing to have certain matters considered and voted upon at a meeting of stockholders.

With respect to an annual meeting of stockholders, nominations of persons for election to our board of directors and the proposal of business to be considered by stockholders may be made only:

pursuant to our notice of the meeting;

by or at the direction of our board of directors; or

by a stockholder who is entitled to vote at the meeting and has complied with the advance notice procedures set forth in our bylaws.

These procedures generally require the stockholder to deliver notice to our Secretary not less than 90 days or later than the close of business on the 120th day prior to the first anniversary of the date of mailing of the notice for the preceding year s annual meeting. If the date of the annual meeting is advanced by more than 30 days from the date of the preceding year s meeting or if we did not hold an annual meeting the preceding year, notice must delivered not earlier than the 120th day prior to the date of mailing of the notice for that annual meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of the 90th day prior to the date of mailing of the notice for the annual meeting or the 10th day following the day on which disclosure of the date of mailing for the meeting is made.

With respect to special meetings of stockholders, only the business specified in our notice of meeting may be brought before the meeting of stockholders. Nominations of persons for election to our board of directors may be made only:

pursuant to our notice of the meeting;

by or at the direction of our board of directors; or

provided that our board of directors has determined that directors will be elected at such meeting, by a stockholder who is entitled to vote at the meeting and has complied with the advance notice provisions set forth in our bylaws.

116

Table of Contents

Notice must be delivered not earlier than the 120th day prior to the date of the special meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of the 90th day prior to the date of the special meeting or the 10th day following the day on which disclosure of the date of the special meeting is made.

The postponement or adjournment of an annual or special meeting to a later date or time will not commence any new time periods for the giving of the notice described above. Our bylaws contain detailed requirements for the contents of stockholder notices of director nominations and new business proposals.

Ownership Limit

Our charter provides that no person or entity may beneficially own, or be deemed to own by virtue of the applicable constructive ownership provisions of the Code, more than 9.8% (by value or by number of shares, whichever is more restrictive) of the outstanding shares of our stock. We refer to this restriction as the ownership limit. Our charter, however, requires exceptions to be made to this limitation if our board of directors determines that such exceptions will not jeopardize our tax status as a REIT. See Description of Securities Restrictions on Transfer.

Business Combinations

Maryland law establishes special requirements for business combinations (including a merger, consolidation, share exchange or, in certain circumstances, an asset transfer or issuance or reclassification of equity securities) between a Maryland corporation and any person who beneficially owns 10% or more of the voting power of the corporation s shares or an affiliate of the corporation who, at any time within the two-year period prior to the date in question, was the beneficial owner of 10% or more of the voting power of the then outstanding voting stock of the corporation, an interested stockholder, or an affiliate of such an interested stockholder are prohibited for five years after the most recent date on which the interested stockholder becomes an interested stockholder. Thereafter, any such business combination must be recommended by the board of directors of such corporation and approved by the affirmative vote of at least (a) 80% of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of outstanding shares of voting stock of the corporation and (b) two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of voting stock of the corporation other than shares held by the interested stockholder with whom (or with whose affiliate) the business combination is to be effected, unless, among other conditions, the corporation s common stockholders receive a minimum price (as defined in Maryland law) for their shares and the consideration is received in cash or in the same form as previously paid by the interested stockholder for its shares. These provisions of Maryland law do not apply, however, to business combinations that are approved or exempted by our board of directors prior to the time that the interested stockholder becomes an interested stockholder. In addition, a person is not considered an interested stockholder under the statute if our board of directors approved in advance the transaction by which the person otherwise would have become an interested stockholder.

Unless otherwise determined by our board of directors, pursuant to our charter, we have opted out of these provisions of Maryland law. Our charter, however, provides that any business combinations must be approved by the affirmative vote of at least a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of our voting stock.

Control Share Acquisitions

Maryland law provides that control shares of a Maryland corporation acquired in a control share acquisition have no voting rights except to the extent approved at a special meeting by the affirmative vote of two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter, excluding shares of stock in a corporation in respect of which any of the following persons is entitled to exercise or direct the exercise of the voting power of shares of stock of the corporation in the election of directors: (i) a person who makes or proposes to make a control share acquisition; (ii) an officer of the

corporation; or (iii) an employee of the corporation who is also a director of the corporation. Control shares are voting shares of stock which, if aggregated with all other such shares of stock previously acquired by the acquirer or in respect of which the acquirer is able to exercise or direct the exercise of voting power (except solely by virtue of a revocable proxy), would entitle the acquirer to exercise voting power in electing directors within one of the following ranges of voting power: (i) one-tenth or more but less than one-third; (ii) one-third or more but less than a majority; or (iii) a majority or more of all voting power. Control shares do not include

117

Table of Contents

shares the acquiring person is then entitled to vote as a result of having previously obtained stockholder approval. A control share acquisition means the acquisition of control shares, subject to certain exceptions.

A person who has made or proposes to make a control share acquisition, upon satisfaction of certain conditions (including an undertaking to pay expenses), may compel our board of directors to call a special meeting of stockholders to be held within 50 days of demand to consider the voting rights of the shares. If no request for a meeting is made, the corporation may itself present the question at any stockholders meeting.

If voting rights are not approved at the meeting or if the acquiring person does not deliver an acquiring person statement as required by the statute, then, subject to certain conditions and limitations, the corporation may redeem any or all of the control shares (except those for which voting rights have previously been approved) for fair value determined, without regard to the absence of voting rights for the control shares, as of the date of the last control share acquisition by the acquirer or of any meeting of stockholders at which the voting rights of such shares are considered and not approved. If voting rights for control shares are approved at a stockholders meeting and the acquirer becomes entitled to vote a majority of the shares entitled to vote, all other stockholders may exercise appraisal rights. The fair value of the shares as determined for purposes of such appraisal rights may not be less than the highest price per share paid by the acquirer in the control share acquisition.

The control share acquisition statute does not apply (a) to shares acquired in a merger, consolidation or share exchange if the corporation is a party to the transaction or (b) to acquisitions approved or exempted by the charter or bylaws of the corporation.

Our bylaws contain a provision exempting us from the control share acquisition statute any and all acquisitions by any person of our common stock. There can be no assurance that our board of directors will not amend or eliminate this provision of our bylaws in the future.

Anti-Takeover Effect of Certain Provisions of Maryland Law and of Our Charter and Bylaws

The provisions of our charter on removal of directors and the advance notice provisions of the bylaws could delay, defer or prevent a transaction or a change of control of us that might involve a premium price for holders of our common stock or otherwise be in their best interest. Likewise, if our board of directors were to opt in to the business combination provisions of Maryland law or if the provision in the bylaws opting out of the control share acquisition provisions of Maryland law were rescinded, these provisions of Maryland law could have similar anti-takeover effects.

Board Consideration of Relevant Factors and Constituencies

Our charter provides that our board of directors may, in connection with a business combination, change in control or other potential acquisition of our control, consider the effect of the potential acquisition on our stockholders, employees, suppliers, customers and creditors and on communities in which our offices or other establishments are located. As a result of this provision, our board of directors may consider subjective factors that affect or may affect the potential acquisition and may oppose the proposal on that basis.

Duties of Our Directors

Under Maryland law, there is a presumption that the act of a director satisfies the required standard of care under Maryland law. An act of a director relating to or affecting an acquisition or a potential acquisition of control is not subject under Maryland law to a higher duty or to greater scrutiny than those applied to any other act of a director. This provision does not impose an enhanced level of scrutiny when our board of directors implements anti-takeover measures in a change-of-control context, and also shifts the burden of proof for demonstrating that any defensive mechanism adopted by our board is unreasonable.

118

Table of Contents

Indemnification and Limitation of Directors and Officers Liability

Our charter and the partnership agreement provide for indemnification of our officers and directors against liabilities to the fullest extent permitted by Maryland law.

Maryland law permits a Maryland corporation to include in its charter a provision limiting the liability of its directors and officers to the corporation and its stockholders for money damages except for liability resulting from actual receipt of an improper benefit or profit in money, property or services or active and deliberate dishonesty established by a final judgment as being material to the cause of action. Our charter contains such a provision, which eliminates such liability to the maximum extent permitted by Maryland law.

Our charter also provides that, to the maximum extent that Maryland Law in effect from time to time permits limitation of the liability of directors and officers of a corporation, no director or officer shall be liable to us or our stockholders for money damages. Our bylaws obligate us, to the fullest extent permitted by Maryland law in effect from time to time, to indemnify and, without requiring a preliminary determination of the ultimate entitlement to indemnification, pay or reimburse reasonable expenses in advance of final disposition of a proceeding to:

any present or former director or officer who is made a party to the proceeding by reason of his or her service in that capacity; or

any individual who, while a member of our board and at our request, serves or has served another corporation, real estate investment trust, partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or any other enterprise as a director, officer, partner or trustee of such corporation, real estate investment trust, partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise and who is made a party to the proceeding by reason of his or her service in that capacity.

Our charter and bylaws also permit us to indemnify and advance expenses to any person who served a predecessor of ours in any of the capacities described above and to any of our employees, agents or predecessors.

Maryland law requires a corporation (unless its charter provides otherwise, which our charter does not) to indemnify a director or officer who has been successful, on the merits or otherwise, in the defense of any proceeding to which he or she is made a party by reason of his or her service in that capacity. Maryland law permits a corporation to indemnify its present and former directors and officers, among others, against judgments, penalties, fines, settlements and reasonable expenses actually incurred by them in connection with any proceeding to which they may be made a party by reason of their service in those or other capacities unless it is established that:

the act or omission of the director or officer was material to the matter giving rise to the proceeding and:

was committed in bad faith; or

was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty;

the director or officer actually received an improper personal benefit in money, property or services; or

in the case of any criminal proceeding, the director or officer had reasonable cause to believe that the act or omission was unlawful.

However, under Maryland law, a Maryland corporation may not indemnify for an adverse judgment in a suit by or in the right of the corporation or for a judgment of liability on the basis that personal benefit was improperly received, unless in either case a court orders indemnification and then only for expenses. In addition, Maryland law permits a corporation to advance reasonable expenses to a director or officer only upon the corporation s receipt of:

Table of Contents

a written affirmation by the director or officer of his good faith belief that he has met the standard of conduct necessary for indemnification by the corporation; and

a written undertaking by the director or by another on the director s behalf to repay the amount paid or reimbursed by the corporation if it is ultimately determined that the director did not meet the standard of conduct.

The partnership agreement provides that we, our officers and our directors are indemnified to the fullest extent permitted by law. See Description of the Partnership Agreement of American Campus Communities Operating Partnership LP Indemnification and Limitation of Liability.

Insofar as the foregoing provisions permit indemnification of directors, officers or persons controlling us for liability arising under the Securities Act, we have been informed that, in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission, this indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

Indemnification Agreements

We have entered into an indemnification agreement with each of our executive officers and directors as described in Management Executive Compensation Indemnification Agreements.

120

Table of Contents

SHARES ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE

General

Upon completion of this Offering, based upon an offering price of \$ per share, which was the last reported sales price of our common stock on \$,2005, we expect to have outstanding shares of our common stock (shares if the underwriters overallotment option is exercised in full). This does not include 14,375 restricted stock units granted to non-employee directors, 53,598 restricted stock awards granted to employees, 367,682 shares of our common stock underlying an outperformance bonus plan, and 121,000 PIUs issued to our then executive officers and senior management in connection with the IPO, plus any shares acquired by affiliates, which will be subject to the restrictions of Rule 144.

Of these shares, the shares sold in this Offering (shares if the underwriters overallotment option is exercised in full) will be freely transferable without restriction or further registration under the Securities Act, subject to the limitations on ownership set forth in our charter, except for those shares held by our affiliates, as that term is defined by Rule 144 under the Securities Act.

Rule 144

In general, under Rule 144 as currently in effect, a person who has beneficially owned restricted shares of our common stock for at least one year would be entitled to sell, within any three-month period, that number of shares that does not exceed the greater of:

1% of the shares of our common stock then outstanding, which will equal approximately shares immediately after this Offering (shares if the underwriters exercise their overallotment option in full); or

the average weekly trading volume of our common stock on the NYSE during the four calendar weeks preceding the date on which notice of the sale is filed with the SEC.

Sales under Rule 144 are also subject to manner of sale provisions, notice requirements and the availability of current public information about us.

Stock Options and 2004 Incentive Award Plan

We have adopted the 2004 incentive award plan, which provides for the grant to the employees, directors and consultants of us, our TRS and our Operating Partnership (and their respective subsidiaries) of stock options, PIUs, restricted stock units, restricted stock and other incentive awards. As of the date of this prospectus, we have issued restricted stock units to our non-employee directors representing 14,375 shares of our common stock, restricted stock awards to employees representing 53,598 shares of our common stock, 367,682 shares representing an outperformance bonus plan for key employees, and 121,000 PIUs (representing a 1% limited partnership interest in our Operating Partnership) to officers, directors and key employees, and have reserved an additional 653,345 shares of our common stock for issuance under the plan.

We have filed a registration statement with respect to the shares of our common stock issuable under the 2004 incentive award plan. Shares of our common stock covered by this registration statement, including shares of our common stock issuable upon the exercise of options or restricted shares of our common stock, will be eligible for transfer or resale without restriction under the Securities Act unless held by affiliates.

Registration Rights

For a discussion of the registration rights that may be granted to certain holders of PIUs, see Management Executive Compensation Profits Interest Units.

121

Table of Contents

Lock-up Agreements and Other Contractual Restrictions on Resale

In addition to the limits placed on the sale of shares of our common stock by operation of Rule 144 and other provisions of the Securities Act, (i) Mr. Bayless and our executive officers and certain directors have agreed, subject to certain exceptions (including a bona fide gift or a transfer to a trust for the benefit of an immediate family member) not to sell or otherwise transfer or encumber any shares of our common stock or securities convertible into common stock (including PIUs and units) owned by them at the completion of this Offering or thereafter acquired by them for the period from the date of this prospectus through and including October 11, 2005 without the consent of Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., and (ii) we have agreed that we will not offer, sell, contract to sell, pledge or otherwise dispose of, directly or indirectly, or file with the SEC a registration statement under the Securities Act relating to, any shares of our common stock or securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for any shares of our common stock, including, without limitation, units, or publicly disclose the intention to make any offer, sale, pledge, disposition or filing, without the prior written consent of Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. for the period from the date of this prospectus through and including October 11, 2005, subject to certain limited exceptions set forth in Underwriting. In the event that either (x) during the last 17 days of the lock-up period referred to above, we issue an earnings release or a press release announcing a significant event or (y) prior to the expiration of such lock-up period, we announce that we will release earnings or issue a press release announcing a significant event during the 17-day period beginning on the last day of such lock-up period, the restrictions described above shall continue to apply until the expiration of the 17-day period beginning with the first day following the date of the earnings or the press release. At the conclusion of the lock-up period, common stock issued upon the exchange of PIUs or units may be sold by Mr. Bayless and our other senior officers and directors in the public market upon registration under the Securities Act and, in the case of holders of PIUs, pursuant to registration rights that may be granted to them as described above. Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. may, in its sole discretion and at any time or from time to time, without notice, release all or any portion of the shares of common stock or other securities subject to the lock-up agreements referred to above.

122

Table of Contents

FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The following discussion summarizes our taxation and the material Federal income tax consequences to stockholders of their ownership of common stock. The tax treatment of stockholders will vary depending upon the stockholder s particular situation, and this discussion addresses only stockholders that hold common stock as a capital asset and does not deal with all aspects of taxation that may be relevant to particular stockholders in light of their personal investment or tax circumstances. This section also does not deal with all aspects of taxation that may be relevant to certain types of stockholders to which special provisions of the Federal income tax laws apply, including:

dealers in securities or currencies;

traders in securities that elect to use a mark-to-market method of accounting for their securities holdings;

banks and other financial institutions:

tax-exempt organizations (except to the limited extent discussed in Taxation of Tax-Exempt Stockholders);

certain insurance companies;

persons liable for the alternative minimum tax;

persons that hold common stock as a hedge against interest rate or currency risks or as part of a straddle or conversion transaction;

non-U.S. individuals and foreign corporations (except to the limited extent discussed in Stockholders); and

stockholders whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar.

The statements in this section are based on the Code, its legislative history, current and proposed regulations under the Code, published rulings and court decisions. This summary describes the provisions of these sources of law only as they are currently in effect. All of these sources of law may change at any time, and any change in the law may apply retroactively. We cannot assure you that new laws, interpretations of law or court decisions, any of which may take effect retroactively, will not cause any statement in this section to be inaccurate.

This section is not a substitute for careful tax planning. We urge you to consult your tax advisor regarding the specific tax consequences to you of ownership of our common shares and of our election to be taxed as a REIT. Specifically, you should consult your tax advisor regarding the federal, state, local, foreign, and other tax consequences to you regarding the purchase, ownership and sale of common shares. You should also consult with your tax advisor regarding the impact of potential changes in the applicable tax laws.

Taxation of Our Company

We intend to elect to be taxed as a REIT under Sections 856 through 860 of Code, commencing with our taxable year ended December 31, 2004.

Locke Liddell & Sapp LLP has provided us an opinion that, provided we file an election to be taxed as a REIT with our timely filed federal income tax return for the taxable year ended December 31, 2004, we have been organized and, for the taxable year ended December 31, 2004, we have operated in conformity with the requirements for

qualification and taxation as a REIT under the Code, and our current manner of organization and proposed method of operation will enable us to continue to satisfy the requirements for qualification and taxation as a REIT under the Code in the future if we operate in accordance with the method of operation described herein

123

Table of Contents

including our representations concerning our intended method of operation. You should be aware, however, that opinions of counsel are not binding upon the Internal Revenue Service or any court. In providing its opinion, Locke Liddell & Sapp LLP is relying, as to certain factual matters, upon the statements and representations contained in certificates provided to Locke Liddell & Sapp LLP by us.

Our qualification as a REIT will depend upon our continuing satisfaction of the requirements of the Code relating to qualification for REIT status. Some of these requirements depend upon actual operating results, distribution levels, diversity of stock ownership, asset composition, source of income and record keeping. Accordingly, while we intend to continue to qualify to be taxed as a REIT, the actual results of our operations for any particular year might not satisfy these requirements. Locke Liddell & Sapp LLP will not monitor our compliance with the requirements for REIT qualification on an ongoing basis. Accordingly, no assurance can be given that the actual results of our operation for any particular taxable year will satisfy such requirements. For a discussion of the tax consequences of our failure to qualify as a REIT. See Failure to Qualify as a REIT below.

The sections of the Code relating to qualification and operation as a REIT, and the federal income taxation of a REIT and its stockholders, are highly technical and complex. The following discussion sets forth only the material aspects of those sections. This summary is qualified in its entirety by the applicable Code provisions and the related rules and regulations.

As a REIT, we generally are not subject to federal income tax on the taxable income that we distribute to our stockholders. The benefit of that tax treatment is that it avoids the double taxation, or taxation at both the corporate and stockholder levels, that generally results from owning shares in a corporation. Our distributions, however, will generally not be eligible for (i) the lower rate of tax applicable to dividends received by an individual from a C corporation (as defined below) or (ii) the corporate dividends received deduction. Further, we will be subject to federal tax in the following circumstances:

First, we will have to pay tax at regular corporate rates on any undistributed real estate investment trust taxable income, including undistributed net capital gains.

Second, under certain circumstances, we may have to pay the alternative minimum tax on items of tax preference.

Third, if we have (a) net income from the sale or other disposition of foreclosure property, as defined in the Code, which is held primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of business or (b) other non-qualifying income from foreclosure property, we will have to pay tax at the highest corporate rate on that income.

Fourth, if we have net income from prohibited transactions, as defined in the Code, we will have to pay a 100% tax on that income. Prohibited transactions are, in general, certain sales or other dispositions of property, other than foreclosure property, held primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of business. We do not intend to engage in prohibited transactions. We cannot assure you, however, that we will only make sales that satisfy the requirements of the safe harbors or that the IRS will not successfully assert that one or more of such sales are prohibited transactions.

Fifth, if we should fail to satisfy the 75% gross income test or the 95% gross income test, as discussed below under Requirements for Qualification, but we have nonetheless maintained our qualification as a REIT because we have satisfied other requirements necessary to maintain REIT qualification, we will have to pay a 100% tax on an amount equal to (a) the gross income attributable to the greater of (i) 75% of our gross income over the amount of gross income that is qualifying income for purposes of the 75% test, and (ii) 95% of our gross

income over the amount of gross income that is qualifying income for purposes of the 95% test, multiplied by (b) a fraction intended to reflect our profitability.

124

Table of Contents

Sixth, beginning in the 2005 taxable year, if we fail, in more than a *de minimis* fashion, to satisfy one or more of the asset tests under the REIT provisions of the Code for any quarter of a taxable year, but nonetheless continue to qualify as a REIT because we qualify under certain relief provisions, we will likely be required to pay a tax of the greater of \$50,000 or a tax computed at the highest corporate rate on the amount of net income generated by the assets causing the failure from the date of failure until the assets are disposed of or we otherwise return to compliance with the asset test.

Seventh, beginning in the 2005 taxable year, if we fail to satisfy one or more of the requirements for REIT qualification under the REIT provisions of the Code (other than the income tests or the asset tests), we nevertheless may avoid termination of our REIT election in such year if the failure is due to reasonable cause and not due to willful neglect and we pay a penalty of \$50,000 for each failure to satisfy the REIT qualification requirements.

Eighth, if we should fail to distribute during each calendar year at least the sum of (1) 85% of our real estate investment trust ordinary income for that year, (2) 95% of our real estate investment trust capital gain net income for that year and (3) any undistributed taxable income from prior periods, we would have to pay a 4% excise tax on the excess of that required dividend over the amounts actually distributed.

Ninth, if we acquire any appreciated asset from a C corporation in certain transactions in which we must adopt the basis of the asset or any other property in the hands of the C corporation as our basis of the asset in our hands, and we recognize gain on the disposition of that asset during the 10-year period beginning on the date on which we acquired that asset, then we will have to pay tax on the built-in gain at the highest regular corporate rate. In general, a C corporation means a corporation that has to pay full corporate-level tax.

Tenth, if we receive non-arm s length income from one of our taxable REIT subsidiaries (as defined under Requirements for Qualification), we will be subject to a 100% tax on the amount of our non-arm s-length income.

Requirements for Qualification

To qualify as a REIT, we must elect to be treated as a REIT, and we must meet various (a) organizational requirements, (b) gross income tests, (c) asset tests, and (d) annual dividend requirements.

Organizational Requirements

The Code defines a REIT as a corporation, trust or association:

that is managed by one or more trustees or directors;

the beneficial ownership of which is evidenced by transferable shares, or by transferable certificates of beneficial interest:

that would otherwise be taxable as a domestic corporation, but for Sections 856 through 859 of the Code;

that is neither a financial institution nor an insurance company to which certain provisions of the Code apply;

the beneficial ownership of which is held by 100 or more persons;

125

Table of Contents

during the last half of each taxable year, not more than 50% in value of the outstanding stock of which is owned, directly or constructively, by five or fewer individuals, as defined in the Code to also include certain entities; and

which meets certain other tests, described below, regarding the nature of its income and assets. The Code provides that the conditions described in the first through fourth bullet points above must be met during the entire taxable year and that the condition described in the fifth bullet point above must be met during at least 335 days of a taxable year of 12 months, or during a proportionate part of a taxable year of less than 12 months.

We expect that we will satisfy the conditions described in the first through fifth bullet points of the preceding paragraph and believe that we will also satisfy the condition described in the sixth bullet point of the preceding paragraph. In addition, our charter provides for restrictions regarding the ownership and transfer of our common stock. These restrictions are intended to assist us in continuing to satisfy the share ownership requirements described in the fifth and sixth bullet points of the preceding paragraph. The ownership and transfer restrictions pertaining to the common stock are described earlier in this prospectus under the heading Description of Securities Restrictions on Transfer.

For purposes of determining share ownership under the sixth bullet point, an individual generally includes a supplemental unemployment compensation benefits plan, a private foundation, or a portion of a trust permanently set aside or used exclusively for charitable purposes. An individual, however, generally does not include a trust that is a qualified employee pension or profit sharing trust under the federal income tax laws, and beneficiaries of such a trust will be treated as holding our shares in proportion to their actuarial interests in the trust for purposes of the sixth bullet point.

A corporation that is a qualified REIT subsidiary is not treated as a corporation separate from its parent REIT. All assets, liabilities, and items of income, deduction, and credit of a qualified REIT subsidiary are treated as assets, liabilities, and items of income, deduction, and credit of the REIT. A qualified REIT subsidiary is a corporation, all of the capital stock of which is owned by the REIT. Thus, in applying the requirements described herein, any qualified REIT subsidiary that we own will be ignored, and all assets, liabilities, and items of income, deduction, and credit of such subsidiary will be treated as our assets, liabilities, and items of income, deduction, and credit.

An unincorporated domestic entity, such as a limited liability company, that has a single owner, generally is not treated as an entity separate from its owner for federal income tax purposes. An unincorporated domestic entity with two or more owners is generally treated as a partnership for federal income tax purposes. In the case of a REIT that is a partner in a partnership, the REIT is treated as owning its proportionate share of the assets of the partnership and as earning its allocable share of the gross income of the partnership for purposes of the applicable REIT qualification tests.

If, as in our case, a REIT is a partner in a partnership, Treasury Regulations provide that the REIT will be deemed to own its proportionate capital share of the assets of the partnership and will be deemed to be entitled to the income of the partnership attributable to that capital share. In addition, the character of the assets and gross income of the partnership will retain the same character in the hands of the REIT for purposes of Section 856 of the Code, including satisfying the gross income tests and the asset tests. Thus, our proportionate share of the assets, liabilities and items of income of our Operating Partnership, which will be our principal asset, will be treated as our assets, liabilities and items of income for purposes of applying the requirements described in this section. In addition, actions taken by our Operating Partnership or any other entity that is either a disregarded entity (including a qualified REIT subsidiary) or partnership in which we own an interest, either directly or through one or more tiers of disregarded entities (including qualified REIT subsidiaries) or partnerships such as our Operating Partnership, can affect our ability to satisfy the REIT income and assets tests and the determination of whether we have net income from prohibited transactions.

Accordingly, for purposes of this discussion, when we discuss our actions, income or assets we intend that to include the actions, income or assets of our Operating Partnership or any entity that is either a disregarded entity (including a qualified REIT subsidiary) or partnership for U.S. Federal income tax purposes in

126

Table of Contents

which we maintain an interest through multiple tiers of disregarded entities (including qualified REIT subsidiaries) or partnerships.

Taxable REIT Subsidiaries

A taxable REIT subsidiary, or a TRS is any corporation in which a REIT directly or indirectly owns stock, provided that the REIT and that corporation make a joint election to treat that corporation as a taxable REIT subsidiary. The election can be revoked at any time as long as the REIT and the TRS revoke such election jointly. In addition, if a TRS holds directly or indirectly, more than 35% of the securities of any other corporation (by vote or by value), then that other corporation is also treated as a TRS. A corporation can be a TRS with respect to more than one REIT. We have made a TRS election for American Campus Communities Services, Inc., our taxable REIT subsidiary.

A TRS is subject to Federal income tax at regular corporate rates (maximum rate of 35%), and may also be subject to state and local taxation. Any dividends paid or deemed paid by any one of our taxable REIT subsidiaries will also be subject to tax, either (i) to us if we do not pay the dividends received to our stockholders as dividends, or (ii) to our stockholders if we do pay out the dividends received to our stockholders. Further, the rules impose a 100% excise tax on transactions between a TRS and its parent REIT or the parent REIT s tenants that are not conducted on an arm s-length basis. We may hold more than 10% of the stock of a TRS without jeopardizing our qualification as a REIT notwithstanding the rule described below under Asset Tests that generally precludes ownership of more than 10% (by vote or value) of any issuer s securities. However, as noted below, in order for us to qualify as a REIT, the securities of all of the taxable REIT subsidiaries in which we have invested either directly or indirectly may not represent more than 20% of the total value of our assets. We expect that the aggregate value of all of our interests in taxable REIT subsidiaries will represent less than 20% of the total value of our assets, and will, to the extent necessary, limit the activities of the Services Company or take other actions necessary to satisfy the 20% value limit. We cannot, however, assure that we will always satisfy the 20% value limit or that the IRS will agree with the value we assign to the Services Company and any other TRS in which we own an interest.

A TRS is not permitted to directly or indirectly operate or manage a lodging facility. A lodging facility is defined as a hotel, motel or other establishment more than one-half of the dwelling units in which are used on a transient basis. We believe that our Services Company will not be considered to operate or manage a lodging facility. Although the Services Company is expected to lease certain of our student housing properties on a short term basis during the summer months and occasionally during other times of the year, we believe that such limited short term leasing will not cause the Services Company to be considered to directly or indirectly operate or manage a lodging facility. Our belief in this regard is based in part on Treasury Regulations interpreting similar language applicable to other provisions of the Code. Treasury Regulations or other guidance specifically adopted for purposes of the TRS provisions might take a different approach, and, even absent such guidance, the IRS might take a contrary view. In such an event, we might be forced to change our method of operating the Services Company, which could adversely affect us, or could cause the Services Company to fail to qualify as a TRS, in which event we would likely fail to qualify as a REIT.

We may engage in activities indirectly though a TRS as necessary or convenient to avoid receiving the benefit of income or services that would jeopardize our REIT status if we engaged in the activities directly. In particular, we would likely engage in activities through a TRS for providing services that are non-customary and services to unrelated parties (such as our third party development and management services) that might produce income that does not qualify under the gross income tests described below. We might also hold certain properties in the Services Company, such as our interest in certain of the leasehold properties if we determine that the ownership structure of such properties may produce income that would not qualify for purposes of the REIT income tests described below.

Gross Income Tests

We must satisfy two gross income tests annually to maintain our qualification as a REIT.

First, at least 75% of our gross income for each taxable year must consist of defined types of income that we derive, directly or indirectly, from investments relating to real property or mortgages on real property or

127

Table of Contents

qualified temporary investment income. Qualifying income for purposes of that 75% gross income test generally includes:

rents from real property;

interest on debt secured by mortgages on real property, or on interests in real property;

dividends or other distributions on, and gain from the sale of, shares in other REITs;

gain from the sale of real estate assets; and

income derived from the temporary investment of new capital that is attributable to the issuance of our shares of beneficial interest or a public offering of our debt with a maturity date of at least five years and that we receive during the one year period beginning on the date on which we received such new capital.

Second, in general, at least 95% of our gross income for each taxable year must consist of income that is qualifying income for purposes of the 75% gross income test, other types of interest and dividends, gain from the sale or disposition of stock or securities or any combination of these.

Gross income from our sale of property that we hold primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of business is excluded from both the numerator and the denominator in both income tests. The following paragraphs discuss the specific application of the gross income tests to us.

Rents from Real Property. Rent that we receive from our real property will qualify as rents from real property, which is qualifying income for purposes of the 75% and 95% gross income tests, only if the following conditions are met:

First, the rent must not be based in whole or in part on the income or profits of any person. Participating rent, however, will qualify as rents from real property if it is based on percentages of receipts or sales and the percentages: (a) are fixed at the time the leases are entered into, (b) are not renegotiated during the term of the leases in a manner that has the effect of basing rent on income or profits, and (c) conform with normal business practice.

More generally, the rent will not qualify as rents from real property if, considering the relevant lease and all of the surrounding circumstances, the arrangement does not conform with normal business practice, but is in reality used as a means of basing the rent on income or profits. We intend to set and accept rents which are fixed dollar amounts, and not to any extent by reference to any person s income or profits, in compliance with the rules above.

Second, we must not own, actually or constructively, 10% or more of the stock or the assets or net profits of any lessee, referred to as a related party tenant, other than a TRS. The constructive ownership rules generally provide that, if 10% or more in value of our shares is owned, directly or indirectly, by or for any person, we are considered as owning the stock owned, directly or indirectly, by or for such person.

We do not own any stock or any assets or net profits of any lessee directly, except that we may lease office or other space to our TRS or another taxable REIT subsidiary. We believe that each of the leases will conform with normal business practice, contain arm s-length terms and that the rent payable under those leases will be treated as rents from real property for purposes of the 75% and 95% gross income tests. However, there can be no assurance that the IRS will not successfully assert a contrary position or that a change in circumstances will not cause a portion of the rent payable under the leases to fail to qualify as rents from real property. If such

failures were in sufficient amounts, we might not be able to satisfy either of the 75% or 95% gross income tests and could lose our REIT status. In addition, if the IRS successfully reapportions or

128

Table of Contents

reallocates items of income, deduction, and credit among and between us and our TRS under the leases or any intercompany transaction because it determines that doing so is necessary to prevent the evasion of taxes or to clearly reflect income, we could be subject to a 100% excise tax on those amounts. As described above, we may own one or more taxable REIT subsidiaries. Under an exception to the related-party tenant rule described in the preceding paragraph, rent that we receive from a taxable REIT subsidiary will qualify as rents from real property as long as (1) at least 90% of the leased space in the property is leased to persons other than taxable REIT subsidiaries and related party tenants, and (2) the amount paid by the TRS to rent space at the property is substantially comparable to rents paid by other tenants of the property for comparable space. If we receive rent from a TRS, we will seek to comply with this exception. Whether rents paid by our TRS are substantially comparable to rents paid by our other tenants is determined at the time the lease with the TRS is entered into, extended, and modified, if such modification increases the rents due under such lease. Notwithstanding the foregoing, however, if a lease with a controlled TRS is modified and such modification results in an increase in the rents payable by such TRS, any such increase will not qualify as rents from real property. For purposes of this rule, a controlled TRS is a TRS in which we own stock possessing more than 50% of the voting power or more than 50% of the total value of the outstanding stock of such TRS.

Third, the rent attributable to the personal property leased in connection with a lease of real property must not be greater than 15% of the total rent received under the lease.

The rent attributable to personal property under a lease is the amount that bears the same ratio to total rent under the lease for the taxable year as the average of the fair market values of the leased personal property at the beginning and at the end of the taxable year bears to the average of the aggregate fair market values of both the real and personal property covered by the lease at the beginning and at the end of such taxable year (the personal property ratio). With respect to each of our leases, we believe that the personal property ratio generally is less than 15%. Where that is not, or may in the future not be, the case, we believe that any income attributable to personal property will not jeopardize our ability to qualify as a REIT.

Fourth, we cannot furnish or render noncustomary services to the tenants of our properties, or manage or operate our properties, other than through an independent contractor who is adequately compensated and from whom we do not derive or receive any income. However, we need not provide services through an independent contractor, but instead may provide services directly to our tenants, if the services are usually or customarily rendered in connection with the rental of space for occupancy only and are not considered to be provided for the tenants convenience. In addition, we may provide a minimal amount of noncustomary services to the tenants of a property, other than through an independent contractor, as long as our income from the services does not exceed 1% of our income from the related property. Finally, we may own up to 100% of the stock of one or more taxable REIT subsidiaries, which may provide noncustomary services to our tenants without tainting our rents from the related properties.

We do not intend to perform any services other than customary ones for our lessees, other than services provided through independent contractors or taxable REIT subsidiaries. If a portion of the rent we receive from a property does not qualify as rents from real property because the rent attributable to personal property exceeds 15% of the total rent for a taxable year, the portion of the rent attributable to personal property will not be qualifying income for purposes of either the 75% or 95% gross income test. If rent attributable to personal property, plus any other income that is nonqualifying income for purposes of the 95% gross income test, during a taxable year exceeds 5% of our gross income during the year, we would lose our REIT status. By contrast, in the following circumstances, none of the rent from a lease of property would qualify as rents from real property: (1) the rent is considered based on the income or profits of the lessee; (2) the lessee is a related party tenant or fails to qualify for the exception to the related-party tenant rule for qualifying taxable REIT subsidiaries; or (3) we furnish noncustomary services to the tenants of the property, or manage or operate the property, other than through a qualifying independent contractor or a TRS and our income from the services exceeds 1% of our income from the related property.

Table of Contents

Tenants may be required to pay, besides base rent, reimbursements for certain amounts we are obligated to pay to third parties (such as utility and telephone companies), penalties for nonpayment or late payment of rent, lease application or administrative fees. These and other similar payments should qualify as rents from real property.

Interest. The term interest generally does not include any amount received or accrued, directly or indirectly, if the determination of the amount depends in whole or in part on the income or profits of any person. However, an amount received or accrued generally will not be excluded from the term interest solely because it is based on a fixed percentage or percentages of receipts or sales. Furthermore, in the case of a shared appreciation mortgage, any additional interest received on a sale of the secured property will be treated as gain from the sale of the secured property.

Prohibited Transactions. A REIT will incur a 100% tax on the net income derived from any sale or other disposition of property, other than foreclosure property, that the REIT holds primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of a trade or business. We do not have any current intention to sell any of our properties. Even if we do sell any of our properties, we believe that none of our assets will be held primarily for sale to customers and that a sale of any of our assets will not be in the ordinary course of our business. Whether a REIT holds an asset primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of a trade or business depends, however, on the facts and circumstances in effect from time to time, including those related to a particular asset. Nevertheless, we will attempt to comply with the terms of safe- harbor provisions in the federal income tax laws prescribing when an asset sale will not be characterized as a prohibited transaction.

Foreclosure Property. We will be subject to tax at the maximum corporate rate on certain income from foreclosure property. We do not own any foreclosure properties and do not expect to own any foreclosure properties in the future. This would only change in the future if we were to make loans to third parties secured by real property.

Hedging Transactions. From time to time, we may enter into hedging transactions with respect to one or more of our assets or liabilities. Our hedging activities may include entering into interest rate swaps, caps, and floors, options to purchase such items, and futures and forward contracts. For 2004, any periodic income or gain from the disposition of any financial instrument for these or similar transactions to hedge indebtedness we incur to acquire or carry real estate assets—should be qualifying income for purposes of the 95% gross income test, but not the 75% gross income test. Beginning in 2005, income from certain hedging transactions, clearly identified as such, is not included in our gross income for purposes of the 95% gross income test. Since the financial markets continually introduce new and innovative instruments related to risk-sharing or trading, it is not entirely clear which such instruments will generate income which will be considered qualifying income for purposes of the gross income tests. We intend to structure any hedging or similar transactions so as not to jeopardize our status as a REIT.

Failure to Satisfy Gross Income Tests

Beginning in 2005, if we fail to satisfy one or both of the gross income tests for any taxable year, we nevertheless may qualify as a REIT for that year if we qualify for relief under certain provisions of the federal income tax laws. Those relief provisions generally will be available if:

our failure to meet the income tests was due to reasonable cause and not due to willful neglect; and

we file a description of each item of our gross income in accordance with applicable Treasury Regulations. We cannot with certainty predict whether any failure to meet these tests will qualify for the relief provisions. As discussed above in Taxation of Our Company, even if the relief provisions apply, we would incur a 100% tax on the gross income attributable to the greater of the amounts by which we fail the 75% and 95% gross income tests, multiplied by a fraction intended to reflect our profitability.

Table of Contents

Asset Tests

To maintain our qualification as a REIT, we also must satisfy the following asset tests at the end of each quarter of each taxable year:

First, at least 75% of the value of our total assets must consist of: (a) cash or cash items, including certain receivables, (b) government securities, (c) interests in real property, including leaseholds and options to acquire real property and leaseholds, (d) interests in mortgages on real property, (e) stock in other REITs, and (f) investments in stock or debt instruments during the one year period following our receipt of new capital that we raise through equity offerings or offerings of debt with at least a five year term;

Second, of our investments not included in the 75% asset class, the value of our interest in any one issuer s securities may not exceed 5% of the value of our total assets;

Third, we may not own more than 10% of the voting power or value of any one issuer s outstanding securities;

Fourth, no more than 20% of the value of our total assets may consist of the securities of one or more taxable REIT subsidiaries; and

Fifth, no more than 25% of the value of our total assets may consist of the securities of taxable REIT subsidiaries and other non-TRS taxable subsidiaries and other assets that are not qualifying assets for purposes of the 75% asset test.

For purposes of the second and third asset tests, the term securities does not include stock in another REIT, equity or debt securities of a qualified REIT subsidiary or TRS, mortgage loans that constitute real estate assets, or equity interests in a partnership. For purposes of the 10% value test, the term securities generally does not include debt securities issued by a partnership to the extent of our interest as a partner of the partnership or if at least 75% of the partnership s gross income (excluding income from prohibited transactions) is qualifying income for purposes of the 75% gross income test. In addition certain straight debt securities are not treated as securities for purposes of the 10% value test.

Failure to Satisfy the Asset Tests

We will monitor the status of our assets for purposes of the various asset tests and will manage our portfolio in order to comply at all times with such tests. If we fail to satisfy the asset tests at the end of a calendar quarter, we will not lose our REIT status if:

we satisfied the asset tests at the end of the preceding calendar quarter; and

the discrepancy between the value of our assets and the asset test requirements arose from changes in the market values of our assets and was not wholly or partly caused by the acquisition of one or more non-qualifying assets.

If we did not satisfy the condition described in the second item, above, we still could avoid disqualification by eliminating any discrepancy within 30 days after the close of the calendar quarter in which it arose.

Beginning in the 2005 taxable year, if we fail to satisfy one or more of the asset tests for any quarter of a taxable year, we nevertheless may qualify as a REIT for such year if we qualify for relief under certain provisions of the Code. These relief provisions generally will be available for failures of the 5% asset test and the 10% asset tests if (i) the failure is due to the ownership of assets that do not exceed the lesser of 1% of our total assets or \$10 million, and the failure is corrected within 6 months following the quarter in which it was discovered, or (ii) the failure is due

to ownership of assets that exceed the amount in (i) above, the failure is due to reasonable cause and not due to willful neglect, we file a schedule with a description of each asset causing the failure in accordance with

131

Table of Contents

Treasury Regulations, the failure is corrected within 6 months following the quarter in which it was discovered, and we pay a tax consisting of the greater of \$50,000 or a tax computed at the highest corporate rate on the amount of net income generated by the assets causing the failure from the date of failure until the assets are disposed of or we otherwise return to compliance with the asset test. We may not qualify for the relief provisions in all circumstances.

Distribution Requirements

Each taxable year, we must distribute dividends, other than capital gain dividends and deemed distributions of retained capital gains, to our stockholders in an aggregate amount not less than: the sum of (a) 90% of our REIT taxable income, computed without regard to the dividends-paid deduction or our net capital gain or loss, and (b) 90% of our after-tax net income, if any, from foreclosure property, minus the sum of certain items of non-cash income.

We must pay such dividends in the taxable year to which they relate, or in the following taxable year if we declare the dividend before we timely file our federal income tax return for the year and pay the dividend on or before the first regular dividend payment date after such declaration.

To the extent that we do not distribute all of our net capital gains or distribute at least 90%, but less than 100%, of our real estate investment trust taxable income, as adjusted, we will have to pay tax on those amounts at regular ordinary and capital gains corporate tax rates. Furthermore, if we fail to distribute during each calendar year at least the sum of (a) 85% of our ordinary income for that year, (b) 95% of our capital gain net income for that year, and (c) any undistributed taxable income from prior periods, we would have to pay a 4% nondeductible excise tax on the excess of the required dividend over the amounts actually distributed.

We may elect to retain and pay income tax on the net long-term capital gains we receive in a taxable year. See Taxation of Taxable U.S. Stockholders. If we so elect, we will be treated as having distributed any such retained amount for purposes of the 4% excise tax described above. We intend to make timely dividends sufficient to satisfy the annual dividend requirements and to avoid corporate income tax and the 4% excise tax.

It is possible that, from time to time, we may experience timing differences between the actual receipt of income and actual payment of deductible expenses and the inclusion of that income and deduction of such expenses in arriving at our REIT taxable income. For example, we may not deduct recognized capital losses from our REIT taxable income. Further, it is possible that, from time to time, we may be allocated a share of net capital gains attributable to the sale of depreciated property that exceeds our allocable share of cash attributable to that sale. As a result of the foregoing, we may have less cash than is necessary to distribute all of our taxable income and thereby avoid corporate income tax and the excise tax imposed on certain undistributed income. In such a situation, we may need to borrow funds or issue additional common or preferred shares or pay dividends in the form of taxable stock dividends.

Under certain circumstances, we may be able to correct a failure to meet the distribution requirements for a year by paying deficiency dividends to our stockholders in a later year. We may include such deficiency dividends in our deduction for dividends paid for the earlier year. Although we may be able to avoid income tax on amounts distributed as deficiency dividends, we will be required to pay interest based upon the amount of any deduction we take for deficiency dividends.

Recordkeeping Requirements

We must maintain certain records in order to qualify as a REIT. In addition, to avoid paying a penalty, we must request on an annual basis information from our stockholders designed to disclose the actual ownership of the outstanding common shares. We have complied and intend to continue to comply with these requirements.

Table of Contents

Accounting Period

In order to elect to be taxed as a REIT, we must use a calendar year accounting period. We use the calendar year as our accounting period for federal income tax purposes for each and every year we intend to operate as a REIT.

Failure to Qualify as a REIT

If we failed to qualify as a REIT in any taxable year and no relief provision applied, we would have the following consequences. We would be subject to federal income tax and any applicable alternative minimum tax at rates applicable to regular C corporations on our taxable income, determined without reduction for amounts distributed to stockholders. We would not be required to make any distributions to stockholders, and any dividends to stockholders would be taxable as ordinary income to the extent of our current and accumulated earnings and profits (which may be subject to tax at preferential rates to individual stockholders). Corporate stockholders could be eligible for a dividends-received deduction if certain conditions are satisfied. Unless we qualified for relief under specific statutory provisions, we would not be permitted to elect taxation as a REIT for the four taxable years following the year during which we ceased to qualify as a REIT. We might not be entitled to the statutory relief described in this paragraph in all circumstances.

Relief From Certain Failures of the REIT Qualification Provisions

Beginning in the 2005 taxable year, if we fail to satisfy one or more of the requirements for REIT qualification (other than the income tests or the asset tests), we nevertheless may avoid termination of our REIT election in such year if the failure is due to reasonable cause and not due to willful neglect and we pay a penalty of \$50,000 for each failure to satisfy the REIT qualification requirements. We may not qualify for this relief provision in all circumstances.

Taxation of Taxable U.S. Stockholders

As used in this section, the term U.S. stockholder means a holder of common stock who, for United States Federal income tax purposes, is:

- a citizen or resident of the United States;
- a domestic corporation;
- an estate whose income is subject to United States Federal income taxation regardless of its source; or
- a trust if a United States court can exercise primary supervision over the trust s administration and one or more United States persons have authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust.

As long as we qualify as a REIT, distributions made by us out of our current or accumulated earnings and profits, and not designated as capital gain dividends, will constitute dividends taxable to our taxable U.S. stockholders as ordinary income. Individuals receiving—qualified dividends—from domestic and certain qualifying foreign subchapter C corporations may be entitled to lower rates on dividends (at rates applicable to long-term capital gains, currently at a maximum rate of 15%) provided certain holding period requirements are met. However, individuals receiving dividend distributions from us, a REIT, will generally not be eligible for the recent lower rates on dividends except with respect to the portion of any distribution which (a) represents dividends being passed through to us from a corporation in which we own shares (but only if such dividends would be eligible for the recent lower rates on dividends if paid by the corporation to its individual stockholders), including dividends from our TRS, (b) is equal to

our REIT taxable income (taking into account the dividends paid deduction available to us) less any taxes paid by us on these items during our previous taxable year, or (c) are attributable to built-in gains realized and recognized by us from disposition of properties acquired by us in non-recognition transaction, less any taxes paid by us on these items during our previous taxable year. The lower rates will apply only to the extent we

133

Table of Contents

designate a distribution as qualified dividend income in a written notice to you. Individual taxable U.S. stockholders should consult their own tax advisors to determine the impact of these provisions. Dividends of this kind will not be eligible for the dividends received deduction in the case of taxable U.S. stockholders that are corporations. Dividends made by us that we properly designate as capital gain dividends will be taxable to taxable U.S. stockholders as gain from the sale of a capital asset held for more than one year, to the extent that they do not exceed our actual net capital gain for the taxable year, without regard to the period for which a taxable U.S. stockholder has held his common stock. Thus, with certain limitations, capital gain dividends received by an individual taxable U.S. stockholder may be eligible for preferential rates of taxation. Taxable U.S. stockholders that are corporations may, however, be required to treat up to 20% of certain capital gain dividends as ordinary income.

To the extent that we pay dividends, not designated as capital gain dividends, in excess of our current and accumulated earnings and profits, these dividends will be treated first as a tax-free return of capital to each taxable U.S. stockholder. We expect that approximately 60% of our 2005 annual distribution will represent a return of capital for federal income tax purposes. Thus, these dividends will reduce the adjusted basis which the taxable U.S. stockholder has in our common stock for tax purposes by the amount of the dividend, but not below zero. Dividends in excess of a taxable U.S. stockholder s adjusted basis in his common stock will be taxable as capital gains, provided that the common stock have been held as a capital asset.

Dividends authorized by us in October, November, or December of any year and payable to a stockholder of record on a specified date in any of these months will be treated as both paid by us and received by the stockholder on December 31 of that year, provided that we actually pay the dividend in January of the following calendar year. Stockholders may not include in their own income tax returns any of our net operating losses or capital losses.

We may elect to retain, rather than distribute, all or a portion of our net long-term capital gains and pay the tax on such gains. If we make such an election, we will designate amounts as undistributed capital gains in respect of your shares or beneficial interests by written notice to you which we will mail out to you with our annual report or at any time within 60 days after December 31 of any year. When we make such an election, taxable U.S. stockholders holding common stock at the close of our taxable year will be required to include, in computing their long-term capital gains for the taxable year in which the last day of our taxable year falls, the amount that we designate in a written notice mailed to our stockholders. We may not designate amounts in excess of our undistributed net capital gain for the taxable year. Each taxable U.S. stockholder required to include the designated amount in determining the stockholder s long-term capital gains will be deemed to have paid, in the taxable year of the inclusion, the tax paid by us in respect of the undistributed net capital gains. Taxable U.S. stockholders to whom these rules apply will be allowed a credit or a refund, as the case may be, for the tax they are deemed to have paid. Taxable U.S. stockholders will increase their basis in their common stock by the difference between the amount of the includible gains and the tax deemed paid by the stockholder in respect of these gains.

Dividends made by us and gain arising from a taxable U.S. stockholder s sale or exchange of our common stock will not be treated as passive activity income. As a result, taxable U.S. stockholders generally will not be able to apply any passive losses against that income or gain.

When a taxable U.S. stockholder sells or otherwise disposes of our common stock, the stockholder will recognize gain or loss for Federal income tax purposes in an amount equal to the difference between (a) the amount of cash and the fair market value of any property received on the sale or other disposition, and (b) the holder s adjusted basis in the common stock for tax purposes. This gain or loss will be capital gain or loss if the U.S. stockholder has held the common stock as a capital asset. The gain or loss will be long-term gain or loss if the U.S. stockholder has held the common stock for more than one year. Long-term capital gains of an individual taxable U.S. stockholder is generally taxed at preferential rates. The highest marginal individual income tax rate is currently 35%. The maximum tax rate on long-term capital gains applicable to individuals is 15% for sales and exchanges of assets held for more than one

year and occurring after May 6, 2003 through December 31, 2008. The maximum tax rate on long-term capital gains from the sale or exchange of section 1250 property (i.e., generally, depreciable real property) is 25% to the extent the gain would have been treated as ordinary income if the property were section 1245 property (i.e., generally, depreciable personal property). We generally may designate whether a distribution we designate as capital gain dividends (and any retained capital gain that we are deemed to distribute) is taxable to non-corporate stockholders at a 15% or 25% rate. The characterization of income as capital gain or ordinary income

134

Table of Contents

may affect the deductibility of capital losses. A non-corporate taxpayer may deduct capital losses not offset by capital gains against its ordinary income only up to a maximum of \$3,000 annually. A non-corporate taxpayer may carry unused capital losses forward indefinitely. A corporate taxpayer must pay tax on its net capital gains at corporate ordinary-income rates. A corporate taxpayer may deduct capital losses only to the extent of capital gains, with unused losses carried back three years and forward five years. In general, any loss recognized by a taxable U.S. stockholder when the stockholder sells or otherwise disposes of our common stock that the stockholder has held for six months or less, after applying certain holding period rules, will be treated as a long-term capital loss, to the extent of dividends received by the stockholder from us which were required to be treated as long-term capital gains.

Information Reporting Requirements and Backup Withholding

We will report to our stockholders and to the Internal Revenue Service the amount of dividends we pay during each calendar year and the amount of tax we withhold, if any. A stockholder may be subject to backup withholding at a rate of 28% with respect to dividends unless the holder:

is a corporation or comes within certain other exempt categories and, when required, demonstrates this fact; or

provides a taxpayer identification number, certifies as to no loss of exemption from backup withholding, and otherwise complies with the applicable requirements of the backup withholding rules.

A stockholder who does not provide us with its correct taxpayer identification number also may be subject to penalties imposed by the Internal Revenue Service. Any amount paid as backup withholding will be creditable against the stockholder s income tax liability. In addition, we may be required to withhold a portion of capital gain dividends to any stockholders who fail to certify their non-foreign status to us. For a discussion of the backup withholding rules as applied to non-U.S. stockholders, see Taxation of Non-U.S. Stockholders.

Taxation of Tax-Exempt Stockholders

Amounts distributed as dividends by a REIT generally do not constitute unrelated business taxable income when received by a tax-exempt entity. Provided that a tax-exempt stockholder is not one of the types of entity described in the next paragraph and has not held its common stock as debt financed property within the meaning of the Code, and the common stock are not otherwise used in a trade or business, the dividend income from the common stock will not be unrelated business taxable income to a tax-exempt stockholder. Similarly, income from the sale of common stock will not constitute unrelated business taxable income unless the tax-exempt stockholder has held the common stock as debt financed property within the meaning of the Code or has used the common stock in a trade or business.

Income from an investment in our common stock will constitute unrelated business taxable income for tax-exempt stockholders that are social clubs, voluntary employee benefit associations, supplemental unemployment benefit trusts, and qualified group legal services plans exempt from Federal income taxation under the applicable subsections of Section 501(c) of the Code, unless the organization is able to properly deduct amounts set aside or placed in reserve for certain purposes so as to offset the income generated by its common stock. Prospective investors of the types described in the preceding sentence should consult their own tax advisors concerning these set aside and reserve requirements.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, however, a portion of the dividends paid by a pension-held REIT will be treated as unrelated business taxable income to any trust which:

is described in Section 401(a) of the Code;

is tax-exempt under Section 501(a) of the Code; and

Table of Contents

holds more than 10% (by value) of the equity interests in the REIT.

Tax-exempt pension, profit-sharing and stock bonus funds that are described in Section 401(a) of the Code are referred to below as qualified trusts. A REIT is a pension-held REIT if:

it would not have qualified as a REIT but for the fact that Section 856(h)(3) of the Code provides that stock owned by qualified trusts will be treated, for purposes of the not closely held requirement, as owned by the beneficiaries of the trust (rather than by the trust itself); and

either (a) at least one qualified trust holds more than 25% by value of the interests in the REIT or (b) one or more qualified trusts, each of which owns more than 10% by value of the interests in the REIT, hold in the aggregate more than 50% by value of the interests in the REIT.

The percentage of any REIT dividend treated as unrelated business taxable income to a qualifying trust is equal to the ratio of (a) the gross income of the REIT from unrelated trades or businesses, determined as though the REIT were a qualified trust, less direct expenses related to this gross income, to (b) the total gross income of the REIT, less direct expenses related to the total gross income. A de minimis exception applies where this percentage is less than 5% for any year. We do not expect to be classified as a pension-held REIT, but this cannot be guaranteed.

The rules described above in Taxation of Taxable U.S. Stockholders concerning the inclusion of our designated undistributed net capital gains in the income of our stockholders will apply to tax-exempt entities. Thus, tax-exempt entities will be allowed a credit or refund of the tax deemed paid by these entities in respect of the includible gains.

Taxation of Non-U.S. Stockholders

The rules governing U.S. Federal income taxation of nonresident alien individuals, foreign corporations, foreign partnerships, and other foreign stockholders are complex. This section is only a summary of such rules. We urge non-U.S. stockholders to consult their own tax advisors to determine the impact of federal, state, and local income tax laws on ownership of common shares, including any reporting requirements.

Ordinary Dividends. Dividends, other than dividends that are treated as attributable to gain from sales or exchanges by us of U.S. real property interests, as discussed below, and other than dividends designated by us as capital gain dividends, will be treated as ordinary income to the extent that they are made out of our current or accumulated earnings and profits. A withholding tax equal to 30% of the gross amount of the dividend will ordinarily apply to dividends of this kind to non-U.S. stockholders, unless an applicable income tax treaty reduces that tax. However, if income from an investment in our common stock is treated as effectively connected with the non-U.S. stockholder s conduct of a U.S. trade or business or is attributable to a permanent establishment that the non-U.S. stockholder maintains in the United States (if that is required by an applicable income tax treaty as a condition for subjecting the non-U.S. stockholder to U.S. taxation on a net income basis), tax at graduated rates will generally apply to the non-U.S. stockholder in the same manner as U.S. stockholders are taxed with respect to dividends, and the 30% branch profits tax may also apply if the stockholder is a foreign corporation. We expect to withhold U.S. tax at the rate of 30% on the gross amount of any dividends, other than dividends treated as attributable to gain from sales or exchanges of U.S. real property interests and capital gain dividends, paid to a non-U.S. stockholder, unless (a) a lower treaty rate applies and the required form evidencing eligibility for that reduced rate (ordinarily, IRS Form W-8 BEN) is filed with us or the appropriate withholding agent or (b) the non-U.S. stockholder files an IRS Form W-8 ECI or a successor form with us or the appropriate withholding agent claiming that the dividends are effectively connected with the non-U.S. stockholder s conduct of a U.S. trade or business.

Dividends to a non-U.S. stockholder that are designated by us at the time of dividend as capital gain dividends which are not attributable to or treated as attributable to the disposition by us of a U.S. real property interest generally will not be subject to U.S. Federal income taxation, except as described below.

Table of Contents

Return of Capital. Distributions in excess of our current and accumulated earnings and profits, which are not treated as attributable to the gain from our disposition of a U.S. real property interest, will not be taxable to a non-U.S. stockholder to the extent that they do not exceed the adjusted basis of the non-U.S. stockholder s common stock. Distributions of this kind will instead reduce the adjusted basis of the common stock. To the extent that distributions of this kind exceed the adjusted basis of a non-U.S. stockholder s common stock, they will give rise to tax liability if the non-U.S. stockholder otherwise would have to pay tax on any gain from the sale or disposition of its common stock, as described below. If it cannot be determined at the time a distribution is made whether the distribution will be in excess of current and accumulated earnings and profits, withholding will apply to the distribution at the rate applicable to dividends. However, the non-U.S. stockholder may seek a refund of these amounts from the IRS if it is subsequently determined that the distribution was, in fact, in excess of our current accumulated earnings and profits.

Capital Gain Dividends. For any year in which we qualify as a REIT, dividends that are attributable to gain from sales or exchanges by us of U.S. real property interests will be taxed to a non-U.S. stockholder under the provisions of the Foreign Investment in Real Property Tax Act of 1980, as amended. Under this statute, these dividends are taxed to a non-U.S. stockholder as if the gain were effectively connected with a U.S. business. Thus, non-U.S. stockholders will be taxed on the dividends at the normal capital gain rates applicable to U.S. stockholders, subject to any applicable alternative minimum tax and special alternative minimum tax in the case of non-U.S. stockholders that are individuals. Beginning in our 2005 taxable year, the above rules relating to distributions attributable to gains from our sales or exchanges of U.S. real property interests (or such gains that are retained and deemed to be distributed) will not apply with respect to a non-U.S. stockholder that does not own more than 5% of our common stock at any time during the taxable year, provided our common stock is regularly traded on an established securities market in the United States. We are required by applicable Treasury Regulations under the Foreign Investment in Real Property Tax Act of 1980, as amended, to withhold 35% of any distribution that we could designate as a capital gains dividend. However, if we designate as a capital gain dividend a distribution made before the day we actually effect the designation, then although the distribution may be taxable to a non-U.S. stockholder, withholding does not apply to the distribution under this statute. Rather, we must effect the 35% withholding from distributions made on and after the date of the designation, until the distributions so withheld equal the amount of the prior distribution designated as a capital gain dividend. The non-U.S. stockholder may credit the amount withheld against its U.S. tax liability.

Sale of Common Stock. Gain recognized by a non-U.S. stockholder upon a sale or exchange of our common stock generally will not be taxed under the Foreign Investment in Real Property Tax Act if we are a domestically controlled REIT, defined generally as a REIT, less than 50% in value of whose stock is and was held directly or indirectly by foreign persons at all times during a specified testing period. We believe that we will be a domestically controlled REIT, and, therefore, that taxation under this statute generally will not apply to the sale of our common stock, however, because our stock is publicly traded, no assurance can be given that the we will qualify as a domestically controlled REIT at any time in the future. Gain to which this statute does not apply will be taxable to a non-U.S. stockholder if investment in the common stock is treated as effectively connected with the non-U.S. stockholder s U.S. trade or business or is attributable to a permanent establishment that the non-U.S. stockholder maintains in the United States (if that is required by an applicable income tax treaty as a condition for subjecting the non-U.S. stockholder to U.S. taxation on a net income basis). In this case, the same treatment will apply to the non-U.S. stockholder as to U.S. stockholders with respect to the gain. In addition, gain to which the Foreign Investment in Real Property Tax Act does not apply will be taxable to a non-U.S. stockholder if the non-U.S. stockholder is a nonresident alien individual who was present in the United States for 183 days or more during the taxable year to which the gain is attributable. In this case, a 30% tax will apply to the nonresident alien individual s capital gains. A similar rule will apply to capital gain dividends to which this statute does not apply.

If we were not a domestically controlled REIT, tax under the Foreign Investment in Real Property Tax Act would apply to a non-U.S. stockholder s sale of common stock only if the selling non-U.S. stockholder owned more than 5% of the class of common stock sold at any time during a specified period. This period is generally the shorter of the

period that the non-U.S. stockholder owned the common stock sold or the five-year period ending on the date when the stockholder disposed of the common stock. If tax under this statute applies to the gain on the sale of common stock, the same treatment would apply to the non-U.S. stockholder as to U.S. stockholders with respect to the gain, subject to any applicable alternative minimum tax and a special alternative minimum tax in the case of nonresident alien individuals.

137

Table of Contents

Backup Withholding and Information Reporting

If you are a non-U.S. stockholder, you are generally exempt from backup withholding and information reporting requirements with respect to:

dividend payments;

the payment of the proceeds from the sale of common stock effected at a United States office of a broker, as long as the income associated with these payments is otherwise exempt from United States Federal income tax; and

the payor or broker does not have actual knowledge or reason to know that you are a United States person and you have furnished to the payor or broker: (a) a valid Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN or an acceptable substitute form upon which you certify, under penalties of perjury, that you are a non-United States person, or (b) other documentation upon which it may rely to treat the payments as made to a non-United States person in accordance with U.S. Treasury Regulations, or (c) you otherwise establish an exemption.

Payment of the proceeds from the sale of common stock effected at a foreign office of a broker generally will not be subject to information reporting or backup withholding. However, a sale of common stock that is effected at a foreign office of a broker will be subject to information reporting and backup withholding if:

the proceeds are transferred to an account maintained by you in the United States;

the payment of proceeds or the confirmation of the sale is mailed to you at a United States address; or

the sale has some other specified connection with the United States as provided in U.S. Treasury Regulations, unless the broker does not have actual knowledge or reason to know that you are a United States person and the documentation requirements described above are met or you otherwise establish an exemption.

In addition, a sale of common stock will be subject to information reporting if it is effected at a foreign office of a broker that is:

a United States person;

a controlled foreign corporation for United States tax purposes;

a foreign person 50% or more of whose gross income is effectively connected with the conduct of a United States trade or business for a specified three-year period; or

a foreign partnership, if at any time during its tax year: (a) one or more of its partners are U.S. persons, as defined in U.S. Treasury Regulations, who in the aggregate hold more than

50% of the income or capital interest in the partnership, or (b) such foreign partnership is engaged in the conduct of a United States trade or business,

unless the broker does not have actual knowledge or reason to know that you are a United States person and the documentation requirements described above are met or you otherwise establish an exemption. Backup withholding will apply if the sale is subject to information reporting and the broker has actual knowledge that you are a United States person. You generally may obtain a refund of any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules that exceed your income tax liability by filing a refund claim with the Internal Revenue Service.

138

Table of Contents

Tax Aspects of Our Investments in Our Operating Partnership

The following discussion summarizes certain federal income tax considerations applicable to our direct or indirect investment in our Operating Partnership and any subsidiary partnerships or limited liability companies we form or acquire, each individually referred to as a Partnership and, collectively, as Partnerships. The following discussion does not cover state or local tax laws or any federal tax laws other than income tax laws.

Classification as Partnerships

We are entitled to include in our income our distributive share of each Partnership s income and to deduct our distributive share of each Partnership s losses only if such Partnership is classified for federal income tax purposes as a partnership, rather than as a corporation or an association taxable as a corporation. An organization with at least two owners or partners will be classified as a partnership, rather than as a corporation, for federal income tax purposes if it:

is treated as a partnership under the Treasury Regulations relating to entity classification (the check-the-box regulations); and

is not a publicly traded partnership.

Under the check-the-box regulations, an unincorporated business entity with at least two owners or partners may elect to be classified either as a corporation or as a partnership. If such an entity does not make an election, it generally will be treated as a partnership for federal income tax purposes.

We intend that each partnership we own an interest in will be classified as a partnership for federal income tax purposes (or else a disregarded entity where there are not at least two separate beneficial owners).

A publicly traded partnership is a partnership whose interests are traded on an established securities market or are readily tradable on a secondary market (or a substantial equivalent). A publicly traded partnership is generally treated as a corporation for federal income tax purposes, but will not be so treated for any taxable year for which at least 90% of the partnership is gross income consists of specified passive income, including real property rents, gains from the sale or other disposition of real property, interest, and dividends (the 90% passive income exception). Treasury Regulations provide limited safe harbors from treatment as a publicly traded partnership. Pursuant to one of those safe harbors, known as the private placement exclusion, interests in a partnership will not be treated as readily tradable on a secondary market or the substantial equivalent thereof if (1) all interests in the partnership were issued in a transaction or transactions that were not required to be registered under the Securities Act, and (2) the partnership does not have more than 100 partners at any time during the partnership is taxable year. For the determination of the number of partners in a partnership, a person owning an interest in a partnership, grantor trust, or S corporation that owns an interest in the partnership is treated as a partner in the partnership only if (1) substantially all of the value of the owner is interest in the entity is attributable to the entity is direct or indirect interest in the partnership, and (2) a principal purpose of the use of the entity is to permit the partnership to satisfy the 100-partner limitation.

We expect that each partnership we own an interest in will qualify for the private placement exclusion, one of the other safe harbors from treatment as a publicly traded partnership, and/or will satisfy the 90% passive income exception.

Income Taxation of the Partnerships and Their Partners

We own 99.0% of the interests in our Operating Partnership and certain subsidiary partnerships. Entities that we own 100% of the interests in (directly or through other disregarded entities) will be treated as disregarded entities. In

addition we may hold interests in partnership or LLCs that are not disregarded entities (the $\ \$ Partnership or Partnerships $\ \$).

139

Table of Contents

Partners, Not the Partnerships, Subject to Tax. A Partnership is not a taxable entity for federal income tax purposes. We will therefore take into account our allocable share of each Partnership s income, gains, losses, deductions, and credits for each taxable year of the Partnership ending with or within our taxable year, even if we receive no distribution from the Partnership for that year or a distribution less than our share of taxable income. Similarly, even if we receive a distribution, it may not be taxable if the distribution does not exceed our adjusted tax basis in our interest in the Partnership.

Partnership Allocations. Although a partnership agreement generally will determine the allocation of income and losses among partners, allocations will be disregarded for tax purposes if they do not comply with the provisions of the federal income tax laws governing partnership allocations. If an allocation is not recognized for federal income tax purposes, the item subject to the allocation will be reallocated in accordance with the partners interests in the Partnership, which will be determined by taking into account all of the facts and circumstances relating to the economic arrangement of the partners with respect to such item. Each Partnership s allocations of taxable income, gain, and loss are intended to comply with the requirements of the federal income tax laws governing partnership allocations.

Sale of a Partnership s Property. Generally, any gain realized by a Partnership on the sale of property held for more than one year will be long-term capital gain, except for any portion of the gain treated as depreciation or cost recovery recapture. Conversely, our share of any Partnership gain from the sale of inventory or other property held primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of the Partnership s trade or business will be treated as income from a prohibited transaction subject to a 100% tax. Income from a prohibited transaction may have an adverse effect on our ability to satisfy the gross income tests for REIT status. See Requirements for Qualification. We do not presently intend to acquire or hold, or to allow any Partnership to acquire or hold, any property that is likely to be treated as inventory or property held primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of our, or the Partnership s, trade or business.

State and Local Taxes

We and/or our stockholders may be subject to taxation by various states and localities, including those in which we or a stockholder transacts business, owns property or resides. The state and local tax treatment may differ from the federal income tax treatment described above. Consequently, stockholders should consult their own tax advisors regarding the effect of state and local tax laws upon an investment in the common shares.

140

ERISA CONSIDERATIONS

General

The following is a summary of certain material considerations arising under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, or ERISA, and the prohibited transaction provisions of Section 4975 of the Code that may be relevant to a prospective purchaser. The following summary may also be relevant to a prospective purchaser that is not an employee benefit plan which is subject to ERISA, but is a tax-qualified retirement plan or an individual retirement account, individual retirement annuity, medical savings account or education individual retirement account, which we refer to collectively as an IRA. This discussion does not address all aspects of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code or, to the extent not preempted, state law that may be relevant to particular employee benefit plan stockholders in light of their particular circumstances, including plans subject to Title I of ERISA, other employee benefit plans and IRAs subject to the prohibited transaction provisions of Section 4975 of the Code, and governmental, church, foreign and other plans that are exempt from ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code but that may be subject to other federal, state, local or foreign law requirements.

A fiduciary making the decision to invest in shares of our common stock on behalf of a prospective purchaser which is an ERISA plan, a tax-qualified retirement plan, an IRA or other employee benefit plan is advised to consult its legal advisor regarding the specific considerations arising under ERISA, Section 4975 of the Code, and, to the extent not preempted, state law with respect to the purchase, ownership or sale of shares of our common stock by the plan or IRA.

Plans should also consider the entire discussion under the heading Federal Income Tax Considerations, as material contained in that section is relevant to any decision by an employee benefit plan, tax-qualified retirement plan or IRA to purchase our common stock.

Employee Benefit Plans, Tax-Qualified Retirement Plans and IRAs

Each fiduciary of an ERISA plan, which is an employee benefit plan subject to Title I of ERISA, should carefully consider whether an investment in shares of our common stock is consistent with its fiduciary responsibilities under ERISA. In particular, the fiduciary requirements of Part 4 of Title I of ERISA require that:

an ERISA plan make investments that are prudent and in the best interests of the ERISA plan, its participants and beneficiaries;

an ERISA plan make investments that are diversified in order to reduce the risk of large losses, unless it is clearly prudent for the ERISA plan not to do so;

an ERISA plan s investments are authorized under ERISA and the terms of the governing documents of the ERISA plan; and

the fiduciary not cause the ERISA plan to enter into transactions prohibited under Section 406 of ERISA (and certain corresponding provisions of the Code).

In determining whether an investment in shares of our common stock is prudent for ERISA purposes, the appropriate fiduciary of an ERISA plan should consider all of the facts and circumstances, including whether the investment is reasonably designed, as a part of the ERISA plan s portfolio for which the fiduciary has investment responsibility, to meet the objectives of the ERISA plan, taking into consideration the risk of loss and opportunity for gain or other return from the investment, the diversification, cash flow and funding requirements of the ERISA plan,

and the liquidity and current return of the ERISA plan s portfolio. A fiduciary should also take into account the nature of our business, the length of our operating history and other matters described in the section entitled Risk Factors.

The fiduciary of an IRA or an employee benefit plan not subject to Title I of ERISA because it is a governmental or church plan, if no election has been made under Section 410(d) of the Code, or because it does not

141

Table of Contents

cover common law employees should consider that it may only make investments that are either authorized or not prohibited by the appropriate governing documents, not prohibited under Section 4975 of the Code and permitted under applicable state law.

Our Status Under ERISA

In some circumstances where an ERISA plan holds an interest in an entity, the assets of the entity are deemed to be ERISA plan assets. This is known as the look-through rule. Under those circumstances, the obligations and other responsibilities of plan sponsors, plan fiduciaries and plan administrators, and of parties in interest and disqualified persons, under Parts 1 and 4 of Subtitle B of Title I of ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code, as applicable, may be expanded, and there may be an increase in their liability under these and other provisions of ERISA and the Code (except to the extent (if any) that a favorable statutory or administrative exemption or exception applies). For example, a prohibited transaction may occur if our assets are deemed to be assets of investing ERISA plans and persons who have certain specified relationships to an ERISA plan (parties in interest within the meaning of ERISA, and disqualified persons within the meaning of the Code) deal with these assets. Further, if our assets are deemed to be assets of investing ERISA plans, any person that exercises authority or control with respect to the management or disposition of the assets is an ERISA plan fiduciary.

ERISA plan assets are not defined in ERISA or the Code, but the United States Department of Labor has issued regulations that outline the circumstances under which an ERISA plan s interest in an entity will be subject to the look-through rule. The Department of Labor regulations apply to the purchase by an ERISA plan of an equity interest in an entity, such as stock of a REIT. However, the Department of Labor regulations provide an exception to the look-through rule for equity interests that are publicly offered securities.

Under the Department of Labor regulations, a publicly offered security is a security that is:

freely transferable;

part of a class of securities that is widely held; and

either part of a class of securities that is registered under section 12(b) or 12(g) of the Exchange Act or sold to an ERISA plan as part of an offering of securities to the public pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act, and the class of securities of which this security is a part is registered under the Exchange Act within 120 days, or longer if allowed by the SEC, after the end of the fiscal year of the issuer during which this Offering of these securities to the public occurred.

Whether a security is considered freely transferable depends on the facts and circumstances of each case. Under the Department of Labor regulations, if the security is part of an offering in which the minimum investment is \$10,000 or less, then any restriction on or prohibition against any transfer or assignment of the security for the purposes of preventing a termination or reclassification of the entity for federal or state tax purposes will not ordinarily prevent the security from being considered freely transferable. Additionally, limitations or restrictions on the transfer or assignment of a security which are created or imposed by persons other than the issuer of the security or persons acting for or on behalf of the issuer will ordinarily not prevent the security from being considered freely transferable.

A class of securities is considered widely held if it is a class of securities that is owned by 100 or more investors independent of the issuer and of one another. A security will not fail to be widely held because the number of independent investors falls below 100 subsequent to the initial public offering as a result of events beyond the issuer s control.

The shares of our common stock offered in this prospectus may meet the criteria of the publicly offered securities exception to the look-through rule. First, the common stock could be considered to be freely transferable, as the minimum investment will be less than \$10,000 and the only restrictions upon its transfer are those generally permitted under the Department of Labor regulations, those required under federal tax laws to maintain our status as

142

Table of Contents

a REIT, resale restrictions under applicable federal securities laws with respect to securities not purchased pursuant to this prospectus and those owned by our officers, directors and other affiliates, and voluntary restrictions agreed to by the selling stockholder regarding volume limitations.

Second, our common stock is currently held by 100 or more investors that we believe are independent of us and of one another, and we expect (although we cannot confirm) that this will continue to be the case.

Third, the shares of our common stock will be part of an offering of securities to the public pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act and the common stock is registered under the Exchange Act.

In addition, the Department of Labor regulations provide exceptions to the look-through rule for equity interests in some types of entities, including any entity which qualifies as either a real estate operating company or a venture capital operating company.

Under the Department of Labor regulations, a real estate operating company is defined as an entity which on testing dates has at least 50% of its assets, other than short-term investments pending long-term commitment or dividend to investors, valued at cost:

invested in real estate which is managed or developed and with respect to which the entity has the right to substantially participate directly in the management or development activities; and

which, in the ordinary course of its business, is engaged directly in real estate management or development activities.

According to those same regulations, a venture capital operating company is defined as an entity which on testing dates has at least 50% of its assets, other than short-term investments pending long-term commitment or dividend to investors, valued at cost:

invested in one or more operating companies with respect to which the entity has management rights; and

which, in the ordinary course of its business, actually exercises its management rights with respect to one or more of the operating companies in which it invests.

We have not endeavored to determine whether we will satisfy the real estate operating company or venture capital operating company exception.

Prior to making an investment in the shares offered in this prospectus, prospective employee benefit plan investors (whether or not subject to ERISA or section 4975 of the Code) should consult with their legal and other advisors concerning the impact of ERISA and the Code (and, particularly in the case of non-ERISA plans and arrangements, any additional state, local and foreign law considerations), as applicable, and the potential consequences in their specific circumstances of an investment in such shares.

143

UNDERWRITING

Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. are acting as joint book-running managers and as representatives of the underwriters named below. Under the terms and subject to the conditions contained in an underwriting agreement dated , 2005, we have agreed to sell to the underwriters named below the following respective numbers of shares of our common stock:

> Number of **Shares**

Underwriter

Citigroup Global Markets Inc. Deutsche Bank Securities Inc.

Total

The underwriting agreement provides that the underwriters are obligated to purchase all of the shares of our common stock in this Offering if any are purchased, other than those shares covered by the overallotment option described below. The underwriting agreement also provides that, if an underwriter defaults, the purchase commitments of non-defaulting underwriters may be increased or this Offering may be terminated. The underwriting agreement provides that the obligations of the underwriters to purchase the shares included in this Offering are subject to the approval of legal matters by counsel and to other conditions.

The underwriters propose to offer some of the shares directly to the public at the Offering price set forth on the cover page of this prospectus and some of the shares to dealers at the Offering price less a concession not to exceed per share. The underwriters may allow, and dealers may reallow, a concession not to exceed \$ share on sales to other dealers. If all of the shares are not sold to the public at the Offering price, the representatives may change the Offering price and the other selling terms.

We have granted to the underwriters an option, exercisable for 30 days from the date of this prospectus, to purchase additional shares of common stock at the Offering price less the underwriting discount. The underwriters may exercise the option solely for the purpose of covering overallotments, if any, in connection with our Offering. To the extent the option is exercised, each underwriter must purchase a number of additional shares approximately proportionate to that underwriter s initial purchase commitment.

The following table summarizes the underwriting discounts and commissions we are to pay to the underwriters in connection with this Offering. These amounts are shown assuming both no exercise and full exercise of the underwriters option to purchase additional shares of common stock:

	Per	Per Share		Total	
	No	Full	No	Full	
	Exercise	Exercise	Exercise	Exercise	
Underwriting discounts and commissions paid by us	\$	\$	\$	\$	

We estimate that our out-of-pocket expenses for this Offering will be approximately \$ million.

144

Table of Contents

From the date of this prospectus through and including October 11, 2005, we have agreed that we will not offer, sell, contract to sell, pledge or otherwise dispose of, directly or indirectly, or file with the SEC a registration statement (except a registration statement on Form S-4 relating to our acquisition of another entity) under the Securities Act relating to, any additional shares of our common stock or securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for any shares of our common stock, including, without limitation, Units, or publicly disclose the intention to make any offer, sale, pledge, disposition or filing, without the prior written consent of Citigroup and Deutsche Bank Securities other than:

grants of stock options, PIUs, restricted stock units or restricted stock to employees, consultants or directors pursuant to the terms of the 2004 incentive award plan in effect as of the date of this prospectus;

issuances of our common stock pursuant to a dividend reinvestment plan (if any); or

issuances of our common stock, units or securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for shares of our common stock in connection with other acquisitions of interests in real property or real property companies or entities owning interests in real property.

Our officers and directors have agreed, subject to certain exceptions (including a bona fide gift or a transfer for the benefit of an immediate family member), that they will not offer, sell, contract to sell, pledge or otherwise dispose of, directly or indirectly, any shares of our common stock or securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for any shares of our common stock, including, without limitation, units, enter into a transaction that would have the same effect, or enter into any swap, hedge or other arrangement that transfers, in whole or in part, any of the economic consequences of ownership of our common stock, whether any of these transactions are to be settled by delivery of our common stock or other securities, in cash or otherwise, or publicly disclose the intention to make any offer, sale, pledge or disposition, or to enter into any transaction, swap, hedge or other arrangement, without, in each case, the prior written consent of Citigroup and Deutsche Bank Securities for the period from the date of this prospectus through and including October 11, 2005. In addition, our officers and directors have agreed not to make any demand for, or exercise any right with respect to, the registration of our common stock or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for our common stock without the prior written consent of Citigroup and Deutsche Bank Securities.

Citigroup and Deutsche Bank Securities in their joint discretion may release any of the securities subject to lock-up agreements at any time without notice. In the event that either (x) during the last 17 days of the lock-up period referred to above, we issue an earnings release or a press release announcing a significant event or (y) prior to the expiration of such lock-up period, we announce that we will release earnings or issue a press release announcing a significant event during the 17-day period beginning on the last day of such lock-up period, the restrictions described above shall continue to apply until the expiration of the 17-day period beginning with the first day following the date of the earnings or the press release.

Our common stock is listed on the NYSE under the symbol ACC.

We cannot assure you that the prices at which our shares will sell in the public market after this Offering will not be lower than the current trading price or the Offering price or that a more active trading market in our common stock will develop and continue after this Offering.

In connection with this Offering, the underwriters may engage in stabilizing transactions, overallotment transactions, syndicate covering transactions and penalty bids in accordance with Regulation M under the Exchange Act.

Stabilizing transactions permit bids to purchase or the purchase of the underlying security while this distribution of the common stock offered pursuant to this prospectus is in progress so long as the stabilizing bids do not exceed a specified maximum.

145

Table of Contents

Overallotment involves sales by the underwriters of shares in excess of the number of shares the underwriters are obligated to purchase, which creates a syndicate short position. The short position may be either a covered short position or a naked short position. In a covered short position, the number of shares over-allotted by the underwriters is not greater than the number of shares that they may purchase in the over-allotment option. In a naked short position, the number of shares involved is greater than the number of shares in the overallotment option. The underwriters may close out any covered short position by either exercising their overallotment option and/or purchasing shares in the open market.

Syndicate covering transactions involve purchases of our common stock in the open market after the distribution of such stock has been completed in order to cover syndicate short positions. In determining the source of shares to close out the short position, the underwriters will consider, among other things, the price of shares available for purchase in the open market as compared to the price at which they may purchase shares through the overallotment option. If the underwriters sell more shares than could be covered by the overallotment option, a naked short position, the position can only be closed out by buying shares in the open market. A naked short position is more likely to be created if the underwriters are concerned that there could be downward pressure on the price of the shares in the open market after pricing that could adversely affect investors who purchase in this Offering.

The underwriters also may impose a penalty bid. Penalty bids permit the underwriters to reclaim a selling concession from a syndicate member when the representatives repurchase shares originally sold by that syndicate member in order to cover syndicate short positions or make stabilizing purchases.

These stabilizing transactions, syndicate covering transactions and penalty bids may have the effect of raising or maintaining the market price of our common stock or preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of our common stock. As a result, the price of our common stock may be higher than the price that might otherwise exist in the open market. These transactions may be effected on the NYSE or otherwise and, if commenced, may be discontinued at any time.

A prospectus in electronic format may be made available on the websites maintained by one or more of the underwriters, or selling group members, if any, participating in this Offering. The representatives may agree to allocate a number of shares to underwriters and selling group members for sale to their online brokerage account holders. Internet distributions will be allocated by the underwriters and selling group members that will make Internet distributions on the same basis as other allocations. The representatives may agree to allocate a number of shares to underwriters for sale to their online brokerage account holders.

Affiliates of Citigroup and Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., two of our underwriters, are joint lead arrangers under our existing revolving credit facility. As of June 3, 2005, approximately \$44.5 million of borrowings were outstanding under this facility. Although no assurance can be given, we expect to amend our three-year, \$75 million revolving credit facility and to increase the size of the facility from \$75 million to \$100 million. Key Bank National Association (an affiliate of KeyBanc Capital Markets, Inc.) will act as administrative agent under the amended facility. Citicorp North America, Inc. (an affiliate of Citigroup, which is a lead managing underwriter in this offering) and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas (an affiliate of Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., which is a lead managing underwriter in this offering) will be co-syndication agents under the amended facility. This amended facility, if consummated, may be expanded by up to an additional \$100 million upon the satisfaction of certain conditions. This facility is expected to be available to, among other things, fund future property development, acquisitions and other working capital needs. Our ability to borrow from time to time under this facility is expected to be subject to certain conditions and the satisfaction of specified financial covenants, which we expect to be more favorable to us than those contained in our current facility. The amended facility is also expected to contain covenants that restrict our ability to pay dividends or other distributions to our stockholders unless certain tests are satisfied. We expect to repay all of outstanding borrowings under our then outstanding revolving credit facility with a portion of the net proceeds of this Offering,

and, upon application of the net proceeds from this Offering, each lender will receive its proportionate share of the amount repaid.

146

Table of Contents

We and our Operating Partnership have agreed to indemnify the underwriters against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribute to payments the underwriters may be required to make because of any of those liabilities.

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of our shares of common stock has been passed upon for us by Locke Liddell & Sapp LLP. Locke Liddell & Sapp LLP is providing an opinion relating to tax consequences. Sidley Austin Brown & Wood llp will act as counsel to the underwriters.

EXPERTS

The consolidated and combined financial statements of American Campus Communities, Inc. and Subsidiaries and the Predecessor Entities at December 31, 2004 and 2003, and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2004, appearing in this prospectus and registration statement have been audited by Ernst & Young, LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their reports thereon appearing elsewhere herein, and are included in reliance upon such report given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission a registration statement on Form S-11, including exhibits, schedules and amendments filed with this registration statement, under the Securities Act with respect to the shares of our common stock to be sold in this Offering. This prospectus does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement and exhibits and schedules to the registration statement. For further information with respect to us and the shares of our common stock to be sold in this Offering, reference is made to the registration statement, including the exhibits to the registration statement. Statements contained in this prospectus as to the contents of any contract or other document referred to in this prospectus are not necessarily complete. Copies of the registration statement, including the exhibits and schedules to the registration statement, may be examined without charge at the public reference room of the Securities and Exchange Commission, 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Room 1024, Washington, DC 20549. Information about the operation of the public reference room may be obtained by calling the Securities and Exchange Commission at 1-800-SEC-0300. Copies of all or a portion of the registration statement can be obtained from the public reference room of the Securities and Exchange Commission upon payment of prescribed fees. Our Securities and Exchange Commission is lings, including our registration statement, are also available to you on the Securities and Exchange Commission s Web site, www.sec.gov.

We are required to comply with the informational requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and, accordingly, file current reports on Form 8-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, annual reports on Form 10-K, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. Those reports, proxy statements and other information are available for inspection and copying at the Public Reference Room and internet site of the SEC referred to above. We intend to furnish our shareholders with annual reports containing consolidated financial statements certified by an independent public accounting firm. Such reports, proxy statements and other information are not part of this prospectus.

We maintain a website on the Internet with the address of www.americancampuscommunities.com or www.studenthousing.com. Copies of our Annual Reports on Form 10-K and Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q and any Current Reports on Form 8-K, and any amendments thereto, are or will be available free of charge at such website as

soon as reasonably practical after they are filed with the SEC. Additional information regarding us, including our committee charters, our code of business conduct and ethics and our corporate governance guidelines, can also be found at this website as required. Information contained on our website is not part of this prospectus.

147

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

American Campus Communities, Inc. and Subsidiaries	Page
Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements	
Summary	F-2
Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations for the three months ended March 31, 2005	1 2
(unaudited)	F-3
Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated and Combined Statement of Operations for the year ended	
December 31, 2004 (unaudited)	F-4
Notes to Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated and Combined Statements of Operations (unaudited)	F-5
American Campus Communities, Inc. and Subsidiaries and American Campus Predecessor	
Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements	
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2005 (unaudited) and December 31, 2004	F-6
Consolidated and Combined Statements of Operations for the Company for the three months ended	
March 31, 2005 and for the Predecessor for the three months ended March 31, 2004 (all unaudited)	F-7
Consolidated and Combined Statements of Comprehensive Income for the Company for the three months	
ended March 31, 2005 and for the Predecessor for the three months ended March 31, 2004 (all unaudited)	F-8
Consolidated and Combined Statements of Cash Flows for the Company for the three months ended	
March 31, 2005 and for the Predecessor for the three months ended March 31, 2004 (all unaudited)	F-9
Notes to Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements	F-10
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-22
Consolidated and Combined Balance Sheets for the Company as of December 31, 2004 and for the	
Predecessor as of December 31, 2003	F-23
Consolidated and Combined Statements of Operations for the Company for the period from August 17,	
2004 to December 31, 2004 and for the Predecessor for the period from January 1, 2004 to August 16,	
2004 and for the years ended December 31, 2003 and 2002	F-24
Consolidated and Combined Statements of Changes in Stockholders and Predecessor Owners Equity for	
the Company for the period from August 17, 2004 to December 31, 2004 and for the Predecessor for the	
period from January 1, 2004 to August 16, 2004 and for the years ended December 31, 2003 and 2002	F-25
Consolidated and Combined Statements of Cash Flows for the Company for the period from August 17.	
2004 to December 31, 2004 and for the Predecessor for the period from January 1, 2004 to August 16,	
2004 and for the years ended December 31, 2003 and 2002	F-26
Notes to Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements	F-27
Proctor Portfolio	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-50
Combined Statement of Revenues and Certain Expenses for the year ended December 31, 2004	F-51
Notes to Combined Statement of Revenues and Certain Expenses	F-52
Table of Contents	287

Exchange at Gainesville

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-53
Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and for the year	
ended December 31, 2004	F-54
Notes to Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses	F-55
F-1	

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated and combined statements of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and for the year ended December 31, 2004, are presented as if American Campus Communities, Inc. s (the Company) acquisition of the Exchange at Gainesville (acquired March 2005), City Parc at Fry Street (acquired March 2005) and the five-property Proctor Portfolio (acquired February 2005) had occurred as of January 1, 2004. It was also assumed that the Company s initial public offering (IPO) had occurred as of January 1, 2004. The pro forma adjustments also include the related repayment of certain debt and the acquisition of minority ownership of certain assets.

The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated and combined statements of operations should be read together with our historical financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus. The pro forma condensed consolidated statements of operations are unaudited and are not necessarily indicative of what the actual results of operations would have been had the Company acquired the properties or consummated the IPO as of January 1, 2004, nor do they purport to represent the results of operations of the Company for future periods.

F-2

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

PRO FORMA CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS

For the three months ended March 31, 2005

(unaudited, dollars in thousands, except share and per share amounts)

		ompany istorical (A)	equired operties (B)	Pr For Adjust	ma		ompany o Forma
Revenues	\$	19,541	\$ 2,784	\$		\$	22,325
Operating expenses:							
Property operating expenses		7,011	1,128				8,139
Third party development and management services		1,464					1,464
General and administrative		1,364					1,364
Depreciation and amortization		3,424	340				3,764
Ground/facility leases		212					212
Total operating expenses		13,475	1,468				14,943
Operating income		6,066	1,316				7,382
Nonoperating income and (expenses):							
Interest income		58					58
Interest expense		(3,808)	(962)				(4,770)
Amortization of deferred financing costs		(246)	(16)				(262)
Other nonoperating income		430					430
Total nonoperating expenses		(3,566)	(978)				(4,544)
Income before income tax provision and minority							
interests		2,500	338				2,838
Income tax provision		(102)	330				(102)
Minority interests		(87)			(3) (C)		(90)
Income from continuing operations	\$	2,311	\$ 338	\$	(3)	\$	2,646
Income from continuing operations per share:							
Basic	\$	0.18				\$	0.21
Diluted	\$	0.19				\$	0.21
Weighted average common shares outstanding:							
Basic	12	2,622,145				12	,622,145
Table of Contents							290

Diluted 12,769,939 12,769,939

F-3

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

PRO FORMA CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS For the year ended December 31, 2004

(unaudited, dollars in thousands, except share and per share amounts)

	Per Au	ompany riod from ugust 17, 2004 to	Pe	redecessor eriod from January 1,2004 to			C	ompany and
	•	2004 10	J	1,2004 10		Pro		anu
	Dec	eember 31, 2004 (A)	A	august 16, 2004 (A)	cquired operties (B)	Forma ustments		edecessor o Forma
Revenues	\$	26,262	\$	34,561	\$ 15,800	\$	\$	76,623
Operating expenses:								
Property operating expenses		9,345		15,416	7,169			31,930
Third party development and		7,515		13,410	7,107			31,730
management services		2,140		3,403				5,543
General and administrative		4,202		1,032		938(D)		6,172
Depreciation and amortization		4,158		5,815	4,619)50(D)		14,592
Ground/facility leases		214		598	1,017			812
Ground, racinity reases		21.		270				012
Total operating expenses		20,059		26,264	11,788	938		59,049
Operating income		6,203		8,297	4,012	(938)		17,574
Nonoperating income and								
(expenses):								
Interest income		39		43				82
Interest expense		(5,556)		(11,142)	(5,827)	2,523(E)		(20,002)
Amortization of deferred								
financing costs		(842)		(369)	(135)	251(F)		(1,095)
Other nonoperating income		653		274				927
Total nonoperating expenses		(5,706)		(11,194)	(5,962)	2,774		(20,088)
Income (loss) before income tax								
benefit and minority interests		497		(2,897)	(1,950)	1,836		(2,514)
Income tax benefit		728		(2,097)	(1,930)	1,030		728
Minority interests		(29)		129		(99)(C)		1
Income (loss) from continuing								
operations	\$	1,196	\$	(2,768)	\$ (1,950)	\$ 1,737	\$	(1,785)

\$

\$

(0.14)

(0.14)

Income (loss) from continuing operations per share:	
Basic	\$ 0.10
Diluted	\$ 0.10

Weighted average common shares

outstanding:

Basic 12,513,130 109,015(G) 12,622,145

Diluted 12,634,130 (11,985)(G) 12,622,145

F-4

American Campus Communities, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated and Combined Statements of Operations (Unaudited)

- (A) Reflects the Company s historical condensed consolidated statements of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and for the period from August 17, 2004 to December 31, 2004, and the Predecessor s historical condensed combined statement of operations for the period from January 1, 2004 to August 16, 2004.
- (B) Reflects the results of operations for the Exchange at Gainesville, City Parc at Fry Street and the five-property Proctor Portfolio for the period indicated. Revenues and property operating expenses reflect the historical amounts incurred by the respective properties prior to their respective acquisition dates. Depreciation and amortization reflects depreciation expense on the respective properties fixed assets purchased and recorded at fair value and the amortization of in-place leases recognized upon acquisition of the respective property, which is amortized over the remaining initial term of the respective leases, generally less than one year.

Interest expense reflects the debt assumed or incurred by the Company for the respective property acquisition, and interest expense incurred under the Company s revolving credit facility for borrowings made to complete the respective acquisition. Debt assumed by the Company was valued at fair market value. Amortization of deferred financing costs reflects amortization of costs incurred in connection with the debt assumed or incurred by the Company for the respective property acquisition.

- (C) For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and for the period from January 1, 2004 to August 16, 2004, an adjustment was made to reflect the 1.0% minority interest in earnings for the recognition of a 1.0% special class of partnership interests in the Operating Partnership granted to certain members of executive and senior management in conjunction with the IPO. This was offset for the year ended December 31, 2004 unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated and combined statement of operations by the elimination of a minority interest in earnings resulting from the acquisition (with proceeds from the IPO) of a minority ownership interest in a joint venture.
- (D) Reflects the pro forma increased costs associated with operating as a public company for the period from January 1, 2004 through the consummation of the Company s IPO on August 17, 2004. Such costs include compensation and staffing, directors and officers liability insurance premiums, Board of Directors costs and increased legal expenses.
- (E) Reflects the repayment of certain debt with proceeds from the IPO, assuming that the loans were repaid on January 1, 2004.
- (F) Represents a decrease in amortization of deferred financing costs as a result of the repayment of debt in connection with the IPO mentioned in Note (E).
- (G) Assumes that the IPO and related common share issuance occurred effective January 1, 2004.

F-5

Table of Contents

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (in thousands, except share and per share data)

Assets	March 31, 2005 (Unaudited)		2004	
Investments in real estate: Owned off-campus properties, net Owned off-campus property - held for sale On-campus participating properties, net	\$	385,359 70,271	\$	250,100 22,350 68,064
Investments in real estate, net Cash and cash equivalents Restricted cash and short-term investments Student contracts receivable, net Other assets		455,630 6,425 7,382 3,013 14,037		340,514 4,050 9,816 2,164 11,084
Total assets	\$	486,487	\$	367,628
Liabilities and stockholders equity				
Liabilities: Debt Accounts payable and accrued expenses Other liabilities Total liabilities	\$	314,385 5,280 22,793 342,458	\$	201,014 5,443 20,294 226,751
Minority interests		2,649		2,648
Commitments and contingencies (Note 11) Stockholders equity: Common stock, \$.01 par value, 800,000,000 shares authorized, 12,615,000				
shares issued and outstanding Additional paid in capital Accumulated earnings and distributions Accumulated other comprehensive income Total stockholders equity		126 135,150 5,717 387 141,380		126 136,259 1,802 42 138,229

296

Total liabilities and stockholders equity

\$ 486,487

\$ 367,628

See accompanying notes to consolidated and combined financial statements.

F-6

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (In thousands, except share and per share data) (Unaudited)

The state of the s	Company Three Months Ended March 31, 2005	Predecessor Three Months Ended March 31, 2004
Revenues:	\$ 12,489	\$ 7,989
Owned off-campus properties On-campus participating properties	\$ 12,489 5,493	\$ 7,989 5,293
Third party development services	609	1,671
Third party development services on-campus participating properties	36	27
Third party development services of campus participating properties Third party management services affiliates	30	74
Third party management services Third party management services	710	298
Resident services	204	270
Resident services	204	
Total revenues	19,541	15,352
Operating expenses:		
Owned off-campus properties	5,136	3,459
On-campus properties On-campus participating properties	1,875	1,800
Third party development and management services	1,464	1,264
General and administrative	1,364	453
Depreciation and amortization	3,424	2,259
Ground/facility leases	212	141
Total operating expenses	13,475	9,376
Operating income	6,066	5,976
Nonoperating income and (expenses):		
Interest income	58	13
Interest expense	(3,808)	(4,281)
Amortization of deferred financing costs	(246)	(144)
Other nonoperating income	430	
Total nonoperating expenses	(3,566)	(4,412)
Income before income tax provision, minority interests, and discontinued operations	2,500	1,564
Table of Contents		298

Edgar Filing: AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES INC - Form S-11

Income tax provision Minority interests		(102) (87)	21
Income from continuing operations		2,311	1,585
Discontinued operations: Loss attributable to discontinued operations Gain from disposition of real estate		(2) 5,883	(55)
Total discontinued operations		5,881	(55)
Net income	\$	8,192	\$ 1,530
Income per share basic: Income from continuing operations per share Net income per share Income per share diluted: Income from continuing operations per share Net income per share	\$ \$ \$	0.18 0.65 0.19 0.65	
Weighted average common shares outstanding: Basic Diluted		12,622,145 12,769,939	
Distributions declared per common share	\$	0.3375	

See accompanying notes to consolidated and combined financial statements.

F-7

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (In thousands) (Unaudited)

	Company Three Months Ended March 31, 2005			Predecessor Three Months Ended March 31, 2004		
Net income	\$	8,192	\$	1,530		
Other comprehensive income (loss): Change in fair value of interest rate swap Change in fair value of interest rate cap		345		(371) 6		
Net comprehensive income	\$	8,537	\$	1,165		

See accompanying notes to consolidated and combined financial statements.

F-8

Table of Contents

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (In thousands) (Unaudited)

	Company Three Months Ended March 31, 2005	Predecessor Three Months Ended March 31, 2004
Operating activities	¢ 0.102	¢ 1.520
Net income Adjustments to reconcile not income to not each provided by operating	\$ 8,192	\$ 1,530
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:		
Gain from disposition of real estate	(5,883)	
Minority interests	87	(21)
Depreciation and amortization	3,424	2,346
Amortization of deferred financing costs and debt premiums	127	162
Compensation expense recognized for restricted stock awards	24	102
Income tax provision	102	
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:		
Restricted cash and short-term investments	3,013	1,120
Student contracts receivable, net	(849)	(2,402)
Other assets	(1,474)	2,293
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(414)	2,387
Other liabilities	(636)	(2,178)
Net cash provided by operating activities	5,713	5,237
Investing activities		
Net proceeds from disposition of real estate	28,023	
Cash paid for property acquisitions	(72,763)	
Investments in owned off-campus properties	(10,972)	(19,034)
Investments in on-campus participating properties	(3,055)	(124)
Purchase of furniture, fixtures and equipment	(86)	(55)
Net cash used in investing activities	(58,853)	(19,213)
Financing activities		
Proceeds from revolving credit facility, net of paydowns	21,800	
Proceeds from bridge loan	37,400	
Proceeds from construction loans	2,528	12,190
Principal payments on debt	(484)	(428)
Change in construction accounts payable	681	3,459

301

Edgar Filing: AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES INC - Form S-11

Debt issuance and offering costs	(913)	(1,697)
Distributions to common and restricted stockholders and partnership		
unit holders	(4,277)	
Contributions from Predecessor owners		370
Distributions to Predecessor owners	(1,179)	(882)
Distributions to minority partners	(41)	(8)
Net cash provided by financing activities	55,515	13,004
Net change in cash and cash equivalents	2,375	(972)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	4,050	5,227
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 6,425	\$ 4,255
Supplemental disclosure of non-cash investing and financing activities		
Change in fair value of derivative instruments, net	\$ 345	\$ (365)
Loans assumed in connection with property acquisitions	\$ (47,169)	\$
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information Interest paid	\$ 4,496	\$ 5,736

See accompanying notes to consolidated and combined financial statements.

F-9

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. Organization and Description of Business

American Campus Communities, Inc. (the Company) commenced operations as a fully integrated real estate investment trust (REIT) effective with the completion of its initial public offering (the IPO) on August 17, 2004. Through the Company s controlling interest in American Campus Communities Operating Partnership, L.P. (the Operating Partnership), of which the Company is the sole general partner, and the subsidiaries of the Operating Partnership, including its Taxable REIT Subsidiary, American Campus Communities Services, Inc. (the TRS), the Company is one of the largest private owners, managers and developers of high quality student housing properties in the United States in terms of beds owned and under management. The Company is a fully integrated, self-managed and self-administered equity REIT with expertise in the acquisition, design, financing, development, construction management, leasing and management of student housing properties.

The Company was formed to succeed certain businesses of the American Campus Communities Predecessor (the Predecessor), which was not a legal entity but rather a combination of real estate entities under common ownership and voting control collectively doing business as American Campus Communities, L.L.C. and Affiliated Student Housing Properties. The Company s Predecessor entities were engaged in the student housing business since 1993. The Company was incorporated in Maryland on March 9, 2004. Additionally, the Operating Partnership was formed and the TRS was incorporated in Maryland on July 14, 2004 and August 17, 2004, respectively, each in anticipation of the IPO. The IPO was consummated on August 17, 2004, concurrent with the consummation of various formation transactions, and consisted of the sale of 12,100,000 shares of the Company s common stock at a price per share of \$17.50, generating gross proceeds of approximately \$211.8 million. The aggregate proceeds to the Company, net of the underwriters discount and offering costs, were approximately \$189.4 million. In connection with the exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option on September 15, 2004, the Company issued an additional 515,000 shares of common stock at the IPO price per share, generating an additional \$9.0 million of gross proceeds and \$8.4 million in net proceeds after the underwriters discount and offering costs. Also in connection with the IPO formation transactions, the Company used approximately \$85.9 million of IPO proceeds to redeem the ownership interests of the Predecessor owners. During the three months ended March 31, 2005, the Company also distributed approximately \$1.2 million to the Predecessor owners related to savings in the budgeted completion cost of three owned off-campus properties that were completed in the third quarter 2004. These payments were accounted for as equity distributions. The Company s operations commenced on August 17, 2004 after completion of the IPO and the formation transactions, and are carried on primarily through the Operating Partnership and its wholly owned subsidiaries, including the TRS.

As of March 31, 2005, the Company s property portfolio contained 24 student housing properties with approximately 5,200 apartment units and 15,600 beds, consisting of 19 owned off-campus properties that are in close proximities to public colleges and universities and five on-campus participating properties operated under ground/facility leases with the related university systems. These communities contain modern housing units, offer resort-style amenities and are supported by a classic resident assistant system and other student-oriented programming.

Through the TRS, the Company provides construction management and development services for student housing properties owned by colleges and universities, charitable foundations, and others. As of March 31, 2005, the Company also provided third party property management and leasing services for 19 student housing properties (13 of which the Company served as the third party developer and construction manager) that represented approximately 11,300 beds in approximately 4,500 units. Third party management and leasing services are typically provided pursuant to

multi-year management contracts that have an initial term that ranges from two to five years. As of March 31, 2005, the Company s total owned and managed portfolio included 43 properties that represented approximately 26,900 beds in approximately 9,700 units.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Principles of Consolidation and Combination

The accompanying consolidated financial statements include all of the accounts of the Company, the Operating Partnership and the subsidiaries of the Operating Partnership. Ownership interests contributed to the Operating Partnership by the Predecessor entities have been accounted for as a reorganization of entities under common control in a manner similar to a pooling-of-interests. Accordingly, the contributed assets and assumed liabilities were recorded at the Predecessor s historical cost basis. This method of accounting also requires the reporting of results of operations for the period in which the reorganization occurred as though the entities had been combined at either the beginning of the period or inception. The reorganization did not require any material adjustments to conform the accounting policies of the separate entities.

F-10

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The historical financial data prior to August 17, 2004 presented in this report is the historical data for the Predecessor and reflects the combined historical results of operations and financial position of the Predecessor including the operations of The Village at Riverside and certain other non-core assets which were distributed to the Predecessor owners as a part of the formation transactions. As a result, the historical results of operations and financial position prior to the IPO are not indicative of, or in some instances directly comparable to, the Company s results of operations and financial position after the IPO.

The Company consolidates entities in which it has an ownership interest and over which it exercises significant control over major operating decisions, such as budgeting, investment and financing decisions. The real estate entities included in the consolidated and combined financial statements have been consolidated or combined only for the periods that such entities were under control by the Company or the Predecessor. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation or combination.

Interim Financial Statements

The accompanying interim financial statements are unaudited, but have been prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) for interim financial information and in conjunction with the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission. Accordingly, they do not include all disclosures required by GAAP for complete financial statements. In the opinion of management, all adjustments (consisting solely of normal recurring matters) necessary for a fair presentation of the financial statements for these interim periods have been included. Because of the seasonal nature of the Company's operations, the results of operations and cash flows for any interim period are not necessarily indicative of results for other interim periods or for the full year. These financial statements should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and the notes thereto included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2004.

All dollar amounts in the tables herein, except share and per share amounts, are stated in thousands unless otherwise indicated.

Investments in Real Estate

Investments in real estate are recorded at historical cost. Major improvements that extend the life of an asset are capitalized and depreciated over the remaining useful life of the asset. The costs of ordinary repairs and maintenance are charged to expense when incurred. Depreciation and amortization are recorded on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the assets as follows:

Buildings and improvements 7-40 years

On-campus participating properties 25-34 years (shorter of useful life or respective lease

term)

Furniture, fixtures and equipment 3-7 years

The cost of buildings and improvements includes the purchase price of the property, including legal fees and acquisition costs. Project costs directly associated with the development and construction of an owned real estate project, which include interest, property taxes, and amortization of deferred finance costs, are capitalized as construction in progress. Upon completion of the project, costs are transferred into the applicable asset category and

depreciation commences. Interest totaling approximately \$0.3 million and \$0.2 million was capitalized during the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. Amortization of deferred financing costs totaling approximately \$30,000 and \$0.1 million was capitalized during the three months ended March 31, 2005, and 2004, respectively.

Management assesses whether there has been an impairment in the value of the Company s investments in real estate whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. Impairment is recognized when estimated expected future cash flows (undiscounted and before interest charges) are less than the carrying value of the property. The estimation of expected future net cash flows is inherently uncertain and relies on assumptions regarding current and future economics and market conditions. If such conditions change, then an adjustment to the carrying value of the Company s long-lived assets could occur in the future period in which the conditions change. To the extent that a property is impaired, the excess of the carrying amount of the property over its estimated fair value is charged to earnings. The Company believes that there are no impairments of the carrying values of its investments in real estate as of March 31, 2005.

F-11

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The Company allocates the purchase price of acquired properties to net tangible and identified intangible assets based on relative fair values in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standard (SFAS) No. 141, *Business Combinations*. Fair value estimates are based on information obtained from a number of sources, including independent appraisals that may be obtained in connection with the acquisition or financing of the respective property and other market data. Information obtained about each property as a result of due diligence, marketing and leasing activities is also considered. The value of in-place leases is based on the difference between (i) the property valued with existing in-place leases adjusted to market rental rates and (ii) the property valued as-if vacant. As lease terms typically will be one year or less, rates on in-place leases generally approximate market rental rates. Factors considered in the valuation of in-place leases include an estimate of the carrying costs during the expected lease-up period considering current market conditions, nature of the tenancy, and costs to execute similar leases. Carrying costs include estimates of lost rentals at market rates during the expected lease-up period, as well as real estate taxes, insurance and other operating expenses. The value of in-place leases is amortized over the remaining initial term of the respective leases, generally less than one year. The purchase price of property acquisitions is not expected to be allocated to tenant relationships, considering the terms of the leases and the expected levels of renewals. The Company s allocation of purchase price is contingent upon the final true-up of certain prorations.

Debt Premiums

Debt premiums represent the excess of the estimated fair value of debt over the principal value of debt assumed in connection with the Company s property acquisitions. The debt premiums are being amortized as an offset to interest expense over the term of the related loans using the effective-interest method. As of March 31, 2005 and 2004, the net unamortized debt premiums were \$5.0 million and \$-0-, respectively, and are included in debt on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

Stock-Based Compensation

The Company accounts for equity based awards in accordance with SFAS No. 123®, *Share-Based Payment*. Although public companies are not required to adopt this statement until the first annual period beginning after June 15, 2005, the Company has chosen to adopt this statement in the first quarter of 2005. Accordingly, the Company has recognized compensation expense related to certain restricted stock awards (see Note 9) over the underlying vesting periods. The adoption of this statement did not have a material impact on the Company s consolidated or combined financial position or results of operations and did not require any cumulative adjustments to previously reported results.

Income Taxes

The Company has maintained and intends to maintain its election as a REIT under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code). To qualify as a REIT, the Company must meet a number of organizational and operational requirements, including a requirement that it currently distribute at least 90% of its adjusted taxable income to its stockholders. As a REIT, the Company will generally not be subject to corporate level federal income tax on taxable income it currently distributes to its stockholders. If the Company fails to qualify as a REIT in any taxable year, it will be subject to federal income taxes at regular corporate rates (including any applicable alternative minimum tax) and may not be able to qualify as a REIT for the subsequent four taxable years. Even if the Company qualifies for taxation as a REIT, the Company may be subject to certain state and local income and excise taxes on its income and property, and to federal income and excise taxes on its undistributed income.

The TRS manages the Company s non-REIT activities and is subject to federal, state and local income taxes.

Other Nonoperating Income

Other nonoperating income of approximately \$0.4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 consists of a gain recognized related to insurance proceeds received for a fire that occurred at one of the Company s owned off-campus properties in 2003.

F-12

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Income per Share

Basic income per share is computed using net income and the weighted average number of shares of the Company s common stock outstanding during the period, including restricted stock units (RSUs) issued to directors. Diluted income per share reflects weighted average common shares issuable from the assumed conversion of restricted stock awards (RSAs) granted and profits interest units (PIUs) in the Operating Partnership that are convertible into common shares. See Note 9 for a discussion of RSUs, PIUs, and RSAs.

The following is a summary of the elements used in calculating basic and diluted income per share:

	Eı	Months nded 31, 2005
Basic net income per share calculation: Income from continuing operations Discontinued operations ¹	\$	2,311 5,881
Net income	\$	8,192
Income from continuing operations per share	\$	0.18
Income from discontinued operations per share	\$	0.47
Net income per share	\$	0.65
Basic weighted average common shares outstanding	12	2,622,145
Diluted net income per share calculation: Income from continuing operations Add back income allocated to PIU holders	\$	2,311 87
Income from continuing operations, as adjusted Discontinued operations ¹		2,398 5,881
Net income, as adjusted	\$	8,279
Income from continuing operations per share	\$	0.19
Income from discontinued operations per share	\$	0.46

\$

0.65

The medic per share	Ψ	0.03
Basic weighted average common shares outstanding PIUs Restricted stock awards		12,622,145 121,000 26,794
Diluted weighted average common shares outstanding		12,769,939

^{1.} Includes \$5.9 million gain on disposition of University Village at San Bernardino.

3. Property Acquisitions

ner share

Net income

In March 2005, the Company acquired a 396-unit, 1,044-bed off-campus student housing property (Exchange at Gainesville, to be renamed) located near the University of Florida campus in Gainesville, Florida, for a contract purchase price of \$47.5 million, not including anticipated capital expenditures and initial integration expenses necessary to bring the property up to the Company s operating standards. The Company also incurred an additional \$0.5 million in closing costs and other external acquisition costs related to this acquisition. In addition, as discussed in Note 8, the Company entered into a bridge loan in the amount of \$37.4 million in connection with this acquisition.

In March 2005, the Company acquired a 136-unit, 418-bed off-campus student housing property (City Parc at Fry Street) located near the University of North Texas in Denton, Texas, for a contract purchase price of \$19.2 million, not including anticipated capital expenditures and initial integration expenses necessary to bring the property up to the Company s

F-13

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

operating standards. The Company also incurred an additional \$0.1 million in closing costs and other external acquisition costs related to this acquisition. In addition, as discussed in Note 8, the Company assumed fixed rate mortgage debt with an outstanding principal balance of approximately \$11.8 million in connection with this acquisition.

In February 2005, the Company acquired a five-property portfolio (the Proctor Portfolio) for a contract purchase price of approximately \$53.5 million, not including anticipated capital expenditures and initial integration expenses necessary to bring the properties up to the Company s operating standards. Four of the properties are located in Tallahassee, Florida and one property is located in Gainesville, Florida. These five communities total 53 buildings, 446 units, and 1,656 beds. The Company also incurred an additional \$0.3 million in closing costs and other external acquisition costs related to this acquisition. In addition, as discussed in Note 8, the Company assumed fixed rate mortgage debt with an outstanding principal balance of approximately \$35.4 million in connection with this acquisition.

The acquired properties—results of operations have been included in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations since their respective acquisition closing dates. The following pro forma information for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004 presents consolidated and combined information for the Company and the Predecessor, respectively, as if the property acquisitions and IPO discussed above had occurred at the beginning of each period presented. The pro forma information is provided for informational purposes only and is not indicative of results that would have occurred or which may occur in the future:

	Т	Three Months Ended March 31,						
		2005		2004				
Total revenues	\$	22,325	\$	19,039				
Net income	\$	8,413	\$	1,477				
Net income per share basic and diluted	\$	0.67	\$	0.12				

4. Property Disposition and Discontinued Operations

In November 2004, California State University San Bernardino exercised its option to purchase the University Village at San Bernardino off-campus student housing property for an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$28.3 million. In accordance with the provision of SFAS No. 144, *Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets*, this property is reflected as Owned Off-Campus Property Held for Sale as of December 31, 2004. This transaction was consummated in January 2005, resulting in net proceeds of approximately \$28.1 million. The resulting gain on disposition of approximately \$5.9 million is included in discontinued operations in the accompanying consolidated statement of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2005.

Discontinued operations for the three months ended March 31, 2004 includes The Village at Riverside and certain other non-core assets that were distributed to an affiliate of the Company s Predecessor owners in connection with the IPO, and the Company s leasehold interest in Coyote Village, which was transferred to Weatherford College in

April 2004 as contemplated in the structuring of the related ground lease agreement.

The related net loss for the afore-mentioned properties is reflected in the accompanying consolidated and combined statements of operations as discontinued operations for the periods presented in accordance with SFAS No. 144. Below is a summary of the results of operations for the properties sold or distributed through their respective sale or distribution dates:

	Three Months Ended March 31,			
	2	005	2	2004
Total revenues	\$	29	\$	820
Total operating expenses		(31)		(563)
Operating (loss) income Total nonoperating expenses		(2)		257 (312)
Net loss	\$	(2)	\$	(55)

F-14

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

As of March 31, 2005 and December 31, 2004, assets and liabilities attributable to the properties held for sale consisted of the following:

	March 31, 2005	December 31, 2004		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	\$	176	
Other assets	\$	\$	119	
Land, buildings and improvements, and furniture, fixtures, and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation	\$	\$	22,350	
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$	\$	126	
Other liabilities	\$	\$	311	

5. Investments in Owned Off-Campus Properties

Owned off-campus properties consist of the following:

	M	March 31, 2005		
Owned off-campus properties:				
Land	\$	48,115	\$	33,778
Buildings and improvements		328,228		219,841
Furniture, fixtures and equipment		14,099		10,104
Construction in progress		19,848		9,087
		410,290		272,810
Less accumulated depreciation		(24,931)		(22,710)
Owned off-campus properties, net	\$	385,359	\$	250,100

6. On-Campus Participating Properties

The Company is a party to ground/facility lease agreements (Leases) with certain state university systems and colleges (the Lessor) for the purpose of developing, constructing, and operating student housing facilities on university campuses. Under the terms of the leases, title to the constructed facilities is held by the Lessor and the Lessor receives a de minimus base rent paid at inception and 50% of defined net cash flows on an annual basis through the term of the lease. The Leases terminate upon the earlier of the final repayment of the related debt, the amortization period of which is contractually stipulated, or the lease term.

Pursuant to the Leases, in the event the leasehold estates do not achieve Financial Break Even (defined as revenues less operating expenses, excluding management fees, less debt service), the Lessor would be required to make a rental payment, also known as the Contingent Payment, sufficient to achieve Financial Break Even until the facilities receive investment grade ratings. Future net cash flow distributions would be first applied to repay such Contingent Payments. Beginning in November 1999 and December 2002, as a result of the facilities achieving investment grade ratings, the Texas A&M University System is no longer required to make Contingent Payments under the Prairie View A&M University Village and University College Leases, respectively. The Contingent Payment obligation continues to be in effect for the University of Houston and Texas A&M International University facilities.

In the event the Company seeks to sell its leasehold interest, the Leases provide the Lessors the right of first refusal of a bona fide purchase offer and an option to purchase the lessee s rights under the Lease.

In conjunction with the execution of each Lease, the Company has entered into separate five-year agreements to manage the facilities for 5% of defined gross receipts. The five-year terms of the management agreements are not contingent upon the continuation of the facility leases. Upon expiration of the initial five year terms, the agreements continue on a month-to-month basis.

F-15

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

On-campus participating properties are as follows:

			Historical Cost			
	Lease Commencement/	Required Debt	March	December		
Lessor/University	Expiration	Repayment	31, 2005	31, 2004		
Texas A&M University System/Prairie	-					
View A&M University (1)	2/1/96 / 8/31/38	9/1/23	\$ 37,844	\$ 37,840		
Texas A&M University System/Texas						
A&M International	2/1/96 / 8/31/38	9/1/23	5,908	5,909		
Texas A&M University System/Prairie						
View A&M University (2)	10/1/99 / 8/31/39	8/31/25 / 8/31/28	23,680	23,663		
University of Houston System/University						
of Houston Phase I	9/27/00 / 8/31/41	8/31/35	18,127	18,123		
University of Houston System/University						
of Houston Phase II (3)	9/27/00 / 8/31/41	8/31/35	3,896	835		
			89,455	86,370		
Less accumulated amortization			(19,184)	(18,306)		
On-campus participating properties, net			\$ 70,271	\$ 68,064		

⁽¹⁾ Consists of three phases placed in service between 1996 and 1998

7. Joint Venture and Minority Interests

In August 2004, the Operating Partnership formed a limited liability company, 1772 Sweet Home Road, L.L.C. (Sweet Home), with a local landowner to develop and own an off-campus student housing property located in Buffalo, New York. The community will consist of nine residential buildings containing 269 units and 828 beds and is scheduled to be completed in the Fall of 2005. Upon the formation of Sweet Home, an affiliate of the Operating Partnership (the Managing Member) caused Sweet Home to admit the local landowner (which was a partner in the selling partnership) as a non-managing member of Sweet Home as partial consideration for the land. In addition, the Managing Member will fund all remaining development and construction costs of the project. A subsidiary of the TRS will serve as developer and construction manager of the project. Each member receives a return on its investment and participates in additional returns, as defined in the Operating Agreement. This entity is consolidated and the non-managing member s interest in Sweet Home is reflected as a minority interest in the accompanying financial statements.

⁽²⁾ Consists of two phases placed in service between 2000 and 2003.

⁽³⁾ Phase II is covered under the original Cullen Oaks ground lease. This facility is under development and is scheduled to be placed in service in August 2005.

In connection with the IPO, a wholly-owned affiliate of the Company acquired Titan Investments II (Titan), which held a minority ownership in three development properties and one operating property, in exchange for approximately \$5.7 million in cash. One of these properties was sold in January 2005 (see Note 4). The three remaining properties are now wholly owned by the Operating Partnership. This transaction was accounted for using the purchase method and the purchase price was allocated to the assets and liabilities acquired based on their respective estimated fair values.

Minority interests also include PIUs received by certain executive and senior officers on the IPO date (see Note 9). A PIU and a share of the Company s common stock have essentially the same economic characteristics, as they effectively participate equally in the net income and distributions of the Operating Partnership. The PIU holders minority interest in the Operating Partnership is reported at an amount equal to the PIU holders ownership percentage of the net equity of the Operating Partnership at the end of each reporting period (1.0% at March 31, 2005.)

F-16

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

8. Debt

A summary of the Company s outstanding consolidated indebtedness, including unamortized debt premiums, is as follows:

	N	March 31, 2005		December 31, 2004	
Debt secured by owned off-campus properties:					
Revolving credit facility	\$	33,600	\$	11,800	
Mortgage and bridge loans payable		196,127		111,974	
Debt secured by on-campus participating properties:					
Mortgage loan payable		16,978		17,045	
Construction loan payable		3,069		540	
Bonds payable		59,655		59,655	
		309,429		201,014	
Unamortized debt premiums		4,956			
Total debt	\$	314,385	\$	201,014	

Loans Assumed or Entered Into in Conjunction with Property Acquisitions

In connection with the March 2005 acquisition of Exchange at Gainesville (to be renamed), an off-campus student housing property, the Company entered into a bridge loan in the amount of \$37.4 million. The loan bears interest at a fixed rate of 5.1% through the initial maturity date of September 2005, at which time the Company has the option to extend the loan for an additional six months. If the Company chooses to exercise such extension, the rate will be LIBOR plus 1.8% through the extension period.

In connection with the March 2005 acquisition of City Parc at Fry Street, an off-campus student housing property, the Company assumed approximately \$11.8 million of fixed-rate mortgage debt. The debt bears interest at 5.96% and matures in 2014. Upon assumption of this debt, the Company recorded a debt premium of approximately \$0.6 million to reflect the estimated fair value of the debt assumed.

In connection with the February 2005 acquisition of the Proctor Portfolio, the Company assumed approximately \$35.4 million of fixed-rate mortgage debt. The debt has a weighted average interest rate of 7.4% and an average term to maturity of 6 years. Upon assumption of this debt, the Company recorded debt premiums of approximately \$4.5 million to reflect the estimated fair value of the debt assumed.

The above loans are secured by the related properties.

Revolving Credit Facility

In connection with the IPO, the Operating Partnership obtained a senior secured revolving credit facility. The credit facility has a term of 36 months and provides a maximum capacity of \$75 million, subject to certain conditions as contained in the Credit Agreement (the Agreement). The maximum capacity may be increased by up to an additional \$25 million, subject to certain borrowing base requirements, as outlined in the Agreement. The facility bears interest at a variable rate, at the Company s option, based upon a base rate or one-, two-, three-, or six-month LIBOR plus, in each case, a spread based upon the Company s total leverage. Additionally, the Company is required to pay an unused commitment fee ranging from 0.20% to 0.25% per annum, depending on the aggregate unused balance. The credit facility is secured by the Company s ownership interests in a minimum of four unlevered owned off-campus properties. The Company guarantees the Operating Partnership s obligations under the credit facility. As of March 31, 2005, the balance outstanding on the revolving credit facility totaled \$33.6 million, bearing interest at a weighted average rate of 4.31%, with remaining availability (subject to certain financial covenants) totaling \$31.5 million.

The terms of the Agreement include certain restrictions and covenants, which limit, among other things, the payment of distributions (as discussed below), the incurrence of additional indebtedness, liens, and the disposition of assets. The terms also require compliance with financial ratios relating to consolidated net worth and leverage requirements. The Company is also subject to compliance with additional fixed charge and debt coverage ratios. The distribution restriction previously mentioned provides that, except to enable the Company to continue to qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes, before December 31, 2005, the Company may not pay distributions greater than \$5 million in any given quarter. Subsequent

F-17

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

to December 31, 2005, the Company will be prohibited from making distributions which exceed 95% of the Company s funds from operations, as defined, over any four consecutive fiscal quarters. As of March 31, 2005, the Company was in compliance with all such covenants.

9. Incentive Award Plan

The Company has adopted the 2004 Incentive Award Plan (the Plan). The Plan provides for the grant to selected employees and directors of the Company and the Company s affiliates of stock options, profits interest units (PIUs) in the Operating Partnership, restricted stock units (RSUs), restricted stock, and other stock-based incentive awards. The Company has reserved a total of 1,210,000 shares of the Company s common stock for issuance pursuant to the Plan, subject to certain adjustments for changes in the Company s capital structure, as defined in the Plan. As of both March 31, 2005 and December 31, 2004, the Company has issued or granted 121,000 PIUs and 7,145 RSUs. Additionally, as of both March 31, 2005 and December 31, 2004, the Company has also granted 367,682 shares under an outperformance bonus plan.

Also under the Plan, on February 16, 2005, the Company granted to its executive officers and certain employees 55,130 shares of restricted stock awards (RSAs) that vest in equal annual installments over five years (for executive officers) or three years (for all other employees) beginning in February 2006. Unvested awards will be forfeited upon the termination of the individuals employment with the Company. The Company recognizes the value of these awards as an expense over the vesting periods in compliance with SFAS No. 123®, *Share Based Payment*. The value of the awards is based on the market value of the Company's common stock on the grant date. Recipients of RSAs will receive dividends, as declared by the Board of Directors, on unvested shares provided that the recipients continue to be employees of the Company. During the three months ended March 31, 2005, the Company recognized approximately \$24,000 of compensation expense related to such awards.

10. Interest Rate Hedges

In connection with the December 2003 extension of a construction note payable, the Predecessor entered into an interest rate swap on November 19, 2003 (effective December 15, 2003 through November 15, 2008) that was designated to hedge its exposure to fluctuations on interest payments attributed to changes in interest rates associated with payments on its advancing construction note payable. Under the terms of the interest rate swap agreement, the Company pays a fixed rate of 5.5% and receives a floating rate of LIBOR plus 1.9%. The interest rate swap had an estimated fair value of approximately \$0.4 million and \$40,000 at March 31, 2005 and December 31, 2004, respectively, and is reflected in other assets in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

The Company does not expect to reclassify a material amount of net gains on hedge instruments from accumulated other comprehensive income to earnings in 2005. Ineffectiveness resulting from the Company s hedges is not material.

11. Commitments and Contingencies

Commitments

Development-related guarantees: The Company commonly provides alternate housing and project cost guarantees, subject to force majeure. These guarantees are typically limited, on an aggregate basis, to the amount of the projects related development fees or a contractually agreed-upon maximum exposure amount. Alternate housing guarantees

typically expire five days after construction is complete and generally require the Company to provide substitute living quarters and transportation for students to and from the university if the project is not complete by an agreed-upon completion date. Project cost guarantees hold the Company responsible for the cost of a project in excess of budget. The budget consists primarily of costs included in the general contractors—guaranteed maximum price contract (GMP). The GMP obligates the general contractor, subject to force majeure and approved change orders, to provide completion date guarantees and to cover cost overruns and liquidated damages. In addition, the GMP is secured with payment and performance bonds. Project cost guarantees expire upon completion of certain developer obligations, which are normally satisfied within one year after completion of the project. The Company—s estimated maximum exposure amount under the above guarantees is approximately \$4.7 million.

On one completed project, the Company has guaranteed losses up to \$3.0 million in excess of the development fee if the loss is due to any failure of the Company to maintain, or cause its professionals to maintain, required insurance for a period of five years after completion of the project (August 2009).

F-18

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

At March 31, 2005, all projects were anticipated to complete on schedule and within budget. The Company has estimated the fair value of guarantees entered into or modified after December 31, 2002, the effective date of FASB Interpretation No. 45, *Guarantor s Accounting and Disclosure Requirements for Guarantees, Including Indirect Guarantees of Indebtedness of Others*, to be immaterial.

In the normal course of business, the Company enters into various development-related purchase commitments with parties that provide development-related goods and services. In the event that the Company was to terminate development services prior to the completion of projects under construction, the Company could potentially be committed to satisfy outstanding purchase orders with such parties. The Company s most significant and common commitments rest with general contractors and furniture suppliers.

Debt-related guarantees: RAP Student Housing Properties, L.L.C. s (RAP SHP), an entity wholly owned by the Operating Partnership, limited guaranty of certain obligations of the borrower in connection with the mortgage loan for The Village at Riverside, a property which was retained by the Predecessor owners in connection with the IPO, continues to be in effect. In December 2004, the property was foreclosed upon by the lender. Pursuant to the guaranty, RAP SHP agreed to indemnify the lender against, among other things, the borrower s fraud or misrepresentation, the borrower s failure to maintain insurance, certain environmental matters, and the borrower s criminal acts. As part of the formation transactions, the Predecessor owners have indemnified the Company and its affiliates from and against all claims, costs, expenses, losses and damages incurred by the Company under or in connection with this guaranty. Even if the Company was required to perform under the guaranty, the Predecessor owners would be obligated to reimburse the Company for the amount of such liability under the indemnity. The Company does not expect to incur material exposure under this guarantee.

Contingencies

Litigation: In the normal course of business, the Company is subject to claims, lawsuits, and legal proceedings. While it is not possible to ascertain the ultimate outcome of such matters, management believes that the aggregate amount of such liabilities, if any, in excess of amounts provided or covered by insurance, will not have a material adverse effect on the consolidated financial position or results of operations of the Company.

Environmental Matters: The Company is not aware of any environmental liability with respect to the properties that would have a material adverse effect on the Company s business, assets or results of operations. However, there can be no assurance that such a material environmental liability does not exist. The existence of any such material environmental liability could have an adverse effect on the Company s results of operations and cash flows.

12. Segments

The Company defines business segments by their distinct customer base and service provided. The Company has identified four reportable segments: Owned Off-Campus Properties, On-Campus Participating Properties, Development Services, and Property Management Services. Management evaluates each segment s performance based on operating income before depreciation, amortization, minority interests and allocation of corporate overhead. Intercompany fees are reflected at the contractually stipulated amounts.

F-19

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Three Months Ended March 31,			l March
		2005	,1,	2004
Owned Off-Campus Properties Rental revenues Interest income	\$	12,692 34	\$	7,989 1
Total revenues from external customers Operating expenses before depreciation and amortization Interest expense Insurance gain		12,726 5,065 2,456 430		7,990 3,539 2,910
Operating income before depreciation and amortization, minority interests and allocation of corporate overhead	\$	5,635	\$	1,541
Depreciation and amortization	\$	2,455	\$	1,424
Capital expenditures	\$	10,972	\$	19,034
Total segment assets at March 31,	\$	396,663	\$	251,215
On-Campus Participating Properties Rental revenues Interest income	\$	5,493 25	\$	5,293 12
Total revenues from external customers Operating expenses before depreciation, amortization, and ground/facility leases Ground/facility leases Interest expense Operating income before depreciation and amortization, minority interests and allocation of corporate overhead	\$	5,518 1,669 212 1,347 2,290	\$	5,305 1,631 141 1,371 2,162
Depreciation and amortization	\$	880	\$	854
Capital expenditures	\$	3,055	\$	124
Total segment assets at March 31,	\$	83,423	\$	90,654
Development Services Development and construction management fees from external customers Intersegment revenues	\$	645 92	\$	1,698
Total revenues Operating expenses		737 912		1,698 764
Table of Contents				322

Operating (loss) income before depreciation and amortization, minority interests and allocation of corporate overhead	\$ (175)	\$ 934
Total segment assets at March 31,	\$ 1,406	\$ 2,258
Property Management Services Property management fees from external customers Intersegment revenues	\$ 710 657	\$ 372 497
Total revenues Operating expenses	1,367 418	869 373
Operating income before depreciation and amortization, minority interests and allocation of corporate overhead	\$ 949	\$ 496
Total segment assets at March 31,	\$ 2,051	\$ 475
Reconciliations Total segment revenues Elimination of intersegment revenues	\$ 20,348 (749)	\$ 15,862 (497)
Total consolidated revenues	\$ 19,599	\$ 15,365
Segment operating income before depreciation, amortization, minority interests and allocation of corporate overhead Depreciation and amortization, including amortization of deferred financing costs	\$ 8,699 3,670	\$ 5,133 2,403
Net unallocated expenses relating to corporate overhead Income tax provision	2,529 102	1,166
Minority interests	(87)	21
Income from continuing operations	\$ 2,311	\$ 1,585
Total segment assets Unallocated corporate assets	\$ 483,543 2,944	\$ 344,602 2,381
Total assets	\$ 486,487	\$ 346,983

Table of Contents 323

F-20

Table of Contents

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

13. Subsequent Events

On April 28, 2005, the Company entered into a Separation Agreement and Mutual General Release (the Separation Agreement) with Mark J. Hager, the Company s Executive Vice President, Chief Financial and Accounting Officer, and Treasurer. In accordance with the Separation Agreement, the Company is obligated to pay Mr. Hager approximately \$0.4 million, payable in 12 equal monthly installments commencing on July 15, 2005. At his option, Mr. Hager may elect to receive such payment in a lump sum discounted at 4%.

F-21

Table of Contents

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The Board of Directors and Stockholders American Campus Communities, Inc.

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheet of American Campus Communities, Inc. and Subsidiaries as of December 31, 2004, and the combined balance sheet of the American Campus Predecessor (American Campus Communities, L.L.C. and Affiliated Student Housing Properties) as of December 31, 2003, and the related consolidated and combined statements of operations, changes in stockholders and Predecessor owners equity and cash flows for the period from January 1, 2004 through August 16, 2004 (representing the Predecessor), the period from August 17, 2004 through December 31, 2004 (representing American Campus Communities Inc. as the Company), and for the years ended December 31, 2003 and 2002. These consolidated and combined financial statements are the responsibility of the Company s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated and combined financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. We were not engaged to perform an audit of the Company s internal control over financial reporting. Our audit included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company s internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly we express no such opinion. An audit also includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the consolidated and combined financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of American Campus Communities, Inc. and Subsidiaries (Company) at December 31, 2004 and the combined financial position of American Campus Communities, L.L.C. and Affiliated Student Housing Properties (Predecessor) at December 31, 2003, and the related consolidated and combined statements of operations, changes in stockholders and Predecessor owners equity and cash flows for the period from January 1, 2004 through August 16, 2004 (representing the Predecessor), the period from August 17, 2004 through December 31, 2004 (representing the Company), and for the years ended December 31, 2003 and 2002, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

March 14, 2005 Austin, TX

F-22

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED BALANCE SHEETS

(in thousands, except share and per share data)

Company December 31, 2004		Predecessor ecember 31, 2003
\$ 68,06	4 \$	69,713 7,976
•		222,907
340,51	4	300,596
9,81 2,16	6 4	5,227 9,503 2,355 12,885
\$ 367,62	8 \$	330,566
\$ 201,01	4 \$	267,518
•		8,080 3,966 23,092
226,75	1	302,656
2,64	8	252
136,25	9	
	\$ 68,06- 250,100 22,350 340,514 4,050 9,810 2,160 11,084 \$ 367,626 \$ 201,014 5,444 20,294 226,75 2,644	December 31, 2004 \$ 68,064 \$ 250,100 22,350 340,514 4,050 9,816 2,164 11,084 \$ 367,628 \$

Total liabilities and stockholders and Predecessor owners equity	\$ 367,628 \$	330,566
Total stockholders and Predecessor owners equity	138,229	27,658
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) Predecessor owners equity	42	(197) 27,855

See accompanying notes to consolidated and combined financial statements.

F-23

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(in thousands, except share and per share data)

	Company	Period	Predecessor				
	Period from	from January					
	August 17, 2004 to December 31,	1, 2004 to August	Year Ended December 31,	Year Ended December 31,			
	2004	16, 2004	2003	2002			
Revenues:							
Owned off-campus properties	\$ 15,254	\$ 19,861	\$ 31,514	\$ 29,997			
On-campus participating properties	8,078	9,340	16,482	16,055			
Third party development services	1,367	3,896	7,830	3,998			
Third party development services on-campus							
participating properties	43	497	109	1,076			
Third party management services affiliates		178	335	507			
Third party management services	1,138	789	854	438			
Resident services	382						
Other income			12	60			
Total revenues	26,262	34,561	57,136	52,131			
Operating expenses:							
Owned off-campus properties	6,741	10,120	15,272	14,856			
On-campus participating properties	2,604	5,296	7,925	8,101			
Third party development and management							
services	2,140	3,403	5,389	4,441			
General and administrative	4,202	1,032	2,749	1,995			
Depreciation and amortization	4,158	5,815	8,868	8,077			
Ground/facility lease	214	598	489	643			
Total operating expenses	20,059	26,264	40,692	38,113			
Operating income	6,203	8,297	16,444	14,018			
Nonoperating income and (expenses):		,-					
Interest income	39	43	71	166			
Interest expense	(5,556)	(11,142)	(16,940)	(16,421)			
Amortization of deferred financing costs	(842)	(369)	(558)	(546)			
Other nonoperating income	653	274					

Edgar Filing: AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES INC - Form S-11

Total nonoperating expenses	(5,706)	(11,194)	(17,427)	(16,801)
Income (loss) before income tax benefit, minority interests, and discontinued operations Income tax benefit	497 728	(2,897)	(983)	(2,783)
Minority interests	(29)	129	16	30
Income (loss) from continuing operations	1,196	(2,768)	(967)	(2,753)
Discontinued operations: Income (loss) attributable to discontinued operations (Loss) gain from disposition of real estate	606	(334) (39)	7 16	319 295
Total discontinued operations	606	(373)	23	614
Net income (loss)	\$ 1,802	\$ (3,141)	\$ (944)	\$ (2,139)
Income per share basic: Income from continuing operations per share	\$ 0.10			
Net income per share	\$ 0.14			
Income per share diluted: Income from continuing operations per share	\$ 0.10			
Net income per share	\$ 0.15			
Weighted average common shares outstanding: Basic	12,513,130			
Diluted	12,634,130			
Distributions declared per common share	\$ 0.1651			

See accompanying notes to consolidated and combined financial statements.

F-24

Table of Contents

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS AND PREDECESSOR OWNERS EQUITY

(in thousands, except share data)

For the Periods from January 1, 2004 to August 16, 2004 and from August 17, 2004 to December 31, 2004, and For the Years Ended December 31, 2003 and 2002

	Number of	Common	Additional Paid in	Earnings	Accumulated Other Comprehensiv Income	Predecessor	
Predecessor	Shares	Stock	Capital	Distributions		Equity	Total
Predecessor owners equity, December 31, 2001 Contributions Distributions		\$	\$	\$	\$ 29	\$ 40,542 5,363 (8,194)	\$ 40,571 5,363 (8,194)
Comprehensive loss: Expiration of interest rate swap					29	(0,02,1)	29
Change in fair value of interest rate cap Net loss					(104)	(2,139)	(104) (2,139)
Total comprehensive loss							(2,214)
Predecessor owners equity, December 31, 2002 Contributions Distributions Comprehensive loss:					(46)	35,572 3,538 (10,311)	35,526 3,538 (10,311)
Change in fair value of interest rate swap Change in fair value of					(153)		(153)
interest rate cap Net loss					2	(944)	2 (944)
Total comprehensive loss							(1,095)
Predecessor owners equity December 31, 2003					(197)	27,855	27,658

330

Contributions Distributions Distribution of the Village at Riverside and other non-core assets to Predecessor owners											860 (2,212) (2,005)	860 (2,212 (2,005	2)
Comprehensive loss: Change in fair value of interest rate swap Net loss									3		(3,141)	3 (3,141	
Total comprehensive loss												(3,138)
Predecessor owners equity, August 16, 2004		\$		\$		\$		\$	(194)	\$	21,357	\$ 21,163	
Company													
Reclassify Predecessor		ф		ф	21.257	Φ.		Ф		ф	(01.057)	Ф	
owners equity Net proceeds from sale		\$		\$	21,357	\$		\$		\$	(21,357)	\$	
of common stock	12,615,000		126		197,694							197,820)
Issuance of fully vested restricted stock units					125							125	
Fair value of profits interest units granted					2,117							2,117	,
Record minority interests for profits													
interest units					(1,424)							(1,424	.)
Redemption of ownership interest of													
Predecessor owners					(80,127)							(80,127)
Distributions to Predecessor owners					(1,399)							(1,399)
Distributions to													
common stockholders Comprehensive income:					(2,084)							(2,084)
Change in fair value of interest rate swap									191			191	
Expiration of interest									171			191	
rate cap Net income							1,802		45			45 1,802	
Total comprehensive income												2,038	
Stockholders equity, December 31, 2004	12,615,000	\$	126	\$	136,259	\$	1,802	\$	42	\$		\$ 138,229	ı

See accompanying notes to consolidated and combined financial statements.

Table of Contents

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(in thousands)

	Period from August 17, 2004 to December	Period from January 1, 2004	Year Ended December	Year Ended December	
	31, 2004	to August 16, 2004	31, 2003	31, 2002	
Operating activities					
Net income (loss) Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net	\$ 1,802	\$ (3,141)	\$ (944)	\$ (2,139)	
cash provided by operating activities: Depreciation and amortization	4,395	5,949	9,214	8,411	
Amortization of deferred financing costs	933	421	587	564	
Compensation expense recognized for award of	755	721	307	304	
profits interest units and restricted stock units	2,242				
Income tax benefit	(728)				
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:					
Restricted cash and short-term investments	4,385	(5,016)	(2,036)	(140)	
Student contracts receivable, net	(727)	860	(378)	355	
Other assets	786	2,320	(265)	(1,269)	
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(910)	2,591	(421)	1,335	
Other liabilities	199	932	1,105	530	
Net cash provided by operating activities	12,377	4,916	6,862	7,647	
Investing activities					
Investments in on-campus participating	(1.016)	(5.65)	(2.700)	(206)	
properties	(1,316)	(565)	(3,788)	(396)	
Student housing facility subject to lease-held for sale			(7,976)		
Investments in owned off-campus properties	(13,220)	(47,900)	(7,970) $(21,777)$	(20,901)	
Purchase of furniture, fixtures and equipment	(401)	(219)	(21,777) (197)	(381)	
r uremuse or rummure, initures una equipment	(101)	(21))	(1),)	(301)	
Net cash used in investing activities	(14,937)	(48,684)	(33,738)	(21,678)	
Financing activities					
Proceeds from short-term loans, net of					
paydowns	(1,870)	1,796	(716)	790	
Proceeds from revolving credit facility, net of paydowns	11,800				

333

Repayment of notes payable related parties				
Proceeds from long form dobt	540	41,170	(1,000) 29,605	(1,096) 47,969
Proceeds from long-term debt Proceeds from notes payable related parties	340	41,170	1,020	607
Change in construction accounts payable	(6,860)	2,044	3,943	3
Issuance of common stock	220,763			
Debt issuance and offering costs	(21,855)	(3,001)	(1,513)	(447)
Distributions to common stockholders and	(2.104)			
holders of profits interest units Contributions from Predecessor owners	(2,104)	960	2.520	F 262
Distributions to Predecessor owners	(1,399)	860 (2,212)	3,538 (10,311)	5,363 (8,194)
Redemption of ownership interests of	(1,377)	(2,212)	(10,311)	(0,1)+)
Predecessor owners	(85,853)			
Minority interests	(11)	(105)	(32)	153
·	, ,	, ,		
Net cash provided by financing activities	6,002	39,149	21,537	11,646
Net change in cash and cash equivalents	3,442	(4,619)	(5,339)	(2,385)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	608	5,227	10,566	12,951
				·
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 4,050	\$ 608	\$ 5,227	\$ 10,566
Supplemental disclosure of non-cash investing and financing activities Reduction of investment in student housing due to fire	\$	\$	\$ (3,750)	\$
Financing of equipment through capital lease obligations	\$ 69	\$ 302	\$ 117	\$ 278
Change in fair value of derivative instruments, net	\$ (134)	\$ 373	\$ (151)	\$ (76)
Transfer of leasehold asset	\$	\$ 7,976	\$	\$
Repayment by transferee of note payable on leasehold asset held for sale	\$	\$ (8,080)	\$	\$
Contribution of land from minority partner in development joint venture	\$ 1,220	\$	\$	\$
Distribution of assets of The Village at Riverside and other non-core assets to Predecessor owners	\$ (13,845)	\$	\$	\$
Distribution of liabilities of The Village at Riverside and other non-core assets to Predecessor owners	\$ 11,840	\$	\$	\$

Edgar Filing: AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES INC - Form S-11

Supplemental disclosure of cash flow

information

Interest paid	\$ 7,657	\$ 9,960	\$ 17,665	\$ 17,237
Income taxes paid	\$ 67	\$	\$	\$

See accompanying notes to consolidated and combined financial statements.

F-26

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. Organization and Description of Business

American Campus Communities, Inc. (the Company) commenced operations as a fully integrated real estate investment trust (REIT) effective with the completion of its initial public offering (the IPO) on August 17, 2004. Through the Company s controlling interest in American Campus Communities Operating Partnership, L.P. (the Operating Partnership), of which a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company is the sole general partner, and the subsidiaries of the Operating Partnership, including its Taxable REIT Subsidiary, American Campus Communities Services, Inc. (the TRS), the Company is one of the largest private owners, managers and developers of high quality student housing properties in the United States in terms of beds owned and under management. The Company is a fully integrated, self-managed and self-administered equity REIT with expertise in the acquisition, design, financing, development, construction management, leasing and management of student housing properties.

The Company was formed to succeed certain businesses of the American Campus Communities Predecessor (the Predecessor), which was not a legal entity but rather a combination of real estate entities under common ownership and voting control collectively doing business as American Campus Communities, L.L.C. and Affiliated Student Housing Properties. The Company s Predecessor entities were engaged in the student housing business since 1993. The Company was incorporated in Maryland on March 9, 2004. Additionally, the Operating Partnership was formed and the TRS was incorporated in Maryland on July 14, 2004 and August 17, 2004, respectively, each in anticipation of the IPO. The IPO was consummated on August 17, 2004, concurrent with the consummation of various formation transactions, and consisted of the sale of 12,100,000 shares of the Company s common stock at a price per share of \$17.50, generating gross proceeds of approximately \$211.8 million. The aggregate proceeds to the Company, net of the underwriters discount and offering costs, were approximately \$189.4 million. In connection with the exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option on September 15, 2004, the Company issued an additional 515,000 shares of common stock at the IPO price per share, generating an additional \$9.0 million of gross proceeds and \$8.4 million in net proceeds after the underwriters discount and offering costs. Also in connection with the IPO formation transactions, the Company used approximately \$85.9 million of IPO proceeds to redeem the ownership interests of the Predecessor owners. These payments were accounted for as an equity distribution within the accompanying consolidated and combined statements of changes in stockholders and Predecessor owners equity. The Company s operations commenced on August 17, 2004 after completion of the IPO and the formation transactions, and are carried on primarily through the Operating Partnership and its wholly owned subsidiaries, including the TRS.

As of December 31, 2004, the Company owned, through its Operating Partnership, 18 student housing properties containing approximately 4,300 apartment units and 13,000 beds. The Company s owned portfolio included 13 owned off-campus properties that are in close proximities to public colleges and universities and five on-campus properties operated under ground/facility leases with the related university systems. These communities contain modern housing units, offer resort-style amenities and are supported by a classic resident assistant system and other student-oriented programming.

Through the TRS, the Company provides construction management and development services for student housing properties owned by colleges and universities, charitable foundations, and others. As of December 31, 2004, the Company also provided third party property management and leasing services for 19 student housing properties (13 of which the Company served as the third party developer and construction manager) that represented approximately 11,300 beds in approximately 4,500 units. Third party management and leasing services are typically provided

pursuant to multi-year management contracts that have an initial term that ranges from two to five years. As of December 31, 2004, the Company s total owned and managed portfolio included 37 properties that represented approximately 24,300 beds in approximately 8,800 units.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Principles of Consolidation and Combination

The accompanying consolidated financial statements include all of the accounts of the Company, the Operating Partnership and the subsidiaries of the Operating Partnership. Ownership interests contributed to the Operating Partnership by the Predecessor entities have been accounted for as a reorganization of entities under common control in a manner similar to a pooling-of-interests. Accordingly, the contributed assets and assumed liabilities were recorded at the Predecessor s historical cost basis. This method of accounting also requires the reporting of results of operations for the period in which the reorganization occurred as though the entities had been combined at either the beginning of the period or inception. The

F-27

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

reorganization did not require any material adjustments to conform to the accounting policies of the separate entities.

The historical financial data prior to August 17, 2004 presented in this report is the historical data for the Predecessor and reflects the combined historical results of operations and financial position of the Predecessor, including the operations of The Village at Riverside and certain other non-core assets which were distributed to the Predecessor owners as a part of the formation transactions. As a result, the historical results of operations and financial position prior to the IPO are not indicative of, or in some instances directly comparable to, the Company s results of operations and financial position after the IPO.

The Company consolidates entities over which it exercises significant control over major operating decisions, such as approval of budgets, development management, and changes in financing. The entities included in the consolidated and combined financial statements have been consolidated or combined only for the periods that such entities were under the control of the Company or the Predecessor. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation or combination. All dollar amounts in the tables herein, except share and per share amounts, are stated in thousands unless otherwise indicated.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In December 2004, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued a revision to Statement of Financial Accounting Standard (SFAS) No. 123, Share-Based Payment. This statement establishes standards for the accounting for transactions in which an entity exchanges its equity instruments for goods or services. It also addresses transactions in which an entity incurs liabilities in exchange for goods or services that are based on the fair value of the entity is equity instruments or that may be settled by the issuance of those equity instruments. The adoption of this statement did not have a material impact on the Company is consolidated or combined financial position or results of operations.

In December 2004, the Emerging Issues Task Force (EITF) issued EITF No. 04-5, Investor's Accounting for an Investment in a Limited Partnership When the Investor is the Sole General Partner and the Limited Partners Have Certain Rights. This statement provides guidance in assessing when a sole general partner, as defined, should consolidate its investment in a limited partnership. This statement applies to the Company's investment in the 1772 Sweet Home Road joint venture discussed in Note 7. The adoption of this statement is not expected to have a material impact on the Company's consolidated or combined financial position or results of operations.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (GAAP) requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

The Company considers all highly liquid investments with a maturity of three months or less when purchased to be cash equivalents. The Company maintains cash balances in various banks. At times the Company s balances may

exceed the \$0.1 million amount insured by the FDIC. As the Company only uses money-centered financial institutions, the Company does not believe it is exposed to any significant credit risk related to its cash and cash equivalents.

Restricted Cash and Short-Term Investments

Restricted cash and short-term investments consist of funds held in trust and invested in low risk investments, generally consisting of government backed securities, as permitted by the indentures of trusts, which were established in connection with three bond issues. Additionally, restricted cash includes escrow accounts held by lenders and resident security deposits, as required by law in certain states. Certain funds held by a trustee in a required escrow account are being invested under a forward delivery agreement in government backed securities that have a remaining maturity when purchased of six months. Realized and unrealized gains and losses are not material for the periods presented.

F-28

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Internal-Use Software

The Company capitalizes direct costs incurred during the application, development, and implementation stages for developing, purchasing or otherwise acquiring software for internal use. These costs are included in other assets in the accompanying consolidated and combined balance sheets and are amortized over the estimated useful lives of the software, generally three to five years. All costs incurred during the preliminary project stage, including project scoping, identification and testing of alternatives, are expensed as incurred.

Fixed Assets and Depreciation

Land, buildings and improvements, on-campus participating properties, and furniture, fixtures and equipment, are recorded at historical cost. The cost of buildings and improvements includes the purchase price of the property, including legal fees and acquisition costs. Buildings and improvements are depreciated over 40 years. On-campus participating properties are amortized over useful lives ranging from 25 to 34 years, representing the respective lease terms. Furniture, fixtures, equipment, and software for internal use are depreciated over estimated useful lives ranging from 3 to 7 years.

Depreciation and amortization are computed using the straight-line method for financial reporting purposes. Accumulated depreciation on furniture, fixtures and equipment and software for internal use at December 31, 2004 and 2003 approximated \$1.2 million and \$0.9 million, respectively.

Student Housing Construction and Development In Progress

Costs, including construction period interest and amortization of deferred financing costs, associated with projects either under construction or those that are under development and are expected to be constructed are capitalized and included in on-campus participating properties, net or owned off-campus properties, net in the accompanying consolidated and combined balance sheets, as applicable. Upon completion of the project, costs are transferred into the applicable asset category and depreciation commences. Costs associated with projects that are terminated are expensed at the time of termination. Interest capitalized during the year approximated \$1.8 million, \$0.4 million and \$0.4 million for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003, and 2002, respectively. Amortization of deferred financing costs totaling approximately \$0.2 million, \$0.1 million, and \$0.2 million was capitalized during the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003, and 2002, respectively.

On-Campus Participating Properties

The Company enters into ground and facility leases (Leases) with university systems and colleges (Lessor) to finance, construct, and manage student housing facilities. Under the terms of the leases, the Lessor has title to the land and any improvements placed thereon. The Lease terminates upon final repayment of the construction related financing, the amortization period of which is contractually stipulated. Pursuant to EITF No. 97-10: *The Effect of Lessee Involvement in Asset Construction*, the Company s involvement in construction requires the Lessor s post construction ownership of the improvements to be treated as a sale with a subsequent leaseback by the Company. The sale-leaseback transaction has been accounted for as a financing, and as a result, any fee earned during construction is deferred and recognized over the term of the lease. The resulting financing obligation is reflected at the terms of the underlying financing, i.e., interest is accrued at the contractual rates and principal reduces in accordance with the

contractual principal repayment schedules.

The Company reflects these assets subject to ground/facility leases at historical cost, less amortization. Costs are amortized, and deferred fee revenue in excess of the cost of providing the service are recognized, over the lease term.

Long-Lived Assets-Held for Sale

Long-lived assets to be disposed of are classified as held for sale in the period in which all of the following criteria are met:

- a. Management, having the authority to approve the action, commits to a plan to sell the asset
- b. The asset is available for immediate sale in its present condition subject only to terms that are usual and customary for sales of such assets

F-29

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

- c. An active program to locate a buyer and other actions required to complete the plan to sell the asset have been initiated
- d. The sale of the asset is probable, and transfer of the asset is expected to qualify for recognition as a completed sale, within one year
- e. The asset is being actively marketed for sale at a price that is reasonable in relation to its current fair value
- f. Actions required to complete the plan indicate that it is unlikely that significant changes to the plan will be made or that the plan will be withdrawn.

Concurrent with this classification, the asset is recorded at the lower of cost or fair value, and depreciation ceases.

Long-Lived Assets - Impairment

SFAS No. 144, Accounting for the Impairment and Disposal of Long-Lived Assets requires that long-lived assets to be held and used be reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. If an event or change in circumstance indicates that a potential impairment in the value of a property has occurred, the Company s policy is to assess any potential impairment by making a comparison of the current and projected cash flows for such property over its remaining holding period, on an undiscounted basis, to the carrying amount of the property. If such carrying amounts are in excess of the estimated projected cash flows of the property, the Company would recognize an impairment loss equivalent to an amount required to adjust the carrying amount to its estimated fair market value. As of December 31, 2004, management determined that no indicators of impairment existed.

Repairs, Maintenance, and Major Improvements

The costs of ordinary repairs and maintenance are charged to operations when incurred. Major improvements that extend the life of an asset are capitalized and depreciated over the remaining useful life of the asset. Planned major repair, maintenance and improvement projects are capitalized when performed.

Deferred Financing Costs

The Company defers financing costs and amortizes the costs over the terms of the related debt using the effective interest method. Upon repayment of or in conjunction with a material change in the terms of the underlying debt agreement, any unamortized costs are charged to earnings. Accordingly, concurrent with the pay off of two mortgage loans and three construction loans in connection with the IPO, unamortized finance costs totaling approximately \$0.6 million were charged to earnings.

Amortization expense, net of amounts capitalized, approximated \$1.4 million, \$0.6 million, and \$0.6 million for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003, and 2002, respectively. Accumulated amortization at December 31, 2004 and 2003 approximated \$1.6 million and \$1.8 million, respectively.

Rental Revenues and Related Receivables

Students are required to execute lease contracts with payment schedules that vary from single to monthly payments. Receivables are recorded when billed, revenues and related lease incentives are recognized on a straight-line basis over the term of the contracts, and balances are considered past due when payment is not received on the contractual due date. Generally, the Company requires each executed contract to be accompanied by a refundable security deposit and a signed parental guaranty. Security deposits are refundable, net of any outstanding charges, upon expiration of the underlying contract.

Allowances for doubtful accounts are established when management determines that collection of specific receivables are doubtful. When management has determined a receivable to be uncollectible, the receivable is removed as an asset with a corresponding reduction in the allowance for doubtful accounts.

F-30

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The allowance for doubtful accounts is summarized as follows:

	Balance, Beginning of			arged to			Balance, End		
]	Period		Expense		Write-Offs		of Period	
Year ended December 31, 2002	\$	894	\$	738	\$	(56)	\$	1,576	
Year ended December 31, 2003	\$	1,576	\$	584	\$	(103)	\$	2,057	
Year ended December 31, 2004	\$	2,057	\$	646	\$	(1,851)(1)	\$	852	

⁽¹⁾ In 2004, the Company wrote off essentially all receivables that were 100% reserved.

Development Services Revenue and Cost Recognition Third-Party Projects

Costs associated with the pursuit of development and construction management contracts are expensed as incurred, until such time that management believes it is probable the contract will be executed. Costs are then deferred and recognized in relation to the revenues earned on executed contracts. Development and construction revenues and related costs are recognized by the Company using the percentage of completion method, as determined by construction costs incurred relative to total estimated construction costs. Incentive fees are recognized when performance has been verified by an independent third party.

Facility Management Revenues

Management fees are recognized when earned in accordance with each management contract. Incentive management fees are recognized when the incentive criteria have been met and the incentive amount has been confirmed by a third party.

Advertising Costs

Advertising costs are expensed during the period incurred. The Company uses no direct response advertising. Advertising expense approximated \$0.4 million, \$0.9 million, and \$0.6 million in 2004, 2003, and 2002, respectively.

Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities

Derivative financial instruments are reported on the balance sheet at fair value. Changes in fair value are recognized either in earnings or as other comprehensive income, depending on whether the derivative has been designated as a fair value or cash flow hedge and whether it qualifies as part of a hedging relationship, the nature of the exposure being hedged, and how effective the derivative is at offsetting movements in underlying exposure. The Company discontinues hedge accounting when: (i) it determines that the derivative is no longer effective in offsetting changes in the fair value or cash flows of a hedged item; (ii) the derivative expires or is sold, terminated, or exercised; (iii) it is no longer probable that the forecasted transaction will occur; or (iv) management determines that designating the derivative as a hedging instrument is no longer appropriate. In all situations in which hedge accounting is discontinued and the derivative remains outstanding, the Company will carry the derivative at its fair value on the balance sheet, recognizing changes in the fair value in current-period earnings.

The Company uses interest rate swaps and caps to effectively convert a portion of its floating rate debt to fixed rate, thus reducing the impact of rising interest rates on interest payments. These instruments are designated as cash flow hedges and qualify for the short cut method under SFAS No. 133, *Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities*, as amended. The interest differential to be paid or received is accrued as interest expense. The Company s counter-parties are major financial institutions.

Common Stock Issuance Costs

In accordance with the Securities and Exchange Commission s Staff Accounting Bulleting No. 5, specific incremental costs directly attributable to the IPO were deferred and charged against the gross proceeds of the offering. As such, underwriting commissions and other common stock issuance costs are reflected as a reduction of additional paid in capital.

F-31

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Comprehensive Income (Loss)

Comprehensive income (loss) includes net income (loss) and other comprehensive income (loss), consisting of unrealized gains (losses) on derivative instruments. Comprehensive income (loss) is presented in the accompanying consolidated and combined statements of changes in stockholders and Predecessor owners equity, and accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) is displayed as a separate component of stockholders and Predecessor owners equity.

Income Taxes

The Company intends to elect to be taxed as a REIT under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code), commencing with the taxable year ended December 31, 2004. To qualify as a REIT, the Company must meet a number of organizational and operational requirements, including a requirement that it currently distribute at least 90% of its adjusted taxable income to its stockholders. The Company believes that it has been organized and has operated in a manner that will allow it to qualify for taxation as a REIT under the Code commencing with the taxable year ended December 31, 2004, and it is management s intention to adhere to these requirements and maintain the Company s REIT status.

As a REIT, the Company will generally not be subject to corporate level federal income tax on taxable income it currently distributes to its stockholders. If the Company fails to qualify as a REIT in any taxable year, it will be subject to federal income taxes at regular corporate rates (including any applicable alternative minimum tax) and may not be able to qualify as a REIT for the subsequent four taxable years. Even if the Company qualifies for taxation as a REIT, the Company may be subject to certain state and local income and excise taxes on its income and property, and to federal income and excise taxes on its undistributed income.

The TRS manages the Company s non-REIT activities and is subject to federal, state and local income taxes.

Financial Instruments

The Company does not hold or issue financial instruments for trading purposes. The fair value of financial instruments was estimated based on the following methods and assumptions:

Cash and Cash Equivalents, Restricted Cash and Short-Term Investments, Student Contracts Receivable, Other Assets, Accounts Payable and Accrued Expenses, and Other Liabilities: the carrying amount approximates fair value, due to the short maturity of these instruments.

Mortgage Loans: the fair value of mortgage loans is based on the present value of the cash flows at current rates through maturity. As of December 31, 2004, the Company estimated the fair value of its mortgage loans to be approximately \$130.8 million.

Bonds Payable: the fair value of bonds payable is based on market quotes for bonds outstanding. As of December 31, 2004, the Company estimated the fair value of its bonds payable to be approximately \$72.4 million.

Line of Credit (Revolving Credit Facility): the fair value of the Company s revolving credit facility approximates carrying value due to the variable interest rate feature of this instrument.

Derivative Instruments: these instruments are reported on the balance sheet at fair value, which is based on calculations provided by independent, third-party financial institutions and represent the discounted future cash flows expected, based on the projected future interest rate curves over the life of the instrument.

Reclassifications

Certain prior period amounts have been reclassified to conform to the current period presentation, which includes balance sheets presented in an unclassified format and discontinued operations.

F-32

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

3. Earnings per Share

Earnings per share is calculated based on the weighted average number of shares of the Company's common stock outstanding during the period. Restricted stock units (RSUs) are included in both basic and diluted weighted average common shares outstanding because they were fully vested on the date of grant and all conditions required in order for the recipients to earn the RSUs have been satisfied. Profits interest units (PIUs) in the Operating Partnership are excluded from basic weighted average common shares outstanding because the conditions required in order for those units to be converted into common shares have not yet been satisfied. See Note 9 for a discussion of PIUs and RSUs.

The following is a summary of the elements used in calculating basic and diluted income per share for the period subsequent to the IPO (August 17, 2004 through December 31, 2004):

	Augu t	riod from ast 17, 2004 hrough aber 31, 2004
Basic net income per share calculation: Income from continuing operations Discontinued operations	\$	1,196 606
Net income	\$	1,802
Income from continuing operations per share	\$	0.10
Income from discontinued operations per share	\$	0.04
Net income per share	\$	0.14
Basic weighted average common shares outstanding		12,513,130
Diluted net income per share calculation: Income from continuing operations Add back income allocated to PIU holders	\$	1,196 30
Income from continuing operations, as adjusted Discontinued operations		1,226 606
Net income, as adjusted	\$	1,832

Edgar	Filina:	AMERICAN	CAMPLIS	COMMUNITIES	INC -	Form S-11
Lugai	ı ııııııq.				11 10	

Income from continuing operations per share	\$ 0.10
Income from discontinued operations per share	\$ 0.05
Net income per share	\$ 0.15
Basic weighted average common shares outstanding PIUs	12,513,130 121,000
Diluted weighted average common shares outstanding	12,634,130

F-33

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

4. Income Taxes

Deferred income taxes result from temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities of the TRS for financial reporting purposes and the amounts used for income tax purposes. Significant components of the deferred tax assets and liabilities are as follows:

	De	ecember 31, 2004
Deferred tax assets:		
Fixed and intangible assets	\$	11,742
Net operating loss carryforward		343
Prepaid and deferred rent		175
Bad debt reserves		46
Accrued expenses		21
Total deferred tax assets		12,327
Valuation allowance for deferred tax assets		(10,696)
Deferred tax assets, net of valuation allowance		1,631
Deferred tax liability: Deferred financing costs		903
Net deferred tax assets	\$	728

Significant components of the income tax benefit are as follows:

	2004	rom August 17, through er 31, 2004
Deferred: Federal State	\$	660 68
Total (total income tax benefit from continuing operations)	\$	728

TRS income subject to tax is \$0.4 million for the period from August 17, 2004 (IPO and TRS formation date) to December 31, 2004. The reconciliation of income tax attributable to continuing operations computed at the U.S.

statutory rate to income tax benefit is as follows, including the percentage of consolidated income subject to tax:

	20	rom August 17, 04 to er 31, 2004
Tax at U.S. statutory rates on TRS income subject to tax	\$	(132)
State income tax, net of federal income tax benefit		(14)
Effect of permanent differences		(8)
Decrease in valuation allowance		217
Initial adoption of SFAS No. 109		665
Income tax benefit	\$	728

Upon formation, the TRS became subject to federal and state income taxation and, accordingly, established deferred tax assets and liabilities. The net deferred tax asset recorded upon formation was \$0.7 million, the tax benefit for which is reflected as income tax benefit in the accompanying consolidated and combined statements of operations. The valuation allowance decreased by \$0.2 million during the period from August 17, 2004 to December 31, 2004 due to management s determination that an additional amount of gross deferred tax assets became more likely than not to be recognized.

At December 31, 2004, the Company had net operating loss carryforwards (NOLs) of approximately \$0.9 million for income tax purposes that expire in 2024. These NOLs may be used to offset future taxable income generated by the TRS.

F-34

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

5. Investments in Owned Off-Campus Properties

Owned off-campus properties consist of the following:

	Decem	ber 31,
	2004	2003
Owned off-campus properties:		
Land	\$ 33,778	\$ 35,434
Buildings and improvements	219,841	175,436
Furniture, fixtures and equipment	10,104	6,673
Construction in progress	9,087	22,961
	272,810	240,504
Less accumulated depreciation	(22,710)	(17,597)
Owned off-campus properties, net	\$ 250,100	\$ 222,907

In May 2003, an arson fire destroyed a student housing facility under construction. Reconstruction commenced in June 2003 and the Company has received advances totaling approximately \$8.8 million as of December 31, 2004. Accordingly, the Company has recognized a total gain of \$0.7 million during the year ended December 31, 2004 related to the settlement of this claim. This amount is included in other nonoperating income in the accompanying consolidated and combined statements of operations.

Owned Off-Campus Property Held for Sale

In November 2004, California State University San Bernardino exercised its option to purchase the University Village at San Bernardino off-campus student housing property for an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$28.3 million. This transaction was consummated in January 2005, and this property is reflected as Owned Off-Campus Property Held for Sale as of December 31, 2004 in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet. This property is included in the Owned Off-Campus Properties segment discussed in Note 16.

6. On-Campus Participating Properties

The Company is a party to ground/facility lease agreements (Leases) with certain state university systems and colleges (the Lessor) for the purpose of developing, constructing, and operating student housing facilities on university campuses. Under the terms of the leases, title to the constructed facilities is held by the Lessor and the Lessor receives a de minimus base rent paid at inception and 50% of defined net cash flows on an annual basis through the term of the lease. The leases terminate upon final repayment of the related debt, the amortization period of which is contractually stipulated.

Pursuant to the Leases, in the event the leasehold estates do not achieve Financial Break Even, (defined as revenues less operating expenses, excluding management fees, less debt service) the Lessor would be required to make a rental

payment, also known as the Contingent Payment, sufficient to achieve Financial Break Even until the facilities received investment grade ratings. Future net cash flow distributions would be first applied to repay such Contingent Payments. As a result of obtaining permanent financing (non recourse to the Company), beginning November 1999 and December 2002, the Texas A&M University System is no longer required to make Contingent Payments under the Prairie View A&M University Phase I, II, III (University Village) and Phase IV (University College) leases, respectively, as the facilities received investment grade ratings.

In the event the Company seeks to sell its leasehold interest, the Leases provide the Lessors the right of first refusal of a bona fide purchase offer and an option to purchase the lessee s rights under the lease.

In conjunction with the execution of each Lease, the Company has entered into a separate five-year agreement to manage the facilities for 5% of defined gross receipts. The five-year term of the management agreement is not contingent upon the continuation of the facility lease. Upon expiration of the respective five year management agreements, the agreements continue on a month-to-month basis.

F-35

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

On-campus participating properties are as follows:

	Lease Commencement/	Required Debt	Historic Decem	
Lessor/University	Expiration	Repayment	2004	2003
Texas A&M University System/Prairie View	-			
A&M University (1)	2/1/96 / 8/31/38	9/1/23	\$ 37,840	\$ 37,368
Texas A&M University System/Texas A&M				
International	2/1/96 / 8/31/38	9/1/23	5,909	5,889
Texas A&M University System/Prairie View				
A&M University (2)	10/1/99 / 8/31/39	8/31/25 / 8/31/28	23,663	23,366
University of Houston System/University of				
Houston Phase I	9/27/00 / 8/31/41	8/31/35	18,123	17,864
University of Houston System/University of				
Houston Phase II (3)	9/27/00 / 8/31/41	8/31/35	835	
			86,370	84,487
Less accumulated amortization			(18,306)	(14,774)
On-campus participating properties, net			\$ 68,064	\$ 69,713

⁽¹⁾ Consists of three phases placed in service between 1996 and 1998

On-campus Participating Property Held for Sale

During 2003, the Predecessor entered into a ground lease with Weatherford College, obtained construction financing and constructed a student housing facility which opened in the Fall of 2003. This property s ground lease was transferred to Weatherford College and the related debt was repaid in April 2004. The leasehold is reflected as Student Housing Facility Subject to Ground Lease Held for Sale and the related construction loan is reflected as Note Payable Secured by Leasehold Held for Sale as of December 31, 2003 in the accompanying combined balance sheet. This property is included in the On-Campus Participating Properties segment discussed in Note 16.

7. Joint Venture and Minority Interests

In August 2004, the Operating Partnership formed a limited liability company, 1772 Sweet Home Road, L.L.C. (Sweet Home), with a local landowner to develop and own an off-campus student housing property located in Buffalo, New York. The community will consist of nine residential buildings containing 269 units and 828 beds and is

⁽²⁾ Consists of two phases placed in service between 2000 and 2003.

⁽³⁾ Phase II is covered under the original Cullen Oaks ground lease. This facility is under development and is scheduled to be placed in service in August 2005.

scheduled to be completed in the Fall of 2005. Upon the formation of Sweet Home, an affiliate of the Operating Partnership (the Managing Member) caused Sweet Home to admit the local landowner (which was a partner in the selling partnership) as a non-managing member of Sweet Home as partial consideration for the land. In addition, the Managing Member will fund all remaining development and construction costs of the project. A subsidiary of the TRS will serve as the developer and construction manager of the project. Each member receives a return on its investment and participates in additional returns, as defined in the Operating Agreement. This entity is consolidated and the non-managing member s interest in Sweet Home is reflected as a minority interest in the accompanying financial statements.

In connection with the IPO, a wholly-owned affiliate of the Company acquired Titan Investments II (Titan), which held a minority ownership in three development properties and one operating property in exchange for approximately \$5.7 million in cash. Subsequent to this transaction, the four properties are now wholly owned by the Operating Partnership. This transaction was accounted for using the purchase method and the purchase price was allocated to the assets and liabilities acquired based on their respective fair values.

Minority interests also include PIUs received by certain executive and senior officers on the IPO date (see Note 9). A PIU and a share of the Company s common stock have essentially the same economic characteristics, as they effectively participate equally in the net income and distributions of the Operating Partnership. The PIU holders minority interest in the Operating Partnership is reported at an amount equal to the PIU holders ownership percentage of the net equity of the Operating Partnership at the end of each reporting period (1.0% at December 31, 2004.)

8. Debt

F-36

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

A summary of the Company s outstanding consolidated and combined indebtedness is as follows:

	December 31,	
	2004	2003
Debt secured by owned off-campus properties:		
Revolving credit facility and short-term notes payable	\$ 11,800	\$ 74
Mortgage loans payable	111,974	170,780
Construction loans payable		26,447
Debt secured by on-campus participating properties:		
Mortgage loan payable	17,045	17,287
Construction loan payable	540	
Bonds payable	59,655	61,010
Total debt	\$ 201,014	\$ 275,598

During the twelve months ended December 31, 2004, the following transactions occurred:

	ear Ended cember 31, 2004
Balance, beginning of period	\$ 275,598
Additions	
Draws on lines of credit, net of payoffs	11,726
Draws under advancing construction loans	41,170
Closing of new construction loan for leasehold property (1)	540
Deductions:	
Scheduled repayments of principal	(3,053)
Repayment of note payable secured by leasehold held for sale	(8,080)
Reduction in debt due to distribution of assets in connection with IPO	(11,388)
Repayment of construction loans in connection with IPO	(59,537)
Repayment of mortgage loans in connection with IPO	(45,962)
	\$ 201,014

⁽¹⁾ In December 2004, the Company obtained a new construction loan to fund the development and construction of Cullen Oaks Phase II, a leasehold facility scheduled to open in August 2005. The loan has a term of 18 months and bears interest, at the Company s option, at either Prime (5.25% at December 31, 2004) or LIBOR plus 2.0% (4.4% at December 31, 2004).

Revolving Credit Facility

In connection with the IPO, the Operating Partnership obtained a senior secured revolving credit facility. The credit facility has a term of 36 months and provides a maximum capacity of \$75 million, subject to certain conditions as contained in the Credit Agreement (the Agreement). The maximum capacity may be increased by up to an additional \$25 million, subject to certain borrowing base requirements, as outlined in the Agreement. The facility bears interest at a variable rate, at the Company s option, based upon a base rate or one-, two-, three-, or six-month LIBOR plus, in each case, a spread based upon the Company s total leverage. Additionally, the Company is required to pay an unused commitment fee ranging from 0.20% to 0.25% per annum, depending on the aggregate unused balance. The credit facility is secured by the Company s ownership interests in a minimum of four unlevered owned off-campus properties. The Company guarantees the Operating Partnership s obligations under the credit facility. As of December 31, 2004, the balance outstanding on the revolving credit facility totaled \$11.8 million, bearing interest at 3.9%, with remaining availability (subject to certain financial covenants) totaling \$53.3 million.

The terms of the Agreement include certain restrictions and covenants, which limit, among other things, the payment of distributions (as discussed below), the incurrence of additional indebtedness, liens, and the disposition of assets. The terms also require compliance with financial ratios relating to consolidated net worth and leverage requirements. Commencing with the earlier of the day the outstanding balance exceeds \$25 million or December 31, 2005, the Company will also be

F-37

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

subject to compliance with additional fixed charge and debt coverage ratios. The distribution restriction previously mentioned provides that, except to enable the Company to continue to qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes, before December 31, 2005, the Company may not pay distributions greater than \$5 million in any given quarter. Subsequent to December 31, 2005, the Company will be prohibited from making distributions which exceed 95% of the Company s funds from operations, as defined, over any four consecutive fiscal quarters. As of December 31, 2004, the Company was in compliance with all such covenants.

Construction Loans and Mortgage Notes Payable

Construction loans and mortgage notes payable at December 31, 2004 consisted of nine loans secured by off-campus and on-campus properties consisting of:

	P	rincipal		Interest Rate at December			
	Ou	tstanding	Stated	31,			
			Interest		Maturity		
Property		(3)	Rate	2004	Date	Aı	nortization
			LIBOR		November		
Cullen Oaks (1)	\$	17,045	+1.90%	5.54%	2008		30 years
Cullen Oaks Phase II (2)		540	(2)	4.41%	June 2006		n/a
University Village at Boulder					November		
Creek		16,540	5.71%	5.71%	2012		30 years
					August		
River Club Apartments		18,533	8.18%	8.18%	2010		30 years
-					September		
River Walk Townhomes		7,683	8.00%	8.00%	2009		30 years
					August		•
Village at Alafaya Club		20,474	8.16%	8.16%	2010	(4)	30 years
					January		,
Village at Blacksburg		21,352	7.50%	7.50%	2011		30 years
Commons on Apache		7,668	7.66%	7.66%	June 2009		30 years
Callaway House		19,724	7.10%	7.10%	April 2011		30 years
•		,			1		3
			Wtd Avg				
Total	\$	129,559	Rate	7.18%			

⁽¹⁾ Floating rate on this mortgage loan was swapped to a fixed rate of 5.54%. This swap terminates in November 2008, at which time the interest rate will revert back to a variable rate. The TRS has guaranteed payment of this indebtedness.

(2)

Construction loan was obtained in December 2004. For each borrowing, the Company has the option of choosing either a Prime rate or LIBOR plus 2.0%. The Company has an option to extend the maturity of this loan through November 2008. The TRS has guaranteed this indebtedness, up to a limit of \$4.0 million of construction loan principal plus interest and litigation fees potentially incurred by the lender. This guaranty will remain in effect until the balance on the related construction loan is paid in full.

- (3) For federal income tax purposes, the aggregate cost of the loans is equal to the carrying amount.
- (4) Represents the Anticipated Repayment Date, as defined in the loan agreement. If the loan is not repaid on the Anticipated Repayment Date, then certain monthly payments including excess cash flow, as defined, become due through the maturity date of August 2030.

F-38

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Bonds Payable

Bonds payable consist of three issues secured by student housing ground/facility leases, with interest and principal paid semi-annually and annually, respectively, through maturity. Covenants include, among other items, budgeted and actual debt service coverage ratios. The bonds are nonrecourse to the Company. Payment of regularly scheduled principal payments is guaranteed by MBIA Insurance Corporation. Bonds payable at December 31, 2004 consisted of the following:

			rincipal ecember	Weighted		Rec	quired
	Mortgaged Facilities		31,	Average	Maturity		onthly Debt
Series	Subject to Leases	Original	2004	Rate	Through	Se	rvice
	University	\$ 39,270	\$ 35,570	7.50%	September	\$	302
1999	Village-PVAMU/TAMIU				2023		
2001	University College PVAMU	20,995	19,855	7.40%	August 2025		158
2003	University College PVAMU	4,325	4,230	5.90%	August 2028		28
	Total/weighted average rate	\$ 64,590	\$ 59,655	7.35%		\$	488

Short-term Notes Payable

On May 1, 2002, the Predecessor entered into a line of credit facility bearing interest at the Prime rate plus 1.0%. The line of credit was limited to 66.7% of forecasted annual cash flow with a maximum of \$1.0 million. The facility was secured by reimbursable development and acquisition costs and leasehold distributions. This line of credit was paid off in connection with the IPO.

On December 16, 2002, the Predecessor executed a note payable in the amount of \$0.4 million, bearing interest at higher of LIBOR or 5.0% maturing on December 1, 2003, to finance the acquisition of land to be used for future development with a university system. On August 19, 2003, the University acquired the land and the loan was repaid.

Schedule of Debt Maturities

Scheduled debt maturities (reflecting automatic extensions where applicable) for each of the five years subsequent to December 31, 2004, are as follows:

	Scheduled Principal	Due at Maturity	Total
2005	\$ 3,001	\$	\$ 3,001
2006	3,216	540	3,756
2007	15,241		15,241

2008 2009	3,617 3,511	15,972 14,389	19,589 17,900
Thereafter	69,580	71,947	141,527
	\$ 98,166	\$ 102,848	\$ 201,014

Payment of principal and interest were current at December 31, 2004. Mortgage notes and bonds payable are subject to prepayment penalties.

9. Incentive Award Plan

The Company has adopted the 2004 Incentive Award Plan (the Plan). The Plan provides for the grant to selected employees and directors of the Company and the Company s affiliates of stock options, profits interest units (PIUs) in the Operating Partnership, restricted stock units (RSUs), restricted stock, and other stock-based incentive awards. The Company has reserved a total of 1,210,000 shares of the Company s common stock for issuance pursuant to the Plan, subject to certain adjustments for changes in the Company s capital structure, as defined in the Plan.

F-39

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Profits Interest Units

Upon consummation of the IPO, 121,000 PIUs were issued to certain executive and senior officers. PIUs are a special class of interests in the Operating Partnership, and each PIU awarded is deemed equivalent to one share of the Company s common stock. PIUs will receive the same quarterly per unit distribution as the per share distributions on the Company s common stock. Under the terms of the PIU agreements, the Operating Partnership will revalue its assets upon the occurrence of certain book-up events , at which time the PIUs will achieve full parity with common units of the Operating Partnership. PIUs will thereafter be automatically converted into an equal number of common units of the Operating Partnership. The Operating Partnership recognized approximately \$2.1 million of compensation expense on the IPO date, reflecting the fair value of the PIUs issued.

Restricted Stock Units

In conjunction with the IPO, 7,145 RSUs were issued to certain independent directors. No shares of stock were issued at the time of the RSU awards, and the Company is not required to set aside a fund for the payment of any such award; however, the stock is deemed to be awarded on the date of grant. Upon the Settlement Date, which is three years from the date of grant, the Company will deliver to the recipients a number of shares of common stock equal to the number of RSUs held by the recipients. In addition, recipients of RSUs are entitled to dividend equivalents equal to the cash distributions paid by the Company on one share of common stock for each RSU issued, payable currently or on the Settlement Date, as determined by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors. The Company recognized approximately \$0.1 million of compensation expense on the IPO date, reflecting the fair value of the RSUs issued.

Outperformance Bonus Plan

Upon consummation of the IPO, the Company granted to its executive officers and certain key employees a special award based upon the individuals—continued service and attaining certain performance measures. These awards consist of a bonus pool equal to the value on the date of vesting of 367,682 shares of common stock. No dividends or dividend equivalent payments will accrue with respect to the shares of common stock underlying this bonus pool. Vesting of the awards will occur on the third anniversary of the IPO, provided that the employees have maintained continued service and that at least one performance measure, as outlined in the Plan, has been achieved. These performance measures include (i) a total return on the Company—s stock of at least 25% per annum from the IPO date through the vesting date, or (ii) a total return on the Company—s stock of at least 12% per annum from the IPO date through the vesting date, and such return is at or above the 60th percentile of the total return achieved by—peer companies during the same period. Payments of vested awards will be made within 120 days of vesting. Such payments will be paid in cash; however, the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors may, in its sole discretion, elect to pay such an award through the issuance of shares of common stock, PIUs or similar securities, valued at the date of issuance. Because the achievement of the required performance measures was considered to be remote as of December 31, 2004, nothing has been reflected in the accompanying financial statements related to these awards.

10. Interest Rate Hedges

In connection with the 2001 acquisition of a student housing facility, the Predecessor purchased an interest rate cap effective November 16, 2001 through December 10, 2004, for approximately \$0.1 million. The rate cap paid interest

above LIBOR of 7.5% and was designated to hedge the Predecessor s exposure to increases in cash outflows for interest payments on a variable rate loan in the amount of \$19.5 million. The debt underlying this hedge was repaid in connection with the IPO and consequently the hedge is no longer considered an effective cash flow hedge. This hedge has zero fair value at December 31, 2004 and 2003.

In connection with the December 2003 extension of a construction note payable, the Predecessor entered into an interest rate swap on November 19, 2003 (effective December 15, 2003 through November 15, 2008) that was designated to hedge its exposure to fluctuations on interest payments attributed to changes in interest rates associated with payments on its advancing construction note payable. Under the terms of the interest rate swap agreement, the Company pays a fixed rate of 5.5% and receives a floating rate of LIBOR plus 1.9%. The interest rate swap had a fair value (negative fair value) of approximately \$40,000 and (\$0.2 million) at December 31, 2004 and 2003, respectively, and is reflected in other assets and other liabilities in the accompanying consolidated and combined balance sheets, respectively.

F-40

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The Company does not expect to reclassify a material amount of net gains on hedge instruments from accumulated other comprehensive income to earnings in 2005. Ineffectiveness resulting from the Company s hedges is not material.

11. Related Party Transactions

Prior to the IPO, the Predecessor borrowed funds from certain of its owners to fund short-term working capital needs. These notes were unsecured and accrued interest at 16%, compounded monthly. Borrowings under these arrangements totaled \$-0- and \$1.0 million for 2004 and 2003, respectively. There were no balances outstanding at December 31, 2004 and 2003. Interest expense on related party notes payable for 2004, 2003, and 2002 totaled \$-0-, \$35,000, and \$0.1 million, respectively.

Prior to the IPO, an affiliate of the Predecessor had an ownership interest in Dobie Center Properties, Ltd. which owns Dobie Center, a student housing facility. Pursuant to a management agreement with the Dobie Center, the Company received facility management fees representing 3% of gross receipts and 6% of qualifying capital projects, and commercial leasing fees of 4% of commercial leases. Such fees totaled approximately \$0.2 million, \$0.3 million, and \$0.4 million for 2004, 2003, and 2002, respectively. The management agreement began operating on a month-to-month basis upon expiration in May 2002. Upon consummation of the Company s IPO, the Company no longer has an ownership interest in this property; as such, the management fees earned subsequent to the IPO are reflected as third party management services on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

Subsequent to the IPO, the Company has paid its Predecessor owners approximately \$1.4 million related to a guarantee fee and the distribution of insurance proceeds from a fire that occurred at an off-campus student housing property (see Note 5).

12. Lease Commitments

The Company is a party to a sublease for corporate office space beginning August 15, 2002, and expiring December 31, 2010. The terms of the sublease provide for a period of free rent and scheduled rental rate increases and common area maintenance charges upon expiration of the free rent period. Concurrent with the sublease of the new office, the Predecessor sublet its existing office space through the expiration of the lease in October 2003.

The Company entered into a ground lease agreement on October 2, 2003 for the purpose of constructing a student housing facility near the campus of Temple University in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. The agreement terminates June 30, 2079 and has four six year extensions available. Under the terms of the ground lease, the lessor receives annual minimum rents of \$0.1 million and contingent rental payments based on a defined formula.

The Company also has various operating and capital leases for furniture, office and technology equipment, which expire through 2009. Rental expense under the operating lease agreements approximated \$0.5 million, \$0.6 million, and \$0.5 million in 2004, 2003, and 2002, respectively, net of sublease income of approximately \$-0-, \$0.1 million, and \$28,000.

On-campus participating properties, net at December 31, 2004 included approximately \$0.2 million related to a capital lease of technology equipment, net of approximately \$23,000 of accumulated amortization. Other assets at December 31, 2004 included approximately \$0.3 million related to assets under capital leases, net of \$0.2 million of

accumulated amortization.

Future minimum commitments over the life of all leases subsequent to December 31, 2004, are as follows:

	Operating			Capital		
2005	\$	527	\$	275		
2006		509		182		
2007		482		135		
2008		478		95		
2009		480		28		
Thereafter		7,334				
Total minimum lease payments Amount representing interest		9,810		715 117		
Balance of minimum lease payments	\$	9,810	\$	598		

F-41

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The capital lease obligations are reflected in other liabilities in the accompanying consolidated and combined balance sheets. Amortization of assets recorded under capital leases for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003, and 2002 is included in depreciation expense and is immaterial for the periods presented.

13. Concentration of Risks

The Company has a significant presence on a single university campus, Prairie View A&M University. These on-campus participating properties represent approximately 21.0%, 21.0%, and 22.0% of the Company s consolidated and combined revenues for 2004, 2003, and 2002, respectively. The percentage of consolidated and combined net income attributable to those facilities is minimal. The unlikely event of significantly diminished enrollment at this university could have a negative impact on the Company s ability to achieve its forecasted profitability.

14. Commitments and Contingencies

Commitments

Employment agreement: Pursuant to an employment agreement with a former key employee of the Predecessor, the Company is required to make periodic payments and provide certain other benefits through 2005. The present value of these payments of approximately \$1.0 million was expensed during the year ended December 31, 2003. The remaining amount owed under this agreement is included in accounts payable and accrued expenses and other liabilities in the accompanying consolidated and combined balance sheets.

Development-related guarantees: The Company commonly provides alternate housing and project cost guarantees, subject to force majeure. These guarantees are typically limited, on an aggregate basis, to the amount of the projects related development fees or a contractually agreed-upon maximum exposure amount. Alternate housing guarantees typically expire five days after construction is complete and generally require the Company to provide substitute living quarters and transportation for students to and from the university if the project is not complete by an agreed-upon completion date. Project cost guarantees hold the Company responsible for the cost of a project in excess of budget. The budget consists primarily of costs included in the general contractors—guaranteed maximum price contract (GMP). The GMP obligates the general contractor, subject to force majeure and approved change orders, to provide completion date guarantees and to cover cost overruns and liquidated damages. In addition, the GMP is secured with payment and performance bonds. Project cost guarantees expire upon completion of certain developer obligations, which are normally satisfied within one year after completion of the project. The Company—s estimated maximum exposure amount under the above guarantees is approximately \$3.6 million.

On one completed project, the Company has guaranteed losses up to \$3.0 million in excess of the development fee if the loss is due to any failure of the Company to maintain, or cause its professionals to maintain, required insurance for a period of five years beyond completion of the project (August 2009).

At December 31, 2004 all projects were on schedule and within budget. The Company has estimated the fair value of guarantees entered into or modified after December 31, 2002, the effective date of FASB Interpretation No. 45 Guarantor's Accounting and Disclosure Requirements for Guarantees, Including Indirect Guarantees of Indebtedness of Others, to be immaterial.

In the normal course of business, the Company enters into various development-related purchase commitments with parties that provide development-related goods and services. In the event that the Company was to terminate development services prior to the completion of projects under construction, the Company could potentially be committed to satisfy outstanding purchase orders with such parties. The Company s most significant and common commitments rest with general contractors and furniture suppliers.

Debt-related guarantees: RAP Student Housing Properties, L.L.C. s (RAP SHP, an entity wholly owned by the Operating Partnership) limited guaranty of certain obligations of the borrower in connection with the mortgage loan for The Village at Riverside, a property which was retained by the Predecessor owners in connection with the IPO, continues to be in effect. Subsequent to the IPO, the property was foreclosed upon by the lender. Pursuant to the guaranty, RAP SHP agreed to indemnify the lender against, among other things, the borrower s fraud or misrepresentation, the borrower s failure to

F-42

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

maintain insurance, certain environmental matters, and the borrower s criminal acts. As part of the formation transactions, the Predecessor owners have indemnified the Company and its affiliates from and against all claims, costs, expenses, losses and damages incurred by the Company under or in connection with this guaranty. Even if the Company was required to perform under the guaranty, the Company would be reimbursed for the amount of such liability by the Predecessor owners so long as they are not in breach of their obligations to the Company under the indemnity.

Contingencies

Litigation: In the normal course of business, the Company is subject to claims, lawsuits, and legal proceedings. While it is not possible to ascertain the ultimate outcome of such matters, management believes that the aggregate amount of such liabilities, if any, in excess of amounts provided or covered by insurance, will not have a material adverse effect on the consolidated financial position or results of operations of the Company.

Environmental Matters: The Company is not aware of any environmental liability with respect to the properties that would have a material adverse effect on the Company s business, assets or results of operations. However, there can be no assurance that such a material environmental liability does not exist. The existence of any such material environmental liability could have an adverse effect on the Company s results of operations and cash flows.

15. Discontinued Operations

As described in Note 5, in November 2004, California State University San Bernardino exercised its option to purchase the University Village at San Bernardino off-campus student housing property. As discussed in Note 6, a leasehold interest was transferred to Weatherford College in April 2004. Additionally, as discussed in Note 1, in connection with the IPO, the Company distributed its interests in the entities owning The Village at Riverside to an affiliate of the Company s Predecessor owners along with certain other non-core assets. Discontinued operations for the year ended December 31, 2002 also includes a leasehold interest that was transferred to Lamar University in December 2002.

Accordingly, the related net income for the afore-mentioned properties is reflected in the accompanying consolidated and combined statements of operations as discontinued operations for the periods presented in accordance with SFAS No. 144. Below is a summary of the results of operations for the properties sold or distributed through their respective sale or distribution dates:

	Year Ended December 31,					
	2004	2003	2002			
Total revenues	\$ 2,767	\$ 2,769	\$ 2,932			
Total operating expenses	1,738	1,776	1,625			
Operating income	1,029	993	1,307			
Total nonoperating expenses	757	986	988			
Net income	\$ 272	\$ 7	\$ 319			

As of December 31, 2004 and 2003, assets and liabilities attributable to the properties classified within discontinued operations consisted of the following:

	2	Decem 004	ber 31, 2003
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	176	\$ 403
Other assets	\$	119	\$ 1,112
Land, buildings and improvements, and furniture, fixtures, and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation	\$2	2,350	\$31,013
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$	126	\$ 490
Notes payable	\$		\$ 25,811
Other liabilities	\$	311	\$ 513
F-43			

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

16. Segments

The Company defines business segments by their distinct customer base and service provided. The Company has identified four reportable segments: Owned Off-Campus Properties, On-Campus Participating Properties, Development Services, and Property Management Services. Management evaluates each segment s performance based on operating income before depreciation, amortization, minority interests and allocation of corporate overhead. Intercompany fees are reflected at the contractually stipulated amounts.

As a result of the Company s new structure subsequent to the IPO, management has segregated the segment formerly titled Student Housing Rentals into two distinct segments titled Owned Off-Campus Properties and On-Campus Participating Properties. This new segment reporting format better reflects how third parties analyze the Company and its properties subsequent to the IPO and, accordingly, how management internally evaluates the operations of such properties.

F-44

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Year 2004	Ende	ed Decem 2003	aber 31, 2002		
Owned Off-Campus Properties	2004		2003		2002	
Rental revenues	\$ 35,497	\$	31,499	\$	29,702	
Interest and other income	21				47	
Total revenues from external customers	35,518		31,499		29,749	
Operating expenses before depreciation and amortization	15,597		14,583		13,893	
Interest expense	11,049		11,700		11,070	
Insurance gain	654					
Operating income before depreciation, amortization, minority interests and						
allocation of corporate overhead	\$ 9,526	\$	5,216	\$	4,786	
Depreciation and amortization	\$ 6,520	\$	5,667	\$	5,081	
Capital expenditures	\$ 61,120	\$	21,777	\$	20,901	
Total segment assets at December 31,	\$ 269,643	\$	201,676	\$ 2	206,659	
On-Campus Participating Properties						
Rental revenues	\$ 17,418	\$	16,482	\$	16,055	
Interest and other income	61		27		67	
Total revenues from external customers	17,479		16,509		16,122	
Operating expenses before depreciation, amortization, and ground/facility						
lease	7,381		7,411		7,124	
Ground/facility lease	812		489		643	
Interest expense	5,469		5,181		5,191	
Insurance gain	273					
Operating income before depreciation, amortization, minority interests and						
allocation of corporate overhead	\$ 4,090	\$	3,428	\$	3,164	
Depreciation and amortization	\$ 3,532	\$	3,271	\$	3,152	
Capital expenditures	\$ 1,881	\$	3,788	\$	396	
Total segment assets at December 31,	\$ 79,686	\$	89,502	\$	79,501	
Development Services						
Development and construction management fees from external customers	\$ 5,803	\$	8,010	\$	5,481	
Intersegment revenues	234		456		222	
Table of Contents					371	

Total revenues Operating expenses	6,037 3,796		8,466 3,854	5,703 3,934
Operating income before depreciation, amortization, minority interests and allocation of corporate overhead	\$ 2,241	\$	4,612	\$ 1,769
Total segment assets at December 31,	\$ 12,879	\$	34,639	\$ 13,807
Property Management Services Property management fees from external customers Intersegment revenues	\$ 2,105 1,152	\$	1,189 983	\$ 945 930
Total revenues Operating expenses	3,257 1,480		2,172 1,523	1,875 1,675
Operating income before depreciation, amortization, minority interests and allocation of corporate overhead	\$ 1,777	\$	649	\$ 200
Total segment assets at December 31,	\$ 1,141	\$	615	\$ 261
Reconciliations Total segment revenues Elimination of intersegment revenues	\$ 62,291 (1,386)	\$	58,646 (1,439)	\$ 53,449 (1,152)
Total consolidated revenues	\$ 60,905	\$	57,207	\$ 52,297
Segment operating income before depreciation, amortization, minority interests and allocation of corporate overhead Depreciation and amortization Net unallocated expenses relating to corporate overhead Income tax benefit Minority interests	\$ 17,634 11,184 8,850 728 100	\$	13,905 9,426 5,462	\$ 9,919 8,623 4,079
Loss from continuing operations	\$ (1,572)	\$	(967)	\$ (2,753)
Total segment assets Unallocated corporate assets	\$ 363,349 4,279	\$:	326,432 4,134	\$ 300,228 7,430
Total assets	\$ 367,628	\$.	330,566	\$ 307,658

Table of Contents 372

F-45

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

17. Quarterly Financial Information (Unaudited)

The information presented below represents the combined financial results of the Predecessor from January 1, 2004 to August 16, 2004, and the consolidated financial results of the Company from August 17, 2004 to December 31, 2004.

	1 st	2 nd	2004 3rd	4 th	m	
Total revenues	Quarter \$ 16,172	Quarter \$ 14,331	Quarter \$ 13,971	Quarter \$ 19,116	Total \$ 63,590(1)	
Net income (loss)	\$ 1,529	\$ (1,001)	\$ (5,208)	\$ 3,341	\$ (1,339)	
Net income per share-basic	\$	\$	\$	\$ 0.26	\$ 0.14(2)	
Net income per share-diluted	\$	\$	\$	\$ 0.26	\$ 0.15(2)	
	1 st	2 nd	2003 3 rd	4 th		
Total revenues	Quarter \$ 15,647	Quarter \$ 14,083	Quarter \$ 14,026	Quarter \$ 16,167	Total \$ 59,923(1)	
Net income (loss)	\$ 1,347	\$ (370)	\$ (1,544)	\$ (377)	\$ (944)	

⁽¹⁾ Includes revenues from discontinued operations of \$2.8 million for each of the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003.

18. Subsequent Events

On February 17, 2005, the Company declared a distribution per share of \$0.3375 which was paid on March 8, 2005 to all common stockholders of record as of February 25, 2005. At the same time, the Company paid or set aside an equivalent amount per unit to holders of PIUs and RSUs, respectively (see Note 9).

In February 2005, the Company acquired a five-property portfolio (the Proctor Portfolio) for a purchase price of \$53.5 million, including the assumption of \$35.4 million in debt (excluding the impact of purchase accounting adjustments). Four of the properties are located in Tallahassee, Florida and one property is located in Gainesville, Florida. These five communities total 53 buildings, 446 units, and 1,656 beds. The results of operations of these properties will be included in the Company s consolidated statements of operations beginning in the first quarter of 2005.

⁽²⁾ Represents the period from August 17, 2004 (IPO date) through December 31, 2004.

In March 2005, we acquired a 136-unit, 418-bed off-campus student housing property (CityParc) located near the University of North Texas in Denton, Texas, for a purchase price of \$19.2 million, including the assumption of approximately \$11.8 million of fixed-rate mortgage debt (excluding the impact of purchase accounting adjustments).

In February 2005, the Company entered into a purchase and sale agreement to acquire a 396-unit, 1,044-bed off-campus student housing property (Exchange at Gainesville) located near the University of Florida campus in Gainesville, Florida. The purchase and sale agreement contemplates a purchase price of approximately \$47.5 million. The Company expects to close this acquisition in late first quarter or early second quarter 2005.

As discussed in Note 5, in November 2004, California State University San Bernardino exercised its option to purchase the University Village at San Bernardino off-campus student housing property for an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$28.3 million. This transaction was consummated in January 2005, resulting in a gain on disposition of approximately \$5.9 million.

Subsequent to the transactions discussed above, the Company s total owned and managed portfolio will include 43 properties that represent approximately 26,900 beds in approximately 9,600 units.

F-46

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

19. Schedule of Real Estate and Accumulated Depreciation

Jnits	Beds	Land	Improvement and Furniture, Fixtures and Equipment	Fu F	ırnitureŞu ixtures and	pitalized bsequent to		and improvement and Furniture, Fixtures and Equipment	A I	Accumula Depreciat (1)		Yea s Bui
111	444	\$ 1,464	4 \$ 8,072	\$ \$	5 \$	1,163	§ 1,464	\$ 9,235	\$ 10,699	\$ 1,82	6 \$ 7,668	
288	1,056	3,826	5 22,155			1,353	3,826	23,508	27,334	2,79	7 21,352	1990/
288	918	5,508	31,264			1,104	5,508	32,368	37,876	4,69	8	
266	794	3,478	8 19,655			660	3,478	20,315	23,793	3,15	1 18,533	
100	340	1,442	2 8,194			292	1,442	8,486	9,928	1,31	2 7,683	
173	538	5,081	1 20,499			498	5,081	20,997	26,078	2,61	5 19,724	
228	840	3,788	8 21,851			531	3,788	22,382	26,170	2,79	3 20,474	
192	732	4.67 %	3 19 021			125	4 673	19 146	23 819	1 63	6	
	111288288266100173	111 444 288 1,056 288 918 266 794 100 340 173 538 228 840	111 444 \$ 1,464 288 1,056 3,826 288 918 5,508 266 794 3,478 100 340 1,442 173 538 5,081 228 840 3,788	111	111 444 \$ 1,464 \$ 8,072 \$ \$ 288 1,056 3,826 22,155 288 918 5,508 31,264 266 794 3,478 19,655 100 340 1,442 8,194 173 538 5,081 20,499 228 840 3,788 21,851	111 444 \$ 1,464 \$ 8,072 \$ \$ \$ 288 1,056 3,826 22,155 288 918 5,508 31,264 266 794 3,478 19,655 100 340 1,442 8,194 173 538 5,081 20,499 228 840 3,788 21,851	111 444 \$ 1,464 \$ 8,072 \$ \$ \$ 1,163 \$ 288 1,056 3,826 22,155 1,353 288 918 5,508 31,264 1,104 266 794 3,478 19,655 660 100 340 1,442 8,194 292 173 538 5,081 20,499 498 228 840 3,788 21,851 531	111 444 \$ 1,464 \$ 8,072 \$ \$ \$ 1,163 \$ 1,464 288 1,056 3,826 22,155 1,353 3,826 288 918 5,508 31,264 1,104 5,508 266 794 3,478 19,655 660 3,478 100 340 1,442 8,194 292 1,442 173 538 5,081 20,499 498 5,081 228 840 3,788 21,851 531 3,788	111	111 444 \$ 1,464 \$ 8,072 \$ \$ 1,163 \$ 1,464 \$ 9,235 \$ 10,699 288 1,056 3,826 22,155 1,353 3,826 23,508 27,334 288 918 5,508 31,264 1,104 5,508 32,368 37,876 266 794 3,478 19,655 660 3,478 20,315 23,793 100 340 1,442 8,194 292 1,442 8,486 9,928 173 538 5,081 20,499 498 5,081 20,997 26,078 228 840 3,788 21,851 531 3,788 22,382 26,170	111	111

rsity ge at ler												
	82	309	939	14,887	96	1,506	443	1,035	16,836	17,871	1,211	16,540
ersity ge at	105	406	000	(020	20	402	0.222	020	15 552	16 492	107	
O	105	406	900	6,838	29	483	8,232	929	15,553	16,482	197	
ge at												
rdino	132	480	1,836	7,701	95	1,000	11,871	1,931	20,572	22,503	153	
rsity ge at	220	749		8,876		2,380	29,863		41,119	41,119	474	
rsity ge at	220	, , ,		3,070		2,300	25,000		11,117	11,117	.,.	
(2)	269	828	2,554				9,087	2,554	9,087	11,641		
tal	2,454	8,434	\$ 35,489	\$ 189,013	\$ 220	\$ 5,369	\$ 65,222	\$ 35,709	\$ 259,604	\$ 295,313	\$ 22,863	\$ 111,974
							F-47					

npus pating ties

sity

U

sity

sity

Oaks

Oaks $I^{(3)}$

ll ties

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Units	Beds		al Costs Buildings and Improvement and Furniture, Fixtures and Equipment	ts Im	Furniture Fixtures and	sentsCosts Capitalized Subsequent to	l t	Total Costs Buildings and Improvement and Furniture, Fixtures and Equipment	s А	Accumulate Depreciatio (1) E		Yo s Bu
3	(12	1 020	¢.	Ф 26.506	¢.	ф	(1.224	¢.	¢ 27.040	Ф. 27.040	¢ 10.620	ф. 20.051	1000
	612	1,920	\$	\$ 36,506	3	\$	\$ 1,334	5	\$ 37,840	\$ 37,840	\$ 10,639	\$ 30,831	1996
	84	252		5,844			65		5,909	5,909	1,682	4,719	
	756	1,470		22,650			1,013		23,663	23,663	3,749	24,085	2000
	231	525		17,642			481		18,123	18,123	2,236	17,045	
	180	354					835		835	835		540	
	1,863	4,521		82,642			3,728		86,370	86,370	18,306	77,240	
	4,317	12,955	\$ 35,489	\$ 271,655	\$ 220	\$ 5,369	\$ 68,950	\$ 35,709	\$ 345,974	\$ 381,683	\$41,169	\$ 189,214	

⁽¹⁾ The depreciable lives for buildings and improvements and furniture, fixtures and equipment range from three to forty years.

- (2) University Village at Sweet Home is owned through a joint venture and commenced construction in August 2004. Costs capitalized subsequent to acquisition represent construction costs associated with the development of this property. Year built represents the scheduled completion date.
- (3) Cullen Oaks Phase II is a leasehold property that commenced construction in December 2004. Costs capitalized subsequent to acquisition represent construction costs associated with the development of this property. Year built represents the scheduled completion date.
- (4) Total aggregate costs for Federal income tax purposes is \$458.4 million.
- (5) University Village at San Bernardino was sold in January 2005. See note 18.

F-48

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES AND AMERICAN CAMPUS PREDECESSOR

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The changes in the Company s and the Predecessor s investments in real estate and related accumulated depreciation for each of the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003, and 2002 are as follows:

	For the Year Ended December 31,											
		004			003			002				
Investments in Real Estate:	Off-campus ¹	On	-campus ²	On-campus ¹	On	-campus ²	On-campus	On	-campus ²			
	\$ 240,504	\$	92,463	\$ 222,162	\$	80,699	\$ 200,886	\$	80,304			
Balance, beginning of year Basis step-up	5,589	Ф	92,403	\$ 222,102	Ф	00,099	\$ 200,880	Ф	60,304			
Acquisition of land for	3,369											
development	2,532											
Improvements and development	·											
expenditures	61,286		1,883	19,267		11,764	21,276		437			
Disposition of properties	01,200		(7,976)	(925)		11,704	21,270		(42)			
Distribution of non-core assets			(1,570)	()23)					(12)			
to Predecessor owners	(14,598)											
	(
Balance, end of year	\$ 295,313	\$	86,370	\$ 240,504	\$	92,463	\$ 222,162	\$	80,699			
•												
Accumulated Depreciation:	Φ (17.507)	Ф	(1.4.77.4)	Φ (11 020)	ф	(11.502)	Φ (6.040)	Φ	(0.251)			
Balance, beginning of year	\$ (17,597)	\$	(14,774)	\$ (11,930)	\$	(11,503)	,	\$	(8,351)			
Depreciation for the year	(6,520)		(3,532)	(5,667)		(3,271)	(5,081)		(3,152)			
Distribution of non-core assets	1.054											
to Predecessor owners	1,254											
Balance, end of year	\$ (22,863)	\$	(18,306)	\$ (17,597)	\$	(14,774)	\$ (11,930)	\$	(11,503)			
•												
(1) Owned off-campus propertie	es											
(2) On-campus participating pro	perties											
	•		F-49									

Table of Contents

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

Board of Directors and Stockholders American Campus Communities, Inc.

We have audited the combined statement of revenues and certain expenses of Proctor Portfolio of Properties, located in Tallahassee, Florida and Gainesville, Florida, for the year ended December 31, 2004. The financial statement is the responsibility of the management of the Proctor Portfolio of Properties. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on this financial statement based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statement is free of material misstatement. We were not engaged to perform an audit of the Company s internal control over financial reporting. Our audit included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company s internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statement, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

The accompanying combined statement of revenues and certain expenses was prepared for the purpose of complying with Rule 3-14 of Regulation S-X of the Securities and Exchange Commission for inclusion in Form 8-K/A of American Campus Communities, Inc. and is not intended to be a complete presentation of the Properties revenues and expenses.

In our opinion, the financial statement referred to above presents fairly, in all material respects, the combined revenues and certain expenses of the Proctor Portfolio of Properties as described in Note 1 for the year ended December 31, 2004, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

/s/ Ernst & Young, LLP

March 15, 2005

Austin, TX

F-50

PROCTOR PORTFOLIO PROPERTIES

COMBINED STATEMENT OF REVENUES AND CERTAIN EXPENSES For the year ended December 31, 2004

\$6,725,502
1,768,308
0 402 010
8,493,810
586,472
2,991,602
281,227
3,859,301
3,039,301
\$4,634,509

See accompanying notes to financial statement

F-51

PROCTOR PORTFOLIO PROPERTIES

NOTES TO COMBINED STATEMENT OF REVENUES AND CERTAIN EXPENSES For the year ended December 31, 2004

1. Basis of Presentation

Presented herein is the combined statement of revenues and certain expenses related to the operations of five student housing properties owned during 2004 by certain limited liability companies managed by Thomas C. Proctor Sr. The Properties consist of four student housing properties located in Tallahassee, Florida and one property located in Gainesville, Florida (collectively, the Proctor Portfolio of Properties or the Properties). The Properties total 53 buildings, 446 units and 1,656 beds. In February 2005, American Campus Communities, Inc., through subsidiaries of its operating partnership, American Campus Communities Operating Partnership LP, acquired the Properties.

The accompanying financial statement has been prepared in accordance with the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission for the acquisition of real estate properties. Accordingly, the financial statement excludes certain expenses because they may not be comparable to those expected to be incurred in the proposed future operations of the Properties. Items excluded consist of interest and depreciation and amortization not applicable to future operations.

2. Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

3. Rental Revenue Recognition

Students are required to execute lease contracts with payment schedules that vary from single to monthly payments. Rental income is generally recognized on a straight-line basis over the terms of the leases.

4. Management Fees

The Properties were managed by a third-party management company, pursuant to an agreement which provided for management fees of 4.0% of monthly revenues earned, as defined. Management fees of approximately \$281,000 for the year ended December 31, 2004 were incurred.

F-52

Table of Contents

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

Board of Directors and Stockholders American Campus Communities, Inc.

We have audited the statement of revenues and certain expenses of the Exchange at Gainesville (the Property), located in Gainesville, Florida, for the year ended December 31, 2004. The financial statement is the responsibility of the Property s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on this financial statement based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statement is free of material misstatement. We were not engaged to perform an audit of the Property's internal control over financial reporting. Our audit included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statement, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

The accompanying statement of revenues and certain expenses was prepared for the purpose of complying with Rule 3-14 of Regulation S-X of the Securities and Exchange Commission for inclusion in Form 8-K/A of American Campus Communities, Inc. and is not intended to be a complete presentation of the Properties revenues and expenses.

In our opinion, the financial statement referred to above presents fairly, in all material respects, the revenues and certain expenses of the Exchange at Gainesville as described in Note 1 for the year ended December 31, 2004 in conformity with United States generally accepted accounting principles.

/s/ Ernst & Young, LLP

Austin, TX

May 20, 2005

F-53

EXCHANGE AT GAINESVILLE

STATEMENTS OF REVENUES AND CERTAIN EXPENSES

	Thr Mar	For the ee Months Ended ch 31, 2005 naudited)	For the ear Ended cember 31, 2004
Revenues: Rents Other income	\$	1,510,634 59,266	\$ 6,008,089 164,148
Total revenues		1,569,900	6,172,237
Certain expenses: Real estate taxes Property operating expenses Management fees		115,069 538,404 47,187	483,378 2,253,152 185,249
Total certain expenses		700,660	2,921,779
Revenues in excess of certain expenses	\$	869,240	\$ 3,250,458
See accompanying notes to financial statements			
F-54			

EXCHANGE AT GAINESVILLE

NOTES TO STATEMENTS OF REVENUES AND CERTAIN EXPENSES

1. Basis of Presentation

Presented herein are the statements of revenues and certain expenses related to the operation of the student housing property owned during 2004 and 2005 by a certain limited liability company managed by the Exchange at Gainesville (the Property). The Property consists of 396 units and 1,044 beds located in Gainesville, Florida. In March 2005, American Campus Communities, Inc., through subsidiaries of its operating partnership, American Campus Communities Operating Partnership LP, acquired the Property.

The accompanying financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission for the acquisition of real estate properties. Accordingly, the financial statements exclude certain expenses because they may not be comparable to those expected to be incurred in the proposed future operations of the Property. Items excluded consist of interest and depreciation and amortization not applicable to future operations.

2. Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

3. Rental Revenue Recognition

Students are required to execute lease contracts with payment schedules that vary from single to monthly payments. Rental income is generally recognized on a straight-line basis over the terms of the leases.

4. Management Fees

The Property was managed by a third-party management company, pursuant to an agreement which provided for management fees of 3% of monthly gross revenues earned, as defined. Management fees of approximately \$185,000 and \$47,000 for the year ended December 31, 2004 and for the quarter ended March 31, 2005, respectively, were incurred.

5. Interim Unaudited Financial Information

The statement of revenues and certain expenses for the quarter ended March 31, 2005 are unaudited; however, in the opinion of management, all adjustments (consisting solely of normal recurring adjustments) necessary for a fair presentation of the statement of revenues and certain expenses for this interim period have been included. The results of the interim period are not necessarily indicative of the results to be obtained for a full fiscal year.

F-55

Table of Contents

[Inside Back Cover]

[Pictures]

Our mission is to be the premier provider of quality student housing communities and services through a unique understanding of and an unrelenting commitment to students, parents, educational institutions and investors. Our people are our strength, achieving success through a dedication to excellence and integrity.

American Campus Communities
The Student Housing Company
www.studenthousing.com or www.americancampuscommunities.com

805 Las Cimas Parkway, Suite 400 Austin, TX 78746 T: 512 732-1000

F: 512 732-2450

148

Shares

Common Stock

PROSPECTUS

, 2005

Joint Book Running Managers Citigroup Deutsche Bank Securities

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 31. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution.

The following table itemizes the expenses incurred by us in connection with the issuance and registration of the securities being registered hereunder. All amounts shown are estimates except the Securities and Exchange Commission registration fee.

SEC Registration Fee	\$ 8,828
NYSE Listing Fee	*
Printing and Engraving Expenses	250,000
Legal Fees and Expenses (other than Blue Sky)	900,000
Accounting Fees and Expenses	300,000
Blue Sky Fees and Expenses	25,000
Miscellaneous	*
Total	\$ *

^{*} To be provided by amendment.

We will pay all of the costs identified above.

Item 32. Sales to Special Parties.

None.

Item 33. Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities.

During the past three years, we have issued and sold the following securities without registration under the Securities Act:

On July 8, 2004, we sold the share of our Common Stock set forth below to the entity, on the date and for the price set forth below in reliance on Section 4(2) of the Securities Act.

		Number	
Date	Name	of shares	Aggregate price
July 8, 2004	Reckson Strategic Venture Partners, LLC	1	100

We did not engage underwriters to assist us with the foregoing sale.

Item 34. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

Our charter contains a provision permitted under Maryland law requiring us to eliminate each director s and officer s personal liability for monetary damages to the maximum extent permitted under Maryland law. Under current Maryland law, the directors and officers are liable to us or our stockholders for monetary damages only for liability

resulting either from acts of active and deliberate dishonesty established by final judgment as material to the cause of action or from the actual receipt of an improper benefit or profit in money, property or services. In addition, to the maximum extent permitted under Maryland law, our charter and bylaws require us to indemnify our directors and officers and pay or reimburse reasonable expenses in advance of final disposition of a proceeding if such director or officer is made a party to the proceeding by reason of his or her service in that capacity. These rights are contract rights fully enforceable by each beneficiary of those rights, and are in addition to, and not exclusive of, any other right to indemnification. Furthermore, our officers and directors are indemnified against

II-1

Table of Contents

specified liabilities by the underwriters, and the underwriters are indemnified against certain liabilities by us, under the purchase agreements relating to this Offering. See Underwriting.

We have entered into indemnification agreements with each of our executive officers and directors whereby we indemnify such executive officers and directors to the fullest extent permitted by Maryland Law against all expenses and liabilities, subject to limited exceptions. These indemnification agreements also provide that upon an application for indemnity by an executive officer or director to a court of appropriate jurisdiction, such court may order us to indemnify such executive officer or director.

In addition, our directors and officers are indemnified for specified liabilities and expenses pursuant to the partnership agreement of American Campus Communities Operating Partnership LP.

Item 35. Treatment of Proceeds from Stock Being Registered.

None.

Item 36. Financial Statements and Exhibits.

- (A) Financial Statements. See Index to Consolidated Financial Statements and the related notes thereto.
- (B) *Exhibits*. The list of exhibits is incorporated herein by reference to the Exhibit Index.

Item 37. Undertakings.

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that:

- (1) For purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of this registration statement in reliance under Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4), or 497(h) under the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of this registration statement as of the time it was declared effective.
- (2) For the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and this Offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

The undersigned registrant hereby further undertakes to provide to the underwriter at the closing specified in the underwriting agreements, certificates in such denominations and registered in such names as required by the underwriter to permit prompt delivery to each purchaser.

Insofar as indemnification of liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to our directors, officers and controlling persons pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the Company has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than our payment of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the Company in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, we will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that the registrant meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-11 and has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Austin, State of Texas, on this 6th day of June 2005.

AMERICAN CAMPUS COMMUNITIES, INC.

By: /s/ William C. Bayless, Jr.

William C. Bayless, Jr.

President and Chief Executive Officer

POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints William C. Bayless, Jr. and Brian B. Nickel, and each of them, with full power to act without the other, such person s true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign this registration statement, and any and all amendments thereto (including post-effective amendments), and to file the same, with exhibits and schedules thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing necessary or desirable to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents, or any of them, or their or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ William C. Bayless, Jr. William C. Bayless, Jr.	President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)	June 6, 2005
/s/ Brian B. Nickel		
Brian B. Nickel	Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Director (Principal Financial Officer)	June 6, 2005
/s/ Jonathan Graf		
Jonathan Graf	Senior Vice President, Chief Accounting Officer and Treasurer (Principal Accounting Officer)	June 6, 2005

/s/ R.D. Burck	Chairman of the Board of Directors	June 6, 2005
R.D. Burck		
/s/ G. Steven Dawson	Director	June 6, 2005
G. Steven Dawson		
/s/ Cydney Donnell	Director	June 6, 2005
Cydney Donnell		
/s/ Edward Lowenthal	Director	June 6, 2005
Edward Lowenthal		
/s/ Scott H. Rechler	Director	June 6, 2005
Scott H. Rechler		
	II-3	

Table of Contents

Signature Title Date
/s/ Winston W. Walker Director June 6, 2005

Winston W. Walker

II-4

10.7

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number 1.1	** Porm of Underwriting Agreement among American Campus Communities, Inc., American Campus
1.1	Communities Operating Partnership LP and the underwriters named therein.
3.1	Articles of Amendment and Restatement of American Campus Communities, Inc. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.
3.2	Bylaws of American Campus Communities, Inc. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.
4.1	Form of Certificate for Common Stock of American Campus Communities, Inc. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.
5.1	** Opinion of Locke Liddell & Sapp LLP as to the legality of the securities being registered hereunder.
8.1	** Opinion of Locke Liddell & Sapp LLP with respect to tax matters.
10.1	Form of Amended and Restated Partnership Agreement of American Campus Communities Operating Partnership LP. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Registration Statement or Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.
10.2	American Campus Communities, Inc. 2004 Incentive Award Plan. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.
10.3	American Campus Communities, Inc. 2004 Outperformance Bonus Plan. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.
10.4	Form of PIU Grant Notice (including Registration Rights). Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.
10.5	Form of Indemnification Agreement between American Campus Communities, Inc. and certain of it directors and officers. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.
10.6	Form of Employment Agreement between American Campus Communities, Inc. and William C. Bayless, Jr. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.6 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.

Amendment No. 1 to Employment Agreement, dated as of April 28, 2005, between American Campus Communities, Inc. and William C. Bayless, Jr. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.6 to Current Report on Form 8-K of American Campus Communities, Inc. (File No. 001-32265) filed on May 3, 2005.

- 10.8 Form of Employment Agreement between American Campus Communities, Inc. and Brian B. Nickel. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.7 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.
- 10.9 Amendment No. 1 to Employment Agreement, dated as of April 28, 2005, between American Campus Communities, Inc. and Brian B. Nickel. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.7 to Current Report on Form 8-K of American Campus Communities, Inc. (File No. 001-32265) filed on May 3, 2005.
- 10.10 Employment Agreement, dated as of April 18, 2005, between American Campus Communities, Inc. and James C. Hopke. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K of American Campus Communities, Inc. (File No. 001-32265) filed on May 3, 2005.

II-5

Exhibit Number 10.11	Description of Document Employment Agreement, dated as of April 28, 2005, between American Campus Communities, Inc. and Greg A. Dowell. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.2 to Current Report on Form 8-K of American Campus Communities, Inc. (File No. 001-32265) filed on May 3, 2005.
10.12	Separation Agreement, dated as of April 28, 2005, between American Campus Communities, Inc. and Mark J. Hager. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.4 to Current Report on Form 8-K of American Campus Communities, Inc. (File No. 001-32265) filed on May 3, 2005.
10.13	Employment Agreement, dated as of April 18, 2005, between American Campus Communities, Inc. and James C. Hopke. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K of American Campus Communities, Inc. (File No. 001-32265) filed on May 3, 2005.
10.14	Form of Confidentiality and Noncompetition Agreement. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.9 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.
10.15	First Amended and Restated Management Agreement, dated as of August 1, 1998, between Dobie Center Properties, Ltd. and Texas Campus Lifestyles Management (Dobie Center), L.C. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.10 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.
10.16	Amendment to First Amended and Restated Management Agreement and Exclusive Leasing Agreement, dated as of February 1, 2004, between Dobie Center Properties, Ltd. and Texas Campus Lifestyles Management (Dobie Center), L.C. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.11 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.
10.17	Property Management Agreement, dated as of December 2000, between SHP The Village at Riverside LP and American Campus Management (Texas), Ltd. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.12 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.
10.18	Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 2004, among American Campus Communities Operating Partnership LP, as borrower, American Campus Communities, Inc., as parent guarantor, the other entities listed on the signature pages thereto as guarantors, the banks, financial institutions and other institutional lenders listed on the signature pages thereto as the initial lenders, Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as the initial issuer of Letters of Credit, the Swing Line Bank, Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as administrative agent, Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as collateral agent, Citigroup Global Markets Inc., as syndication agent, and Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. and Citigroup Global Markets Inc., as co-lead arrangers and joint book running managers. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to Current Report on Form 8-K of American Campus Communities, Inc. (File No. 001-32265) filed on August 19, 2004.
10.19	Contribution Agreement, dated as of July 27, 2004, among American Campus Communities, Inc., American Campus Communities Operating Partnership LP, RAP ACP, LLC and Reckson Strategic Venture Partners, LLC and, with respect to certain sections, Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and

Deutsche Bank Securities Inc. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.14 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.

- 10.20 Purchase and Sale Agreement, dated as of July 27, 2004, among Titan Investments I, LLC, Anthony J. Patinella, Jr. and RAP Student Housing Properties, LLC. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.15 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.
- 10.21 Form of Option Agreement for the Dobie Center, by and between American Campus Communities, Inc. and RSVP Student Housing, LLC. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.16 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.
- 10.22 Form of Option Agreement for The Village at Riverside, by and among American Campus Communities, Inc., RSVP Student Housing, LLC and RAP ACP, LLC. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.17 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.

II-6

Exhibit Number 10.23	Description of Document Letter of Intent, dated as of July 27, 2004, between American Campus Communities, Inc. and Titan Investments I, LLC, dated as of July 27, 2004. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.18 to the Registration Statement on Form S-11 (Registration No. 333-114813) of American Campus Communities, Inc.
10.24	Agreement of Sale and Purchase, dated September 22, 2004, by and between ACC OP Acquisitions, LLC and College Club Apartments at Tallahassee, LLC. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the Quarter Ended March 31, 2005 of American Campus Communities, Inc. (File No. 001-32265).
10.25	Agreement of Sale and Purchase, dated September 22, 2004, by and between ACC OP Acquisitions, LLC and The Grove at University Club, LLC. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the Quarter Ended March 31, 2005 of American Campus Communities, Inc. (File No. 001-32265).
10.26	Agreement of Sale and Purchase, dated September 22, 2004, by and between ACC OP Acquisitions, LLC and University Club Apartments of Gainesville, LLC. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the Quarter Ended March 31, 2005 of American Campus Communities, Inc. (File No. 001-32265).
10.27	Agreement of Sale and Purchase, dated September 22, 2004, by and between ACC OP Acquisitions, LLC and University Club Apartments of Tallahassee, LLC. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the Quarter Ended March 31, 2005 of American Campus Communities, Inc. (File No. 001-32265).
10.28	Agreement of Sale and Purchase, dated September 22, 2004, by and between ACC OP Acquisitions, LLC and The Greens at College Club, LLC. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the Quarter Ended March 31, 2005 of American Campus Communities, Inc. (File No. 001-32265).
10.29	Purchase and Sale Agreement, dated February 28, 2005, by and between ACC OP Acquisitions, LLC and Fairfield Pinehurst Park, Ltd. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.6 to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the Quarter Ended March 31, 2005 of American Campus Communities, Inc. (File No. 001-32265).
21.1 *	List of Subsidiaries of the Registrant.
23.1	Consent of Locke Liddell & Sapp LLP (included in Exhibits 5.1 and 8.1).
23.2 *	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP.
24.1 *	Power of Attorney (included on the signature page hereto).

^{*} Filed herewith.

^{**} To be filed by amendment.

II-7